CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

FOR THE CONSTRUCTION OF

SOUTH SEWER INTERCEPTOR CIPP PROJECT

Volume 1 of 2 Drawings



For Information Regarding this Project Contact: Brent Packer, P.E. 154 East 14075 South Draper, Utah 84020 (801) 495-2224



South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project

CONSULTANT PROJECT NO.: 177-20-01

APRIL 2021

OWNER





ENGINEER





SECTION 00 01 10 TABLE OF CONTENTS

CONDITIONS OF THE CONTRACT

Section Section **DIVISION 00 - FRONT END DIVISION 01 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS** 00 11 16 Invitation to Bid 01 11 00 Summary of Work 00 21 13 Instructions to Bidders 01 14 33 Rights-of-Way 00 41 00 Bid Form 01 14 40 Construction and Schedule Constraints 00 43 13 Bid Bond (Penal Sum) 01 20 00 Measurement and Payment 00 43 50 Project Organization Description 01 25 10 Products, Materials, Equipment 00 43 70 Proposed Subs and Major Material and Substitutions **Suppliers** 01 26 13 Requests for Interpretation (RFI) 00 43 83 Preliminary Construction Schedule 01 29 73 Schedule of Values (CPM) 00 45 10 Contractor's Current Business License Information 01 31 30 Safety 00 45 13 Bidder's Qualifications 01 32 00 Electronic Project Management System 00 45 15 Resumes of Key Personnel 01 32 16 Construction Progress Schedule 00 51 00 Notice of Award (CPM) 00 52 13 Agreement 01 33 20 Submittal Procedures 00 55 00 Notice to Proceed 01 35 53 Security 00 61 14 Performance Bond 01 41 26 Permits 00 61 15 Payment Bond 01 42 13 Abbreviations of Institutions 00 62 76 Contractor's Application for 01 42 19 Reference Standards **Payment** 01 45 00 Quality Control 00 63 36 Field Order Form 01 50 10 Site Access and Storage 00 63 49 Work Change Directive 01 55 26 Traffic Control 00 63 63 Change Order 01 57 19 Temporary Environmental 00 65 16 Certificate of Substantial Controls Completion 01 58 13 Temporary Project Signage 00 65 19 Contractor's Certificate of Final Completion 01 71 00 Mobilization 00 65 20 Consent of Surety for Final 01 71 30 Site Conditions Surveys Payment 01 71 50 Protection and Restoration of 00 65 21 Affidavit of Payment **Existing Facilities** 01 77 00 Project Closeout 00 70 00 General Conditions 01 78 39 Project Record Documents

00 73 00 Supplementary Conditions

BIDDING DOCUMENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS (CONTINUED)

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

| | TECHNICIE SI EC | |
|----------------|---|--|
| <u>Section</u> | | <u>Section</u> |
| DIVISION | 02 - EXISTING CONDITIONS | 33 41 04 FRPM or GRP Pipe |
| | Demolition, Salvage, and Reconstruction | APPENDIX A – PIPELINE CCTV AND MANHOLE |
| DIVISION | 03 - CONCRETE | PHOTOGRAPH DATA |
| 03 01 30 | Concrete Repairs | APPENDIX B - PROPERTY RESTORATION |
| 03 30 00 | Cast-in-Place Concrete | RELEASE FORM |
| 03 60 00 | Grouting | |
| DIVISION | 31 - EARTHWORK | |
| 31 10 00 | Site Preparation | |
| 31 23 00 | Earthwork | |
| 31 23 19 | Dewatering | |
| 31 23 26 | Flowable Fill | |
| 31 32 19 | Geotextiles | |
| DIVISION | 32 - EXTERIOR IMPROVEMENTS | |
| 32 12 16 | A.C. Pavement and Base | |
| 32 13 73 | Pavement Joint Sealants | |
| | Driveways, Sidewalks, Curbs, Gutters, and Other Concrete Flatwork | |
| DIVISION | 33 - UTILITIES | |
| 33 01 30.1 | 6 TV Inspection of Sewer Pipelines | |
| 33 01 30.5 | 1 Sewer Cleaning | |
| 33 01 30.7 | 2 CIPP Lining | |
| 33 01 30.8 | 2 Polymeric Rehabilitation of Buried Concrete Structures | |
| 33 05 09.1 | 3 Internal Joint Seals | |
| 33 05 20 | Polymer Concrete Manholes | |
| | Gravity Piping Testing and Inspection | |

33 41 02 Reinforced Concrete Pipe

SECTION 00 11 16 INVITATION TO BID

RECEIPT OF BIDS: Sealed Bids will be received at the office of South Valley Water Reclamation Facility, Owner of the Work, located at 7495 South 1300 West, West Jordan, Utah 84084 until 10:00 am (MST), on Tuesday, May 18, 2021 for construction of the **South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project**. Any Bids received after the specified time will not be considered.

OBTAINING CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: The Contract Documents will be available starting Friday, April 23, 2021 and are entitled "South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project". Electronic copies may be obtained by downloading from SVWRF website (www.svwater.com) or from Utah Public Procurement Place Supplier Network (sciquest.com). Hard copies will not be made available by SVWRF.

PIPELINE CCTV AND MANHOLE PHOTOGRAPH DATA: See Appendix A in the Contract Documents for a box.com link to download this information.

DESCRIPTION OF WORK: The Work of this Contract consists of the rehabilitation of approximately 19,900 linear feet of 48-inch to 90-inch reinforced concrete pipe (RCP), the rehabilitation of 54 sewer manholes and 2 confluence structures, the installation of 2 polymer concrete manholes and approximately 100 linear feet of 48-inch to 60-inch FRMP pipe, sewer bypass pumping, and associated work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

SITE OF WORK: In West Jordan, Utah as indicated in the drawings.

MANDATORY PRE-BID CONFERENCE: For a bid to be considered complete, prospective bidders are **required** to attend a **mandatory** pre-bid conference and walk-through of the proposed work site, which will be conducted by the Owner and Engineer at **2:00 pm (MST)**, **on Wednesday**, **May 5, 2021**. The object of the walk through is to acquaint bidders with the site conditions. The pre-bid conference and walkthrough will start at the above-mentioned office of the Owner. **Masks must be worn and social distancing will be enforced in accordance with SVWRF COVID-19 policies.**

COMPLETION OF WORK: All Work shall be completed by within 365 calendar days. Time is of the essence.

OPENING OF BIDS: The Bids will be opened publicly and, except for obviously nonresponsive Bids, publicly read aloud by the Owner at 10:00 am (MST), on Tuesday, May 18, 2021 at the abovementioned office of the Owner.

BID SECURITY: Each Bid shall be accompanied by a certified or cashier's check, or bid bond in the amount of five percent (5%) of the total bid price payable to South Valley Water Reclamation Facility as a guarantee that the Bidder, if his Bid is accepted, will promptly execute the contract, provide evidence of insurance, and furnish a satisfactory faithful performance bond in the amount of 100 percent of the total bid price and a payment bond in the amount of 100 percent of the total bid price.

ADDRESS AND MARKING OF BID: The envelope enclosing the Bid shall be sealed and addressed to South Valley Water Reclamation Facility. The envelope shall be plainly marked in the upper left-hand corner with the name and address of the Bidder and shall bear the words "Bid for," followed by the

title of the Contract Documents for the Work and the date and hour of opening of Bids. The certified or cashier's check, or Bidder's bond shall be enclosed in the same envelope with the Bid.

PROJECT ADMINISTRATION: All questions relative to this project prior to the opening of Bids shall be directed to the Engineer for the Project by email only.

Engineering Firm Name: Bowen, Collins & Associates Email: bpacker@bowencollins.com Contact: Brent Packer, PE

It shall be understood, however, that no interpretations of the drawings or specifications will be made except in writing signed by the Engineer, nor will any "or equal" products be considered for approval prior to award of a contract.

OWNER'S RIGHTS RESERVED: The Owner may, at reasonable times, inspect the part of the plant or place of business of a contractor or any subcontractor, which is related to the performance of any contract awarded or to be awarded by the Owner. The Owner reserves the right to reject any or all Bids, to waive any informality in a Bid, and to make awards in the interest of the Owner.

SECTION 00 21 13 INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

This document is a MODIFIED version of EJCDC® C-200, Copyright © 2013 by the National Society of Professional Engineers, American Society of Civil Engineers, and American Council of Engineering Companies, or is based in part on excerpts from EJCDC documents. Those portions of the text that originated in published EJCDC documents remain subject to the copyright.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| | Page |
|--|------|
| ARTICLE 1 – Defined Terms | 2 |
| ARTICLE 2 – Copies of Bidding Documents | 2 |
| ARTICLE 3 – Qualifications of Bidders | 2 |
| ARTICLE 4 – Site and Other Areas; Existing Site Conditions; Examination of Site; Owner's Sa Program; Other Work at the Site | |
| ARTICLE 5 – Bidder's Representations | 4 |
| ARTICLE 6 – Pre-Bid Conference | 5 |
| ARTICLE 7 – Interpretations and Addenda | 5 |
| ARTICLE 8 – Bid Security | 5 |
| ARTICLE 9 – Contract Times | 5 |
| ARTICLE 10 – Liquidated Damages | 5 |
| ARTICLE 11 – Substitute and "Or-Equal" Items | 6 |
| ARTICLE 12 – Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others | 6 |
| ARTICLE 13 – Preparation of Bid | 7 |
| ARTICLE 14 – Basis of Bid | 7 |
| ARTICLE 15 – Submittal of Bid | 8 |
| ARTICLE 16 – Modification and Withdrawal of Bid | 8 |
| ARTICLE 17 - Opening of Bids | 8 |
| ARTICLE 18 – Bids to Remain Subject to Acceptance | 9 |
| ARTICLE 19 – Evaluation of Bids and Award of Contract | 9 |
| ARTICLE 20 – Bonds and Insurance | 9 |
| ARTICLE 21 – Signing of Agreement | 9 |

ARTICLE 1 - DEFINED TERMS

- 1.01 Terms used in these Instructions to Bidders have the meanings indicated in the General Conditions and Supplementary Conditions. Additional terms used in these Instructions to Bidders have the meanings indicated below:
 - A. Issuing Office Bowen Collins & Associates 154 East 14075 South Draper, Utah 84020

ARTICLE 2 - COPIES OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS

- 2.01 Complete sets of the Bidding Documents may be obtained from the Issuing Office in the number and format stated in the advertisement or invitation to bid.
- 2.02 Complete sets of Bidding Documents shall be used in preparing Bids; neither Owner nor Engineer assumes any responsibility for errors or misinterpretations resulting from the use of incomplete sets of Bidding Documents.
- 2.03 Owner and Engineer, in making copies of Bidding Documents available on the above terms, do so only for the purpose of obtaining Bids for the Work and do not authorize or confer a license for any other use.

ARTICLE 3 - QUALIFICATIONS OF BIDDERS

- 3.01 A Bidder's failure to submit required qualification information within the times indicated may disqualify Bidder from receiving an award of the Contract.
- 3.02 No requirement in this Article 3 to submit information will prejudice the right of Owner to seek additional pertinent information regarding Bidder's qualifications.
- 3.03 Bidder is advised to carefully review those portions of the Bid Form requiring Bidder's representations and certifications.

ARTICLE 4 – SITE AND OTHER AREAS; EXISTING SITE CONDITIONS; EXAMINATION OF SITE; OWNER'S SAFETY PROGRAM: OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

4.01 Site and Other Areas

A. The Site is identified in the Bidding Documents. By definition, the Site includes rights-of-way, easements, and other lands furnished by Owner for the use of the Contractor. Any additional lands required for temporary construction facilities, construction equipment, or storage of materials and equipment, and any access needed for such additional lands, are to be obtained and paid for by Contractor.

4.02 Existing Site Conditions

A. Underground Facilities: Information and data shown or indicated in the Bidding Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or contiguous to the Site are set forth in the Contract Documents and are based upon information and data furnished to Owner and Engineer by owners of such Underground Facilities, including Owner, or others.

B. Adequacy of Data: Provisions concerning responsibilities for the adequacy of data furnished to prospective Bidders with respect to subsurface conditions, other physical conditions, and Underground Facilities, and possible changes in the Bidding Documents due to differing or unanticipated subsurface or physical conditions appear in Paragraphs 5.03, 5.04, and 5.05 of the General Conditions. Provisions concerning responsibilities for the adequacy of data furnished to prospective Bidders with respect to a Hazardous Environmental Condition at the Site, if any, and possible changes in the Contract Documents due to any Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site which was not shown or indicated in the Drawings or Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work, appear in Paragraph 5.06 of the General Conditions.

4.03 Site Visit and Testing by Bidders

- A. Bidder shall conduct the required Site visit during normal working hours, and shall not disturb any ongoing operations at the Site.
- B. Bidder is not required to conduct any subsurface testing, or exhaustive investigations of Site conditions.
- C. On request, and to the extent Owner has control over the Site, and schedule permitting, the Owner will provide Bidder access to the Site to conduct such additional examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, and studies as Bidder deems necessary for preparing and submitting a successful Bid. Owner will not have any obligation to grant such access if doing so is not practical because of existing operations, security or safety concerns, or restraints on Owner's authority regarding the Site.
- D. Bidder shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations regarding excavation and location of utilities, obtain all permits, and comply with all terms and conditions established by Owner or by property owners or other entities controlling the Site with respect to schedule, access, existing operations, security, liability insurance, and applicable safety programs.
- E. Bidder shall fill all holes and clean up and restore the Site to its former condition upon completion of such explorations, investigations, tests, and studies.

4.04 Owner's Safety Program

A. Site visits and work at the Site may be governed by an Owner safety program. As the General Conditions indicate, if an Owner safety program exists, it will be noted in the Supplementary Conditions.

4.05 Other Work at the Site

A. Reference is made to Article 8 of the Supplementary Conditions for the identification of the general nature of other work of which Owner is aware (if any) that is to be performed at the Site by Owner or others (such as utilities and other prime contractors) and relates to the Work contemplated by these Bidding Documents. If Owner is party to a written contract for such other work, then on request, Owner will provide to each Bidder access to examine such contracts (other than portions thereof related to price and other confidential matters), if any.

ARTICLE 5 - BIDDER'S REPRESENTATIONS

- 5.01 It is the responsibility of each Bidder before submitting a Bid to:
 - A. Examine and carefully study the Bidding Documents, and any data and reference items identified in the Bidding Documents;
 - B. Visit the Site, conduct a thorough, alert visual examination of the Site and adjacent areas, and become familiar with and satisfy itself as to the general, local, and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work;
 - C. Become familiar with and satisfy itself as to all Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work;
 - D. Carefully study all: (1) reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings, and (2) reports and drawings relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions, if any, at or adjacent to the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings;
 - E. Consider the information known to Bidder itself; information commonly known to contractors doing business in the locality of the Site; information and observations obtained from visits to the Site; the Bidding Documents; and the Site-related reports and drawings identified in the Bidding Documents, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and documents on (1) the cost, progress, and performance of the Work; (2) the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Bidder; and (3) Bidder's safety precautions and programs;
 - F. Agree, based on the information and observations referred to in the preceding paragraph, that at the time of submitting its Bid no further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the determination of its Bid for performance of the Work at the price bid and within the times required, and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Bidding Documents;
 - G. Become aware of the general nature of the work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Bidding Documents;
 - H. Promptly give Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Bidder discovers in the Bidding Documents and confirm that the written resolution thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Bidder;
 - I. Determine that the Bidding Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for the performance and furnishing of the Work; and
 - J. Agree that the submission of a Bid will constitute an incontrovertible representation by Bidder that Bidder has complied with every requirement of this Article, that without exception the Bid and all prices in the Bid are premised upon performing and furnishing the Work required by the Bidding Documents.

ARTICLE 6 - MANDATORY PRE-BID CONFERENCE

6.01 See Section 00 11 16 – Invitation to Bid for details.

ARTICLE 7 - INTERPRETATIONS AND ADDENDA

- 7.01 All questions about the meaning or intent of the Bidding Documents are to be submitted to Engineer in writing. Interpretations or clarifications considered necessary by Engineer in response to such questions will be issued by Addenda delivered to all parties recorded as having received the Bidding Documents. Questions received less than seven days prior to the date for opening of Bids may not be answered. Only questions answered by Addenda will be binding. Oral and other interpretations or clarifications will be without legal effect.
- 7.02 Addenda may be issued to clarify, correct, supplement, or change the Bidding Documents.

ARTICLE 8 – BID SECURITY

- 8.01 A Bid must be accompanied by Bid security made payable to Owner in an amount of 5 percent of Bidder's maximum Bid price (determined by adding the base bid and all alternates) and in the form of a certified check, bank money order, or a Bid bond (on the form included in the Bidding Documents) issued by a surety meeting the requirements of Paragraphs 6.01 and 6.02 of the General Conditions.
- 8.02 The Bid security of the apparent Successful Bidder will be retained until Owner awards the contract to such Bidder, and such Bidder has executed the Contract Documents, furnished the required contract security, and met the other conditions of the Notice of Award, whereupon the Bid security will be released. If the Successful Bidder fails to execute and deliver the Contract Documents and furnish the required contract security within 15 days after the Notice of Award, Owner may consider Bidder to be in default, annul the Notice of Award, and the Bid security of that Bidder will be forfeited. Such forfeiture shall be Owner's exclusive remedy if Bidder defaults.
- 8.03 The Bid security of other Bidders that Owner believes to have a reasonable chance of receiving the award may be retained by Owner until the earlier of seven days after the Effective Date of the Contract or 61 days after the Bid opening, whereupon Bid security furnished by such Bidders will be released.
- 8.04 Bid security of other Bidders that Owner believes do not have a reasonable chance of receiving the award will be released within seven days after the Bid opening.

ARTICLE 9 - CONTRACT TIMES

9.01 The number of days within which, or the dates by which the Work is to be substantially completed and ready for final payment are set forth in the Agreement.

ARTICLE 10 - LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

10.01 Provisions for liquidated damages, if any, for failure to timely attain a Milestone, Substantial Completion, or completion of the Work in readiness for final payment, are set forth in the Agreement.

ARTICLE 11 – SUBSTITUTE AND "OR-EQUAL" ITEMS

- 11.01 The Contract for the Work, as awarded, will be on the basis of materials and equipment specified or described in the Bidding Documents without consideration during the bidding and Contract award process of possible substitute or "or-equal" items. In cases in which the Contract allows the Contractor to request that Engineer authorize the use of a substitute or "or-equal" item of material or equipment, application for such acceptance may not be made to and will not be considered by Engineer until after the Effective Date of the Contract.
- 11.02 All prices that Bidder sets forth in its Bid shall be based on the presumption that the Contractor will furnish the materials and equipment specified or described in the Bidding Documents, as supplemented by Addenda. Any assumptions regarding the possibility of post-Bid approvals of "or-equal" or substitution requests are made at Bidder's sole risk.

ARTICLE 12 - SUBCONTRACTORS, SUPPLIERS, AND OTHERS

- 12.01 A Bidder shall be prepared to retain specific Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities for the performance of the Work if required by the Bidding Documents (most commonly in the Specifications) to do so. If a prospective Bidder objects to retaining any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, and the concern is not relieved by an Addendum, then the prospective Bidder should refrain from submitting a Bid.
- 12.02 Subsequent to the submittal of the Bid, Owner may not require the Successful Bidder or Contractor to retain any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity against which Contractor has reasonable objection.
- 12.03 Bidder shall submit, with the Bid, to Owner a list of the Subcontractors or Supplies proposed for the following portions of the Work:
 - A. CIPP Lining
 - B. Manhole Lining
 - C. Sewer Bypass Pumping
 - D. New Open Cut Sewer Installation

If requested by Owner, such list shall be accompanied by an experience statement with pertinent information regarding similar projects and other evidence of qualification for each such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity. If Owner or Engineer, after due investigation, has reasonable objection to any proposed Subcontractor, Supplier, individual, or entity, Owner may, before the Notice of Award is given, request apparent Successful Bidder to submit an acceptable substitute, in which case apparent Successful Bidder shall submit a substitute, Bidder's Bid price will be increased (or decreased) by the difference in cost occasioned by such substitution, and Owner may consider such price adjustment in evaluating Bids and making the Contract award.

12.04 If apparent Successful Bidder declines to make any such substitution, Owner may award the Contract to the next lowest Bidder that proposes to use acceptable Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities. Declining to make requested substitutions will constitute grounds for forfeiture of the Bid security of any Bidder. Any Subcontractor, Supplier, individual, or entity so listed and against which Owner or Engineer makes no written objection prior to the giving of the Notice of Award will be deemed acceptable to Owner and

Engineer subject to subsequent revocation of such acceptance as provided in Paragraph 7.06 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 13 - PREPARATION OF BID

- 13.01 The Bid Form is included with the Bidding Documents.
 - A. All blanks on the Bid Form shall be completed in ink and the Bid Form signed in ink. Erasures or alterations shall be initialed in ink by the person signing the Bid Form. A Bid price shall be indicated for each section, Bid item, alternate, adjustment unit price item, and unit price item listed therein.
 - B. If the Bid Form expressly indicates that submitting pricing on a specific alternate item is optional, and Bidder elects to not furnish pricing for such optional alternate item, then Bidder may enter the words "No Bid" or "Not Applicable."
- 13.02 A Bid by a corporation shall be executed in the corporate name by a corporate officer (whose title must appear under the signature), accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The corporate address and state of incorporation shall be shown.
- 13.03 A Bid by a limited liability company shall be executed in the name of the firm by a member or other authorized person and accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The state of formation of the firm and the official address of the firm shall be shown.
- 13.04 A Bid by an individual shall show the Bidder's name and official address.
- 13.05 A Bid by a joint venture shall be executed by an authorized representative of each joint venturer in the manner indicated on the Bid Form. The official address of the joint venture shall be shown.
- 13.06 All names shall be printed in ink below the signatures.
- 13.07 The Bid shall contain an acknowledgment of receipt of all Addenda, the numbers of which shall be filled in on the Bid Form.
- 13.08 Postal and e-mail addresses and telephone number for communications regarding the Bid shall be shown.
- 13.09 The Bid shall contain evidence of Bidder's authority and qualification to do business in the state where the Project is located, or Bidder shall covenant in writing to obtain such authority and qualification prior to award of the Contract and attach such covenant to the Bid. Bidder's state contractor license number, if any, shall also be shown on the Bid Form.

ARTICLE 14 - BASIS OF BID

14.01 Unit Price

- A. Bidders shall submit a Bid on a unit price basis for each item of Work listed in the unit price section of the Bid Form.
- B. The "Bid Price" (sometimes referred to as the extended price) for each unit price Bid item will be the product of the "Estimated Quantity" (which Owner or its representative has set forth in the Bid Form) for the item and the corresponding "Bid Unit Price" offered by the Bidder. The total of all unit price Bid items will be the sum of these "Bid Prices"; such total will be used by Owner for Bid comparison purposes. The final quantities and

- Contract Price will be determined in accordance with Paragraph 13.03 of the General Conditions.
- C. Discrepancies between the multiplication of units of Work and unit prices will be resolved in favor of the unit prices. Discrepancies between the indicated sum of any column of figures and the correct sum thereof will be resolved in favor of the correct sum.

ARTICLE 15 - SUBMITTAL OF BID

- 15.01 With each copy of the Bidding Documents, a Bidder is furnished one separate unbound copy of the Bid Form, and, if required, the Bid Bond Form. The unbound copy of the Bid Form is to be completed and submitted with the Bid security and the other documents required to be submitted under the terms of Article 7 of the Bid Form.
- 15.02 A Bid shall be received no later than the date and time prescribed and at the place indicated in the advertisement or invitation to bid and shall be enclosed in a plainly marked package with the Project title (and, if applicable, the designated portion of the Project for which the Bid is submitted), the name and address of Bidder, and shall be accompanied by the Bid security and other required documents. If a Bid is sent by mail or other delivery system, the sealed envelope containing the Bid shall be enclosed in a separate package plainly marked on the outside with the notation "BID ENCLOSED." A mailed Bid shall be addressed to the address and recipient indicated in Section 00 41 00 Bid Form.
- 15.03 Bids received after the date and time prescribed for the opening of bids, or not submitted at the correct location or in the designated manner, will not be accepted and will be returned to the Bidder unopened.

ARTICLE 16 - MODIFICATION AND WITHDRAWAL OF BID

- 16.01 A Bid may be withdrawn by an appropriate document duly executed in the same manner that a Bid must be executed and delivered to the place where Bids are to be submitted prior to the date and time for the opening of Bids. Upon receipt of such notice, the unopened Bid will be returned to the Bidder.
- 16.02 If a Bidder wishes to modify its Bid prior to Bid opening, Bidder must withdraw its initial Bid in the manner specified in Paragraph 16.01 and submit a new Bid prior to the date and time for the opening of Bids.
- 16.03 If within 24 hours after Bids are opened any Bidder files a duly signed written notice with Owner and promptly thereafter demonstrates to the reasonable satisfaction of Owner that there was a material and substantial mistake in the preparation of its Bid, that Bidder may withdraw its Bid, and the Bid security will be returned. Thereafter, if the Work is rebid, that Bidder will be disqualified from further bidding on the Work.

ARTICLE 17 - OPENING OF BIDS

17.01 Bids will be opened at the time and place indicated in the advertisement or invitation to bid and, unless obviously non-responsive, read aloud publicly. An abstract of the amounts of the base Bids and major alternates, if any, will be made available to Bidders after the opening of Bids.

ARTICLE 18 - BIDS TO REMAIN SUBJECT TO ACCEPTANCE

18.01 All Bids will remain subject to acceptance for the period of time stated in the Bid Form, but Owner may, in its sole discretion, release any Bid and return the Bid security prior to the end of this period.

ARTICLE 19 - EVALUATION OF BIDS AND AWARD OF CONTRACT

- 19.01 Owner reserves the right to reject any or all Bids, including without limitation, nonconforming, nonresponsive, unbalanced, or conditional Bids. Owner will reject the Bid of any Bidder that Owner finds, after reasonable inquiry and evaluation, to not be responsible. If Bidder purports to add terms or conditions to its Bid, takes exception to any provision of the Bidding Documents, or attempts to alter the contents of the Contract Documents for purposes of the Bid, then the Owner will reject the Bid as nonresponsive; provided that Owner also reserves the right to waive all minor informalities not involving price, time, or changes in the Work.
- 19.02 If Owner awards the contract for the Work, such award shall be to the responsible Bidder submitting the lowest responsive Bid.

19.03 Evaluation of Bids

- A. In evaluating Bids, Owner will consider whether or not the Bids comply with the prescribed requirements, and such alternates, unit prices, and other data, as may be requested in the Bid Form or prior to the Notice of Award.
- B. For the determination of the apparent low Bidder when unit price bids are submitted, Bids will be compared on the basis of the total of the products of the estimated quantity of each item and unit price Bid for that item, together with any lump sum items.
- 19.04 In evaluating whether a Bidder is responsible, Owner will consider the qualifications of the Bidder and may consider the qualifications and experience of Subcontractors and Suppliers proposed for those portions of the Work for which the identity of Subcontractors and Suppliers must be submitted as provided in the Bidding Documents.
- 19.05 Owner may conduct such investigations as Owner deems necessary to establish the responsibility, qualifications, and financial ability of Bidders and any proposed Subcontractors or Suppliers.

ARTICLE 20 - BONDS AND INSURANCE

20.01 Article 6 of the General Conditions, as may be modified by the Supplementary Conditions, sets forth Owner's requirements as to performance and payment bonds and insurance. When the Successful Bidder delivers the Agreement (executed by Successful Bidder) to Owner, it shall be accompanied by required bonds and insurance documentation.

ARTICLE 21 – SIGNING OF AGREEMENT

21.01 It is customary for Owner to fill in the date on the signature page of the Agreement in order to indicate when it is to become effective (the Effective Date of the Contract) so that the required bonds may be properly dated. When Owner issues a Notice of Award to the Successful Bidder, it shall be accompanied by the unexecuted counterparts of the Agreement

along with the other Contract Documents as identified in the Agreement. Within 15 days thereafter, Successful Bidder shall execute and deliver the required number of counterparts of the Agreement (and any bonds and insurance documentation required to be delivered by the Contract Documents) to Owner. Within ten days thereafter, Owner shall deliver one fully executed counterpart of the Agreement to Successful Bidder, together with printed and electronic copies of the Contract Documents as stated in Paragraph 2.02 of the General Conditions.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 00 41 00 BID FORM

Copyright © 2013 (EJCDC® C-410) National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, and American Society of Civil Engineers. All rights reserved.

SOUTH SEWER INTERCEPTOR CIPP PROJECT MARCH 2021

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| | Page |
|---------------------------------------|------|
| ARTICLE 1 – Bid Recipient | 2 |
| ARTICLE 2 – Bidder's Acknowledgements | 2 |
| ARTICLE 3 – Bidder's Representations | 2 |
| ARTICLE 4 – Bidder's Certification | 3 |
| ARTICLE 5 - Basis of Bid | 4 |
| ARTICLE 6 - Time of Completion | 6 |
| ARTICLE 7 – Attachments to this Bid | 6 |
| ARTICLE 8 - Defined Terms | 7 |
| ARTICLE 9 – Bid Submittal | 7 |

ARTICLE 1 - BID RECIPIENT

1.01 This Bid is submitted to:

South Valley Water Reclamation Facility

Taigon Worthen, PE

Facility Engineer

7495 South 1300 West

West Jordan, UT 84084

1.02 The undersigned Bidder proposes and agrees, if this Bid is accepted, to enter into an Agreement with Owner in the form included in the Bidding Documents to perform all Work as specified or indicated in the Bidding Documents for the prices and within the times indicated in this Bid and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Bidding Documents.

ARTICLE 2 - BIDDER'S ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

2.01 Bidder accepts all of the terms and conditions of the Instructions to Bidders, including without limitation those dealing with the disposition of Bid security. This Bid will remain subject to acceptance for 60 days after the Bid opening, or for such longer period of time that Bidder may agree to in writing upon request of Owner.

ARTICLE 3 – BIDDER'S REPRESENTATIONS

- 3.01 In submitting this Bid, Bidder represents that:
 - A. Bidder has examined and carefully studied the Bidding Documents, and any data and reference items identified in the Bidding Documents, and hereby acknowledges receipt of the following Addenda:

| <u>Addendum No.</u> | <u>Addendum, Date</u> |
|---------------------|-----------------------|
| | |
| | - |
| | |

- B. Bidder has visited the Site, conducted a thorough, alert visual examination of the Site and adjacent areas, and become familiar with and satisfied itself as to the general, local, and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
- C. Bidder is familiar with and has satisfied itself as to all Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
- D. Bidder has carefully studied all: (1) reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings, and (2) reports and drawings relating to Hazardous Environmental

- Conditions, if any, at or adjacent to the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings.
- E. Bidder has considered the information known to Bidder itself; information commonly known to contractors doing business in the locality of the Site; information and observations obtained from visits to the Site; the Bidding Documents; and any Siterelated reports and drawings identified in the Bidding Documents, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and documents on (1) the cost, progress, and performance of the Work; (2) the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Bidder; and (3) Bidder's safety precautions and programs.
- F. Bidder agrees, based on the information and observations referred to in the preceding paragraph, that no further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the determination of this Bid for performance of the Work at the price bid and within the times required, and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Bidding Documents.
- G. Bidder is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Bidding Documents.
- H. Bidder has given Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Bidder has discovered in the Bidding Documents and confirms that the written resolution thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Bidder.
- I. The Bidding Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for the performance and furnishing of the Work.
- J. The submission of this Bid constitutes an incontrovertible representation by Bidder that Bidder has complied with every requirement of this Article, and that without exception the Bid and all prices in the Bid are premised upon performing and furnishing the Work required by the Bidding Documents.

ARTICLE 4 - BIDDER'S CERTIFICATION

4.01 Bidder certifies that:

- A. This Bid is genuine and not made in the interest of or on behalf of any undisclosed individual or entity and is not submitted in conformity with any collusive agreement or rules of any group, association, organization, or corporation;
- B. Bidder has not directly or indirectly induced or solicited any other Bidder to submit a false or sham Bid;
- C. Bidder has not solicited or induced any individual or entity to refrain from bidding; and
- D. Bidder has not engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for the Contract. For the purposes of this Paragraph 4.01.D:
 - 1. "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of anything of value likely to influence the action of a public official in the bidding process;
 - 2. "fraudulent practice" means an intentional misrepresentation of facts made (a) to influence the bidding process to the detriment of Owner, (b) to establish bid prices

- at artificial non-competitive levels, or (c) to deprive Owner of the benefits of free and open competition;
- 3. "collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between two or more Bidders, with or without the knowledge of Owner, a purpose of which is to establish bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels; and
- 4. "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the bidding process or affect the execution of the Contract.

ARTICLE 5 - BASIS OF BID

5.01 Bidder will complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents for the following price(s):

SCHEDULE A - BASE BID

| Item No. | Description | Unit | Estimated Quantity | Bid Unit Price | Bid Price |
|-------------|--|---------------------|--------------------|-------------------|-----------|
| A1 | Mobilization/Demobilization (5%) | Lump Sum (LS) | 1 | \$ | \$ |
| A2 | Sewer Bypass Pumping | LS | 1 | \$ | \$ |
| А3 | Additional Hydraulic Cleaning* | Linear Foot (LF) | 2,000 | \$ | \$ |
| A4 | Heavy Cleaning* | Hour (HR) | 8 | \$ | \$ |
| A5 | Pre-Liner (48-inch)* | LF | 1,000 | \$ | \$ |
| A6 | Pre-Liner (54-inch)* | LF | 1,000 | \$ | \$ |
| A7 | Pre-Liner (60-inch)* | LF | 1,000 | \$ | \$ |
| A8 | Internal Joint Seal (48-inch)* | Each (EA) | 5 | \$ | \$ |
| A9 | Internal Joint Seal (54-inch)* | EA | 5 | \$ | \$ |
| A10 | Internal Joint Seal (60-inch)* | EA | 5 | \$ | \$ |
| A11 | Styrene Emitting Cured-in-Place Lining (48-inch) | LF | 9,030 | \$ | \$ |
| A12 | Styrene Emitting Cured-in-Place Lining (54-inch) | LF | 8,630 | \$ | \$ |
| A13 | Styrene Emitting Cured-in-Place Lining (60-inch) | LF | 2,120 | \$ | \$ |
| A14 | Manhole Dismantling/Repair for CIPP Installation | EA | 35 | \$ | \$ |
| A15 | Cleaning, Blasting, Surface Preparation, Debris Removal | Square Feet (SF) | 3,600 | \$ | \$ |
| A16 | Removal/Disposal of Grit Material from Confluence Structures and 90-inch Influent Pipe | Cubic Yard (CY) | 5 | \$ | \$ |

| Item No. | Description | Unit | Estimated Quantity | Bid Unit Price | Bid Price |
|-------------|---|-----------------------|--------------------|-------------------|-----------|
| A17 | Thin Repair (Up to 1.5 inches in Depth) Avg. 1-inch Depth | SF | 1,430 | \$ | \$ |
| A18 | Moderate Repair (1.5 inches to 3 inches in Depth) Avg. 2.5 Inches | SF | 1,100 | \$ | \$ |
| A19 | Anti-Corrosion Rebar Coating for Exposed Rebar | LF | 1,100 | \$ | \$ |
| A20 | Leaking Crack – Waterproof Injection Grout | LF | 150 | \$ | \$ |
| A21 | Polymeric Rehab (90-inch Influent Pipe) | SF | 4,700 | \$ | \$ |
| A22 | Polymeric Rehab of Concrete Walls, Bench, and Flow Channels | SF | 5,235 | \$ | \$ |
| A23 | Polymeric Rehab of Overhead Concrete | SF | 1,000 | \$ | \$ |
| A24 | Polymeric Rehab (60-inch Square Manholes – Type A) | Vertical Feet (VF) | 80 | \$ | \$ |
| A25 | Polymeric Rehab (60-inch Round Manholes – Types B and C) | VF | 435 | \$ | \$ |
| A26 | Remove and Replace Pipe (48-inch) | LF | 60 | \$ | \$ |
| A27 | Remove and Replace Pipe (60-inch) | LF | 40 | \$ | \$ |
| A28 | 8-foot Polymer Concrete Sewer Manhole | EA | 1 | \$ | \$ |
| A29 | 10-foot Polymer Concrete Sewer Manhole | EA | 1 | \$ | \$ |
| A30 | Jordan River Trail Restoration | LS | 1 | \$ | \$ |
| A31 | Unimproved Surface Restoration | LS | 1 | \$ | \$ |
| A32 | Dirt Road Restoration | LS | 1 | \$ | \$ |
| A33 | Gravel Road Restoration | LS | 1 | \$ | \$ |
| A34 | Asphalt Restoration | LS | 1 | \$ | \$ |
| A35 | Landscape Restoration | LS | 1 | \$ | \$ |
| A36 | Corn Field Restoration | LS | 1 | \$ | \$ |
| A37 | Alfalfa Field Restoration | LS | 1 | \$ | \$ |
| A38 | Temporary Haul Road | LS | 1 | \$ | \$ |
| Total o | Total of All Unit Prices for Schedule A - Base Bid Items | | | | \$ |

The Contractor shall provide bid additive/alternate costs to supply and install non-styrene emitting cured-in-place liners. These bid items are outlined in the following Schedule B. The Owner reserves the right to select the successful bidder based on the total bid price of Bid Schedule A only or the total bid price of Bid Schedule A plus Bid Schedule B.

SCHEDULE B - BID ADDITIVE/ALTERNATES

Note: Bid Schedule B items may be used based on cure water sample test results performed by the Owner as described in Section 33 01 30.72 – CIPP Lining, paragraphs 3.4.L and 3.4.M.

| Item No. | Description | Unit | Estimated Quantity | Bid Unit Price | Bid Price |
|-------------|--|------|--------------------|-------------------|-----------|
| B1 | Mobilization/Demobilization (Non-Styrene Emitting CIPP) (max \$100,000)* | LS | 1 | \$ | \$ |
| В2 | Non-Styrene Emitting Cured-in- Place Lining (48-inch)* | LF | 1,000 | \$ | \$ |
| В3 | Non-Styrene Emitting Cured-in- Place Lining (54-inch)* | LF | 1,000 | \$ | \$ |
| B4 | Non-Styrene Emitting Cured-in- Place Lining (60-inch)* | LF | 1,000 | \$ | \$ |
| Total | of All Unit Prices for Schedule B – B | | \$ | | |

| Total of All Unit Prices for Schedules A and B \$ |
|---|
|---|

Bidder acknowledges that (1) each Bid Unit Price includes an amount considered by Bidder to be adequate to cover Contractor's overhead and profit for each separately identified item, (2) estimated quantities are not guaranteed, and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids, (3) items listed with one asterisk "*" require Engineer/Owner approval prior to installation or use, and (4) final payment for all unit price Bid items will be based on actual quantities, determined as provided in the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 6 - TIME OF COMPLETION

6.01 Bidder agrees that the Work will be substantially complete and will be completed and ready for final payment in accordance with Paragraph 15.06 of the General Conditions on or before the dates or within the number of calendar days indicated in the Agreement.

ARTICLE 7 - ATTACHMENTS TO THIS BID

- 7.01 The following documents are submitted with and made a condition of this Bid:
 - A. Section 00 41 00 Bid Form
 - B. Section 00 43 13 Bid Bond
 - C. Section 00 43 50 Project Organization Description
 - D. Section 00 43 70 Proposed Subcontractors and Major Materials Suppliers
 - E. Section 00 43 83 Preliminary Construction Schedule
 - F. Section 00 45 10 Contractor's Current Business License Information
 - G. Section 00 45 13 Bidder's Qualifications
 - H. Section 00 45 15 Resumes of Key Personnel

ARTICLE 8 - DEFINED TERMS

8.01 The terms used in this Bid with initial capital letters have the meanings stated in the Instructions to Bidders, the General Conditions, and the Supplementary Conditions.

ARTICLE 9 - BID SUBMITTAL

| SIDDER: (Indicate correct name of bidding entity) | |
|---|--|
| By: Signature] | |
| Printed name] If Bidder is a corporation, a limited liability company, a partnership, or a joint venture, attach vidence of authority to sign.) | |
| attest: Signature] | |
| Printed name] | |
| itle: | |
| ubmittal Date: | |
| address for giving notices: | |
| | |
| | |
| 'elephone Number: | |
| 'ax Number: | |
| Contact Name and e-mail address: | |
| | |
| Bidder's License No.: (where applicable) | |

END OF SECTION

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 00 43 13 BID BOND (PENAL SUM FORM)

Copyright © 2013 (EJCDC® C-430) National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, and American Society of Civil Engineers. All rights reserved.

Any singular reference to Bidder, Surety, Owner or other party shall be considered plural where applicable. BIDDER (Name and Address): SURETY (Name, and Address of Principal Place of Business): OWNER (Name and Address): South Valley Water Reclamation Facility 7495 South 1300 West West Iordan, UT 84084 BID Bid Due Date: Description (Project Name—Include Location): South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project West Jordan, Utah **BOND Bond Number:** Date: Penal sum (Words) Surety and Bidder, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth below, do each cause this Bid Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative. **BIDDER SURETY** (Seal) (Seal) Bidder's Name and Corporate Seal Surety's Name and Corporate Seal By: By: Signature (Attach Power of Attorney) Signature **Print Name Print Name** Title Title Attest: Attest: Signature Signature Title Title Note: Addresses are to be used for giving any required notice.

Provide execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers, if necessary.

- 1. Bidder and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns to pay to Owner upon default of Bidder the penal sum set forth on the face of this Bond. Payment of the penal sum is the extent of Bidder's and Surety's liability. Recovery of such penal sum under the terms of this Bond shall be Owner's sole and exclusive remedy upon default of Bidder.
- 2. Default of Bidder shall occur upon the failure of Bidder to deliver within the time required by the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Owner) the executed Agreement required by the Bidding Documents and any performance and payment bonds required by the Bidding Documents.
- 3. This obligation shall be null and void if:
 - 3.1 Owner accepts Bidder's Bid and Bidder delivers within the time required by the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Owner) the executed Agreement required by the Bidding Documents and any performance and payment bonds required by the Bidding Documents, or
 - 3.2 All Bids are rejected by Owner, or
 - 3.3 Owner fails to issue a Notice of Award to Bidder within the time specified in the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Bidder and, if applicable, consented to by Surety when required by Paragraph 5 hereof).
- 4. Payment under this Bond will be due and payable upon default of Bidder and within 30 calendar days after receipt by Bidder and Surety of written notice of default from Owner, which notice will be given with reasonable promptness, identifying this Bond and the Project and including a statement of the amount due.
- 5. Surety waives notice of any and all defenses based on or arising out of any time extension to issue Notice of Award agreed to in writing by Owner and Bidder, provided that the total time for issuing Notice of Award including extensions shall not in the aggregate exceed 120 days from the Bid due date without Surety's written consent.
- 6. No suit or action shall be commenced under this Bond prior to 30 calendar days after the notice of default required in Paragraph 4 above is received by Bidder and Surety and in no case later than one year after the Bid due date.
- 7. Any suit or action under this Bond shall be commenced only in a court of competent jurisdiction located in the state in which the Project is located.
- 8. Notices required hereunder shall be in writing and sent to Bidder and Surety at their respective addresses shown on the face of this Bond. Such notices may be sent by personal delivery, commercial courier, or by United States Registered or Certified Mail, return receipt requested, postage pre-paid, and shall be deemed to be effective upon receipt by the party concerned.
- 9. Surety shall cause to be attached to this Bond a current and effective Power of Attorney evidencing the authority of the officer, agent, or representative who executed this Bond on behalf of Surety to execute, seal, and deliver such Bond and bind the Surety thereby.
- 10. This Bond is intended to conform to all applicable statutory requirements. Any applicable requirement of any applicable statute that has been omitted from this Bond shall be deemed to be included herein as if set forth at length. If any provision of this Bond conflicts with any applicable statute, then the provision of said statute shall govern and the remainder of this Bond that is not in conflict therewith shall continue in full force and effect.
- 11. The term "Bid" as used herein includes a Bid, offer, or proposal as applicable.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 00 43 50 PROJECT ORGANIZATION DESCRIPTION

Bidder shall attach to this section a description of the organization to be provided for execution of the Contract, including an organization chart with numbers and titles of key personnel and numbers and categories of home office and field personnel. The description shall show lines of authority and communication, together with a written description of the overall working of the Bidder's contract organization, with particular emphasis on the home office and job site interface and the monitoring and control of the progress of the Work.

The organization chart shall include listing of all key personnel, such as, but not limited to:

Project Manager
Project Superintendent
Health and Safety Officer
All other supervisors (if applicable)
Key individuals from subcontractor organizations

| Name of Bidder | | |
|----------------|--|--|

END OF SECTION

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 00 43 70 PROPOSED SUBCONTRACTORS AND MAJOR MATERIAL SUPPLIERS

Bidder shall submit a list of each subcontractor and major materials suppliers that will be used in the Work if the Bidder is awarded the Contract.

| Name | Business Address | Work Description | Percent |
|----------------|------------------|------------------|---------|
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| Name of Bidder | | | |

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 00 43 83 PRELIMINARY CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE

| Bidder shall complete the following bar chart: | | | _ | • | | | | | | | | | |
|--|----------|------|---|---|-----|------|---|-----|----|-----|-------------|----|-----|
| activities at a minimum. The schedule shal Completion, and any constraints on performa | | | | | | | | | | • | | | |
| [] (Dates shown in the bar chart inc | | | | | | | | | | | | | , |
| (Insert appropriate table with major tasks) | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| (| | | | | | | | · - | | | | | |
| Activity | [Da | ite] | | | [Da | ite] | 1 | | Da | tej | ⊢┞ | Da | tej |
| Activity | | | | | | | | | | | + | | + |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | <u> </u> | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Name of Bidder | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

END OF SECTION

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 00 45 10 CONTRACTOR'S CURRENT BUSINESS LICENSE INFORMATION

| Bidder shall attach to this section a copy of the Bidder's current business license information. |
|--|
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| Name of Bidder |
| |
| END OF DOCUMENT |

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 00 45 13 BIDDER'S QUALIFICATIONS

Copyright © 2013 (EJCDC® C-451) National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, and American Society of Civil Engineers. All rights reserved.

THE INFORMATION SUPPLIED IN THIS DOCUMENT IS CONFIDENTIAL TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAWS AND REGULATIONS

The Contractor (or subcontractor) who shall perform the CIPP and Manhole Lining work for the Project shall complete the following information. If the CIPP and Manhole Lining work shall be done by two or more different entities, then each entity shall separately complete the following information below based on the type of work they'll be performing:

| 1. | SUBMITTED BY: | |
|----|----------------------------|---------|
| | Official Name of Firm: | |
| | Address: | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| 2. | SUBMITTED TO: | |
| 3. | SUBMITTED FOR: | |
| | Owner: | |
| | Project Name: | |
| | , | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | TYPE OF WORK: | |
| | TITE OF WORK | |
| | | |
| 4. | CONTRACTOR'S CONTACT INFOR | RMATION |
| | Contact Person: | |
| | Title: | |

| | Phone | : <u> </u> | | | |
|----|----------|------------------------|--------|--|---|
| | Email: | · | | | |
| | | | | | |
| 5. | AFFILIAT | ED COMPANIES: | | | |
| | Name | : . | | | |
| | Addre | ess: <u>-</u> | | | |
| | | - | | | |
| | | <u>-</u> | | | |
| 6. | TYPE OF | ORGANIZATION: | | | |
| | | SOLE PROPRIETORSHIP |) - | | |
| | | Name of Owner: | | | |
| | | Doing Business As: | | | |
| | | Date of Organization: | | | |
| | | <u>PARTNERSHIP</u> | | | |
| | | Date of Organization: | | | |
| | | Type of Partnership: | | | |
| | | Name of General Partne | r(s): | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | CORPORATION | | | |
| | | State of Organization: | | | _ |
| | | Date of Organization: | | | |
| | | Executive Officers: | | | |
| | | - President: | | | |
| | | - Vice President | (s): | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |

| - Treasurer: | |
|--------------|------|
| | |
| - Secretary: | |

| <u>LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY</u> | |
|----------------------------------|--|
| State of Organization: | |
| Date of Organization: | |
| Members: | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| JOINT VENTURE | |
| Sate of Organization: | |
| Date of Organization: | |
| Form of Organization: | |
| | |
| Joint Venture Managing Partner | |
| - Name: | |
| - Address: | |
| | |
| | |
| Joint Venture Managing Partner | |
| - Name: | |
| - Address: | |
| | |
| | |
| Joint Venture Managing Partner | |
| - Name: | |
| - Address: | |
| Tidal Cool | |

| 7. | LICENSING | | | |
|----|----------------|-----------------------------|----------|---------------|
| | | Jurisdiction: | | |
| | | Type of License: | | |
| | | License Number: | | |
| | | Jurisdiction: | | |
| | | Type of License: | | |
| | | License Number: | | |
| 8. | CERTIFICATIONS | | | CERTIFIED BY: |
| | | Disadvantage Business Ente | erprise: | |
| | | Minority Business Enterpris | se: | |
| | | Woman Owned Enterprise: | | |
| | | Small Business Enterprise: | | |
| | | Other (|): | _ |
| 9. | BONDING INFORM | MATION | | |
| | | Bonding Company: | | |
| | | Address: | | |
| | | | | |
| | | Bonding Agent: | | |
| | | Address: | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | Contact Name: | | |
| | | Phone: | | |
| | | Aggregate Bonding Capacity | y: | |
| | | Available Bonding Capacity | | ubmittal: |

10. FINANCIAL INFORMATION Financial Institution: Address: Account Manager: Phone: INCLUDE AS AN ATTACHMENT AN AUDITED BALANCE SHEET FOR EACH OF THE LAST 3 YEARS 11. CONSTRUCTION EXPERIENCE: Previous Experience: List on **Schedule A** all CIPP lining related projects completed within the last 5 Years (If Joint Venture list each participant's projects separately). List on **Schedule B** all manhole lining related projects completed within the last 5 Years (If Joint Venture list each participant's projects separately). Has firm listed in Section 1 ever failed to complete a construction contract awarded to it? YES NO If YES, attach as an Attachment details including Project Owner's contact information. Has any Corporate Officer, Partner, Joint Venture participant or Proprietor ever failed to complete a construction contract awarded to them in their name or when acting as a principal of another entity? ☐ YES ☐ NO If YES, attach as an Attachment details including Project Owner's contact information. Are there any judgments, claims, disputes or litigation pending or outstanding involving the firm listed in Section 1 or any of its officers (or any of its partners if a partnership or any of the individual entities if a joint venture)? YES NO

If YES, attach as an Attachment details including Project Owner's contact information.

12. SAFETY PROGRAM:

| Name of Contractor's Safety Officer: |
|--|
| Include the following as attachments: |
| Provide as an Attachment Contractor's (and Contractor's proposed Subcontractors and Suppliers furnishing or performing Work having a value in excess of 10 percent of the total amount of the Bid) <u>OSHA No. 300- Log & Summary of Occupational Injuries & Illnesses</u> for the past 5 years. |
| Provide as an Attachment Contractor's (and Contractor's proposed Subcontractors and Suppliers furnishing or performing Work having a value in excess of 10 percent of the total amount of the Bid) list of all OSHA Citations & Notifications of Penalty (monetary or other) received within the last 5 years (indicate disposition as applicable) - IF NONE SO STATE. |
| Provide as an Attachment Contractor's (and Contractor's proposed Subcontractors and Suppliers furnishing or performing Work having a value in excess of 10 percent of the total amount of the Bid) list of all safety citations or violations under any state all received within the last 5 years (indicate disposition as applicable) - <u>IF NONE SO STATE</u> . |
| Provide the following for the firm listed in Section V (and for each proposed Subcontractor furnishing or performing Work having a value in excess of 10 percent of the total amount of the Bid) the following (attach additional sheets as necessary): |
| Workers' compensation Experience Modification Rate (EMR) for the last 5 years: |
| YEAR EMR YEAR EMR YEAR EMR YEAR EMR YEAR EMR YEAR EMR |
| Total Recordable Frequency Rate (TRFR) for the last 5 years: |
| YEAR TRFR YEAR TRFR YEAR TRFR YEAR TRFR YEAR TRFR YEAR TRFR |
| Total number of man-hours worked for the last 5 Years: |
| YEAR TOTAL NUMBER OF MAN-HOURS |
| |

Provide Contractor's (and Contractor's proposed Subcontractors and Suppliers furnishing or performing Work having a value in excess of 10 percent of the total amount of the Bid) Days

| Away From Work, Days of Restricted Work Activity or Job Transfer (DART) incidence rate for |
|--|
| the particular industry or type of Work to be performed by Contractor and each of Contractor's |
| proposed Subcontractors and Suppliers) for the last 5 years: |
| |

| YEAR | DART | |
|------|----------|--|
| YEAR | DART | |

13. EQUIPMENT:

MAJOR EQUIPMENT:

List on **Schedule C** all pieces of major equipment available for use on Owner's Project.

END OF SECTION

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SCHEDULE A

PREVIOUS EXPERIENCE (Include ALL Projects Completed within last 10 years)

CIPP LINING CONSTRUCTION

Contractor (or subcontractor) shall list a minimum of three sanitary sewer CIPP lining projects completed within the past 10 years (commenced no earlier than January 1, 2011 and completed no later than April 1, 2021) that included large diameter (48-inch diameter minimum), water cured CIPP lining construction and bypass pumping similar to the scope of the South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project. This information shall be provided on the tables listed below. Fill out additional tables if needed.

| | Project Manager | Project Superintendent | Contract Date | Project Completed (Y/N) (If Y, Date Completed) | | | |
|--|------------------------|--|---|---|--|--|--|
| Name: | Name: | Name: | | | | | |
| Address: | Years of Experience: | Years of Experience: | | | | | |
| Telephone: | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| Project Description (include minimum project specific requirements described above): | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| - L | Address: Telephone: | Address: Years of Experience: Telephone: | Address: Years of Experience: Years of Experience: Telephone: | Address: Years of Experience: Years of Experience: Telephone: | | | |

SCHEDULE A (Continued)

| Sanitary Sewer CIPP Project Name | Owner's Contact Person | Project Manager | Project Superintendent | Contract Date | Project Completed (Y/N) (If Y, Date Completed) |
|-------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------------------|---------------|--|
| | Name: | Name: | Name: | | |
| | | | | | |
| | Address: | Years of Experience: | Years of Experience: | | |
| | Telephone: | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Project Description (include minim | um project specific requirements des | scribed above): | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Sanitary Sewer CIPP Project | Owner's Contact Person | Project Manager | Project Superintendent | Contract Date | Project Completed (Y/N) (If |
| Sallitary Sewer CIPP Project | | -, 5 | 1 | , P | |
| Name | | | | | Y, Date Completed) |
| | Name: | Name: | Name: | | Y, Date Completed) |
| | | Name: Years of Experience: | Name: Years of Experience: | | Y, Date Completed) |
| | Name: | | | | Y, Date Completed) |
| | Name: Address: | | | | Y, Date Completed) |
| Name | Name: Address: | Years of Experience: | | | Y, Date Completed) |
| Name | Name: Address: Telephone: | Years of Experience: | | | Y, Date Completed) |
| Name | Name: Address: Telephone: | Years of Experience: | | | Y, Date Completed) |
| Name | Name: Address: Telephone: | Years of Experience: | | | Y, Date Completed) |
| Name | Name: Address: Telephone: | Years of Experience: | | | Y, Date Completed) |
| Name | Name: Address: Telephone: | Years of Experience: | | | Y, Date Completed) |
| Name | Name: Address: Telephone: | Years of Experience: | | | Y, Date Completed) |

SCHEDULE B

PREVIOUS EXPERIENCE (Include ALL Projects Completed within last 5 years)

MANHOLE LINING CONSTRUCTION

Contractor (or subcontractor) shall list a minimum of three sanitary sewer manhole lining projects completed within the past 5 years (commenced no earlier than January 1, 2016 and completed no later than March 1, 2021) that included 60-inch diameter (minimum) manhole lining construction similar to the scope of the South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project. This information shall be provided on the tables listed below. Fill out additional tables if needed.

| Sanitary Sewer Manhole Lining Project Name | Owner's Contact Person | Project Manager | Project Superintendent | Contract Date | Project Completed (Y/N) (If Y, Date Completed) |
|---|--------------------------------------|----------------------|------------------------|---------------|---|
| | Name: | Name: | Name: | | |
| | Address: | Years of Experience: | Years of Experience: | | |
| | Telephone: | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Project Description (include minim | um project specific requirements des | scribed above): | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| 1 | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |

SCHEDULE B (Continued)

| Sanitary Sewer Manhole Lining Project Name | Owner's Contact Person | Project Manager | Project Superintendent | Contract Date | Project Completed (Y/N) (If Y, Date Completed) |
|---|--------------------------------------|----------------------|------------------------|---------------|--|
| | Name: | Name: | Name: | | |
| | | | | | |
| | Address: | Years of Experience: | Years of Experience: | | |
| | Telephone: | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Project Description (include minin | num project specific requirements de | escribed above): | | | |
| 1 | r , 1 | , | | | 1 |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Sanitary Sewer Manhole Lining | Owner's Contact Person | Project Manager | Project Superintendent | Contract Date | Project Completed (Y/N) (If |
| Project Name | Owner's Contact Ferson | Project Manager | Project superintendent | Contract Date | Y, Date Completed) |
| | | <u> </u> | | | -, r , |
| | Name: | Name: | Name: | | ! |
| | Address: | Years of Experience: | Years of Experience: | | |
| | Telephone: | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| i | | | | | |
| Project Description (include minin | num project specific requirements de | scribed above): | | | |
| Project Description (include minin | num project specific requirements de | scribed above): | | | |
| Project Description (include minin | num project specific requirements de | escribed above): | | | |
| Project Description (include minin | num project specific requirements de | escribed above): | | | |
| Project Description (include minin | num project specific requirements de | escribed above): | | | |
| Project Description (include minin | num project specific requirements de | escribed above): | | | |
| Project Description (include minin | num project specific requirements de | escribed above): | | | |
| Project Description (include minin | num project specific requirements de | escribed above): | | | |

SCHEDULE C - LIST OF MAJOR EQUIPMENT AVAILABLE

| ITEM | PURCHASE DATE | CONDITION | ACQUIRED VALUE |
|------|---------------|-----------|----------------|
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 00 45 15 RESUMES OF KEY PERSONNEL

Bidder shall submit at least the following information for each person described in "Certification of Bidder's Experience and Qualifications". (Additional pages may be attached and properly designated if needed.)

| Person | Title |
|--|-------|
| | |
| Education/Qualification: | |
| Education, Quantication. | |
| | |
| Present Position with Bidder of Subcontractor: | |
| Tresent Tostion with Blader of Subcontractor | |
| | |
| Relevant Experience: | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| Employment History: | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| Name of Bidder | _ |

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 00 51 00 NOTICE OF AWARD

Copyright © 2013 (EJCDC® C-510) National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, and American Society of Civil Engineers. All rights reserved.

| Date of Is | suance: | | | |
|------------|--------------|---|----------------------------|---|
| Owner: | | South Valley Water Reclamation Facility | Owner's Contract No.: | NA |
| Engineer | : | Bowen, Collins & Associates | Engineer's Project No.: | 177-20-01 |
| Project: | | South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project | Contract Name: | South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project |
| Bidder: | | 110,000 | | |
| Bidder's | Address: | | | |
| TO BIDD | ER: | | | |
| | | Owner has accepted your Bid dated and are awarded a Contract for: | [] for the | ne above Contract, and that you are |
| | | [Describe Work, alternate | es, or sections of Work aw | arded] |
| The Contra | act Price of | the awarded Contract is: \$ [|] [note if subject to un | it prices, or cost-plus] |
| Doc | uments acc | d counterparts of the Agreement acc companies this Notice of Award, or hole copies accompany the Notice of A | as been transmitted or n | ward, and one copy of the Contract nade available to Bidder electronically. |
| | A set of the | e Drawings will be delivered separat | ely from the other Contra | act Documents. |
| You must (| comply wit | h the following conditions preceden | t within 10 days of the da | ate of receipt of this Notice of Award: |
| 1. | Deliver to | Owner three counterparts of the Agr | reement, fully executed b | y Bidder. |
| | | insurance documentation as specifi | | ecurity [e.g., performance and payment Bidders and General Conditions, |
| 3. | Other cond | litions precedent (if any): | | |
| | | h these conditions within the time s and declare your Bid security forfei | | er to consider you in default, annul |
| | nent, toget | you comply with the above condition her with any additional copies of the | | you one fully executed counterpart of indicated in Paragraph 2.02 of the |
| Owner: | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | Authoriz | zed Signature | | |
| Ву: | | | | |
| Title: | | | | |
| Сору: | Engineer | | | |

END OF SECTION

SECTION 00 52 13 AGREEMENT

BETWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR FOR CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT (STIPULATED PRICE)

This document is a MODIFIED version of EJCDC® C-520, Copyright © 2013 by the National Society of Professional Engineers, American Society of Civil Engineers, and American Council of Engineering Companies, or is based in part on excerpts from EJCDC documents. Those portions of the text that originated in published EJCDC documents remain subject to the copyright.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| | PAGE |
|--|------|
| ARTICLE 1 – WORK | 2 |
| ARTICLE 2 – THE PROJECT | 2 |
| ARTICLE 3 – ENGINEER | 2 |
| ARTICLE 4 – CONTRACT TIMES | 2 |
| ARTICLE 5 – CONTRACT PRICE | 4 |
| ARTICLE 6 – PAYMENT PROCEDURES | 4 |
| ARTICLE 7 – INTEREST | 5 |
| ARTICLE 8 - CONTRACTOR'S REPRESENTATIONS | 5 |
| ARTICLE 9 – CONTRACT DOCUMENTS | 6 |
| ARTICLE 10 - MISCELLANEOUS | 7 |

| THIS AGREEMENT is by and between South Valley | Water Reclamation Facility ("Owner") and |
|---|--|
| | ("Contractor"). |

ARTICLE 1 - WORK

1.01 Contractor shall complete all Work as specified or indicated in the Contract Documents. The Work is generally described as follows:

ARTICLE 2 - THE PROJECT

2.01 The Project, of which the Work under the Contract Documents is a part, is generally described as follows:

The Work of this Contract consists of the rehabilitation of approximately 19,900 linear feet of 48-inch to 90-inch reinforced concrete pipe (RCP), the rehabilitation of 54 sewer manholes and 2 confluence structures, the installation of 2 polymer concrete manholes and approximately 100 linear feet of 48-inch to 60-inch FRMP pipe, sewer bypass pumping, and associated work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 3 - ENGINEER

- 3.01 The Project has been designed by Bowen Collins & Associates.
- 3.02 The Owner has retained Bowen, Collins & Associates ("Engineer") to act as Owner's representative, assume all duties and responsibilities, and have the rights and authority assigned to Engineer in the Contract Documents in connection with the completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 4 - CONTRACT TIMES

- 4.01 Time of the Essence
 - A. All time limits for Milestones, if any, Substantial Completion, and completion and readiness for final payment as stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract.
- 4.02 *Contract Times: Days*
 - A. The Work will be substantially completed within <u>365 days</u> after the date when the Contract Times commence to run as provided in Paragraph 4.01 of the General Conditions, and completed and ready for final payment in accordance with Paragraph 15.06 of the General Conditions within <u>30 days</u> after the date when the Contract Times commence to run.
- 4.03 Liquidated Damages
 - A. Contractor and Owner recognize that time is of the essence as stated in Paragraph 4.01 above and that Owner will suffer financial and other losses if the Work is not completed and Milestones not achieved within the times specified in Paragraph 4.02 above, plus any extensions thereof allowed in accordance with the Contract. The parties also recognize the delays, expense, and difficulties involved in proving in a legal or arbitration proceeding the actual loss suffered by Owner if the Work is not completed on time.

Accordingly, instead of requiring any such proof, Owner and Contractor agree that as liquidated damages for delay (but not as a penalty):

- 1. Substantial Completion: Contractor shall pay Owner \$ 1.000.00 for each day that expires after the time (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract) specified in Paragraph 4.02.A above for Substantial Completion until the Work is substantially complete.
- 2. Completion of Remaining Work: After Substantial Completion, if Contractor shall neglect, refuse, or fail to complete the remaining Work within the Contract Time (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract) for completion and readiness for final payment, Contractor shall pay Owner \$\frac{500.00}{2}\$ for each day that expires after such time until the Work is completed and ready for final payment.
- 3. Liquidated damages for failing to timely attain Substantial Completion and final completion are not additive and will not be imposed concurrently.

4.04 *Crop Damages*

A. Contractor shall pay Farmer (Property Owner or Tenant) for incurred crop damages based on the following criteria:

| Parcel # | Owner/Tenant | Criteria/Price | Drawing No. |
|--|--|---|-------------|
| 21-35-176- 005, 21-35- 176-004, and 21-35-176- 002 | Name: Greg Mark (Owner) Email: utspuds@gmail.com Phone: 801-232-1361 | No compensation will be provided to Farmer if Contractor stays within the 25' wide temporary access easement boundary during construction regardless of time of year. \$2,000.00 per each crop season described below will be compensated to Farmer if Contractor goes outside 25' wide temporary access easement boundary and damages crops during each of the following crop seasons (regardless of year): Between May 1st and June 10th – First crop season Between June 11th and August 1st – Second crop season Between August 2nd and September 10th – Third crop season In addition, \$6,000.00 will be compensated to Farmer if Contractor goes outside 25' wide temporary access easement boundary during each year's three crop seasons and damages the topsoil condition so as to not allow the crop to be irrigated per existing conditions. | C-05 |

| 21-35-176- 004 and 21- 35-129-002 | Name: Kerry Rolfe (Tenant) Email: kerry@northstarfunding.net Phone: 801-231-4903 | 1. | \$1,800.00 per acre will be compensated to Farmer if Contractor works within Easement boundary and damages crops during the following crop season (regardless of year): • Between May 1st and September 30th | C-06 |
|---|--|----|---|------|
|---|--|----|---|------|

ARTICLE 5 - CONTRACT PRICE

- 5.01 Owner shall pay Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents the amounts that follow, subject to adjustment under the Contract:
 - A. For all Work, at the prices stated in Contractor's Bid, in the amount of: \$______

ARTICLE 6 – PAYMENT PROCEDURES

- 6.01 Submittal and Processing of Payments
 - A. Contractor shall submit Applications for Payment in accordance with Article 15 of the General Conditions. Applications for Payment will be processed by Engineer as provided in the General Conditions.
- 6.02 Progress Payments; Retainage
 - A. Owner shall make progress payments on account of the Contract Price on the basis of Contractor's Applications for Payment on or about the 15th day of each month during performance of the Work as provided in Paragraph 6.02.A.1 below, provided that such Applications for Payment have been submitted in a timely manner and otherwise meet the requirements of the Contract. All such payments will be measured by the Schedule of Values established as provided in the General Conditions (and in the case of Unit Price Work based on the number of units completed) or, in the event there is no Schedule of Values, as provided elsewhere in the Contract.
- Prior to Substantial Completion, progress payments will be made in an amount equal to the
 percentage indicated below but, in each case, less the aggregate of payments previously made
 and less such amounts as Owner may withhold, including but not limited to liquidated damages,
 in accordance with the Contract
 - a. 95 percent of Work completed (with the balance being retainage). If the Work has been 50 percent completed as determined by Engineer, and if the character and progress of the Work have been satisfactory to Owner and Engineer, then as long as the character and progress of the Work remain satisfactory to Owner and Engineer, there will be no additional retainage; and
 - b. 95 percent of cost of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work (with the balance being retainage).
 - B. Upon Substantial Completion, Owner shall pay an amount sufficient to increase total payments to Contractor to 100 percent of the Work completed, less such amounts set off

by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 15.01.E of the General Conditions, and less 300 percent of Engineer's estimate of the value of Work to be completed or corrected as shown on the punch list of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment.

6.03 Final Payment

A. Upon final completion and acceptance of the Work in accordance with Paragraph 15.06 of the General Conditions, Owner shall pay the remainder of the Contract Price as recommended by Engineer as provided in said Paragraph 15.06.

ARTICLE 7 - INTEREST

7.01 All amounts not paid when due shall bear interest at the maximum rate per annum, as allowed by the State.

ARTICLE 8 – CONTRACTOR'S REPRESENTATIONS

- 8.01 In order to induce Owner to enter into this Contract, Contractor makes the following representations:
 - A. Contractor has examined and carefully studied the Contract Documents, and any data and reference items identified in the Contract Documents.
 - B. Contractor has visited the Site, conducted a thorough, alert visual examination of the Site and adjacent areas, and become familiar with and is satisfied as to the general, local, and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
 - C. Contractor is familiar with and is satisfied as to all Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
 - D. Contractor has carefully studied all: (1) reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings, and (2) reports and drawings relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions, if any, at or adjacent to the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings.
 - E. Contractor has considered the information known to Contractor itself; information commonly known to contractors doing business in the locality of the Site; information and observations obtained from visits to the Site; the Contract Documents; and the Siterelated reports and drawings identified in the Contract Documents, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and documents on (1) the cost, progress, and performance of the Work; (2) the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor; and (3) Contractor's safety precautions and programs.
 - F. Based on the information and observations referred to in the preceding paragraph, Contractor agrees that no further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the performance of the Work at the Contract Price, within the Contract Times, and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Contract.

- G. Contractor is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Contract Documents.
- H. Contractor has given Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Contractor has discovered in the Contract Documents, and the written resolution thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Contractor.
- I. The Contract Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performance and furnishing of the Work.
- J. Contractor's entry into this Contract constitutes an incontrovertible representation by Contractor that without exception all prices in the Agreement are premised upon performing and furnishing the Work required by the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 9 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

- 9.01 Contents
 - A. The Contract Documents consist of the following:
- 1. This Agreement.
- 2. Performance bond.
- 3. Payment bond.
- 4. General Conditions.
- 5. Supplementary Conditions.
- 6. Specifications as listed in the table of contents of the Project Manual.
- 7. Drawings
- 8. Addenda
- 9. Exhibits to this Agreement (enumerated as follows):
 - a. Contractor's Bid.
- 10. The following which may be delivered or issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract and are not attached hereto:
 - a. Notice to Proceed.
 - b. Work Change Directives.
 - c. Change Orders.
 - d. Field Orders.
 - B. The documents listed in Paragraph 9.01.A are attached to this Agreement (except as expressly noted otherwise above).
 - C. There are no Contract Documents other than those listed above in this Article 9.
 - D. The Contract Documents may only be amended, modified, or supplemented as provided in the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 10 - MISCELLANEOUS

10.01 *Terms*

A. Terms used in this Agreement will have the meanings stated in the General Conditions and the Supplementary Conditions.

10.02 Assignment of Contract

A. Unless expressly agreed to elsewhere in the Contract, no assignment by a party hereto of any rights under or interests in the Contract will be binding on another party hereto without the written consent of the party sought to be bound; and, specifically but without limitation, money that may become due and money that is due may not be assigned without such consent (except to the extent that the effect of this restriction may be limited by law), and unless specifically stated to the contrary in any written consent to an assignment, no assignment will release or discharge the assignor from any duty or responsibility under the Contract Documents.

10.03 Successors and Assigns

A. Owner and Contractor each binds itself, its successors, assigns, and legal representatives to the other party hereto, its successors, assigns, and legal representatives in respect to all covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents.

10.04 Severability

A. Any provision or part of the Contract Documents held to be void or unenforceable under any Law or Regulation shall be deemed stricken, and all remaining provisions shall continue to be valid and binding upon Owner and Contractor, who agree that the Contract Documents shall be reformed to replace such stricken provision or part thereof with a valid and enforceable provision that comes as close as possible to expressing the intention of the stricken provision.

10.05 Contractor's Certifications

- A. Contractor certifies that it has not engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for or in executing the Contract. For the purposes of this Paragraph 10.05:
- 1. "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of anything of value likely to influence the action of a public official in the bidding process or in the Contract execution;
- 2. "fraudulent practice" means an intentional misrepresentation of facts made (a) to influence the bidding process or the execution of the Contract to the detriment of Owner, (b) to establish Bid or Contract prices at artificial non-competitive levels, or (c) to deprive Owner of the benefits of free and open competition;
- 3. "collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between two or more Bidders, with or without the knowledge of Owner, a purpose of which is to establish Bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels; and
- 4. "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the bidding process or affect the execution of the Contract.

10.06 Other Provisions

Title:

Address for giving notices:

execution of this Agreement.)

A. Owner stipulates that if the General Conditions that are made a part of this Contract are based on EJCDC® C-700, Standard General Conditions for the Construction Contract, published by the Engineers Joint Contract Documents Committee®, and if Owner is the party that has furnished said General Conditions, then Owner has plainly shown all modifications to the standard wording of such published document to the Contractor, through a process such as highlighting or "track changes" (redline/strikeout), or in the Supplementary Conditions.

Title:

License No.:

Address for giving notices:

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Owner and Contractor have signed this Agreement.

(Where applicable)

(If Owner is a corporation, attach evidence of authority to sign. If Owner is a public body, attach evidence of authority to sign and resolution or other documents authorizing

(where applicable)

NOTE TO USER: Use in those states or other jurisdictions where applicable or required.

END OF SECTION

Attest:

SECTION 00 55 00 NOTICE TO PROCEED

Copyright © 2013 (EJCDC C-550) National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, and American Society of Civil Engineers. All rights reserved.

| Owner: | South Valley Water Reclamation Facility | Owner's Contract No.: | NA |
|---|---|---|---|
| Contractor: | Reciamation Facility | Contractor's Project No.: | NA |
| Engineer: | Bowen, Collins & Associates | Engineer's Project No.: | 177-20-01 |
| Project: | South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project | Contract Name: | South Sewer Interceptor CIPI Project |
| | ., | Effective Date of Contract: | ., |
| TO CONTRA | ACTOR: | | |
| | oy notifies Contractor that the Co | ontract Times under the ab | oove Contract will commence |
| Work shall b In accordance the date of re | e, Contractor shall start perform be done at the Site prior to such do with the Agreement, the date of eadiness for final payment isng any work at the Site, Contract | late. f Substantial Completion is , 2022. | , 2022 and |
| Owner: | South Valley Water Reclam | ation Facility | |
| | Authorized Signature | | |
| By: | | | |
| Title: | | | |
| Date Issued: | | | |
| Copy: Engin | neer | | |

END OF SECTION

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 00 61 14 PERFORMANCE BOND

Copyright © 2013 (EJCDC® C-610) National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, and American Society of Civil Engineers. All rights reserved.

| CONTRACTOR (name and address): | | SURE | TY (name and address of principal pla | ce of business): |
|--|------------------------------------|---------|---------------------------------------|------------------|
| OWNER (name and address): South Valley V 7495 South 1 West Jordan, | 300 West | n Facil | ity | |
| CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT | | | | |
| Effective Date of the Agreement: Amount: Description (name and location): | South Sewer Int West Jordan, UT | ercepto | or CIPP Project | |
| BOND | , , | | | |
| Bond Number: Date (not earlier than the Effective Date of Amount: Modifications to this Bond Form: | f the Agreement of the | | nction Contract): | |
| Surety and Bidder, intending to be legal this Performance Bond to be duly execu | | | | lo each cause |
| CONTRACTOR AS PRINCIPAL | | SURE | TY | |
| | (Seal) | | | _ (Seal) |
| Contractor's Name and Corporate Seal | | Suret | y's Name and Corporate Seal | |
| By: Signature | | By: | Signature (Attach Power of At | torney) |
| Print Name | | - | Print Name | |
| Title | | - | Title | |
| Attest: Signature | | - | Signature | |
| Title | | - | Title | |

Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to Contractor, Surety, Owner, or other party shall be considered plural where applicable.

- 1. The Contractor and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns to the Owner for the performance of the Construction Contract, which is incorporated herein by reference.
- 2. If the Contractor performs the Construction Contract, the Surety and the Contractor shall have no obligation under this Bond, except when applicable to participate in a conference as provided in Paragraph 3.
- 3. If there is no Owner Default under the Construction Contract, the Surety's obligation under this Bond shall arise after:
 - 3.1 The Owner first provides notice to the Contractor and the Surety that the Owner is considering declaring a Contractor Default. Such notice shall indicate whether the Owner is requesting a conference among the Owner, Contractor, and Surety to discuss the Contractor's performance. If the Owner does not request a conference, the Surety may, within five (5) business days after receipt of the Owner's notice, request such a conference. If the Surety timely requests a conference, the Owner shall Unless the Owner agrees otherwise, any attend. conference requested under this Paragraph 3.1 shall be held within ten (10) business days of the Surety's receipt of the Owner's notice. If the Owner, the Contractor, and the Surety agree, the Contractor shall be allowed a reasonable time to perform the Construction Contract, but such an agreement shall not waive the Owner's right, if any, subsequently to declare a Contractor Default;
 - 3.2 The Owner declares a Contractor Default, terminates the Construction Contract and notifies the Surety; and
 - 3.3 The Owner has agreed to pay the Balance of the Contract Price in accordance with the terms of the Construction Contract to the Surety or to a contractor selected to perform the Construction Contract.
- 4. Failure on the part of the Owner to comply with the notice requirement in Paragraph 3.1 shall not constitute a failure to comply with a condition precedent to the Surety's obligations, or release the Surety from its obligations, except to the extent the Surety demonstrates actual prejudice.
- 5. When the Owner has satisfied the conditions of Paragraph 3, the Surety shall promptly and at the Surety's expense take one of the following actions:
 - 5.1 Arrange for the Contractor, with the consent of the Owner, to perform and complete the Construction Contract;
 - 5.2 Undertake to perform and complete the Construction Contract itself, through its agents or independent contractors;
 - 5.3 Obtain bids or negotiated proposals from qualified contractors acceptable to the Owner for a contract for

- performance and completion of the Construction Contract, arrange for a contract to be prepared for execution by the Owner and a contractor selected with the Owners concurrence, to be secured with performance and payment bonds executed by a qualified surety equivalent to the bonds issued on the Construction Contract, and pay to the Owner the amount of damages as described in Paragraph 7 in excess of the Balance of the Contract Price incurred by the Owner as a result of the Contractor Default: or
- 5.4 Waive its right to perform and complete, arrange for completion, or obtain a new contractor, and with reasonable promptness under the circumstances:
 - 5.4.1 After investigation, determine the amount for which it may be liable to the Owner and, as soon as practicable after the amount is determined, make payment to the Owner; or
 - 5.4.2 Deny liability in whole or in part and notify the Owner, citing the reasons for denial.
- 6. If the Surety does not proceed as provided in Paragraph 5 with reasonable promptness, the Surety shall be deemed to be in default on this Bond seven days after receipt of an additional written notice from the Owner to the Surety demanding that the Surety perform its obligations under this Bond, and the Owner shall be entitled to enforce any remedy available to the Owner. If the Surety proceeds as provided in Paragraph 5.4, and the Owner refuses the payment or the Surety has denied liability, in whole or in part, without further notice the Owner shall be entitled to enforce any remedy available to the Owner.
- 7. If the Surety elects to act under Paragraph 5.1, 5.2, or 5.3, then the responsibilities of the Surety to the Owner shall not be greater than those of the Contractor under the Construction Contract, and the responsibilities of the Owner to the Surety shall not be greater than those of the Owner under the Construction Contract. Subject to the commitment by the Owner to pay the Balance of the Contract Price, the Surety is obligated, without duplication for:
 - 7.1 the responsibilities of the Contractor for correction of defective work and completion of the Construction Contract:
 - 7.2 additional legal, design professional, and delay costs resulting from the Contractor's Default, and resulting from the actions or failure to act of the Surety under Paragraph 5; and
 - 7.3 liquidated damages, or if no liquidated damages are specified in the Construction Contract, actual damages caused by delayed performance or non-performance of the Contractor.
- 8. If the Surety elects to act under Paragraph 5.1, 5.3, or 5.4, the Surety's liability is limited to the amount of this Bond.
- 9. The Surety shall not be liable to the Owner or others for obligations of the Contractor that are unrelated to the

Construction Contract, and the Balance of the Contract Price shall not be reduced or set off on account of any such unrelated obligations. No right of action shall accrue on this Bond to any person or entity other than the Owner or its heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns.

- 10. The Surety hereby waives notice of any change, including changes of time, to the Construction Contract or to related subcontracts, purchase orders, and other obligations.
- 11. Any proceeding, legal or equitable, under this Bond may be instituted in any court of competent jurisdiction in the location in which the work or part of the work is located and shall be instituted within two years after a declaration of Contractor Default or within two years after the Contractor ceased working or within two years after the Surety refuses or fails to perform its obligations under this Bond, whichever occurs first. If the provisions of this paragraph are void or prohibited by law, the minimum periods of limitations available to sureties as a defense in the jurisdiction of the suit shall be applicable.
- 12. Notice to the Surety, the Owner, or the Contractor shall be mailed or delivered to the address shown on the page on which their signature appears.
- 13. When this Bond has been furnished to comply with a statutory or other legal requirement in the location where the construction was to be performed, any provision in this Bond conflicting with said statutory or legal requirement shall be deemed deleted herefrom and provisions conforming to such statutory or other legal requirement shall be deemed incorporated herein. When so furnished, the intent is that this Bond shall be construed as a statutory bond and not as a common law bond.

14. Definitions

14.1 Balance of the Contract Price: The total amount payable by the Owner to the Contractor under the

Construction Contract after all proper adjustments have been made including allowance for the Contractor for any amounts received or to be received by the Owner in settlement of insurance or other claims for damages to which the Contractor is entitled, reduced by all valid and proper payments made to or on behalf of the Contractor under the Construction Contract.

- 14.2 Construction Contract: The agreement between the Owner and Contractor identified on the cover page, including all Contract Documents and changes made to the agreement and the Contract Documents.
- 14.3 Contractor Default: Failure of the Contractor, which has not been remedied or waived, to perform or otherwise to comply with a material term of the Construction Contract.
- 14.4 Owner Default: Failure of the Owner, which has not been remedied or waived, to pay the Contractor as required under the Construction Contract or to perform and complete or comply with the other material terms of the Construction Contract.
- 14.5 Contract Documents: All the documents that comprise the agreement between the Owner and Contractor.
- 15. If this Bond is issued for an agreement between a contractor and subcontractor, the term Contractor in this Bond shall be deemed to be Subcontractor and the term Owner shall be deemed to be Contractor.
- 16. Modifications to this Bond are as follows:

END OF SECTION

SECTION 00 61 15 PAYMENT BOND

Copyright © 2013 (EJCDC® C-615) National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, and American Society of Civil Engineers. All rights reserved.

| CONTRA | ACTOR (name and address): | | SURE | TY (name and address of principal pla | ce of business): |
|----------|--|------------------------------------|-----------|---------------------------------------|------------------|
| OWNER | (name and address): South Valley V 7495 South 1 West Jordan, | 300 West | n Facil | ity | |
| CONSTR | RUCTION CONTRACT | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Am | ective Date of the Agreement: ount: cription (name and location): | South Sewer Int West Jordan, UT | _ | or CIPP Project | |
| BOND | | | | | |
| Bon | nd Number: | | | | |
| | e (not earlier than the Effective Date of ount: | f the Agreement of the | : Constru | action Contract): | |
| Mod | difications to this Bond Form: | None | | See Paragraph 18 | |
| - | and Bidder, intending to be legal ment Bond to be duly executed | | - | | lo each cause |
| CONTRA | ACTOR AS PRINCIPAL | | SURE | TY | |
| | | (Seal) | | | (Seal) |
| Contract | tor's Name and Corporate Seal | | Suret | y's Name and Corporate Seal | |
| By: | | | By: | | |
| J | Signature | | _ , | Signature (Attach Power of At | torney) |
| | Print Name | | = | Print Name | |
| | Title | | _ | Title | |
| Attest: | | | | | |
| | Signature | | = | Signature | |
| | Title | | - | Title | |

Notes: (1) Provide supplemental execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers. (2) Any singular reference to Contractor, Surety, Owner, or other party shall be considered plural where applicable.

- 1. The Contractor and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns to the Owner to pay for labor, materials, and equipment furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract, which is incorporated herein by reference, subject to the following terms.
- 2. If the Contractor promptly makes payment of all sums due to Claimants, and defends, indemnifies, and holds harmless the Owner from claims, demands, liens, or suits by any person or entity seeking payment for labor, materials, or equipment furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract, then the Surety and the Contractor shall have no obligation under this Bond.
- 3. If there is no Owner Default under the Construction Contract, the Surety's obligation to the Owner under this Bond shall arise after the Owner has promptly notified the Contractor and the Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 13) of claims, demands, liens, or suits against the Owner or the Owner's property by any person or entity seeking payment for labor, materials, or equipment furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract, and tendered defense of such claims, demands, liens, or suits to the Contractor and the Surety.
- 4. When the Owner has satisfied the conditions in Paragraph 3, the Surety shall promptly and at the Surety's expense defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the Owner against a duly tendered claim, demand, lien, or suit.
- 5. The Surety's obligations to a Claimant under this Bond shall arise after the following:
 - 5.1 Claimants who do not have a direct contract with the Contractor,
 - 5.1.1 have furnished a written notice of nonpayment to the Contractor, stating with substantial accuracy the amount claimed and the name of the party to whom the materials were, or equipment was, furnished or supplied or for whom the labor was done or performed, within ninety (90) days after having last performed labor or last furnished materials or equipment included in the Claim; and
 - 5.1.2 have sent a Claim to the Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 13).
 - 5.2 Claimants who are employed by or have a direct contract with the Contractor have sent a Claim to the Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 13).
- 6. If a notice of non-payment required by Paragraph 5.1.1 is given by the Owner to the Contractor, that is sufficient to satisfy a Claimant's obligation to furnish a written notice of non-payment under Paragraph 5.1.1.
- 7. When a Claimant has satisfied the conditions of Paragraph 5.1 or 5.2, whichever is applicable, the Surety shall

promptly and at the Surety's expense take the following actions:

- 7.1 Send an answer to the Claimant, with a copy to the Owner, within sixty (60) days after receipt of the Claim, stating the amounts that are undisputed and the basis for challenging any amounts that are disputed; and
- 7.2 Pay or arrange for payment of any undisputed amounts.
- 7.3 The Surety's failure to discharge its obligations under Paragraph 7.1 or 7.2 shall not be deemed to constitute a waiver of defenses the Surety or Contractor may have or acquire as to a Claim, except as to undisputed amounts for which the Surety and Claimant have reached agreement. If, however, the Surety fails to discharge its obligations under Paragraph 7.1 or 7.2, the Surety shall indemnify the Claimant for the reasonable attorney's fees the Claimant incurs thereafter to recover any sums found to be due and owing to the Claimant.
- 8. The Surety's total obligation shall not exceed the amount of this Bond, plus the amount of reasonable attorney's fees provided under Paragraph 7.3, and the amount of this Bond shall be credited for any payments made in good faith by the Surety.
- 9. Amounts owed by the Owner to the Contractor under the Construction Contract shall be used for the performance of the Construction Contract and to satisfy claims, if any, under any construction performance bond. By the Contractor furnishing and the Owner accepting this Bond, they agree that all funds earned by the Contractor in the performance of the Construction Contract are dedicated to satisfy obligations of the Contractor and Surety under this Bond, subject to the Owner's priority to use the funds for the completion of the work.
- 10. The Surety shall not be liable to the Owner, Claimants, or others for obligations of the Contractor that are unrelated to the Construction Contract. The Owner shall not be liable for the payment of any costs or expenses of any Claimant under this Bond, and shall have under this Bond no obligation to make payments to or give notice on behalf of Claimants, or otherwise have any obligations to Claimants under this Bond.
- 11. The Surety hereby waives notice of any change, including changes of time, to the Construction Contract or to related subcontracts, purchase orders, and other obligations.
- 12. No suit or action shall be commenced by a Claimant under this Bond other than in a court of competent jurisdiction in the state in which the project that is the subject of the Construction Contract is located or after the expiration of one year from the date (1) on which the Claimant sent a Claim to the Surety pursuant to Paragraph 5.1.2 or 5.2, or (2) on which the last labor or service was performed by anyone or the last materials or equipment were furnished by anyone under the Construction Contract, whichever of (1) or (2) first occurs. If the provisions of this paragraph are void or prohibited by law, the minimum period of limitation available

to sureties as a defense in the jurisdiction of the suit shall be applicable.

- 13. Notice and Claims to the Surety, the Owner, or the Contractor shall be mailed or delivered to the address shown on the page on which their signature appears. Actual receipt of notice or Claims, however accomplished, shall be sufficient compliance as of the date received.
- 14. When this Bond has been furnished to comply with a statutory or other legal requirement in the location where the construction was to be performed, any provision in this Bond conflicting with said statutory or legal requirement shall be deemed deleted herefrom and provisions conforming to such statutory or other legal requirement shall be deemed incorporated herein. When so furnished, the intent is that this Bond shall be construed as a statutory bond and not as a common law bond.
- 15. Upon requests by any person or entity appearing to be a potential beneficiary of this Bond, the Contractor and Owner shall promptly furnish a copy of this Bond or shall permit a copy to be made.

16. Definitions

- 16.1 Claim: A written statement by the Claimant including at a minimum:
 - 1. The name of the Claimant;
 - 2. The name of the person for whom the labor was done, or materials or equipment furnished;
 - 3. A copy of the agreement or purchase order pursuant to which labor, materials, or equipment was furnished for use in the performance of the Construction Contract;
 - 4. A brief description of the labor, materials, or equipment furnished;
 - 5. The date on which the Claimant last performed labor or last furnished materials or equipment for use in the performance of the Construction Contract:
 - 6. The total amount earned by the Claimant for labor, materials, or equipment furnished as of the date of the Claim:

- 7. The total amount of previous payments received by the Claimant; and
- 8. The total amount due and unpaid to the Claimant for labor, materials, or equipment furnished as of the date of the Claim.
- 16.2 Claimant: An individual or entity having a direct contract with the Contractor or with a subcontractor of the Contractor to furnish labor, materials, or equipment for use in the performance of the Construction Contract. The term Claimant also includes any individual or entity that has rightfully asserted a claim under an applicable mechanic's lien or similar statute against the real property upon which the Project is located. The intent of this Bond shall be to include without limitation in the terms of "labor, materials, or equipment" that part of the water, gas, power, light, heat, oil, gasoline, telephone service, or rental equipment used in the Construction Contract, architectural and engineering services required for performance of the work of the Contractor and the Contractor's subcontractors, and all other items for which a mechanic's lien may be asserted in the jurisdiction where the labor, materials, or equipment were furnished.
- 16.3 Construction Contract: The agreement between the Owner and Contractor identified on the cover page, including all Contract Documents and all changes made to the agreement and the Contract Documents.
- 16.4 Owner Default: Failure of the Owner, which has not been remedied or waived, to pay the Contractor as required under the Construction Contract or to perform and complete or comply with the other material terms of the Construction Contract.
- 16.5 Contract Documents: All the documents that comprise the agreement between the Owner and Contractor.
- 17. If this Bond is issued for an agreement between a contractor and subcontractor, the term Contractor in this Bond shall be deemed to be Subcontractor and the term Owner shall be deemed to be Contractor.
- 18. Modifications to this Bond are as follows:

SECTION 00 62 76 CONTRACTOR'S APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT

Copyright© 2013 (EJCDC C-620) National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, and American Society of Civil Engineers. All rights reserved.

| | | | Contrac | ctor's Application for Payment No. | | | |
|---|--|--|---|--|-----------------|--|--|
| | | Application Period: | | Application Date: | | | |
| | | From | То | | | | |
| To (Owner): From (Contractor): | | | | Via (Engineer): | | | |
| Project: | | Contract: | | | | | |
| Owner's | Contract No: | Contractor's Project No: | | Engineer's Project N0: | | | |
| | Application For P | Payment | | <u> </u> | | | |
| Аппиот | Change Order Su | ımmary | | | | | |
| Num | ed Change Orders Iber Additions | Doductions | 1 ODICINAL CONTRA | CT DDICE | | | |
| Num | ber Additions | Deductions | | CT PRICE | | | |
| | | | | ge Orders | | | |
| | | | | ice (Line 1 ± Line 2) | | | |
| | | | | O AND STORED TO DATE | | | |
| | | | - | Progress Estimates) | | | |
| | | | 5. RETAINAGE | | | | |
| | | | a. X | | | | |
| | | | b. X | Stored Material | | | |
| | | | | e (Line 5a + Line 5b | | | |
| | | | | TO DATE (Line 4 - Line 5c) | | | |
| Т | TOTALS | | 7. LESS PREVIOUS PAYMENTS (Line 6 of prior Application) | | | | |
| NET CHA | | | | APPLICATION | | | |
| | CHANGE | | 9. BALANCE TO FINISH, PLUS RETAINAGE | | | | |
| (| ORDERS | | (Column G total on I | Progress Estimates + Line 5c above) | | | |
| | CTOR'S CERTIFICATION | | Payment of: | | | | |
| | signed Contractor certifies, to the best of its knowledge, to | | | (Line 8 or or other - attach explaination of oth | e other amount) | | |
| | rious progress payments received from Owner on account account to discharge Contractor's legitimate obligations | | is recommended by: | | | | |
| | cations for Payment; | | | (Engineer) | (Date) | | |
| (2) Title to all Work, materials and equipment incorporated in said Work, or otherwise listed in or covered by this | | | | (8) | (111) | | |
| Application for Payment, will pass to Owner at time of payment free and clear of all Liens, security interests, and encumbrances (except such as are covered by a bond acceptable to Owner indemnifying Owner against any such Liens, | | | Payment of: | | | | |
| | ices (except such as are covered by a bond acceptable to terest, or encumbrances); and | Owner indemnifying Owner against any such Liens, | | (Line 8 or or other - attach explaination of oth | e other amount) | | |
| | Work covered by this Application for Payment is in accor | rdance with the Contract Documents and is not | is approved by: | | | | |
| defective. | | | is approved by: | (Engineer) | (Date) | | |
| Contra | ctor Signature | | | (3) | () | | |
| Ву | | Date | Approved By: | | | | |
| | | | | (Funding or Financing Entity (if applicable) | (Date) | | |

BC&A SOUTH VALLEY WATER RECLAMATION FACILITY SOUTH SEWER INTERCEPTOR CIPP PROJECT

Progress Estimate - Unit Price Work

Contractor's Application

| For (Contract): | | Application Number: | | |
|---------------------|----|---------------------|--|--|
| | | | | |
| Application Period: | | Application Date: | | |
| From | То | | | |

| | A | | | | | C1 | C2 | С3 | D | Е | | F | |
|--------------------|------------------------|------------------|-------|---------------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------------|---------------------------------------|---|---------------------------------------|---|---|--------------|---------------------------------|
| | Item Contract Informat | | | tion Work Completed | | | | | • | | | | |
| Bid Item No. | Description | Item Quantity | Units | Unit Price | Total Value of Item (\$) | From Previous Application (C3) | Est. Qty. Installed This Period | Est. Total Qty. Installed (C1+C2) | Value of Work Installed to Date | Materials Presently Stored (Not in C) | Total Completed and Stored to Date (D + E) | % (F / B) | Balance to Finish (B - F) |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

Totals

BC&A SOUTH VALLEY WATER RECLAMATION FACILITY SOUTH SEWER INTERCEPTOR CIPP PROJECT Stored Material Summary Contractor's Application

| For (Contract): | | Application Number: | | |
|---------------------|----|---------------------|--|--|
| | | | | |
| Application Period: | | Application Date: | | |
| From | То | | | |

| I | A | В | С | | D |] | E | | F | G |
|-----------------|----------------------------|------------------|--|---|----------------|-------------------------------------|--|--|----------------|--|
| | | | | Stored P | reviously | Stored Tl | nis Month | Incorporate | ed into Work | |
| Bid Item No. | Supplier Invoice No. | Submittal No. | Description of Materials or Equipment Stored | Date Placed Into Storage (Month/Year) | Amount (\$) | Amount Stored this Month (\$) | Amount Completed and Stored to date (\$) (D + E) | Date Placed Into Work (Month/Year) | Amount (\$) | Materials Remaining in Storage (\$) (D + E - F) |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | <u> </u> |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |

Totals

THIS PAGE IS LEFT INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 00 63 36 FIELD ORDER FORM

Copyright © 2013 (EJCDC® C-942) National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, and American Society of Civil Engineers. All rights reserved.

Field Order No: Project Name: South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project Date of Issuance: Contract Name: South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project **Effective Date:** Owner: South Valley Water Reclamation Facility Owner's Contract No: NA Contractor: Contractor's Project No: NA 177-20-01 Engineer: Bowen, Collins & Associates Engineer's Project No: Contractor is hereby directed to promptly execute this Field Order, issued in accordance with General Conditions Paragraph 11.01, for minor changes in the Work without changes in Contract Price or Contract Times. If Contractor considers that a change in Contract Price or Contract Times is required, submit a Change Proposal before proceeding with this Work. Reference: Specification(s) Drawing(s) / Detail(s) Reason for Field Order: Description of Change(s) Attachments: ISSUED: RECEIVED: By: By: Engineer (Authorized Signature) Contractor (Authorized Signature) Title: Title: Date: Date: Copy to: Owner

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 00 63 49 WORK CHANGE DIRECTIVE

Copyright © 2013 (EJCDC® C-940) National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, and American Society of Civil Engineers. All rights reserved.

| | | | Work C | hange Directive | | | |
|----------------------------|--|--------------------|--------------------|---|--|--|--|
| Date of Issu | ance: | Effective | e Date: | | | | |
| Owner: | South Valley Water Reclamation Facility | Owner's | Contract No.: | NA | | | |
| Contractor: | | Contrac | tor's Project No.: | NA | | | |
| Engineer: | Bowen, Collins & Associates | Enginee | r's Project No.: | 177-20-01 | | | |
| Project: | South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Pr | oject Contrac | t Name: | South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project | | | |
| Contractor is Description: | Contractor is directed to proceed promptly with the following change(s): Description: | | | | | | |
| Attachments | Attachments: [List documents supporting change] | | | | | | |
| Directive to Price and Co | Purpose for Work Change Directive: Directive to proceed promptly with the Work described herein, prior to agreeing to changes on Contract Price and Contract Time, is issued due to: [check one or both of the following] □ Non-agreement on pricing of proposed change. □ Necessity to proceed for schedule or other Project reasons. | | | | | | |
| Estimated C | hange in Contract Price and Contra | ct Times (non-b | inding, preliminaı | ·y): | | | |
| Contract Pri | • | | [increase] [decr | - | | | |
| Contract Tin | ne days mated change in Contract Price: | | [increase] [decr | easej. | | | |
| ☐ Lump S | _ | | Unit Price | | | | |
| - | the Work | | Other | | | | |
| RE | ECOMMENDED: | AUTHORIZED | BY: | RECEIVED: | | | |
| Ву: | Ву: | | Ву: | | | | |
| Engine | er (Authorized Signature) 0 | wner (Authorized S | Signature) | Contractor (Authorized Signature) | | | |
| Title: | Title: | | Titl | e: | | | |
| Date: | Date: | | Dat | re: | | | |
| Annuared | y Eunding Agangs (if applies lets) | | | | | | |
| | y Funding Agency (if applicable) | | Date: | | | | |
| By: Title: | | | Date. | | | | |
| ı ilic. | | | | | | | |

SECTION 00 63 63 CHANGE ORDER

Copyright © 2013 (EJCDC® C-941) National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, and American Society of Civil Engineers. All rights reserved.

Change Order No.

| Date of Issuance: | | Effective Date: | |
|-------------------|---|---------------------------|---|
| Owner: | South Valley Water Reclamation Facility | Owner's Contract No.: | NA |
| Contractor: | | Contractor's Project No.: | NA |
| Engineer: | Bowen, Collins & Associates | Engineer's Project No.: | 177-20-01 |
| Project: | South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project | Contract Name: | South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project |

The Contract is modified as follows upon execution of this Change Order: Description:

Attachments: [List documents supporting change]

| CHANGE IN CONTRACT PRICE | CHANGE IN CONTRACT TIMES | | | | |
|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| | [note changes in Milestones if applicable] | | | | |
| Original Contract Price: | Original Contract Times: | | | | |
| | Substantial Completion: | | | | |
| \$ | Ready for Final Payment: | | | | |
| | days or dates | | | | |
| [increase] [decrease] from previously approved | | | | | |
| Change Orders No to No: | Orders No to No: | | | | |
| Φ. | Substantial Completion: | | | | |
| \$ | Ready for Final Payment: | | | | |
| Contract Daire and the Chance Onder | days | | | | |
| Contract Price prior to this Change Order: | Contract Times prior to this Change Order: | | | | |
| . | Substantial Completion: Ready for Final Payment: | | | | |
| \$ | | | | | |
| | days or dates | | | | |
| [increase] [decrease] of this Change Order: | [increase] [decrease] of this Change Order: | | | | |
| | Substantial Completion: | | | | |
| \$ | Ready for Final Payment: | | | | |
| | days or dates | | | | |
| Contract Price incorporating this Change Order | Contract Times with all approved Change Orders: | | | | |
| | Substantial Completion: | | | | |
| \$ | Ready for Final Payment: | | | | |
| | days or dates | | | | |
| RECOMMENDED: ACCEPTE | ED: ACCEPTED: | | | | |
| By: By: | By: | | | | |
| Engineer (if required) | Owner (Authorized) Contractor (Authorized) | | | | |
| Title: Title: | Title: | | | | |
| Date: Date: | Date: | | | | |
| Approved by Funding Agency (if applicable) | | | | | |

BC&A SOUTH VALLEY WATER RECLAMATION FACILITY SOUTH SEWER INTERCEPTOR CIPP PROJECT

| Ву: | Date: |
|--------|-------|
| Title: | |

SECTION 00 65 16 CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

Copyright © 2013 (EJCDC® C-625) National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, and American Society of Civil Engineers. All rights reserved.

| Owner: | er: South Valley Water Reclamation Facility | | Owner's Contract No.: NA | | |
|---|--|---|---|---|--|
| Contractor: | | Contractor's Project No.: | NA | | |
| Engineer: | Bowen, Collins & | Associates | Engineer's Project No.: | 177-20-01 | |
| Project: | oject: South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Projec | | Contract Name: | South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project | |
| This [Sele | ect preliminary or | final] Certificate of | Substantial Completion | applies to: | |
| | Work | | The following specified p | ortions of the Work: | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | Data of | f Cubatantial Comm | lation | | |
| | Date of | f Substantial Comp | oletion | | |
| Owner, Con Completion provisions on the final correction propertion for the final correction provides the correction of | tractor, and Engin of the Work or po of the Contract per Certificate of Sul period and applicate of items to be come, and the failure to | eer, and found to be ortion thereof design taining to Substantia bstantial Completion ole warranties requirupleted or corrected i | s attached to this Certifica n such list does not alter th | The Date of Substantial ablished, subject to the Substantial Completion ent of the contractual te. This list may not be | |
| The responsibilities between Owner and Contractor for security, operation, safety, maintenance, neat, utilities, insurance, and warranties upon Owner's use or occupancy of the Work shall be as provided in the Contract, except as amended as follows: | | | | | |
| | nts to Owner's | | | | |
| responsibi | lities: | □ None | | | |
| | | \square As follows | | | |
| Amendmen | | | | | |
| Contractor responsibi | _ | □ None | | | |
| responsibl | 110103. | ☐ As follows | | | |
| | | | | | |

The following documents are attached to and made a part of this Certificate: (punch list; others)

This Certificate does not constitute an acceptance of Work not in accordance with the Contract Documents, nor is it a release of Contractor's obligation to complete the Work in accordance with the Contract.

| EXECUTED BY ENGINEER: | | | RECEIVED: | | RECEIVED: | |
|-----------------------|------------------------|----------|------------------------------|--------|-----------------------------------|--|
| By: | (Authorized signature) | _ By: | Owner (Authorized Signature) | By: | Contractor (Authorized Signature) | |
| Title: | | _ Title: | | Title: | | |
| Date: | | _ Date: | | Date: | | |

SECTION 00 65 19 CONTRACTOR'S CERTIFICATE OF FINAL COMPLETION

| TO: | South Valley Water Reclamation Facility | | | | | |
|--------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| FROM: | | | | | | |
| PROJECT: | SOUTH SEWER INTERCEPTOR CIPP PROJECT | | | | | |
| FINAL COMPLETION DATE: | | | | | | |
| Γhis is to certify that I, [| | | | | | |
| - | | | | | | |
| - | and have been properly authorized by said firm or corporation | | | | | |
| knowledge, and do hereby certi | its pertaining to the subject Contract. I know of my own personal fy, that the Work of the Contract described above has been performed alled to date are in accordance with, and in conformity to, the Contract | | | | | |
| deficiencies and the reasons f | n all parts and requirements, excepting the attached list of minor or each being incomplete to date, for which exemption from final ested in conformance to Article 14.09A of the General Conditions (in mone"): | | | | | |
| | r final inspection. The following items required from the Contractor yment (such as 0 & M Manuals, guarantees, record drawings, etc.) he, write "none"): | | | | | |
| | suance by Engineer of a Notice of Completion, nor the acceptance as a bar of claim against Contractor under the terms of the ntract Documents. | | | | | |
| Contractor (Signature of Autho | rized Representative) | | | | | |
| Γitle: | Date: | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |

SOUTH SEWER INTERCEPTOR CIPP PROJECT

SECTION 00 65 20 CONSENT OF SURETY FOR FINAL PAYMENT

| PROJECT NAME: | South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Project |
|--|---|
| LOCATION: | West Jordan, UT |
| TYPE OF CONTRACT: | |
| AMOUNT OF CONTRA | CT: |
| In accordance with the Contractor, the following | he provisions of the above-named contract between the Owner and the ng named Surety: |
| on the Payment Bond o | of the following named Contractor: |
| | |
| | al payment to the Contractor, and further agrees that said final payment to the lieve the Surety of any of its obligations to the following named Owner (as set ond): |
| | |
| IN WITNESS WHERE | OF, the Surety has hereunto set its hand and seal this [] day of]. |
| | (Name of Surety) |
| | (Signature of Authorized Representative) |
| | (Name of Authorized Representative) |
| | Title: |

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 00 65 21 AFFIDAVIT OF PAYMENT

To All Whom It May Concern:

| WHEREAS, the undersigned has bee | n employed by the South Valley Water Reclamation | |
|--|---|--|
| Facility to furnish labor and materials under a | contract dated $[__]$, $20[__]$ for the project | |
| named "South Sewer Interceptor CIPP Proje | ct", in West Jordan, UT, of which South Valley Water | |
| Reclamation Facility is the Owner. | | |
| Contractor for the above-named Contract pure that, except as listed below, he has paid in materials and equipment furnished, for all w indebtedness and claims against the Contract | by of [], 20[], the undersigned, as the suant to the Conditions of the Contract hereby certifies full or has otherwise satisfied all obligations for all ork, labor, and services performed, and for all known tor for damages arising in any manner in connection red above for which the Owner or his property might in | |
| EXCEPTIONS: [] | | |
| (If none, write "None". If required by the Owner, the Contractor shall furnish bond satisfactory to the Owner for each exception.) | | |
| | | |
| | Contractor (Print Name) | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| Contractor (Affix corporate seal here) | | |
| | Contractor (Signature of Authorized Representative) | |
| | Title: | |

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 00 70 00 GENERAL CONDITIONS

Copyright © 2013 (EJCDC® C-700) National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, and American Society of Civil Engineers. All rights reserved.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ARTICI F 1. | - Definitions and Terminology | Page |
|------------------------|---|------|
| 1.01 | Defined Terms | |
| 1.01 | Terminology | |
| | - Preliminary Matters | |
| | · | |
| 2.01 | Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance | |
| 2.02 | Copies of Documents | |
| 2.03 | Before Starting Construction | |
| 2.04 | Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives | |
| 2.05 | Initial Acceptance of Schedules | |
| 2.06 | Electronic Transmittals | |
| ARTICLE 3 | - Documents: Intent, Requirements, Reuse | 12 |
| 3.01 | Intent | 12 |
| 3.02 | Reference Standards | 12 |
| 3.03 | Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies | 12 |
| 3.04 | Requirements of the Contract Documents | 13 |
| 3.05 | Reuse of Documents | 14 |
| ARTICLE 4 | - Commencement and Progress of the Work | 14 |
| 4.01 | Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed | 14 |
| 4.02 | Starting the Work | 14 |
| 4.03 | Reference Points | 14 |
| 4.04 | Progress Schedule | 14 |
| 4.05 | Delays in Contractor's Progress | 15 |
| ARTICLE 5 - Conditions | - Availability of Lands; Subsurface and Physical Conditions; Hazardous Enviro | |
| 5.01 | Availability of Lands | |
| 5.02 | Use of Site and Other Areas | 16 |
| 5.03 | Subsurface and Physical Conditions | 17 |
| 5.04 | Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions | |
| 5.05 | Underground Facilities | 19 |

| 5.06 | Hazardous Environmental Conditions at Site | 21 |
|-----------|--|----|
| ARTICLE 6 | – Bonds and Insurance | 23 |
| 6.01 | Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds | 23 |
| 6.02 | Insurance—General Provisions | 23 |
| 6.03 | Contractor's Insurance | 24 |
| 6.04 | Owner's Liability Insurance | 27 |
| 6.05 | Property Insurance | 27 |
| 6.06 | Waiver of Rights | 29 |
| 6.07 | Receipt and Application of Property Insurance Proceeds | 30 |
| ARTICLE 7 | - Contractor's Responsibilities | 30 |
| 7.01 | Supervision and Superintendence | 30 |
| 7.02 | Labor; Working Hours | 30 |
| 7.03 | Services, Materials, and Equipment | 30 |
| 7.04 | "Or Equals" | 31 |
| 7.05 | Substitutes | 32 |
| 7.06 | Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others | 33 |
| 7.07 | Patent Fees and Royalties | 35 |
| 7.08 | Permits | 35 |
| 7.09 | Taxes | 36 |
| 7.10 | Laws and Regulations | 36 |
| 7.11 | Record Documents | 36 |
| 7.12 | Safety and Protection | 36 |
| 7.13 | Safety Representative | 37 |
| 7.14 | Hazard Communication Programs | 38 |
| 7.15 | Emergencies | 38 |
| 7.16 | Shop Drawings, Samples, and Other Submittals | 38 |
| 7.17 | Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee | 40 |
| 7.18 | Indemnification | 41 |
| 7.19 | Delegation of Professional Design Services | 42 |
| ARTICLE 8 | – Other Work at the Site | 42 |
| 8.01 | Other Work | 42 |
| 8.02 | Coordination | 43 |
| 8.03 | Legal Relationships | 43 |
| ARTICLE 9 | – Owner's Responsibilities | 44 |
| 9.01 | Communications to Contractor | 44 |

| | 9.02 | Replacement of Engineer | 44 |
|-----|---------|---|----|
| | 9.03 | Furnish Data | 44 |
| | 9.04 | Pay When Due | 44 |
| | 9.05 | Lands and Easements; Reports, Tests, and Drawings | 44 |
| | 9.06 | Insurance | 45 |
| | 9.07 | Change Orders | 45 |
| | 9.08 | Inspections, Tests, and Approvals | 45 |
| | 9.09 | Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities | 45 |
| | 9.10 | Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition | 45 |
| | 9.11 | Evidence of Financial Arrangements | 45 |
| | 9.12 | Safety Programs | 45 |
| ART | ICLE 10 | - Engineer's Status During Construction | 45 |
| | 10.01 | Owner's Representative | 45 |
| | 10.02 | Visits to Site | 45 |
| | 10.03 | Project Representative | 46 |
| | 10.04 | Rejecting Defective Work | 46 |
| | 10.05 | Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments | 46 |
| | 10.06 | Determinations for Unit Price Work | 46 |
| | 10.07 | Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work | 46 |
| | 10.08 | Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities | 47 |
| | 10.09 | Compliance with Safety Program | 47 |
| ART | ICLE 11 | - Amending the Contract Documents; Changes in the Work | 47 |
| | 11.01 | Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents | 47 |
| | 11.02 | Owner-Authorized Changes in the Work | 48 |
| | 11.03 | Unauthorized Changes in the Work | 48 |
| | 11.04 | Change of Contract Price | 49 |
| | 11.05 | Change of Contract Times | 50 |
| | 11.06 | Change Proposals | 50 |
| | 11.07 | Execution of Change Orders | 51 |
| | 11.08 | Notification to Surety | 51 |
| ART | ICLE 12 | - Claims | 51 |
| | 12.01 | Claims | 51 |
| ART | ICLE 13 | - Cost of the Work; Allowances; Unit Price Work | 52 |
| | 13.01 | Cost of the Work | 52 |
| | 13.02 | Allowances | 55 |

| 13.03 | Unit Price Work | 55 |
|------------|--|----|
| ARTICLE 14 | 4 – Tests and Inspections; Correction, Removal or Acceptance of Defective Work | 56 |
| 14.01 | Access to Work | 56 |
| 14.02 | Tests, Inspections, and Approvals | 56 |
| 14.03 | Defective Work | 57 |
| 14.04 | Acceptance of Defective Work | 58 |
| 14.05 | Uncovering Work | 58 |
| 14.06 | Owner May Stop the Work | 58 |
| 14.07 | Owner May Correct Defective Work | 59 |
| ARTICLE 1 | 5 – Payments to Contractor; Set-Offs; Completion; Correction Period | 59 |
| 15.01 | Progress Payments | 59 |
| 15.02 | Contractor's Warranty of Title | 62 |
| 15.03 | Substantial Completion | 62 |
| 15.04 | Partial Use or Occupancy | 63 |
| 15.05 | Final Inspection | 64 |
| 15.06 | Final Payment | 64 |
| 15.07 | Waiver of Claims | 65 |
| 15.08 | Correction Period | 65 |
| ARTICLE 10 | ARTICLE 16 – Suspension of Work and Termination | |
| 16.01 | Owner May Suspend Work | 66 |
| 16.02 | Owner May Terminate for Cause | 67 |
| 16.03 | Owner May Terminate For Convenience | 68 |
| 16.04 | Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate | 68 |
| ARTICLE 1 | 7 – Final Resolution of Disputes | 68 |
| 17.01 | Methods and Procedures | 68 |
| ARTICLE 18 | 3 – Miscellaneous | 69 |
| 18.01 | Giving Notice | 69 |
| 18.02 | Computation of Times | 69 |
| 18.03 | Cumulative Remedies | 69 |
| 18.04 | Limitation of Damages | 69 |
| 18.05 | No Waiver | 69 |
| 18.06 | Survival of Obligations | 70 |
| 18.07 | Controlling Law | 70 |
| 18.08 | Headings | 70 |

ARTICLE 1 - DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

1.01 Defined Terms

- A. Wherever used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, a term printed with initial capital letters, including the term's singular and plural forms, will have the meaning indicated in the definitions below. In addition to terms specifically defined, terms with initial capital letters in the Contract Documents include references to identified articles and paragraphs, and the titles of other documents or forms.
 - 1. *Addenda*—Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct, or change the Bidding Requirements or the proposed Contract Documents.
 - 2. *Agreement*—The written instrument, executed by Owner and Contractor, that sets forth the Contract Price and Contract Times, identifies the parties and the Engineer, and designates the specific items that are Contract Documents.
 - 3. Application for Payment—The form acceptable to Engineer which is to be used by Contractor during the course of the Work in requesting progress or final payments and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
 - 4. *Bid*—The offer of a Bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed.
 - 5. *Bidder*—An individual or entity that submits a Bid to Owner.
 - 6. *Bidding Documents*—The Bidding Requirements, the proposed Contract Documents, and all Addenda.
 - 7. *Bidding Requirements*—The advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, Bid Bond or other Bid security, if any, the Bid Form, and the Bid with any attachments.
 - 8. Change Order—A document which is signed by Contractor and Owner and authorizes an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or other revision to the Contract, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract.
 - 9. Change Proposal—A written request by Contractor, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, seeking an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both; contesting an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or the acceptability of Work under the Contract Documents; challenging a set-off against payments due; or seeking other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract.
 - 10. Claim—(a) A demand or assertion by Owner directly to Contractor, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein: seeking an adjustment of Contract Price or Contract Times, or both; contesting an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or the acceptability of Work under the Contract Documents; contesting Engineer's decision regarding a Change Proposal; seeking resolution of a contractual issue that Engineer has declined to address; or seeking other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract; or (b) a demand or assertion by Contractor directly to Owner, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, contesting Engineer's decision regarding a Change Proposal; or seeking resolution

- of a contractual issue that Engineer has declined to address. A demand for money or services by a third party is not a Claim.
- of 11. Constituent Concern—Asbestos, petroleum, radioactive materials. polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), hazardous waste, and any substance, product, waste, or other material of any nature whatsoever that is or becomes listed, regulated, or addressed pursuant to (a) the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, 42 U.S.C. §§9601 et seg. ("CERCLA"); (b) the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act, 49 U.S.C. §§5501 et seq.; (c) the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, 42 U.S.C. §§6901 et seq. ("RCRA"); (d) the Toxic Substances Control Act, 15 U.S.C. §§2601 et seq.; (e) the Clean Water Act, 33 U.S.C. §§1251 et seq.; (f) the Clean Air Act, 42 U.S.C. §§7401 et seq.; or (g) any other federal, state, or local statute, law, rule, regulation, ordinance, resolution, code, order, or decree regulating, relating to, or imposing liability or standards of conduct concerning, any hazardous, toxic, or dangerous waste, substance, or material.
- 12. *Contract*—The entire and integrated written contract between the Owner and Contractor concerning the Work.
- 13. *Contract Documents*—Those items so designated in the Agreement, and which together comprise the Contract.
- 14. *Contract Price*—The money that Owner has agreed to pay Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. .
- 15. *Contract Times*—The number of days or the dates by which Contractor shall: (a) achieve Milestones, if any; (b) achieve Substantial Completion; and (c) complete the Work.
- 16. *Contractor*—The individual or entity with which Owner has contracted for performance of the Work.
- 17. *Cost of the Work*—See Paragraph 13.01 for definition.
- 18. *Drawings*—The part of the Contract that graphically shows the scope, extent, and character of the Work to be performed by Contractor.
- 19. *Effective Date of the Contract*—The date, indicated in the Agreement, on which the Contract becomes effective.
- 20. *Engineer*—The individual or entity named as such in the Agreement.
- 21. *Field Order*—A written order issued by Engineer which requires minor changes in the Work but does not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times.
- 22. *Hazardous Environmental Condition*—The presence at the Site of Constituents of Concern in such quantities or circumstances that may present a danger to persons or property exposed thereto. The presence at the Site of materials that are necessary for the execution of the Work, or that are to be incorporated in the Work, and that are controlled and contained pursuant to industry practices, Laws and Regulations, and the requirements of the Contract, does not establish a Hazardous Environmental Condition.
- 23. *Laws and Regulations; Laws or Regulations*—Any and all applicable laws, statutes, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes, and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities, and courts having jurisdiction.

- 24. *Liens*—Charges, security interests, or encumbrances upon Contract-related funds, real property, or personal property.
- 25. *Milestone*—A principal event in the performance of the Work that the Contract requires Contractor to achieve by an intermediate completion date or by a time prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.
- 26. *Notice of Award*—The written notice by Owner to a Bidder of Owner's acceptance of the Bid.
- 27. *Notice to Proceed*—A written notice by Owner to Contractor fixing the date on which the Contract Times will commence to run and on which Contractor shall start to perform the Work.
- 28. *Owner*—The individual or entity with which Contractor has contracted regarding the Work, and which has agreed to pay Contractor for the performance of the Work, pursuant to the terms of the Contract.
- 29. *Progress Schedule*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, describing the sequence and duration of the activities comprising the Contractor's plan to accomplish the Work within the Contract Times.
- 30. *Project*—The total undertaking to be accomplished for Owner by engineers, contractors, and others, including planning, study, design, construction, testing, commissioning, and start-up, and of which the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents is a part.
- 31. *Project Manual*—The written documents prepared for, or made available for, procuring and constructing the Work, including but not limited to the Bidding Documents or other construction procurement documents, geotechnical and existing conditions information, the Agreement, bond forms, General Conditions, Supplementary Conditions, and Specifications. The contents of the Project Manual may be bound in one or more volumes.
- 32. Resident Project Representative—The authorized representative of Engineer assigned to assist Engineer at the Site. As used herein, the term Resident Project Representative or "RPR" includes any assistants or field staff of Resident Project Representative.
- 33. *Samples*—Physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship that are representative of some portion of the Work and that establish the standards by which such portion of the Work will be judged.
- 34. *Schedule of Submittals*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, of required submittals and the time requirements for Engineer's review of the submittals and the performance of related construction activities.
- 35. *Schedule of Values*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, allocating portions of the Contract Price to various portions of the Work and used as the basis for reviewing Contractor's Applications for Payment.
- 36. Shop Drawings—All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, and other data or information that are specifically prepared or assembled by or for Contractor and submitted by Contractor to illustrate some portion of the Work. Shop Drawings, whether approved or not, are not Drawings and are not Contract Documents.
- 37. *Site*—Lands or areas indicated in the Contract Documents as being furnished by Owner upon which the Work is to be performed, including rights-of-way and

- easements, and such other lands furnished by Owner which are designated for the use of Contractor.
- 38. *Specifications*—The part of the Contract that consists of written requirements for materials, equipment, systems, standards, and workmanship as applied to the Work, and certain administrative requirements and procedural matters applicable to the Work.
- 39. *Subcontractor*—An individual or entity having a direct contract with Contractor or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work.
- 40. Substantial Completion—The time at which the Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of Engineer, the Work (or a specified part thereof) is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or a specified part thereof) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to all or part of the Work refer to Substantial Completion thereof.
- 41. *Successful Bidder*—The Bidder whose Bid the Owner accepts, and to which the Owner makes an award of contract, subject to stated conditions.
- 42. *Supplementary Conditions*—The part of the Contract that amends or supplements these General Conditions.
- 43. Supplier—A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, materialman, or vendor having a direct contract with Contractor or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work by Contractor or a Subcontractor.
- 44. *Technical Data*—Those items expressly identified as Technical Data in the Supplementary Conditions, with respect to either (a) subsurface conditions at the Site, or physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site (except Underground Facilities) or (b) Hazardous Environmental Conditions at the Site. If no such express identifications of Technical Data have been made with respect to conditions at the Site, then the data contained in boring logs, recorded measurements of subsurface water levels, laboratory test results, and other factual, objective information regarding conditions at the Site that are set forth in any geotechnical or environmental report prepared for the Project and made available to Contractor are hereby defined as Technical Data with respect to conditions at the Site under Paragraphs 5.03, 5.04, and 5.06.
- 45. *Underground Facilities*—All underground pipelines, conduits, ducts, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels, or other such facilities or attachments, and any encasements containing such facilities, including but not limited to those that convey electricity, gases, steam, liquid petroleum products, telephone or other communications, fiber optic transmissions, cable television, water, wastewater, storm water, other liquids or chemicals, or traffic or other control systems.
- 46. *Unit Price Work*—Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.
- 47. *Work*—The entire construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be provided under the Contract Documents. Work includes and is the result of performing or providing all labor, services, and documentation necessary to produce such construction; furnishing, installing, and incorporating all materials

- and equipment into such construction; and may include related services such as testing, start-up, and commissioning, all as required by the Contract Documents.
- 48. *Work Change Directive*—A written directive to Contractor issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract, signed by Owner and recommended by Engineer, ordering an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work.

1.02 Terminology

- A. The words and terms discussed in the following paragraphs are not defined but, when used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, have the indicated meaning.
- B. Intent of Certain Terms or Adjectives:
 - 1. The Contract Documents include the terms "as allowed," "as approved," "as ordered," "as directed" or terms of like effect or import to authorize an exercise of professional judgment by Engineer. In addition, the adjectives "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "proper," "satisfactory," or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe an action or determination of Engineer as to the Work. It is intended that such exercise of professional judgment, action, or determination will be solely to evaluate, in general, the Work for compliance with the information in the Contract Documents and with the design concept of the Project as a functioning whole as shown or indicated in the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective is not intended to and shall not be effective to assign to Engineer any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work, or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of Article 10 or any other provision of the Contract Documents.

C. Day:

1. The word "day" means a calendar day of 24 hours measured from midnight to the next midnight.

D. Defective:

- 1. The word "defective," when modifying the word "Work," refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty, or deficient in that it:
 - a. does not conform to the Contract Documents; or
 - b. does not meet the requirements of any applicable inspection, reference standard, test, or approval referred to in the Contract Documents; or
 - c. has been damaged prior to Engineer's recommendation of final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by Owner at Substantial Completion in accordance with Paragraph 15.03 or 15.04).

E. Furnish, Install, Perform, Provide:

- 1. The word "furnish," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to supply and deliver said services, materials, or equipment to the Site (or some other specified location) ready for use or installation and in usable or operable condition.
- 2. The word "install," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to put into use or place in final position said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.

- 3. The words "perform" or "provide," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 4. If the Contract Documents establish an obligation of Contractor with respect to specific services, materials, or equipment, but do not expressly use any of the four words "furnish," "install," "perform," or "provide," then Contractor shall furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- F. Unless stated otherwise in the Contract Documents, words or phrases that have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meaning are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meaning.

ARTICLE 2 - PRELIMINARY MATTERS

2.01 Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance

- A. *Bonds*: When Contractor delivers the executed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner such bonds as Contractor may be required to furnish.
- B. *Evidence of Contractor's Insurance*: When Contractor delivers the executed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner, with copies to each named insured and additional insured (as identified in the Supplementary Conditions or elsewhere in the Contract), the certificates and other evidence of insurance required to be provided by Contractor in accordance with Article 6.
- C. Evidence of Owner's Insurance: After receipt of the executed counterparts of the Agreement and all required bonds and insurance documentation, Owner shall promptly deliver to Contractor, with copies to each named insured and additional insured (as identified in the Supplementary Conditions or otherwise), the certificates and other evidence of insurance required to be provided by Owner under Article 6.

2.02 *Copies of Documents*

- A. Owner shall furnish to Contractor four printed copies of the Contract (including one fully executed counterpart of the Agreement), and one copy in electronic portable document format (PDF). Additional printed copies will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.
- B. Owner shall maintain and safeguard at least one original printed record version of the Contract, including Drawings and Specifications signed and sealed by Engineer and other design professionals. Owner shall make such original printed record version of the Contract available to Contractor for review. Owner may delegate the responsibilities under this provision to Engineer.

2.03 Before Starting Construction

- A. *Preliminary Schedules*: Within 10 days after the Effective Date of the Contract (or as otherwise specifically required by the Contract Documents), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for timely review:
 - a preliminary Progress Schedule indicating the times (numbers of days or dates) for starting and completing the various stages of the Work, including any Milestones specified in the Contract;
 - 2. a preliminary Schedule of Submittals; and

3. a preliminary Schedule of Values for all of the Work which includes quantities and prices of items which when added together equal the Contract Price and subdivides the Work into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during performance of the Work. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work.

2.04 Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives

- A. Before any Work at the Site is started, a conference attended by Owner, Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate will be held to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work and to discuss the schedules referred to in Paragraph 2.03.A, procedures for handling Shop Drawings, Samples, and other submittals, processing Applications for Payment, electronic or digital transmittals, and maintaining required records.
- B. At this conference Owner and Contractor each shall designate, in writing, a specific individual to act as its authorized representative with respect to the services and responsibilities under the Contract. Such individuals shall have the authority to transmit and receive information, render decisions relative to the Contract, and otherwise act on behalf of each respective party.

2.05 Initial Acceptance of Schedules

- A. At least 10 days before submission of the first Application for Payment a conference, attended by Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate, will be held to review for acceptability to Engineer as provided below the schedules submitted in accordance with Paragraph 2.03.A. Contractor shall have an additional 10 days to make corrections and adjustments and to complete and resubmit the schedules. No progress payment shall be made to Contractor until acceptable schedules are submitted to Engineer.
 - 1. The Progress Schedule will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides an orderly progression of the Work to completion within the Contract Times. Such acceptance will not impose on Engineer responsibility for the Progress Schedule, for sequencing, scheduling, or progress of the Work, nor interfere with or relieve Contractor from Contractor's full responsibility therefor.
 - 2. Contractor's Schedule of Submittals will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides a workable arrangement for reviewing and processing the required submittals.
 - 3. Contractor's Schedule of Values will be acceptable to Engineer as to form and substance if it provides a reasonable allocation of the Contract Price to the component parts of the Work.

2.06 Electronic Transmittals

- A. Except as otherwise stated elsewhere in the Contract, the Owner, Engineer, and Contractor may transmit, and shall accept, Project-related correspondence, text, data, documents, drawings, information, and graphics, including but not limited to Shop Drawings and other submittals, in electronic media or digital format, either directly, or through access to a secure Project website.
- B. If the Contract does not establish protocols for electronic or digital transmittals, then Owner, Engineer, and Contractor shall jointly develop such protocols.
- C. When transmitting items in electronic media or digital format, the transmitting party makes no representations as to long term compatibility, usability, or readability of the items resulting from the recipient's use of software application packages, operating

systems, or computer hardware differing from those used in the drafting or transmittal of the items, or from those established in applicable transmittal protocols.

ARTICLE 3 - DOCUMENTS: INTENT, REQUIREMENTS, REUSE

3.01 Intent

- A. The Contract Documents are complementary; what is required by one is as binding as if required by all.
- B. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, if there is a discrepancy between the electronic or digital versions of the Contract Documents (including any printed copies derived from such electronic or digital versions) and the printed record version, the printed record version shall govern.
- D. The Contract supersedes prior negotiations, representations, and agreements, whether written or oral.
- E. Engineer will issue clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents as provided herein.

3.02 Reference Standards

- A. Standards Specifications, Codes, Laws and Regulations
 - 1. Reference in the Contract Documents to standard specifications, manuals, reference standards, or codes of any technical society, organization, or association, or to Laws or Regulations, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the standard specification, manual, reference standard, code, or Laws or Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or on the Effective Date of the Contract if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.
 - 2. No provision of any such standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or any instruction of a Supplier, shall be effective to change the duties or responsibilities of Owner, Contractor, or Engineer, or any of their subcontractors, consultants, agents, or employees, from those set forth in the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer. No such provision or instruction shall be effective to assign to Owner, Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility inconsistent with the provisions of the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer.

3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies

- A. Reporting Discrepancies:
 - 1. Contractor's Verification of Figures and Field Measurements: Before undertaking each part of the Work, Contractor shall carefully study the Contract Documents, and check and verify pertinent figures and dimensions therein, particularly with respect to applicable field measurements. Contractor shall promptly report in writing to Engineer any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy that Contractor discovers, or has actual knowledge of, and shall not proceed with any Work affected thereby until

- the conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy is resolved, by a clarification or interpretation by Engineer, or by an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents issued pursuant to Paragraph 11.01.
- 2. Contractor's Review of Contract Documents: If, before or during the performance of the Work, Contractor discovers any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy within the Contract Documents, or between the Contract Documents and (a) any applicable Law or Regulation, (b) actual field conditions, (c) any standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or (d) any instruction of any Supplier, then Contractor shall promptly report it to Engineer in writing. Contractor shall not proceed with the Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15) until the conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy is resolved, by a clarification or interpretation by Engineer, or by an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents issued pursuant to Paragraph 11.01.
- Contractor shall not be liable to Owner or Engineer for failure to report any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy in the Contract Documents unless Contractor had actual knowledge thereof.

B. Resolving Discrepancies:

- 1. Except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents, the provisions of the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer shall take precedence in resolving any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy between such provisions of the Contract Documents and:
 - a. the provisions of any standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or the instruction of any Supplier (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference as a Contract Document); or
 - b. the provisions of any Laws or Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work (unless such an interpretation of the provisions of the Contract Documents would result in violation of such Law or Regulation).

3.04 Requirements of the Contract Documents

- A. During the performance of the Work and until final payment, Contractor and Owner shall submit to the Engineer all matters in question concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents (sometimes referred to as requests for information or interpretation—RFIs), or relating to the acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents, as soon as possible after such matters arise. Engineer will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents, and judge of the acceptability of the Work thereunder.
- B. Engineer will, with reasonable promptness, render a written clarification, interpretation, or decision on the issue submitted, or initiate an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents. Engineer's written clarification, interpretation, or decision will be final and binding on Contractor, unless it appeals by submitting a Change Proposal, and on Owner, unless it appeals by filing a Claim.
- C. If a submitted matter in question concerns terms and conditions of the Contract Documents that do not involve (1) the performance or acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents, (2) the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, then Engineer will promptly give written notice to Owner and Contractor that Engineer is unable to provide a decision

or interpretation. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on resolution of such a matter in question, either party may pursue resolution as provided in Article 12.

3.05 Reuse of Documents

- A. Contractor and its Subcontractors and Suppliers shall not:
 - 1. have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications, or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of Engineer or its consultants, including electronic media editions, or reuse any such Drawings, Specifications, other documents, or copies thereof on extensions of the Project or any other project without written consent of Owner and Engineer and specific written verification or adaptation by Engineer; or
 - 2. have or acquire any title or ownership rights in any other Contract Documents, reuse any such Contract Documents for any purpose without Owner's express written consent, or violate any copyrights pertaining to such Contract Documents.
- B. The prohibitions of this Paragraph 3.05 will survive final payment, or termination of the Contract. Nothing herein shall preclude Contractor from retaining copies of the Contract Documents for record purposes.

ARTICLE 4 – COMMENCEMENT AND PROGRESS OF THE WORK

- 4.01 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed
 - A. The Contract Times will commence to run on the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Contract or, if a Notice to Proceed is given, on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed. A Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within 30 days after the Effective Date of the Contract. In no event will the Contract Times commence to run later than the sixtieth day after the day of Bid opening or the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Contract, whichever date is earlier.
- 4.02 *Starting the Work*
 - A. Contractor shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Times commence to run. No Work shall be done at the Site prior to such date.
- 4.03 Reference Points
 - A. Owner shall provide engineering surveys to establish reference points for construction which in Engineer's judgment are necessary to enable Contractor to proceed with the Work. Contractor shall be responsible for laying out the Work, shall protect and preserve the established reference points and property monuments, and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior written approval of Owner. Contractor shall report to Engineer whenever any reference point or property monument is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points or property monuments by professionally qualified personnel.
- 4.04 Progress Schedule
 - A. Contractor shall adhere to the Progress Schedule established in accordance with Paragraph 2.05 as it may be adjusted from time to time as provided below.
 - 1. Contractor shall submit to Engineer for acceptance (to the extent indicated in Paragraph 2.05) proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will not result in changing the Contract Times.

- 2. Proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will change the Contract Times shall be submitted in accordance with the requirements of Article 11.
- B. Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the Progress Schedule during all disputes or disagreements with Owner. No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, or during any appeal process, except as permitted by Paragraph 16.04, or as Owner and Contractor may otherwise agree in writing.

4.05 Delays in Contractor's Progress

- A. If Owner, Engineer, or anyone for whom Owner is responsible, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the performance or progress of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Times and Contract Price. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.
- B. Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for delay, disruption, or interference caused by or within the control of Contractor. Delay, disruption, and interference attributable to and within the control of a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed to be within the control of Contractor.
- C. If Contractor's performance or progress is delayed, disrupted, or interfered with by unanticipated causes not the fault of and beyond the control of Owner, Contractor, and those for which they are responsible, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Times. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times. Such an adjustment shall be Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy for the delays, disruption, and interference described in this paragraph. Causes of delay, disruption, or interference that may give rise to an adjustment in Contract Times under this paragraph include but are not limited to the following:
 - 1. severe and unavoidable natural catastrophes such as fires, floods, epidemics, and earthquakes;
 - 2. abnormal weather conditions;
 - 3. acts or failures to act of utility owners (other than those performing other work at or adjacent to the Site by arrangement with the Owner, as contemplated in Article 8); and
 - 4. acts of war or terrorism.
- D. Delays, disruption, and interference to the performance or progress of the Work resulting from the existence of a differing subsurface or physical condition, an Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated by the Contract Documents, or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, and those resulting from Hazardous Environmental Conditions, are governed by Article 5.
- E. Paragraph 8.03 governs delays, disruption, and interference to the performance or progress of the Work resulting from the performance of certain other work at or adjacent to the Site.

- F. Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for any delay, disruption, or interference if such delay is concurrent with a delay, disruption, or interference caused by or within the control of Contractor.
- G. Contractor must submit any Change Proposal seeking an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times under this paragraph within 30 days of the commencement of the delaying, disrupting, or interfering event.

ARTICLE 5 – AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS

5.01 *Availability of Lands*

- A. Owner shall furnish the Site. Owner shall notify Contractor of any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of the Site with which Contractor must comply in performing the Work.
- B. Upon reasonable written request, Owner shall furnish Contractor with a current statement of record legal title and legal description of the lands upon which permanent improvements are to be made and Owner's interest therein as necessary for giving notice of or filing a mechanic's or construction lien against such lands in accordance with applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Contractor shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

5.02 Use of Site and Other Areas

A. Limitation on Use of Site and Other Areas:

- 1. Contractor shall confine construction equipment, temporary construction facilities, the storage of materials and equipment, and the operations of workers to the Site, adjacent areas that Contractor has arranged to use through construction easements or otherwise, and other adjacent areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, and shall not unreasonably encumber the Site and such other adjacent areas with construction equipment or other materials or equipment. Contractor shall assume full responsibility for (a) damage to the Site; (b) damage to any such other adjacent areas used for Contractor's operations; (c) damage to any other adjacent land or areas; and (d) for injuries and losses sustained by the owners or occupants of any such land or areas; provided that such damage or injuries result from the performance of the Work or from other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible.
- 2. If a damage or injury claim is made by the owner or occupant of any such land or area because of the performance of the Work, or because of other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible, Contractor shall (a) take immediate corrective or remedial action as required by Paragraph 7.12, or otherwise; (b) promptly attempt to settle the claim as to all parties through negotiations with such owner or occupant, or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding, or at law; and (c) to the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against any such claim, and against all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court

or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against Owner, Engineer, or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused directly or indirectly, in whole or in part by, or based upon, Contractor's performance of the Work, or because of other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible.

- B. Removal of Debris During Performance of the Work: During the progress of the Work the Contractor shall keep the Site and other adjacent areas free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish, and other debris. Removal and disposal of such waste materials, rubbish, and other debris shall conform to applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Cleaning: Prior to Substantial Completion of the Work Contractor shall clean the Site and the Work and make it ready for utilization by Owner. At the completion of the Work Contractor shall remove from the Site and adjacent areas all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery, and surplus materials and shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.
- D. Loading of Structures: Contractor shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall Contractor subject any part of the Work or adjacent structures or land to stresses or pressures that will endanger them.

5.03 Subsurface and Physical Conditions

- A. *Reports and Drawings*: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
 - 1. those reports known to Owner of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site;
 - 2. those drawings known to Owner of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site (except Underground Facilities); and
 - 3. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings.
- B. Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data expressly identified in the Supplementary Conditions with respect to such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. If no such express identification has been made, then Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data (as defined in Article 1) contained in any geotechnical or environmental report prepared for the Project and made available to Contractor. Except for such reliance on Technical Data, Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, with respect to:
 - the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
 - 2. other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
 - 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any Technical Data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions, or information.

5.04 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions

- A. *Notice by Contractor*: If Contractor believes that any subsurface or physical condition that is uncovered or revealed at the Site either:
 - 1. is of such a nature as to establish that any Technical Data on which Contractor is entitled to rely as provided in Paragraph 5.03 is materially inaccurate; or
 - 2. is of such a nature as to require a change in the Drawings or Specifications; or
 - 3. differs materially from that shown or indicated in the Contract Documents; or
 - 4. is of an unusual nature, and differs materially from conditions ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents;

then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing the subsurface or physical conditions or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15), notify Owner and Engineer in writing about such condition. Contractor shall not further disturb such condition or perform any Work in connection therewith (except with respect to an emergency) until receipt of a written statement permitting Contractor to do so.

- B. *Engineer's Review*: After receipt of written notice as required by the preceding paragraph, Engineer will promptly review the subsurface or physical condition in question; determine the necessity of Owner's obtaining additional exploration or tests with respect to the condition; conclude whether the condition falls within any one or more of the differing site condition categories in Paragraph 5.04.A above; obtain any pertinent cost or schedule information from Contractor; prepare recommendations to Owner regarding the Contractor's resumption of Work in connection with the subsurface or physical condition in question and the need for any change in the Drawings or Specifications; and advise Owner in writing of Engineer's findings, conclusions, and recommendations.
- C. Owner's Statement to Contractor Regarding Site Condition: After receipt of Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, Owner shall issue a written statement to Contractor (with a copy to Engineer) regarding the subsurface or physical condition in question, addressing the resumption of Work in connection with such condition, indicating whether any change in the Drawings or Specifications will be made, and adopting or rejecting Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, in whole or in part.
- D. *Possible Price and Times Adjustments*:
 - Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Price or Contract
 Times, or both, to the extent that the existence of a differing subsurface or physical
 condition, or any related delay, disruption, or interference, causes an increase or
 decrease in Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work;
 subject, however, to the following:
 - a. such condition must fall within any one or more of the categories described in Paragraph 5.04.A;
 - b. with respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03; and,

- c. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.
- 2. Contractor shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times with respect to a subsurface or physical condition if:
 - a. Contractor knew of the existence of such condition at the time Contractor made a commitment to Owner with respect to Contract Price and Contract Times by the submission of a Bid or becoming bound under a negotiated contract, or otherwise; or
 - b. the existence of such condition reasonably could have been discovered or revealed as a result of any examination, investigation, exploration, test, or study of the Site and contiguous areas expressly required by the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents to be conducted by or for Contractor prior to Contractor's making such commitment; or
 - c. Contractor failed to give the written notice as required by Paragraph 5.04.A.
- 3. If Owner and Contractor agree regarding Contractor's entitlement to and the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, then any such adjustment shall be set forth in a Change Order.
- 4. Contractor may submit a Change Proposal regarding its entitlement to or the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, no later than 30 days after Owner's issuance of the Owner's written statement to Contractor regarding the subsurface or physical condition in question.

5.05 *Underground Facilities*

- A. *Contractor's Responsibilities*: The information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or adjacent to the Site is based on information and data furnished to Owner or Engineer by the owners of such Underground Facilities, including Owner, or by others. Unless it is otherwise expressly provided in the Supplementary Conditions:
 - 1. Owner and Engineer do not warrant or guarantee the accuracy or completeness of any such information or data provided by others; and
 - 2. the cost of all of the following will be included in the Contract Price, and Contractor shall have full responsibility for:
 - a. reviewing and checking all information and data regarding existing Underground Facilities at the Site;
 - b. locating all Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents as being at the Site;
 - c. coordination of the Work with the owners (including Owner) of such Underground Facilities, during construction; and
 - d. the safety and protection of all existing Underground Facilities at the Site, and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work.
- B. *Notice by Contractor*: If Contractor believes that an Underground Facility that is uncovered or revealed at the Site was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby

- or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15), identify the owner of such Underground Facility and give written notice to that owner and to Owner and Engineer.
- C. Engineer's Review: Engineer will promptly review the Underground Facility and conclude whether such Underground Facility was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy; obtain any pertinent cost or schedule information from Contractor; prepare recommendations to Owner regarding the Contractor's resumption of Work in connection with the Underground Facility in question; determine the extent, if any, to which a change is required in the Drawings or Specifications to reflect and document the consequences of the existence or location of the Underground Facility; and advise Owner in writing of Engineer's findings, conclusions, and recommendations. During such time, Contractor shall be responsible for the safety and protection of such Underground Facility.
- D. Owner's Statement to Contractor Regarding Underground Facility: After receipt of Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, Owner shall issue a written statement to Contractor (with a copy to Engineer) regarding the Underground Facility in question, addressing the resumption of Work in connection with such Underground Facility, indicating whether any change in the Drawings or Specifications will be made, and adopting or rejecting Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations in whole or in part.

E. Possible Price and Times Adjustments:

- 1. Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, to the extent that any existing Underground Facility at the Site that was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, or any related delay, disruption, or interference, causes an increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:
 - a. Contractor did not know of and could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of or to have anticipated the existence or actual location of the Underground Facility in question;
 - b. With respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03;
 - c. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times; and
 - d. Contractor gave the notice required in Paragraph 5.05.B.
- 2. If Owner and Contractor agree regarding Contractor's entitlement to and the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, then any such adjustment shall be set forth in a Change Order.
- 3. Contractor may submit a Change Proposal regarding its entitlement to or the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, no later than 30 days after Owner's issuance of the Owner's written statement to Contractor regarding the Underground Facility in question.

- A. *Reports and Drawings*: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
 - 1. those reports and drawings known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions that have been identified at or adjacent to the Site; and
 - 2. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings.
- B. Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data expressly identified in the Supplementary Conditions with respect to such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. If no such express identification has been made, then Contractor may rely on the accuracy of the Technical Data (as defined in Article 1) contained in any geotechnical or environmental report prepared for the Project and made available to Contractor. Except for such reliance on Technical Data, Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors with respect to:
 - the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
 - 2. other data, interpretations, opinions and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
 - 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any Technical Data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions or information.
- C. Contractor shall not be responsible for removing or remediating any Hazardous Environmental Condition encountered, uncovered, or revealed at the Site unless such removal or remediation is expressly identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for controlling, containing, and duly removing all Constituents of Concern brought to the Site by Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or anyone else for whom Contractor is responsible, and for any associated costs; and for the costs of removing and remediating any Hazardous Environmental Condition created by the presence of any such Constituents of Concern.
- E. If Contractor encounters, uncovers, or reveals a Hazardous Environmental Condition whose removal or remediation is not expressly identified in the Contract Documents as being within the scope of the Work, or if Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible creates a Hazardous Environmental Condition, then Contractor shall immediately: (1) secure or otherwise isolate such condition; (2) stop all Work in connection with such condition and in any area affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15); and (3) notify Owner and Engineer (and promptly thereafter confirm such notice in writing). Owner shall promptly consult with Engineer concerning the necessity for Owner to retain a qualified expert to evaluate such condition or take corrective action, if any. Promptly after consulting with Engineer, Owner shall take such actions as are necessary to permit Owner to timely obtain required permits and provide Contractor the written notice required by Paragraph 5.06.F. If Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible created the Hazardous Environmental Condition in question, then Owner may remove and

- remediate the Hazardous Environmental Condition, and impose a set-off against payments to account for the associated costs.
- F. Contractor shall not resume Work in connection with such Hazardous Environmental Condition or in any affected area until after Owner has obtained any required permits related thereto, and delivered written notice to Contractor either (1) specifying that such condition and any affected area is or has been rendered safe for the resumption of Work, or (2) specifying any special conditions under which such Work may be resumed safely.
- G. If Owner and Contractor cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of such Work stoppage or such special conditions under which Work is agreed to be resumed by Contractor, then within 30 days of Owner's written notice regarding the resumption of Work, Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may impose a set-off.
- H. If after receipt of such written notice Contractor does not agree to resume such Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume such Work under such special conditions, then Owner may order the portion of the Work that is in the area affected by such condition to be deleted from the Work, following the contractual change procedures in Article 11. Owner may have such deleted portion of the Work performed by Owner's own forces or others in accordance with Article 8.
- I. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition, provided that such Hazardous Environmental Condition (1) was not shown or indicated in the Drawings, Specifications, or other Contract Documents, identified as Technical Data entitled to limited reliance pursuant to Paragraph 5.06.B, or identified in the Contract Documents to be included within the scope of the Work, and (2) was not created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 5.06.H shall obligate Owner to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- J. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the failure to control, contain, or remove a Constituent of Concern brought to the Site by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible, or to a Hazardous Environmental Condition created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 5.06.J shall obligate Contractor to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- K. The provisions of Paragraphs 5.03, 5.04, and 5.05 do not apply to the presence of Constituents of Concern or to a Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site.

ARTICLE 6 - BONDS AND INSURANCE

6.01 *Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds*

- A. Contractor shall furnish a performance bond and a payment bond, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price, as security for the faithful performance and payment of all of Contractor's obligations under the Contract. These bonds shall remain in effect until one year after the date when final payment becomes due or until completion of the correction period specified in Paragraph 15.08, whichever is later, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, the Supplementary Conditions, or other specific provisions of the Contract. Contractor shall also furnish such other bonds as are required by the Supplementary Conditions or other specific provisions of the Contract.
- B. All bonds shall be in the form prescribed by the Contract except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, and shall be executed by such sureties as are named in "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Circular 570 (as amended and supplemented) by the Financial Management Service, Surety Bond Branch, U.S. Department of the Treasury. A bond signed by an agent or attorney-in-fact must be accompanied by a certified copy of that individual's authority to bind the surety. The evidence of authority shall show that it is effective on the date the agent or attorney-infact signed the accompanying bond.
- C. Contractor shall obtain the required bonds from surety companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue bonds in the required amounts.
- D. If the surety on a bond furnished by Contractor is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent, or its right to do business is terminated in any state or jurisdiction where any part of the Project is located, or the surety ceases to meet the requirements above, then Contractor shall promptly notify Owner and Engineer and shall, within 20 days after the event giving rise to such notification, provide another bond and surety, both of which shall comply with the bond and surety requirements above.
- E. If Contractor has failed to obtain a required bond, Owner may exclude the Contractor from the Site and exercise Owner's termination rights under Article 16.
- F. Upon request, Owner shall provide a copy of the payment bond to any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other person or entity claiming to have furnished labor or materials used in the performance of the Work.

6.02 Insurance—General Provisions

- A. Owner and Contractor shall obtain and maintain insurance as required in this Article and in the Supplementary Conditions.
- B. All insurance required by the Contract to be purchased and maintained by Owner or Contractor shall be obtained from insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized, in the state or jurisdiction in which the Project is located, to issue insurance policies for the required limits and coverages. Unless a different standard is indicated in the Supplementary Conditions, all companies that provide insurance policies required under this Contract shall have an A.M. Best rating of A-VII or better.
- C. Contractor shall deliver to Owner, with copies to each named insured and additional insured (as identified in this Article, in the Supplementary Conditions, or elsewhere in the Contract), certificates of insurance establishing that Contractor has obtained and is

maintaining the policies, coverages, and endorsements required by the Contract. Upon request by Owner or any other insured, Contractor shall also furnish other evidence of such required insurance, including but not limited to copies of policies and endorsements, and documentation of applicable self-insured retentions and deductibles. Contractor may block out (redact) any confidential premium or pricing information contained in any policy or endorsement furnished under this provision.

- D. Owner shall deliver to Contractor, with copies to each named insured and additional insured (as identified in this Article, the Supplementary Conditions, or elsewhere in the Contract), certificates of insurance establishing that Owner has obtained and is maintaining the policies, coverages, and endorsements required of Owner by the Contract (if any). Upon request by Contractor or any other insured, Owner shall also provide other evidence of such required insurance (if any), including but not limited to copies of policies and endorsements, and documentation of applicable self-insured retentions and deductibles. Owner may block out (redact) any confidential premium or pricing information contained in any policy or endorsement furnished under this provision.
- E. Failure of Owner or Contractor to demand such certificates or other evidence of the other party's full compliance with these insurance requirements, or failure of Owner or Contractor to identify a deficiency in compliance from the evidence provided, shall not be construed as a waiver of the other party's obligation to obtain and maintain such insurance.
- F. If either party does not purchase or maintain all of the insurance required of such party by the Contract, such party shall notify the other party in writing of such failure to purchase prior to the start of the Work, or of such failure to maintain prior to any change in the required coverage.
- G. If Contractor has failed to obtain and maintain required insurance, Owner may exclude the Contractor from the Site, impose an appropriate set-off against payment, and exercise Owner's termination rights under Article 16.
- H. Without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if a party has failed to obtain required insurance, the other party may elect to obtain equivalent insurance to protect such other party's interests at the expense of the party who was required to provide such coverage, and the Contract Price shall be adjusted accordingly.
- I. Owner does not represent that insurance coverage and limits established in this Contract necessarily will be adequate to protect Contractor or Contractor's interests.
- J. The insurance and insurance limits required herein shall not be deemed as a limitation on Contractor's liability under the indemnities granted to Owner and other individuals and entities in the Contract.

6.03 *Contractor's Insurance*

- A. *Workers' Compensation*: Contractor shall purchase and maintain workers' compensation and employer's liability insurance for:
 - 1. claims under workers' compensation, disability benefits, and other similar employee benefit acts.
 - 2. United States Longshoreman and Harbor Workers' Compensation Act and Jones Act coverage (if applicable).

- 3. claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death of Contractor's employees (by stop-gap endorsement in monopolist worker's compensation states).
- 4. Foreign voluntary worker compensation (if applicable).
- B. *Commercial General Liability—Claims Covered*: Contractor shall purchase and maintain commercial general liability insurance, covering all operations by or on behalf of Contractor, on an occurrence basis, against:
 - 1. claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than Contractor's employees.
 - 2. claims for damages insured by reasonably available personal injury liability coverage.
 - 3. claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom.
- C. *Commercial General Liability—Form and Content*: Contractor's commercial liability policy shall be written on a 1996 (or later) ISO commercial general liability form (occurrence form) and include the following coverages and endorsements:
 - 1. Products and completed operations coverage:
 - a. Such insurance shall be maintained for three years after final payment.
 - b. Contractor shall furnish Owner and each other additional insured (as identified in the Supplementary Conditions or elsewhere in the Contract) evidence of continuation of such insurance at final payment and three years thereafter.
 - 2. Blanket contractual liability coverage, to the extent permitted by law, including but not limited to coverage of Contractor's contractual indemnity obligations in Paragraph 7.18.
 - 3. Broad form property damage coverage.
 - 4. Severability of interest.
 - 5. Underground, explosion, and collapse coverage.
 - 6. Personal injury coverage.
 - 7. Additional insured endorsements that include both ongoing operations and products and completed operations coverage through ISO Endorsements CG 20 10 10 01 and CG 20 37 10 01 (together); or CG 20 10 07 04 and CG 20 37 07 04 (together); or their equivalent.
 - 8. For design professional additional insureds, ISO Endorsement CG 20 32 07 04, "Additional Insured—Engineers, Architects or Surveyors Not Engaged by the Named Insured" or its equivalent.
- D. *Automobile liability*: Contractor shall purchase and maintain automobile liability insurance against claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance, or use of any motor vehicle. The automobile liability policy shall be written on an occurrence basis.
- E. *Umbrella or excess liability*: Contractor shall purchase and maintain umbrella or excess liability insurance written over the underlying employer's liability, commercial general liability, and automobile liability insurance described in the paragraphs above. Subject

- to industry-standard exclusions, the coverage afforded shall follow form as to each and every one of the underlying policies.
- F. *Contractor's pollution liability insurance*: Contractor shall purchase and maintain a policy covering third-party injury and property damage claims, including clean-up costs, as a result of pollution conditions arising from Contractor's operations and completed operations. This insurance shall be maintained for no less than three years after final completion.
- G. Additional insureds: The Contractor's commercial general liability, automobile liability, umbrella or excess, and pollution liability policies shall include and list as additional insureds Owner and Engineer, and any individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions; include coverage for the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of all such additional insureds; and the insurance afforded to these additional insureds shall provide primary coverage for all claims covered thereby (including as applicable those arising from both ongoing and completed operations) on a non-contributory basis. Contractor shall obtain all necessary endorsements to support these requirements.
- H. Contractor's professional liability insurance: If Contractor will provide or furnish professional services under this Contract, through a delegation of professional design services or otherwise, then Contractor shall be responsible for purchasing and maintaining applicable professional liability insurance. This insurance shall provide protection against claims arising out of performance of professional design or related services, and caused by a negligent error, omission, or act for which the insured party is legally liable. It shall be maintained throughout the duration of the Contract and for a minimum of two years after Substantial Completion. If such professional design services are performed by a Subcontractor, and not by Contractor itself, then the requirements of this paragraph may be satisfied through the purchasing and maintenance of such insurance by such Subcontractor.
- I. *General provisions*: The policies of insurance required by this Paragraph 6.03 shall:
 - 1. include at least the specific coverages provided in this Article.
 - 2. be written for not less than the limits of liability provided in this Article and in the Supplementary Conditions, or required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater.
 - 3. contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, materially changed, or renewal refused until at least 10 days prior written notice has been given to Contractor. Within three days of receipt of any such written notice, Contractor shall provide a copy of the notice to Owner, Engineer, and each other insured under the policy.
 - 4. remain in effect at least until final payment (and longer if expressly required in this Article) and at all times thereafter when Contractor may be correcting, removing, or replacing defective Work as a warranty or correction obligation, or otherwise, or returning to the Site to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract Documents.
 - 5. be appropriate for the Work being performed and provide protection from claims that may arise out of or result from Contractor's performance of the Work and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents, whether it is to be performed by Contractor, any Subcontractor or Supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.

J. The coverage requirements for specific policies of insurance must be met by such policies, and not by reference to excess or umbrella insurance provided in other policies.

6.04 Owner's Liability Insurance

- A. In addition to the insurance required to be provided by Contractor under Paragraph 6.03, Owner, at Owner's option, may purchase and maintain at Owner's expense Owner's own liability insurance as will protect Owner against claims which may arise from operations under the Contract Documents.
- B. Owner's liability policies, if any, operate separately and independently from policies required to be provided by Contractor, and Contractor cannot rely upon Owner's liability policies for any of Contractor's obligations to the Owner, Engineer, or third parties.

6.05 Property Insurance

- A. *Builder's Risk*: Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Contractor shall purchase and maintain builder's risk insurance upon the Work on a completed value basis, in the amount of the full insurable replacement cost thereof (subject to such deductible amounts as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws and Regulations). This insurance shall:
 - 1. include the Owner and Contractor as named insureds, and all Subcontractors, and any individuals or entities required by the Supplementary Conditions to be insured under such builder's risk policy, as insureds or named insureds. For purposes of the remainder of this Paragraph 6.05, Paragraphs 6.06 and 6.07, and any corresponding Supplementary Conditions, the parties required to be insured shall collectively be referred to as "insureds."
 - 2. be written on a builder's risk "all risk" policy form that shall at least include insurance for physical loss or damage to the Work, temporary buildings, falsework, and materials and equipment in transit, and shall insure against at least the following perils or causes of loss: fire; lightning; windstorm; riot; civil commotion; terrorism; vehicle impact; aircraft; smoke; theft; vandalism and malicious mischief; mechanical breakdown, boiler explosion, and artificially generated electric current; earthquake; volcanic activity, and other earth movement; flood; collapse; explosion; debris removal; demolition occasioned by enforcement of Laws and Regulations; water damage (other than that caused by flood); and such other perils or causes of loss as may be specifically required by the Supplementary Conditions. If insurance against mechanical breakdown, boiler explosion, and artificially generated electric current; earthquake; volcanic activity, and other earth movement; or flood, are not commercially available under builder's risk policies, by endorsement or otherwise, such insurance may be provided through other insurance policies acceptable to Owner and Contractor.
 - 3. cover, as insured property, at least the following: (a) the Work and all materials, supplies, machinery, apparatus, equipment, fixtures, and other property of a similar nature that are to be incorporated into or used in the preparation, fabrication, construction, erection, or completion of the Work, including Owner-furnished or assigned property; (b) spare parts inventory required within the scope of the Contract; and (c) temporary works which are not intended to form part of the permanent constructed Work but which are intended to provide working access to the Site, or to the Work under construction, or which are intended to provide temporary support for the Work under construction, including scaffolding, form work, fences, shoring, falsework, and temporary structures.

- 4. cover expenses incurred in the repair or replacement of any insured property (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers and architects).
- 5. extend to cover damage or loss to insured property while in temporary storage at the Site or in a storage location outside the Site (but not including property stored at the premises of a manufacturer or Supplier).
- 6. extend to cover damage or loss to insured property while in transit.
- 7. allow for partial occupation or use of the Work by Owner, such that those portions of the Work that are not yet occupied or used by Owner shall remain covered by the builder's risk insurance.
- 8. allow for the waiver of the insurer's subrogation rights, as set forth below.
- 9. provide primary coverage for all losses and damages caused by the perils or causes of loss covered.
- 10. not include a co-insurance clause.
- 11. include an exception for ensuing losses from physical damage or loss with respect to any defective workmanship, design, or materials exclusions.
- 12. include performance/hot testing and start-up.
- 13. be maintained in effect, subject to the provisions herein regarding Substantial Completion and partial occupancy or use of the Work by Owner, until the Work is complete.
- B. *Notice of Cancellation or Change*: All the policies of insurance (and the certificates or other evidence thereof) required to be purchased and maintained in accordance with this Paragraph 6.05 will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled or materially changed or renewal refused until at least 10 days prior written notice has been given to the purchasing policyholder. Within three days of receipt of any such written notice, the purchasing policyholder shall provide a copy of the notice to each other insured.
- C. *Deductibles*: The purchaser of any required builder's risk or property insurance shall pay for costs not covered because of the application of a policy deductible.
- D. Partial Occupancy or Use by Owner: If Owner will occupy or use a portion or portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work as provided in Paragraph 15.04, then Owner (directly, if it is the purchaser of the builder's risk policy, or through Contractor) will provide notice of such occupancy or use to the builder's risk insurer. The builder's risk insurance shall not be canceled or permitted to lapse on account of any such partial use or occupancy; rather, those portions of the Work that are occupied or used by Owner may come off the builder's risk policy, while those portions of the Work not yet occupied or used by Owner shall remain covered by the builder's risk insurance.
- E. *Additional Insurance*: If Contractor elects to obtain other special insurance to be included in or supplement the builder's risk or property insurance policies provided under this Paragraph 6.05, it may do so at Contractor's expense.
- F. Insurance of Other Property: If the express insurance provisions of the Contract do not require or address the insurance of a property item or interest, such as tools, construction equipment, or other personal property owned by Contractor, a Subcontractor, or an employee of Contractor or a Subcontractor, then the entity or

individual owning such property item will be responsible for deciding whether to insure it, and if so in what amount.

6.06 Waiver of Rights

- All policies purchased in accordance with Paragraph 6.05, expressly including the builder's risk policy, shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurers will have no rights of recovery against any insureds thereunder, or against Engineer or its consultants, or their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors. Owner and Contractor waive all rights against each other and the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work; and, in addition, waive all such rights against Engineer, its consultants, all Subcontractors, all individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as insureds, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, under such policies for losses and damages so caused. None of the above waivers shall extend to the rights that any party making such waiver may have to the proceeds of insurance held by Owner or Contractor as trustee or fiduciary, or otherwise payable under any policy so issued.
- B. Owner waives all rights against Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, for:
 - loss due to business interruption, loss of use, or other consequential loss extending beyond direct physical loss or damage to Owner's property or the Work caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other perils whether or not insured by Owner; and
 - 2. loss or damage to the completed Project or part thereof caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other insured peril or cause of loss covered by any property insurance maintained on the completed Project or part thereof by Owner during partial occupancy or use pursuant to Paragraph 15.04, after Substantial Completion pursuant to Paragraph 15.03, or after final payment pursuant to Paragraph 15.06.
- C. Any insurance policy maintained by Owner covering any loss, damage or consequential loss referred to in Paragraph 6.06.B shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any such loss, damage, or consequential loss, the insurers will have no rights of recovery against Contractor, Subcontractors, or Engineer, or the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors of each and any of them.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for assuring that the agreement under which a Subcontractor performs a portion of the Work contains provisions whereby the Subcontractor waives all rights against Owner, Contractor, all individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as insureds, the Engineer and its consultants, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, relating to, or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by builder's risk insurance and any other property insurance applicable to the Work.

6.07 Receipt and Application of Property Insurance Proceeds

- A. Any insured loss under the builder's risk and other policies of insurance required by Paragraph 6.05 will be adjusted and settled with the named insured that purchased the policy. Such named insured shall act as fiduciary for the other insureds, and give notice to such other insureds that adjustment and settlement of a claim is in progress. Any other insured may state its position regarding a claim for insured loss in writing within 15 days after notice of such claim.
- B. Proceeds for such insured losses may be made payable by the insurer either jointly to multiple insureds, or to the named insured that purchased the policy in its own right and as fiduciary for other insureds, subject to the requirements of any applicable mortgage clause. A named insured receiving insurance proceeds under the builder's risk and other policies of insurance required by Paragraph 6.05 shall distribute such proceeds in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach, or as otherwise required under the dispute resolution provisions of this Contract or applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. If no other special agreement is reached, the damaged Work shall be repaired or replaced, the money so received applied on account thereof, and the Work and the cost thereof covered by Change Order, if needed.

ARTICLE 7 - CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

7.01 *Supervision and Superintendence*

- A. Contractor shall supervise, inspect, and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. Contractor shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction.
- B. At all times during the progress of the Work, Contractor shall assign a competent resident superintendent who shall not be replaced without written notice to Owner and Engineer except under extraordinary circumstances.

7.02 Labor; Working Hours

- A. Contractor shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the Site.
- B. Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the Site shall be performed during regular working hours, Monday through Friday. Contractor will not perform Work on a Saturday, Sunday, or any legal holiday. Contractor may perform Work outside regular working hours or on Saturdays, Sundays, or legal holidays only with Owner's written consent, which will not be unreasonably withheld.

7.03 Services, Materials, and Equipment

A. Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall provide and assume full responsibility for all services, materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities, and all other facilities and

- incidentals necessary for the performance, testing, start up, and completion of the Work, whether or not such items are specifically called for in the Contract Documents.
- B. All materials and equipment incorporated into the Work shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. All special warranties and guarantees required by the Specifications shall expressly run to the benefit of Owner. If required by Engineer, Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the source, kind, and quality of materials and equipment.
- C. All materials and equipment shall be stored, applied, installed, connected, erected, protected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise may be provided in the Contract Documents.

7.04 "Or Equals"

- A. Whenever an item of material or equipment is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Supplier, the Contract Price has been based upon Contractor furnishing such item as specified. The specification or description of such an item is intended to establish the type, function, appearance, and quality required. Unless the specification or description contains or is followed by words reading that no like, equivalent, or "or equal" item is permitted, Contractor may request that Engineer authorize the use of other items of material or equipment, or items from other proposed suppliers under the circumstances described below.
 - 1. If Engineer in its sole discretion determines that an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor is functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work will be required, Engineer shall deem it an "or equal" item. For the purposes of this paragraph, a proposed item of material or equipment will be considered functionally equal to an item so named if:
 - a. in the exercise of reasonable judgment Engineer determines that:
 - 1) it is at least equal in materials of construction, quality, durability, appearance, strength, and design characteristics;
 - 2) it will reliably perform at least equally well the function and achieve the results imposed by the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole;
 - 3) it has a proven record of performance and availability of responsive service; and
 - 4) it is not objectionable to Owner.
 - b. Contractor certifies that, if approved and incorporated into the Work:
 - 1) there will be no increase in cost to the Owner or increase in Contract Times; and
 - 2) it will conform substantially to the detailed requirements of the item named in the Contract Documents.
- B. *Contractor's Expense*: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed "or equal" item at Contractor's expense.
- C. Engineer's Evaluation and Determination: Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time to evaluate each "or-equal" request. Engineer may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed "or-equal" item. Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability.

- No "or-equal" item will be ordered, furnished, installed, or utilized until Engineer's review is complete and Engineer determines that the proposed item is an "or-equal", which will be evidenced by an approved Shop Drawing or other written communication. Engineer will advise Contractor in writing of any negative determination.
- D. *Effect of Engineer's Determination*: Neither approval nor denial of an "or-equal" request shall result in any change in Contract Price. The Engineer's denial of an "or-equal" request shall be final and binding, and may not be reversed through an appeal under any provision of the Contract Documents.
- E. *Treatment as a Substitution Request*: If Engineer determines that an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor does not qualify as an "or-equal" item, Contractor may request that Engineer considered the proposed item as a substitute pursuant to Paragraph 7.05.

7.05 Substitutes

- A. Unless the specification or description of an item of material or equipment required to be furnished under the Contract Documents contains or is followed by words reading that no substitution is permitted, Contractor may request that Engineer authorize the use of other items of material or equipment under the circumstances described below. To the extent possible such requests shall be made before commencement of related construction at the Site.
 - 1. Contractor shall submit sufficient information as provided below to allow Engineer to determine if the item of material or equipment proposed is functionally equivalent to that named and an acceptable substitute therefor. Engineer will not accept requests for review of proposed substitute items of material or equipment from anyone other than Contractor.
 - 2. The requirements for review by Engineer will be as set forth in Paragraph 7.05.B, as supplemented by the Specifications, and as Engineer may decide is appropriate under the circumstances.
 - 3. Contractor shall make written application to Engineer for review of a proposed substitute item of material or equipment that Contractor seeks to furnish or use. The application:
 - a. shall certify that the proposed substitute item will:
 - 1) perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design,
 - 2) be similar in substance to that specified, and
 - 3) be suited to the same use as that specified.
 - b. will state:
 - 1) the extent, if any, to which the use of the proposed substitute item will necessitate a change in Contract Times,
 - 2) whether use of the proposed substitute item in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner for other work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute item, and

- 3) whether incorporation or use of the proposed substitute item in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty.
- c. will identify:
 - 1) all variations of the proposed substitute item from that specified, and
 - 2) available engineering, sales, maintenance, repair, and replacement services.
- d. shall contain an itemized estimate of all costs or credits that will result directly or indirectly from use of such substitute item, including but not limited to changes in Contract Price, shared savings, costs of redesign, and claims of other contractors affected by any resulting change.
- B. Engineer's Evaluation and Determination: Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time to evaluate each substitute request, and to obtain comments and direction from Owner. Engineer may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed substitute item. Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability. No substitute will be ordered, furnished, installed, or utilized until Engineer's review is complete and Engineer determines that the proposed item is an acceptable substitute. Engineer's determination will be evidenced by a Field Order or a proposed Change Order accounting for the substitution itself and all related impacts, including changes in Contract Price or Contract Times. Engineer will advise Contractor in writing of any negative determination.
- C. *Special Guarantee*: Owner may require Contractor to furnish at Contractor's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute.
- D. Reimbursement of Engineer's Cost: Engineer will record Engineer's costs in evaluating a substitute proposed or submitted by Contractor. Whether or not Engineer approves a substitute so proposed or submitted by Contractor, Contractor shall reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for evaluating each such proposed substitute. Contractor shall also reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for making changes in the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner) resulting from the acceptance of each proposed substitute.
- E. *Contractor's Expense*: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed substitute at Contractor's expense.
- F. *Effect of Engineer's Determination*: If Engineer approves the substitution request, Contractor shall execute the proposed Change Order and proceed with the substitution. The Engineer's denial of a substitution request shall be final and binding, and may not be reversed through an appeal under any provision of the Contract Documents. Contractor may challenge the scope of reimbursement costs imposed under Paragraph 7.05.D, by timely submittal of a Change Proposal.
- 7.06 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others
 - A. Contractor may retain Subcontractors and Suppliers for the performance of parts of the Work. Such Subcontractors and Suppliers must be acceptable to Owner.
 - B. Contractor shall retain specific Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities for the performance of designated parts of the Work if required by the Contract to do so.
 - C. Subsequent to the submittal of Contractor's Bid or final negotiation of the terms of the Contract, Owner may not require Contractor to retain any Subcontractor, Supplier, or

- other individual or entity to furnish or perform any of the Work against which Contractor has reasonable objection.
- D. Prior to entry into any binding subcontract or purchase order, Contractor shall submit to Owner the identity of the proposed Subcontractor or Supplier (unless Owner has already deemed such proposed Subcontractor or Supplier acceptable, during the bidding process or otherwise). Such proposed Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed acceptable to Owner unless Owner raises a substantive, reasonable objection within five days.
- E. Owner may require the replacement of any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity retained by Contractor to perform any part of the Work. Owner also may require Contractor to retain specific replacements; provided, however, that Owner may not require a replacement to which Contractor has a reasonable objection. If Contractor has submitted the identity of certain Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities for acceptance by Owner, and Owner has accepted it (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto), then Owner may subsequently revoke the acceptance of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity so identified solely on the basis of substantive, reasonable objection after due investigation. Contractor shall submit an acceptable replacement for the rejected Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity.
- F. If Owner requires the replacement of any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity retained by Contractor to perform any part of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, with respect to the replacement; and Contractor shall initiate a Change Proposal for such adjustment within 30 days of Owner's requirement of replacement.
- G. No acceptance by Owner of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, whether initially or as a replacement, shall constitute a waiver of the right of Owner to the completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- H. On a monthly basis Contractor shall submit to Engineer a complete list of all Subcontractors and Suppliers having a direct contract with Contractor, and of all other Subcontractors and Suppliers known to Contractor at the time of submittal.
- I. Contractor shall be fully responsible to Owner and Engineer for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work just as Contractor is responsible for Contractor's own acts and omissions.
- J. Contractor shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the work of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and all other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work.
- K. Contractor shall restrict all Subcontractors, Suppliers, and such other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work from communicating with Engineer or Owner, except through Contractor or in case of an emergency, or as otherwise expressly allowed herein.
- L. The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.
- M. All Work performed for Contractor by a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be pursuant to an appropriate contractual agreement that specifically binds the Subcontractor or

- Supplier to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of Owner and Engineer.
- N. Owner may furnish to any Subcontractor or Supplier, to the extent practicable, information about amounts paid to Contractor on account of Work performed for Contractor by the particular Subcontractor or Supplier.
- O. Nothing in the Contract Documents:
 - 1. shall create for the benefit of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity any contractual relationship between Owner or Engineer and any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity; nor
 - 2. shall create any obligation on the part of Owner or Engineer to pay or to see to the payment of any money due any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.

7.07 Patent Fees and Royalties

- A. Contractor shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If a particular invention, design, process, product, or device is specified in the Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Work and if, to the actual knowledge of Owner or Engineer, its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights shall be disclosed by Owner in the Contract Documents.
- B. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device specified in the Contract Documents, but not identified as being subject to payment of any license fee or royalty to others required by patent rights or copyrights.
- C. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device not specified in the Contract Documents.

7.08 Permits

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall obtain and pay for all construction permits and licenses. Owner shall assist Contractor, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. Contractor shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work which are applicable at the time of the submission of Contractor's Bid (or when Contractor became bound under

a negotiated contract). Owner shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections for providing permanent service to the Work

7.09 *Taxes*

A. Contractor shall pay all sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes required to be paid by Contractor in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.

7.10 Laws and Regulations

- A. Contractor shall give all notices required by and shall comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Laws and Regulations, neither Owner nor Engineer shall be responsible for monitoring Contractor's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.
- B. If Contractor performs any Work or takes any other action knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to Laws or Regulations, Contractor shall bear all resulting costs and losses, and shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such Work or other action. It shall not be Contractor's responsibility to make certain that the Work described in the Contract Documents is in accordance with Laws and Regulations, but this shall not relieve Contractor of Contractor's obligations under Paragraph 3.03.
- C. Owner or Contractor may give notice to the other party of any changes after the submission of Contractor's Bid (or after the date when Contractor became bound under a negotiated contract) in Laws or Regulations having an effect on the cost or time of performance of the Work, including but not limited to changes in Laws or Regulations having an effect on procuring permits and on sales, use, value-added, consumption, and other similar taxes. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times resulting from such changes, then within 30 days of such notice Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may initiate a Claim.

7.11 Record Documents

A. Contractor shall maintain in a safe place at the Site one printed record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders, written interpretations and clarifications, and approved Shop Drawings. Contractor shall keep such record documents in good order and annotate them to show changes made during construction. These record documents, together with all approved Samples, will be available to Engineer for reference. Upon completion of the Work, Contractor shall deliver these record documents to Engineer.

7.12 *Safety and Protection*

A. Contractor shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Such responsibility does not relieve Subcontractors of their responsibility for the safety of persons or property in the performance of their work, nor for compliance with applicable safety Laws and

Regulations. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to:

- 1. all persons on the Site or who may be affected by the Work;
- 2. all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site; and
- 3. other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, other work in progress, utilities, and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.
- B. Contractor shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property, or to the protection of persons or property from damage, injury, or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection. Contractor shall notify Owner; the owners of adjacent property, Underground Facilities, and other utilities; and other contractors and utility owners performing work at or adjacent to the Site, when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation, and replacement of their property or work in progress.
- C. Contractor shall comply with the applicable requirements of Owner's safety programs, if any. The Supplementary Conditions identify any Owner's safety programs that are applicable to the Work.
- D. Contractor shall inform Owner and Engineer of the specific requirements of Contractor's safety program with which Owner's and Engineer's employees and representatives must comply while at the Site.
- E. All damage, injury, or loss to any property referred to in Paragraph 7.12.A.2 or 7.12.A.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by Contractor, any Subcontractor, Supplier, or any other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by Contractor at its expense (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Drawings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of Owner or Engineer or anyone employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault or negligence of Contractor or any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them).
- F. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed and Engineer has issued a notice to Owner and Contractor in accordance with Paragraph 15.06.B that the Work is acceptable (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion).
- G. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection shall resume whenever Contractor or any Subcontractor or Supplier returns to the Site to fulfill warranty or correction obligations, or to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract Documents.

7.13 Safety Representative

A. Contractor shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative at the Site whose duties and responsibilities shall be the prevention of accidents and the maintaining and supervising of safety precautions and programs.

7.14 Hazard Communication Programs

A. Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of material safety data sheets or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with Laws or Regulations.

7.15 *Emergencies*

A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, Contractor is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. Contractor shall give Engineer prompt written notice if Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused thereby or are required as a result thereof. If Engineer determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of the action taken by Contractor in response to such an emergency, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued.

7.16 Shop Drawings, Samples, and Other Submittals

- A. Shop Drawing and Sample Submittal Requirements:
 - 1. Before submitting a Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall have:
 - a. reviewed and coordinated the Shop Drawing or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents;
 - b. determined and verified all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers, and similar information with respect thereto;
 - determined and verified the suitability of all materials and equipment offered with respect to the indicated application, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work;
 - d. determined and verified all information relative to Contractor's responsibilities for means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto.
 - 2. Each submittal shall bear a stamp or specific written certification that Contractor has satisfied Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to Contractor's review of that submittal, and that Contractor approves the submittal.
 - 3. With each submittal, Contractor shall give Engineer specific written notice of any variations that the Shop Drawing or Sample may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents. This notice shall be set forth in a written communication separate from the Shop Drawings or Sample submittal; and, in addition, in the case of Shop Drawings by a specific notation made on each Shop Drawing submitted to Engineer for review and approval of each such variation.
- B. Submittal Procedures for Shop Drawings and Samples: Contractor shall submit Shop Drawings and Samples to Engineer for review and approval in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals. Each submittal will be identified as Engineer may require.

1. *Shop Drawings*:

- a. Contractor shall submit the number of copies required in the Specifications.
- b. Data shown on the Shop Drawings will be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials, and similar data to show Engineer the services, materials, and equipment Contractor proposes to provide and to enable Engineer to review the information for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.16.D.

2. Samples:

- a. Contractor shall submit the number of Samples required in the Specifications.
- b. Contractor shall clearly identify each Sample as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers, the use for which intended and other data as Engineer may require to enable Engineer to review the submittal for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.16.D.
- 3. Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Contract Documents or the Schedule of Submittals, any related Work performed prior to Engineer's review and approval of the pertinent submittal will be at the sole expense and responsibility of Contractor.
- C. *Other Submittals*: Contractor shall submit other submittals to Engineer in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals, and pursuant to the applicable terms of the Specifications.

D. Engineer's Review:

- 1. Engineer will provide timely review of Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals acceptable to Engineer. Engineer's review and approval will be only to determine if the items covered by the submittals will, after installation or incorporation in the Work, conform to the information given in the Contract Documents and be compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents.
- 2. Engineer's review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto.
- 3. Engineer's review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.
- 4. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless Contractor has complied with the requirements of Paragraph 7.16.A.3 and Engineer has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or Sample. Engineer will document any such approved variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents in a Field Order.
- 5. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for complying with the requirements of Paragraph 7.16.A and B.
- 6. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample, or of a variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents, shall not, under any circumstances,

- change the Contract Times or Contract Price, unless such changes are included in a Change Order.
- 7. Neither Engineer's receipt, review, acceptance or approval of a Shop Drawing, Sample, or other submittal shall result in such item becoming a Contract Document.
- 8. Contractor shall perform the Work in compliance with the requirements and commitments set forth in approved Shop Drawings and Samples, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 7.16.D.4.

E. Resubmittal Procedures:

- 1. Contractor shall make corrections required by Engineer and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit, as required, new Samples for review and approval. Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by Engineer on previous submittals.
- 2. Contractor shall furnish required submittals with sufficient information and accuracy to obtain required approval of an item with no more than three submittals. Engineer will record Engineer's time for reviewing a fourth or subsequent submittal of a Shop Drawings, sample, or other item requiring approval, and Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for such time. Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges.
- 3. If Contractor requests a change of a previously approved submittal item, Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for its review time, and Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges, unless the need for such change is beyond the control of Contractor.

7.17 Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee

- A. Contractor warrants and guarantees to Owner that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. Engineer and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors shall be entitled to rely on Contractor's warranty and guarantee.
- B. Contractor's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:
 - abuse, modification, or improper maintenance or operation by persons other than Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or any other individual or entity for whom Contractor is responsible; or
 - 2. normal wear and tear under normal usage.
- C. Contractor's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents or a release of Contractor's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents:
 - 1. observations by Engineer;
 - 2. recommendation by Engineer or payment by Owner of any progress or final payment;

- 3. the issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion by Engineer or any payment related thereto by Owner;
- 4. use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by Owner;
- 5. any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal;
- 6. the issuance of a notice of acceptability by Engineer;
- 7. any inspection, test, or approval by others; or
- 8. any correction of defective Work by Owner.
- D. If the Contract requires the Contractor to accept the assignment of a contract entered into by Owner, then the specific warranties, guarantees, and correction obligations contained in the assigned contract shall govern with respect to Contractor's performance obligations to Owner for the Work described in the assigned contract.

7.18 Indemnification

- A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, and in addition to any other obligations of Contractor under the Contract or otherwise, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the performance of the Work, provided that any such claim, cost, loss, or damage is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom but only to the extent caused by any negligent act or omission of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.
- B. In any and all claims against Owner or Engineer or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Paragraph 7.18.A shall not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for Contractor or any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.
- C. The indemnification obligations of Contractor under Paragraph 7.18.A shall not extend to the liability of Engineer and Engineer's officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors arising out of:
 - 1. the preparation or approval of, or the failure to prepare or approve maps, Drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, Change Orders, designs, or Specifications; or
 - 2. giving directions or instructions, or failing to give them, if that is the primary cause of the injury or damage.

7.19 Delegation of Professional Design Services

- A. Contractor will not be required to provide professional design services unless such services are specifically required by the Contract Documents for a portion of the Work or unless such services are required to carry out Contractor's responsibilities for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures. Contractor shall not be required to provide professional services in violation of applicable Laws and Regulations.
- B. If professional design services or certifications by a design professional related to systems, materials, or equipment are specifically required of Contractor by the Contract Documents, Owner and Engineer will specify all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy. Contractor shall cause such services or certifications to be provided by a properly licensed professional, whose signature and seal shall appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, and other submittals prepared by such professional. Shop Drawings and other submittals related to the Work designed or certified by such professional, if prepared by others, shall bear such professional's written approval when submitted to Engineer.
- C. Owner and Engineer shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy, accuracy, and completeness of the services, certifications, or approvals performed by such design professionals, provided Owner and Engineer have specified to Contractor all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy.
- D. Pursuant to this paragraph, Engineer's review and approval of design calculations and design drawings will be only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with performance and design criteria given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. Engineer's review and approval of Shop Drawings and other submittals (except design calculations and design drawings) will be only for the purpose stated in Paragraph 7.16.D.1.
- E. Contractor shall not be responsible for the adequacy of the performance or design criteria specified by Owner or Engineer.

ARTICLE 8 - OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

8.01 Other Work

- A. In addition to and apart from the Work under the Contract Documents, the Owner may perform other work at or adjacent to the Site. Such other work may be performed by Owner's employees, or through contracts between the Owner and third parties. Owner may also arrange to have third-party utility owners perform work on their utilities and facilities at or adjacent to the Site.
- B. If Owner performs other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or through contracts for such other work, then Owner shall give Contractor written notice thereof prior to starting any such other work. If Owner has advance information regarding the start of any utility work at or adjacent to the Site, Owner shall provide such information to Contractor.
- C. Contractor shall afford each other contractor that performs such other work, each utility owner performing other work, and Owner, if Owner is performing other work with Owner's employees, proper and safe access to the Site, and provide a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work. Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting, and patching of the

Work that may be required to properly connect or otherwise make its several parts come together and properly integrate with such other work. Contractor shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating, or otherwise altering such work; provided, however, that Contractor may cut or alter others' work with the written consent of Engineer and the others whose work will be affected.

D. If the proper execution or results of any part of Contractor's Work depends upon work performed by others under this Article 8, Contractor shall inspect such other work and promptly report to Engineer in writing any delays, defects, or deficiencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of Contractor's Work. Contractor's failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with Contractor's Work except for latent defects and deficiencies in such other work.

8.02 Coordination

- A. If Owner intends to contract with others for the performance of other work at or adjacent to the Site, to perform other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or to arrange to have utility owners perform work at or adjacent to the Site, the following will be set forth in the Supplementary Conditions or provided to Contractor prior to the start of any such other work:
 - 1. the identity of the individual or entity that will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors;
 - 2. an itemization of the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility; and
 - 3. the extent of such authority and responsibilities.
- B. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Owner shall have sole authority and responsibility for such coordination.

8.03 Legal Relationships

- If, in the course of performing other work at or adjacent to the Site for Owner, the Owner's employees, any other contractor working for Owner, or any utility owner causes damage to the Work or to the property of Contractor or its Subcontractors, or delays, disrupts, interferes with, or increases the scope or cost of the performance of the Work, through actions or inaction, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both. Contractor must submit any Change Proposal seeking an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times under this paragraph within 30 days of the damaging, delaying, disrupting, or interfering event. The entitlement to, and extent of, any such equitable adjustment shall take into account information (if any) regarding such other work that was provided to Contractor in the Contract Documents prior to the submittal of the Bid or the final negotiation of the terms of the Contract. When applicable, any such equitable adjustment in Contract Price shall be conditioned on Contractor assigning to Owner all Contractor's rights against such other contractor or utility owner with respect to the damage, delay, disruption, or interference that is the subject of the adjustment. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.
- B. Contractor shall take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damaging, delaying, disrupting, or interfering with the work of Owner, any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site. If Contractor fails to take such

- measures and as a result damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any such other contractor or utility owner, then Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Contractor, and assign to such other contractor or utility owner the Owner's contractual rights against Contractor with respect to the breach of the obligations set forth in this paragraph.
- C. When Owner is performing other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, Contractor shall be liable to Owner for damage to such other work, and for the reasonable direct delay, disruption, and interference costs incurred by Owner as a result of Contractor's failure to take reasonable and customary measures with respect to Owner's other work. In response to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference, Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Contractor.
- D. If Contractor damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site, through Contractor's failure to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid such impacts, or if any claim arising out of Contractor's actions, inactions, or negligence in performance of the Work at or adjacent to the Site is made by any such other contractor or utility owner against Contractor, Owner, or Engineer, then Contractor shall (1) promptly attempt to settle the claim as to all parties through negotiations with such other contractor or utility owner, or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law, and (2) indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against any such claims, and against all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference.

ARTICLE 9 – OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- 9.01 *Communications to Contractor*
 - A. Except as otherwise provided in these General Conditions, Owner shall issue all communications to Contractor through Engineer.
- 9.02 Replacement of Engineer
 - A. Owner may at its discretion appoint an engineer to replace Engineer, provided Contractor makes no reasonable objection to the replacement engineer. The replacement engineer's status under the Contract Documents shall be that of the former Engineer.
- 9.03 Furnish Data
 - A. Owner shall promptly furnish the data required of Owner under the Contract Documents.
- 9.04 Pay When Due
 - A. Owner shall make payments to Contractor when they are due as provided in the Agreement.
- 9.05 Lands and Easements; Reports, Tests, and Drawings
 - A. Owner's duties with respect to providing lands and easements are set forth in Paragraph 5.01.

- B. Owner's duties with respect to providing engineering surveys to establish reference points are set forth in Paragraph 4.03.
- C. Article 5 refers to Owner's identifying and making available to Contractor copies of reports of explorations and tests of conditions at the Site, and drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site.

9.06 *Insurance*

A. Owner's responsibilities, if any, with respect to purchasing and maintaining liability and property insurance are set forth in Article 6.

9.07 Change Orders

A. Owner's responsibilities with respect to Change Orders are set forth in Article 11.

9.08 Inspections, Tests, and Approvals

A. Owner's responsibility with respect to certain inspections, tests, and approvals is set forth in Paragraph 14.02.B.

9.09 Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities

A. The Owner shall not supervise, direct, or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Owner will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

9.10 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition

A. Owner's responsibility in respect to an undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition is set forth in Paragraph 5.06.

9.11 Evidence of Financial Arrangements

A. Upon request of Contractor, Owner shall furnish Contractor reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made to satisfy Owner's obligations under the Contract Documents (including obligations under proposed changes in the Work).

9.12 *Safety Programs*

- A. While at the Site, Owner's employees and representatives shall comply with the specific applicable requirements of Contractor's safety programs of which Owner has been informed.
- B. Owner shall furnish copies of any applicable Owner safety programs to Contractor.

ARTICLE 10 - ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

10.01 *Owner's Representative*

A. Engineer will be Owner's representative during the construction period. The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of Engineer as Owner's representative during construction are set forth in the Contract.

10.02 Visits to Site

A. Engineer will make visits to the Site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as Engineer deems necessary in order to observe as an experienced and

qualified design professional the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of Contractor's executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, Engineer, for the benefit of Owner, will determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. Engineer will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous inspections on the Site to check the quality or quantity of the Work. Engineer's efforts will be directed toward providing for Owner a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On the basis of such visits and observations, Engineer will keep Owner informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard Owner against defective Work.

B. Engineer's visits and observations are subject to all the limitations on Engineer's authority and responsibility set forth in Paragraph 10.08. Particularly, but without limitation, during or as a result of Engineer's visits or observations of Contractor's Work, Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work.

10.03 Project Representative

A. If Owner and Engineer have agreed that Engineer will furnish a Resident Project Representative to represent Engineer at the Site and assist Engineer in observing the progress and quality of the Work, then the authority and responsibilities of any such Resident Project Representative will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions, and limitations on the responsibilities thereof will be as provided in Paragraph 10.08. If Owner designates another representative or agent to represent Owner at the Site who is not Engineer's consultant, agent, or employee, the responsibilities and authority and limitations thereon of such other individual or entity will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

10.04 Rejecting Defective Work

A. Engineer has the authority to reject Work in accordance with Article 14.

10.05 Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments

- A. Engineer's authority, and limitations thereof, as to Shop Drawings and Samples, are set forth in Paragraph 7.16.
- B. Engineer's authority, and limitations thereof, as to design calculations and design drawings submitted in response to a delegation of professional design services, if any, are set forth in Paragraph 7.19.
- C. Engineer's authority as to Change Orders is set forth in Article 11.
- D. Engineer's authority as to Applications for Payment is set forth in Article 15.

10.06 Determinations for Unit Price Work

A. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor as set forth in Paragraph 13.03.

10.07 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work

A. Engineer will render decisions regarding the requirements of the Contract Documents, and judge the acceptability of the Work, pursuant to the specific procedures set forth herein for initial interpretations, Change Proposals, and acceptance of the Work. In

rendering such decisions and judgments, Engineer will not show partiality to Owner or Contractor, and will not be liable to Owner, Contractor, or others in connection with any proceedings, interpretations, decisions, or judgments conducted or rendered in good faith.

10.08 *Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities*

- A. Neither Engineer's authority or responsibility under this Article 10 or under any other provision of the Contract, nor any decision made by Engineer in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority or responsibility or the undertaking, exercise, or performance of any authority or responsibility by Engineer, shall create, impose, or give rise to any duty in contract, tort, or otherwise owed by Engineer to Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them.
- B. Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Engineer will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Engineer will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of Contractor or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other individual or entity performing any of the Work.
- D. Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates of inspection, tests and approvals, and other documentation required to be delivered by Paragraph 15.06.A will only be to determine generally that their content complies with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, tests, and approvals, that the results certified indicate compliance with the Contract Documents.
- E. The limitations upon authority and responsibility set forth in this Paragraph 10.08 shall also apply to the Resident Project Representative, if any.

10.09 Compliance with Safety Program

A. While at the Site, Engineer's employees and representatives will comply with the specific applicable requirements of Owner's and Contractor's safety programs (if any) of which Engineer has been informed.

ARTICLE 11 - AMENDING THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS; CHANGES IN THE WORK

11.01 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents

A. The Contract Documents may be amended or supplemented by a Change Order, a Work Change Directive, or a Field Order.

1. Change Orders:

a. If an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents includes a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, such amendment or supplement must be set forth in a Change Order. A Change Order also may be used to establish amendments and supplements of the Contract Documents that do not affect the Contract Price or Contract Times.

- b. Owner and Contractor may amend those terms and conditions of the Contract Documents that do not involve (1) the performance or acceptability of the Work, (2) the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, without the recommendation of the Engineer. Such an amendment shall be set forth in a Change Order.
- 2. Work Change Directives: A Work Change Directive will not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times but is evidence that the parties expect that the modification ordered or documented by a Work Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order, following negotiations by the parties as to the Work Change Directive's effect, if any, on the Contract Price and Contract Times; or, if negotiations are unsuccessful, by a determination under the terms of the Contract Documents governing adjustments, expressly including Paragraph 11.04 regarding change of Contract Price. Contractor must submit any Change Proposal seeking an adjustment of the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both, no later than 30 days after the completion of the Work set out in the Work Change Directive. Owner must submit any Claim seeking an adjustment of the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both, no later than 60 days after issuance of the Work Change Directive.
- 3. *Field Orders*: Engineer may authorize minor changes in the Work if the changes do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. Such changes will be accomplished by a Field Order and will be binding on Owner and also on Contractor, which shall perform the Work involved promptly. If Contractor believes that a Field Order justifies an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, then before proceeding with the Work at issue, Contractor shall submit a Change Proposal as provided herein.

11.02 Owner-Authorized Changes in the Work

A. Without invalidating the Contract and without notice to any surety, Owner may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work. Such changes shall be supported by Engineer's recommendation, to the extent the change involves the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or other engineering or technical matters. Such changes may be accomplished by a Change Order, if Owner and Contractor have agreed as to the effect, if any, of the changes on Contract Times or Contract Price; or by a Work Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, Contractor shall promptly proceed with the Work involved; or, in the case of a deletion in the Work, promptly cease construction activities with respect to such deleted Work. Added or revised Work shall be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents. Nothing in this paragraph shall obligate Contractor to undertake work that Contractor reasonably concludes cannot be performed in a manner consistent with Contractor's safety obligations under the Contract Documents or Laws and Regulations.

11.03 Unauthorized Changes in the Work

A. Contractor shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents, as amended, modified, or supplemented, except in the case of an emergency as provided in Paragraph 7.15 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 14.05.

11.04 Change of Contract Price

- A. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Change Proposal for an adjustment in the Contract Price shall comply with the provisions of Paragraph 11.06. Any Claim for an adjustment of Contract Price shall comply with the provisions of Article 12.
- B. An adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:
 - 1. where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, then by application of such unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03); or
 - 2. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, then by a mutually agreed lump sum (which may include an allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with Paragraph 11.04.C.2); or
 - 3. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents and the parties do not reach mutual agreement to a lump sum, then on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in Paragraph 13.01) plus a Contractor's fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in Paragraph 11.04.C).
- C. *Contractor's Fee*: When applicable, the Contractor's fee for overhead and profit shall be determined as follows:
 - 1. a mutually acceptable fixed fee; or
 - 2. if a fixed fee is not agreed upon, then a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:
 - a. for costs incurred under Paragraphs 13.01.B.1 and 13.01.B.2, the Contractor's fee shall be 15 percent;
 - b. for costs incurred under Paragraph 13.01.B.3, the Contractor's fee shall be five percent;
 - c. where one or more tiers of subcontracts are on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee and no fixed fee is agreed upon, the intent of Paragraphs 11.01.C.2.a and 11.01.C.2.b is that the Contractor's fee shall be based on: (1) a fee of 15 percent of the costs incurred under Paragraphs 13.01.A.1 and 13.01.A.2 by the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work, at whatever tier, and (2) with respect to Contractor itself and to any Subcontractors of a tier higher than that of the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work, a fee of five percent of the amount (fee plus underlying costs incurred) attributable to the next lower tier Subcontractor; provided, however, that for any such subcontracted work the maximum total fee to be paid by Owner shall be no greater than 27 percent of the costs incurred by the Subcontractor that actually performs the work;
 - d. no fee shall be payable on the basis of costs itemized under Paragraphs 13.01.B.4, 13.01.B.5, and 13.01.C;
 - e. the amount of credit to be allowed by Contractor to Owner for any change which results in a net decrease in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease in cost plus a deduction in Contractor's fee by an amount equal to five percent of such net decrease; and

f. when both additions and credits are involved in any one change, the adjustment in Contractor's fee shall be computed on the basis of the net change in accordance with Paragraphs 11.04.C.2.a through 11.04.C.2.e, inclusive.

11.05 Change of Contract Times

- A. The Contract Times may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Change Proposal for an adjustment in the Contract Times shall comply with the provisions of Paragraph 11.06. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times shall comply with the provisions of Article 12.
- B. An adjustment of the Contract Times shall be subject to the limitations set forth in Paragraph 4.05, concerning delays in Contractor's progress.

11.06 Change Proposals

- A. Contractor shall submit a Change Proposal to Engineer to request an adjustment in the Contract Times or Contract Price; appeal an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or relating to the acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents; contest a set-off against payment due; or seek other relief under the Contract. The Change Proposal shall specify any proposed change in Contract Times or Contract Price, or both, or other proposed relief, and explain the reason for the proposed change, with citations to any governing or applicable provisions of the Contract Documents.
 - 1. *Procedures*: Contractor shall submit each Change Proposal to Engineer promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto, or after such initial decision. The Contractor shall submit supporting data, including the proposed change in Contract Price or Contract Time (if any), to the Engineer and Owner within 15 days after the submittal of the Change Proposal. The supporting data shall be accompanied by a written statement that the supporting data are accurate and complete, and that any requested time or price adjustment is the entire adjustment to which Contractor believes it is entitled as a result of said event. Engineer will advise Owner regarding the Change Proposal, and consider any comments or response from Owner regarding the Change Proposal.
 - 2. Engineer's Action: Engineer will review each Change Proposal and, within 30 days after receipt of the Contractor's supporting data, either deny the Change Proposal in whole, approve it in whole, or deny it in part and approve it in part. Such actions shall be in writing, with a copy provided to Owner and Contractor. If Engineer does not take action on the Change Proposal within 30 days, then either Owner or Contractor may at any time thereafter submit a letter to the other party indicating that as a result of Engineer's inaction the Change Proposal is deemed denied, thereby commencing the time for appeal of the denial under Article 12.
 - 3. *Binding Decision*: Engineer's decision will be final and binding upon Owner and Contractor, unless Owner or Contractor appeals the decision by filing a Claim under Article 12.
- B. Resolution of Certain Change Proposals: If the Change Proposal does not involve the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), the acceptability of the Work, or other engineering or technical matters, then Engineer will notify the parties that the Engineer is unable to resolve the Change Proposal. For purposes of further resolution of such a Change Proposal, such notice shall be deemed a denial, and Contractor may choose to seek resolution under the terms of Article 12.

11.07 Execution of Change Orders

- A. Owner and Contractor shall execute appropriate Change Orders covering:
 - 1. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties, including any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with a Work Change Directive;
 - 2. changes in Contract Price resulting from an Owner set-off, unless Contractor has duly contested such set-off;
 - 3. changes in the Work which are: (a) ordered by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 11.02, (b) required because of Owner's acceptance of defective Work under Paragraph 14.04 or Owner's correction of defective Work under Paragraph 14.07, or (c) agreed to by the parties, subject to the need for Engineer's recommendation if the change in the Work involves the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or other engineering or technical matters; and
 - 4. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or other changes, which embody the substance of any final and binding results under Paragraph 11.06, or Article 12.
- B. If Owner or Contractor refuses to execute a Change Order that is required to be executed under the terms of this Paragraph 11.07, it shall be deemed to be of full force and effect, as if fully executed.

11.08 Notification to Surety

A. If the provisions of any bond require notice to be given to a surety of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times), the giving of any such notice will be Contractor's responsibility. The amount of each applicable bond will be adjusted to reflect the effect of any such change.

ARTICLE 12 - CLAIMS

12.01 *Claims*

- A. *Claims Process*: The following disputes between Owner and Contractor shall be submitted to the Claims process set forth in this Article:
 - 1. Appeals by Owner or Contractor of Engineer's decisions regarding Change Proposals;
 - 2. Owner demands for adjustments in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or other relief under the Contract Documents; and
 - 3. Disputes that Engineer has been unable to address because they do not involve the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), the acceptability of the Work, or other engineering or technical matters.
- B. Submittal of Claim: The party submitting a Claim shall deliver it directly to the other party to the Contract promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto; in the case of appeals regarding Change Proposals within 30 days of the decision under appeal. The party submitting the Claim shall also furnish a copy to the Engineer, for its information only. The responsibility to substantiate a Claim shall rest with the party making the Claim. In the case of a Claim by Contractor seeking an increase in the Contract Times or Contract Price, or both, Contractor shall certify that the Claim is made in good faith, that the supporting data are accurate and complete, and

- that to the best of Contractor's knowledge and belief the amount of time or money requested accurately reflects the full amount to which Contractor is entitled.
- C. Review and Resolution: The party receiving a Claim shall review it thoroughly, giving full consideration to its merits. The two parties shall seek to resolve the Claim through the exchange of information and direct negotiations. The parties may extend the time for resolving the Claim by mutual agreement. All actions taken on a Claim shall be stated in writing and submitted to the other party, with a copy to Engineer.

D. Mediation:

- 1. At any time after initiation of a Claim, Owner and Contractor may mutually agree to mediation of the underlying dispute. The agreement to mediate shall stay the Claim submittal and response process.
- 2. If Owner and Contractor agree to mediation, then after 60 days from such agreement, either Owner or Contractor may unilaterally terminate the mediation process, and the Claim submittal and decision process shall resume as of the date of the termination. If the mediation proceeds but is unsuccessful in resolving the dispute, the Claim submittal and decision process shall resume as of the date of the conclusion of the mediation, as determined by the mediator.
- 3. Owner and Contractor shall each pay one-half of the mediator's fees and costs.
- E. *Partial Approval*: If the party receiving a Claim approves the Claim in part and denies it in part, such action shall be final and binding unless within 30 days of such action the other party invokes the procedure set forth in Article 17 for final resolution of disputes.
- F. Denial of Claim: If efforts to resolve a Claim are not successful, the party receiving the Claim may deny it by giving written notice of denial to the other party. If the receiving party does not take action on the Claim within 90 days, then either Owner or Contractor may at any time thereafter submit a letter to the other party indicating that as a result of the inaction, the Claim is deemed denied, thereby commencing the time for appeal of the denial. A denial of the Claim shall be final and binding unless within 30 days of the denial the other party invokes the procedure set forth in Article 17 for the final resolution of disputes.
- G. Final and Binding Results: If the parties reach a mutual agreement regarding a Claim, whether through approval of the Claim, direct negotiations, mediation, or otherwise; or if a Claim is approved in part and denied in part, or denied in full, and such actions become final and binding; then the results of the agreement or action on the Claim shall be incorporated in a Change Order to the extent they affect the Contract, including the Work, the Contract Times, or the Contract Price.

ARTICLE 13 - COST OF THE WORK; ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

13.01 *Cost of the Work*

- A. *Purposes for Determination of Cost of the Work*: The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs necessary for the proper performance of the Work at issue, as further defined below. The provisions of this Paragraph 13.01 are used for two distinct purposes:
 - To determine Cost of the Work when Cost of the Work is a component of the Contract Price, under cost-plus-fee, time-and-materials, or other cost-based terms; or

- 2. To determine the value of a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price. When the value of any such adjustment is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor is entitled only to those additional or incremental costs required because of the change in the Work or because of the event giving rise to the adjustment.
- B. Costs Included: Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by Owner, costs included in the Cost of the Work shall be in amounts no higher than those prevailing in the locality of the Project, shall not include any of the costs itemized in Paragraph 13.01.C, and shall include only the following items:
 - 1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of Contractor in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by Owner and Contractor. Such employees shall include, without limitation, superintendents, foremen, and other personnel employed full time on the Work. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits, which shall include social security contributions, unemployment, excise, and payroll taxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, bonuses, sick leave, and vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing Work outside of regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday, or legal holidays, shall be included in the above to the extent authorized by Owner.
 - 2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts shall accrue to Contractor unless Owner deposits funds with Contractor with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts shall accrue to Owner. All trade discounts, rebates, and refunds and returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to Owner, and Contractor shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.
 - 3. Payments made by Contractor to Subcontractors for Work performed by Subcontractors. If required by Owner, Contractor shall obtain competitive bids from subcontractors acceptable to Owner and Contractor and shall deliver such bids to Owner, who will then determine, with the advice of Engineer, which bids, if any, will be acceptable. If any subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the Subcontractor's Cost of the Work and fee shall be determined in the same manner as Contractor's Cost of the Work and fee as provided in this Paragraph 13.01.
 - 4. Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys, and accountants) employed for services specifically related to the Work.
 - 5. Supplemental costs including the following:
 - a. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel, and subsistence expenses of Contractor's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.
 - b. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office, and temporary facilities at the Site, and hand tools not owned by the workers, which are consumed in the

- performance of the Work, and cost, less market value, of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of Contractor.
- c. Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery, and the parts thereof, whether rented from Contractor or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by Owner with the advice of Engineer, and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal thereof. All such costs shall be in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts shall cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.
- d. Sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes related to the Work, and for which Contractor is liable, as imposed by Laws and Regulations.
- e. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.
- f. Losses and damages (and related expenses) caused by damage to the Work, not compensated by insurance or otherwise, sustained by Contractor in connection with the performance of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of property insurance established in accordance with Paragraph 6.05), provided such losses and damages have resulted from causes other than the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses shall include settlements made with the written consent and approval of Owner. No such losses, damages, and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining Contractor's fee.
- g. The cost of utilities, fuel, and sanitary facilities at the Site.
- h. Minor expenses such as communication service at the Site, express and courier services, and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.
- i. The costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance that Contractor is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain.
- C. Costs Excluded: The term Cost of the Work shall not include any of the following items:
 - 1. Payroll costs and other compensation of Contractor's officers, executives, principals (of partnerships and sole proprietorships), general managers, safety managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks, and other personnel employed by Contractor, whether at the Site or in Contractor's principal or branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in Paragraph 13.01.B.1 or specifically covered by Paragraph 13.01.B.4. The payroll costs and other compensation excluded here are to be considered administrative costs covered by the Contractor's fee.
 - 2. Expenses of Contractor's principal and branch offices other than Contractor's office at the Site.
 - 3. Any part of Contractor's capital expenses, including interest on Contractor's capital employed for the Work and charges against Contractor for delinquent payments.

- 4. Costs due to the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied, and making good any damage to property.
- 5. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in Paragraph 13.01.B.
- D. *Contractor's Fee*: When the Work as a whole is performed on the basis of cost-plus, Contractor's fee shall be determined as set forth in the Agreement. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor's fee shall be determined as set forth in Paragraph 11.04.C.
- E. *Documentation*: Whenever the Cost of the Work for any purpose is to be determined pursuant to this Article 13, Contractor will establish and maintain records thereof in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices and submit in a form acceptable to Engineer an itemized cost breakdown together with supporting data.

13.02 Allowances

- A. It is understood that Contractor has included in the Contract Price all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be performed for such sums and by such persons or entities as may be acceptable to Owner and Engineer.
- B. *Cash Allowances*: Contractor agrees that:
 - 1. the cash allowances include the cost to Contractor (less any applicable trade discounts) of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the Site, and all applicable taxes; and
 - Contractor's costs for unloading and handling on the Site, labor, installation, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for the cash allowances have been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances, and no demand for additional payment on account of any of the foregoing will be valid.
- C. *Contingency Allowance*: Contractor agrees that a contingency allowance, if any, is for the sole use of Owner to cover unanticipated costs.
- D. Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by Engineer to reflect actual amounts due Contractor on account of Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price shall be correspondingly adjusted.

13.03 Unit Price Work

- A. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement.
- B. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Payments to Contractor for Unit Price Work will be based on actual quantities.
- C. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by Contractor to be adequate to cover Contractor's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.

- D. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor. Engineer will review with Contractor the Engineer's preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). Engineer's written decision thereon will be final and binding (except as modified by Engineer to reflect changed factual conditions or more accurate data) upon Owner and Contractor, subject to the provisions of the following paragraph.
- E. Within 30 days of Engineer's written decision under the preceding paragraph, Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may file a Claim, seeking an adjustment in the Contract Price if:
 - 1. the quantity of any item of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement;
 - 2. there is no corresponding adjustment with respect to any other item of Work; and
 - 3. Contractor believes that it is entitled to an increase in Contract Price as a result of having incurred additional expense or Owner believes that Owner is entitled to a decrease in Contract Price, and the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of any such increase or decrease.

ARTICLE 14 – TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

14.01 Access to Work

A. Owner, Engineer, their consultants and other representatives and personnel of Owner, independent testing laboratories, and authorities having jurisdiction will have access to the Site and the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspection, and testing. Contractor shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of Contractor's safety procedures and programs so that they may comply therewith as applicable.

14.02 Tests, Inspections, and Approvals

- A. Contractor shall give Engineer timely notice of readiness of the Work (or specific parts thereof) for all required inspections and tests, and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections and tests.
- B. Owner shall retain and pay for the services of an independent inspector, testing laboratory, or other qualified individual or entity to perform all inspections and tests expressly required by the Contract Documents to be furnished and paid for by Owner, except that costs incurred in connection with tests or inspections of covered Work shall be governed by the provisions of Paragraph 14.05.
- C. If Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested, or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests, or approvals, pay all costs in connection therewith, and furnish Engineer the required certificates of inspection or approval.

- D. Contractor shall be responsible for arranging, obtaining, and paying for all inspections and tests required:
 - 1. by the Contract Documents, unless the Contract Documents expressly allocate responsibility for a specific inspection or test to Owner;
 - 2. to attain Owner's and Engineer's acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work;
 - 3. by manufacturers of equipment furnished under the Contract Documents;
 - 4. for testing, adjusting, and balancing of mechanical, electrical, and other equipment to be incorporated into the Work; and
 - 5. for acceptance of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to Contractor's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work.

Such inspections and tests shall be performed by independent inspectors, testing laboratories, or other qualified individuals or entities acceptable to Owner and Engineer.

- E. If the Contract Documents require the Work (or part thereof) to be approved by Owner, Engineer, or another designated individual or entity, then Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such approvals.
- F. If any Work (or the work of others) that is to be inspected, tested, or approved is covered by Contractor without written concurrence of Engineer, Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for observation. Such uncovering shall be at Contractor's expense unless Contractor had given Engineer timely notice of Contractor's intention to cover the same and Engineer had not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

14.03 Defective Work

- A. *Contractor's Obligation*: It is Contractor's obligation to assure that the Work is not defective.
- B. *Engineer's Authority*: Engineer has the authority to determine whether Work is defective, and to reject defective Work.
- C. *Notice of Defects*: Prompt notice of all defective Work of which Owner or Engineer has actual knowledge will be given to Contractor.
- D. *Correction, or Removal and Replacement*: Promptly after receipt of written notice of defective Work, Contractor shall correct all such defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed, or, if Engineer has rejected the defective Work, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective.
- E. *Preservation of Warranties*: When correcting defective Work, Contractor shall take no action that would void or otherwise impair Owner's special warranty and guarantee, if any, on said Work.
- F. Costs and Damages: In addition to its correction, removal, and replacement obligations with respect to defective Work, Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages arising out of or relating to defective Work, including but not limited to the cost of the inspection, testing, correction, removal, replacement, or reconstruction of such defective Work, fines levied against Owner by governmental authorities because the Work is defective, and the costs of repair or replacement of work of others resulting from defective Work. Prior to final payment, if Owner and Contractor are unable to agree as

to the measure of such claims, costs, losses, and damages resulting from defective Work, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.

14.04 Acceptance of Defective Work

A. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, Owner prefers to accept it, Owner may do so (subject, if such acceptance occurs prior to final payment, to Engineer's confirmation that such acceptance is in general accord with the design intent and applicable engineering principles, and will not endanger public safety). Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages attributable to Owner's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by Engineer as to reasonableness), and for the diminished value of the Work to the extent not otherwise paid by Contractor. If any such acceptance occurs prior to final payment, the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work shall be incorporated in a Change Order. If the parties are unable to agree as to the decrease in the Contract Price, reflecting the diminished value of Work so accepted, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15. If the acceptance of defective Work occurs after final payment, Contractor shall pay an appropriate amount to Owner.

14.05 Uncovering Work

- A. Engineer has the authority to require special inspection or testing of the Work, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed, or completed.
- B. If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of Engineer, then Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for Engineer's observation, and then replace the covering, all at Contractor's expense.
- C. If Engineer considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by Engineer or inspected or tested by others, then Contractor, at Engineer's request, shall uncover, expose, or otherwise make available for observation, inspection, or testing as Engineer may require, that portion of the Work in question, and provide all necessary labor, material, and equipment.
 - 1. If it is found that the uncovered Work is defective, Contractor shall be responsible for all claims, costs, losses, and damages arising out of or relating to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, and testing, and of satisfactory replacement or reconstruction (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others); and pending Contractor's full discharge of this responsibility the Owner shall be entitled to impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.
 - 2. If the uncovered Work is not found to be defective, Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement, and reconstruction. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, then Contractor may submit a Change Proposal within 30 days of the determination that the Work is not defective.

14.06 Owner May Stop the Work

A. If the Work is defective, or Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, then Owner may order Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated;

however, this right of Owner to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or any surety for, or employee or agent of any of them.

14.07 Owner May Correct Defective Work

- A. If Contractor fails within a reasonable time after written notice from Engineer to correct defective Work, or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by Engineer, or if Contractor fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if Contractor fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, then Owner may, after seven days written notice to Contractor, correct or remedy any such deficiency.
- B. In exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07, Owner shall proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective or remedial action, Owner may exclude Contractor from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Work and suspend Contractor's services related thereto, and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere. Contractor shall allow Owner, Owner's representatives, agents and employees, Owner's other contractors, and Engineer and Engineer's consultants access to the Site to enable Owner to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph.
- C. All claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred or sustained by Owner in exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07 will be charged against Contractor as set-offs against payments due under Article 15. Such claims, costs, losses and damages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair, or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal, or replacement of Contractor's defective Work.
- D. Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by Owner of Owner's rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07.

ARTICLE 15 - PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR; SET-OFFS; COMPLETION; CORRECTION PERIOD

15.01 Progress Payments

A. Basis for Progress Payments: The Schedule of Values established as provided in Article 2 will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to Engineer. Progress payments on account of Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed during the pay period, as determined under the provisions of Paragraph 13.03. Progress payments for cost-based Work will be based on Cost of the Work completed by Contractor during the pay period.

B. *Applications for Payments*:

1. At least 20 days before the date established in the Agreement for each progress payment (but not more often than once a month), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by Contractor covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a bill of sale,

invoice, or other documentation warranting that Owner has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all Liens, and evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance, a warehouse bond, or other arrangements to protect Owner's interest therein, all of which must be satisfactory to Owner.

- 2. Beginning with the second Application for Payment, each Application shall include an affidavit of Contractor stating that all previous progress payments received on account of the Work have been applied on account to discharge Contractor's legitimate obligations associated with prior Applications for Payment.
- 3. The amount of retainage with respect to progress payments will be as stipulated in the Agreement.

C. Review of Applications:

- 1. Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of each Application for Payment, including each resubmittal, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the Application to Owner, or return the Application to Contractor indicating in writing Engineer's reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, Contractor may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.
- 2. Engineer's recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by Engineer to Owner, based on Engineer's observations of the executed Work as an experienced and qualified design professional, and on Engineer's review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, that to the best of Engineer's knowledge, information and belief:
 - a. the Work has progressed to the point indicated;
 - b. the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under Paragraph 13.03, and any other qualifications stated in the recommendation); and
 - c. the conditions precedent to Contractor's being entitled to such payment appear to have been fulfilled in so far as it is Engineer's responsibility to observe the Work.
- 3. By recommending any such payment Engineer will not thereby be deemed to have represented that:
 - a. inspections made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work as it has been performed have been exhaustive, extended to every aspect of the Work in progress, or involved detailed inspections of the Work beyond the responsibilities specifically assigned to Engineer in the Contract; or
 - b. there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle Contractor to be paid additionally by Owner or entitle Owner to withhold payment to Contractor.

- 4. Neither Engineer's review of Contractor's Work for the purposes of recommending payments nor Engineer's recommendation of any payment, including final payment, will impose responsibility on Engineer:
 - a. to supervise, direct, or control the Work, or
 - b. for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or
 - c. for Contractor's failure to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to Contractor's performance of the Work, or
 - d. to make any examination to ascertain how or for what purposes Contractor has used the money paid on account of the Contract Price, or
 - e. to determine that title to any of the Work, materials, or equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens.
- 5. Engineer may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in Engineer's opinion, it would be incorrect to make the representations to Owner stated in Paragraph 15.01.C.2.
- 6. Engineer will recommend reductions in payment (set-offs) necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss because:
 - a. the Work is defective, requiring correction or replacement;
 - b. the Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
 - c. Owner has been required to correct defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.07, or has accepted defective Work pursuant to Paragraph 14.04;
 - d. Owner has been required to remove or remediate a Hazardous Environmental Condition for which Contractor is responsible; or
 - e. Engineer has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events that would constitute a default by Contractor and therefore justify termination for cause under the Contract Documents.

D. Payment Becomes Due:

1. Ten days after presentation of the Application for Payment to Owner with Engineer's recommendation, the amount recommended (subject to any Owner set-offs) will become due, and when due will be paid by Owner to Contractor.

E. Reductions in Payment by Owner:

- 1. In addition to any reductions in payment (set-offs) recommended by Engineer, Owner is entitled to impose a set-off against payment based on any of the following:
 - a. claims have been made against Owner on account of Contractor's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, or Owner has incurred costs, losses, or damages on account of Contractor's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, including but not limited to claims, costs, losses, or damages from workplace injuries, adjacent property damage, non-compliance with Laws and Regulations, and patent infringement;
 - b. Contractor has failed to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damage, delay, disruption, and interference with other work at or adjacent to the Site:

- c. Contractor has failed to provide and maintain required bonds or insurance;
- d. Owner has been required to remove or remediate a Hazardous Environmental Condition for which Contractor is responsible;
- e. Owner has incurred extra charges or engineering costs related to submittal reviews, evaluations of proposed substitutes, tests and inspections, or return visits to manufacturing or assembly facilities;
- f. the Work is defective, requiring correction or replacement;
- g. Owner has been required to correct defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.07, or has accepted defective Work pursuant to Paragraph 14.04;
- h. the Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
- i. an event that would constitute a default by Contractor and therefore justify a termination for cause has occurred;
- j. liquidated damages have accrued as a result of Contractor's failure to achieve Milestones, Substantial Completion, or final completion of the Work;
- k. Liens have been filed in connection with the Work, except where Contractor has delivered a specific bond satisfactory to Owner to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such Liens;
- l. there are other items entitling Owner to a set off against the amount recommended.
- 2. If Owner imposes any set-off against payment, whether based on its own knowledge or on the written recommendations of Engineer, Owner will give Contractor immediate written notice (with a copy to Engineer) stating the reasons for such action and the specific amount of the reduction, and promptly pay Contractor any amount remaining after deduction of the amount so withheld. Owner shall promptly pay Contractor the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by Owner and Contractor, if Contractor remedies the reasons for such action. The reduction imposed shall be binding on Contractor unless it duly submits a Change Proposal contesting the reduction.
- 3. Upon a subsequent determination that Owner's refusal of payment was not justified, the amount wrongfully withheld shall be treated as an amount due as determined by Paragraph 15.01.C.1 and subject to interest as provided in the Agreement.

15.02 Contractor's Warranty of Title

A. Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials, and equipment furnished under the Contract will pass to Owner free and clear of (1) all Liens and other title defects, and (2) all patent, licensing, copyright, or royalty obligations, no later than seven days after the time of payment by Owner.

15.03 Substantial Completion

A. When Contractor considers the entire Work ready for its intended use Contractor shall notify Owner and Engineer in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete and request that Engineer issue a certificate of Substantial Completion. Contractor shall at the same time submit to Owner and Engineer an initial draft of punch list items to be completed or corrected before final payment.

- B. Promptly after Contractor's notification, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. If Engineer does not consider the Work substantially complete, Engineer will notify Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor.
- C. If Engineer considers the Work substantially complete, Engineer will deliver to Owner a preliminary certificate of Substantial Completion which shall fix the date of Substantial Completion. Engineer shall attach to the certificate a punch list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment. Owner shall have seven days after receipt of the preliminary certificate during which to make written objection to Engineer as to any provisions of the certificate or attached punch list. If, after considering the objections to the provisions of the preliminary certificate, Engineer concludes that the Work is not substantially complete, Engineer will, within 14 days after submission of the preliminary certificate to Owner, notify Contractor in writing that the Work is not substantially complete, stating the reasons therefor. If Owner does not object to the provisions of the certificate, or if despite consideration of Owner's objections Engineer concludes that the Work is substantially complete, then Engineer will, within said 14 days, execute and deliver to Owner and Contractor a final certificate of Substantial Completion (with a revised punch list of items to be completed or corrected) reflecting such changes from the preliminary certificate as Engineer believes justified after consideration of any objections from Owner.
- D. At the time of receipt of the preliminary certificate of Substantial Completion, Owner and Contractor will confer regarding Owner's use or occupancy of the Work following Substantial Completion, review the builder's risk insurance policy with respect to the end of the builder's risk coverage, and confirm the transition to coverage of the Work under a permanent property insurance policy held by Owner. Unless Owner and Contractor agree otherwise in writing, Owner shall bear responsibility for security, operation, protection of the Work, property insurance, maintenance, heat, and utilities upon Owner's use or occupancy of the Work.
- E. After Substantial Completion the Contractor shall promptly begin work on the punch list of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment. In appropriate cases Contractor may submit monthly Applications for Payment for completed punch list items, following the progress payment procedures set forth above.
- F. Owner shall have the right to exclude Contractor from the Site after the date of Substantial Completion subject to allowing Contractor reasonable access to remove its property and complete or correct items on the punch list.

15.04 Partial Use or Occupancy

- A. Prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, Owner may use or occupy any substantially completed part of the Work which has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or which Owner, Engineer, and Contractor agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be used by Owner for its intended purpose without significant interference with Contractor's performance of the remainder of the Work, subject to the following conditions:
 - At any time Owner may request in writing that Contractor permit Owner to use or occupy any such part of the Work that Owner believes to be substantially complete. If and when Contractor agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, Contractor, Owner, and Engineer will follow the procedures of Paragraph 15.03.A through E for that part of the Work.

- 2. At any time Contractor may notify Owner and Engineer in writing that Contractor considers any such part of the Work substantially complete and request Engineer to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work.
- 3. Within a reasonable time after either such request, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If Engineer does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, Engineer will notify Owner and Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor. If Engineer considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of Paragraph 15.03 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and the division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.
- 4. No use or occupancy or separate operation of part of the Work may occur prior to compliance with the requirements of Paragraph 6.05 regarding builder's risk or other property insurance.

15.05 Final Inspection

A. Upon written notice from Contractor that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, Engineer will promptly make a final inspection with Owner and Contractor and will notify Contractor in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work, or agreed portion thereof, is incomplete or defective. Contractor shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

15.06 Final Payment

A. *Application for Payment*:

- 1. After Contractor has, in the opinion of Engineer, satisfactorily completed all corrections identified during the final inspection and has delivered, in accordance with the Contract Documents, all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance, certificates of inspection, annotated record documents (as provided in Paragraph 7.11), and other documents, Contractor may make application for final payment.
- 2. The final Application for Payment shall be accompanied (except as previously delivered) by:
 - a. all documentation called for in the Contract Documents;
 - b. consent of the surety, if any, to final payment;
 - c. satisfactory evidence that all title issues have been resolved such that title to all Work, materials, and equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens or other title defects, or will so pass upon final payment.
 - d. a list of all disputes that Contractor believes are unsettled; and
 - e. complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to Owner) of all Lien rights arising out of the Work, and of Liens filed in connection with the Work.
- 3. In lieu of the releases or waivers of Liens specified in Paragraph 15.06.A.2 and as approved by Owner, Contractor may furnish receipts or releases in full and an affidavit of Contractor that: (a) the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material, and equipment for which a Lien could be filed; and (b) all payrolls, material

and equipment bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which Owner might in any way be responsible, or which might in any way result in liens or other burdens on Owner's property, have been paid or otherwise satisfied. If any Subcontractor or Supplier fails to furnish such a release or receipt in full, Contractor may furnish a bond or other collateral satisfactory to Owner to indemnify Owner against any Lien, or Owner at its option may issue joint checks payable to Contractor and specified Subcontractors and Suppliers.

B. Engineer's Review of Application and Acceptance:

- 1. If, on the basis of Engineer's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, Engineer is satisfied that the Work has been completed and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract have been fulfilled, Engineer will, within ten days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing Engineer's recommendation of final payment and present the Application for Payment to Owner for payment. Such recommendation shall account for any set-offs against payment that are necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss for the reasons stated above with respect to progress payments. At the same time Engineer will also give written notice to Owner and Contractor that the Work is acceptable, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 15.07. Otherwise, Engineer will return the Application for Payment to Contractor, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case Contractor shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment.
- C. *Completion of Work*: The Work is complete (subject to surviving obligations) when it is ready for final payment as established by the Engineer's written recommendation of final payment.
- D. *Payment Becomes Due*: Thirty days after the presentation to Owner of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, the amount recommended by Engineer (less any further sum Owner is entitled to set off against Engineer's recommendation, including but not limited to set-offs for liquidated damages and set-offs allowed under the provisions above with respect to progress payments) will become due and shall be paid by Owner to Contractor.

15.07 Waiver of Claims

- A. The making of final payment will not constitute a waiver by Owner of claims or rights against Contractor. Owner expressly reserves claims and rights arising from unsettled Liens, from defective Work appearing after final inspection pursuant to Paragraph 15.05, from Contractor's failure to comply with the Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein, from outstanding Claims by Owner, or from Contractor's continuing obligations under the Contract Documents.
- B. The acceptance of final payment by Contractor will constitute a waiver by Contractor of all claims and rights against Owner other than those pending matters that have been duly submitted or appealed under the provisions of Article 17.

15.08 Correction Period

A. If within one year after the date of Substantial Completion (or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents, or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents), any Work is found to be defective, or if the repair of any damages to the Site, adjacent areas that

Contractor has arranged to use through construction easements or otherwise, and other adjacent areas used by Contractor as permitted by Laws and Regulations, is found to be defective, then Contractor shall promptly, without cost to Owner and in accordance with Owner's written instructions:

- 1. correct the defective repairs to the Site or such other adjacent areas;
- 2. correct such defective Work;
- 3. if the defective Work has been rejected by Owner, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective, and
- 4. satisfactorily correct or repair or remove and replace any damage to other Work, to the work of others, or to other land or areas resulting therefrom.
- B. If Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of Owner's written instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, Owner may have the defective Work corrected or repaired or may have the rejected Work removed and replaced. Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or repair or such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others).
- C. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications.
- D. Where defective Work (and damage to other Work resulting therefrom) has been corrected or removed and replaced under this paragraph, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.
- E. Contractor's obligations under this paragraph are in addition to all other obligations and warranties. The provisions of this paragraph shall not be construed as a substitute for, or a waiver of, the provisions of any applicable statute of limitation or repose.

ARTICLE 16 - SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

16.01 Owner May Suspend Work

A. At any time and without cause, Owner may suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than 90 consecutive days by written notice to Contractor and Engineer. Such notice will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. Contractor shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. Contractor shall be entitled to an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to any such suspension. Any Change Proposal seeking such adjustments shall be submitted no later than 30 days after the date fixed for resumption of Work.

16.02 Owner May Terminate for Cause

- A. The occurrence of any one or more of the following events will constitute a default by Contractor and justify termination for cause:
 - 1. Contractor's persistent failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment or failure to adhere to the Progress Schedule);
 - 2. Failure of Contractor to perform or otherwise to comply with a material term of the Contract Documents:
 - 3. Contractor's disregard of Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction; or
 - 4. Contractor's repeated disregard of the authority of Owner or Engineer.
- B. If one or more of the events identified in Paragraph 16.02.A occurs, then after giving Contractor (and any surety) ten days written notice that Owner is considering a declaration that Contractor is in default and termination of the contract, Owner may proceed to:
 - 1. declare Contractor to be in default, and give Contractor (and any surety) notice that the Contract is terminated; and
 - 2. enforce the rights available to Owner under any applicable performance bond.
- C. Subject to the terms and operation of any applicable performance bond, if Owner has terminated the Contract for cause, Owner may exclude Contractor from the Site, take possession of the Work, incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, and complete the Work as Owner may deem expedient.
- D. Owner may not proceed with termination of the Contract under Paragraph 16.02.B if Contractor within seven days of receipt of notice of intent to terminate begins to correct its failure to perform and proceeds diligently to cure such failure.
- E. If Owner proceeds as provided in Paragraph 16.02.B, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is completed. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds the cost to complete the Work, including all related claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals) sustained by Owner, such excess will be paid to Contractor. If the cost to complete the Work including such related claims, costs, losses, and damages exceeds such unpaid balance, Contractor shall pay the difference to Owner. Such claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred by Owner will be reviewed by Engineer as to their reasonableness and, when so approved by Engineer, incorporated in a Change Order. When exercising any rights or remedies under this paragraph, Owner shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.
- F. Where Contractor's services have been so terminated by Owner, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor then existing or which may thereafter accrue, or any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor or any surety under any payment bond or performance bond. Any retention or payment of money due Contractor by Owner will not release Contractor from liability.
- G. If and to the extent that Contractor has provided a performance bond under the provisions of Paragraph 6.01.A, the provisions of that bond shall govern over any inconsistent provisions of Paragraphs 16.02.B and 16.02.D.

16.03 Owner May Terminate For Convenience

- A. Upon seven days written notice to Contractor and Engineer, Owner may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of Owner, terminate the Contract. In such case, Contractor shall be paid for (without duplication of any items):
 - 1. completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work;
 - 2. expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials, or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such expenses; and
 - 3. other reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination, including costs incurred to prepare a termination for convenience cost proposal.
- B. Contractor shall not be paid on account of loss of anticipated overhead, profits, or revenue, or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.

16.04 Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate

- A. If, through no act or fault of Contractor, (1) the Work is suspended for more than 90 consecutive days by Owner or under an order of court or other public authority, or (2) Engineer fails to act on any Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or (3) Owner fails for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, then Contractor may, upon seven days written notice to Owner and Engineer, and provided Owner or Engineer do not remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the contract and recover from Owner payment on the same terms as provided in Paragraph 16.03.
- B. In lieu of terminating the Contract and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if Engineer has failed to act on an Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or Owner has failed for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, Contractor may, seven days after written notice to Owner and Engineer, stop the Work until payment is made of all such amounts due Contractor, including interest thereon. The provisions of this paragraph are not intended to preclude Contractor from submitting a Change Proposal for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to Contractor's stopping the Work as permitted by this paragraph.

ARTICLE 17 - FINAL RESOLUTION OF DISPUTES

17.01 *Methods and Procedures*

- A. *Disputes Subject to Final Resolution*: The following disputed matters are subject to final resolution under the provisions of this Article:
 - 1. A timely appeal of an approval in part and denial in part of a Claim, or of a denial in full; and
 - 2. Disputes between Owner and Contractor concerning the Work or obligations under the Contract Documents, and arising after final payment has been made.

- B. *Final Resolution of Disputes*: For any dispute subject to resolution under this Article, Owner or Contractor may:
 - 1. elect in writing to invoke the dispute resolution process provided for in the Supplementary Conditions; or
 - 2. agree with the other party to submit the dispute to another dispute resolution process; or
 - 3. if no dispute resolution process is provided for in the Supplementary Conditions or mutually agreed to, give written notice to the other party of the intent to submit the dispute to a court of competent jurisdiction.

ARTICLE 18 - MISCELLANEOUS

18.01 *Giving Notice*

- A. Whenever any provision of the Contract Documents requires the giving of written notice, it will be deemed to have been validly given if:
 - delivered in person, by a commercial courier service or otherwise, to the individual or to a member of the firm or to an officer of the corporation for which it is intended; or
 - 2. delivered at or sent by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the last business address known to the sender of the notice.

18.02 Computation of Times

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

18.03 Cumulative Remedies

A. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee, or by other provisions of the Contract. The provisions of this paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right, and remedy to which they apply.

18.04 *Limitation of Damages*

A. With respect to any and all Change Proposals, Claims, disputes subject to final resolution, and other matters at issue, neither Owner nor Engineer, nor any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, shall be liable to Contractor for any claims, costs, losses, or damages sustained by Contractor on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

18.05 No Waiver

A. A party's non-enforcement of any provision shall not constitute a waiver of that provision, nor shall it affect the enforceability of that provision or of the remainder of this Contract.

18.06 Survival of Obligations

A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties, and guarantees made in, required by, or given in accordance with the Contract, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract, will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work or termination or completion of the Contract or termination of the services of Contractor.

18.07 Controlling Law

A. This Contract is to be governed by the law of the state in which the Project is located.

18.08 Headings

A. Article and paragraph headings are inserted for convenience only and do not constitute parts of these General Conditions.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 00 73 00 SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS

These Supplementary Conditions amend or supplement the General Conditions of the Construction Contract, EJCDC® C-700, Copyright © 2013. All provisions that are not so amended or supplemented remain in full force and effect.

The terms used in these Supplementary Conditions have the meanings stated in the General conditions. Additional terms used in these Supplementary Conditions have the meanings stated below, which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof.

The address system used in these Supplementary Conditions is the same as the address system used in the General Conditions, with the prefix "SC" added thereto

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| | | Page |
|---------------|--|------|
| ARTICLE 1 – D | EFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY | 3 |
| SC- 1.01 | Defined Terms | 3 |
| ARTICLE 2 – P | RELIMINARY MATTERS | 3 |
| SC- 2.01 | Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance | 3 |
| SC- 2.02 | Copies of Documents | 3 |
| | AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; H | |
| SC- 5.01 | Availability of Lands | 3 |
| SC- 5.04 | Differing Subsurface and Physical Conditions | 4 |
| SC- 5.05 | Underground Facilities | 4 |
| ARTICLE 6 – B | ONDS AND INSURANCE | 4 |
| SC- 6.02 | Insurance—General Provisions | 4 |
| SC- 6.03 | Contractor's Liability Insurance | 4 |
| SC- 6.05 | Property Insurance | 6 |
| ARTICLE 7 – C | ONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES | 6 |
| SC- 7.02 | Labor; Working Hours | 6 |
| ARTICLE 8 – O | THER WORK AT THE SITE | 6 |
| SC- 8.02 | Coordination | 6 |
| ARTICLE 10 – | ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION | 6 |
| SC- 10.03 | Project Representative | 6 |

| ARTICLE 13 – CO | ST OF THE WORK; ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK | 10 |
|------------------|--|----|
| ARTICLE 15 – PA | YMENTS TO CONTRACTOR; SET-OFFS; COMPLETION; CORRECTION PERIOD. | 10 |
| SC- 15.01 | Progress Payments: | 10 |
| SC- 15.03 | Substantial Completion | 10 |
| ARTICLE 16 - SUS | SPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION | 10 |
| SC- 16.04 | Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate | 10 |
| ARTICLE 17 – FIN | IAL RESOLUTION OF DISPUTES | 10 |
| SC- 17.03 | Attorneys' Fees | 11 |
| ARTICLE 18 – MIS | SCELLANEOUS | 11 |
| SC- 18.09 | Right to Audit | 11 |
| SC- 18.10 | Subcontracting Limitation | 12 |

ARTICLE 1 - DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

SC-1.01 Defined Terms

SC-1.01. Add to the list of definitions in Paragraph 1.01.A by inserting the following as numbered items in their proper alphabetical positions:

Cubic Yard (CY) - Work to be pain on the basis of cubic yard prices.

Each (EA) - Work to be paid on the basis of each prices.

Hour (HR) - Work to be paid on the basis of hourly prices.

Linear Foot (LF) - Work to be paid on the basis of linear foot prices.

Lump Sum (LS) - Work to be paid on the basis of lump sum prices.

Square Foot (SF) - Work to be paid on the basis of square foot prices.

Vertical Foot (VF) - Work to be paid on the basis of vertical foot prices.

ARTICLE 2 - PRELIMINARY MATTERS

SC-2.01 Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance

- SC-2.01 Delete Paragraphs 2.01 B. and C. in their entirety and insert the following in their place:
 - B. Evidence of Contractor's Insurance: When Contractor delivers the executed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner copies of the policies of insurance (including all endorsements, and identification of applicable self-insured retentions and deductibles) required to be provided by Contractor in Article 6. Contractor may block out (redact) any confidential premium or pricing information contained in any policy or endorsement furnished under this provision.

SC-2.02 Copies of Documents

SC-2.02.A. Amend the first sentence of Paragraph 2.02.A. to read as follows:

Owner shall furnish to Contractor 1 copies of the Contract Documents (including one fully executed counterpart of the Agreement), and one copy in electronic portable document format (PDF). Additional printed sets of the Contract Documents will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.

ARTICLE 5 - AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS

SC-5.01 Availability of Lands

- SC-5.01 Add the following new paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 5.01.C:
 - D. Contractor shall not enter upon nor use any property not under the control of the Owner until a written temporary construction easement agreement has been executed by Contractor and the property owner, and a copy of the easement furnished to the Engineer prior to its use. Neither

Owner nor Engineer shall be liable for any claims for damages resulting from Contractor's unauthorized trespass or use of any properties.

SC-5.04 Differing Subsurface and Physical Conditions

- SC-5.04 Delete subparagraph 5.04.D.2.c in its entirety and replace with the following:
 - c. Contractor failed to give written notice of differing site conditions within 14 days of discovery and before conditions are disturbed. Failure to provide written notice constitutes a waiver of all claims in connection therewith, whether direct or consequential in nature.
- SC-5.05 Underground Facilities
 - SC-5.05 Add the following subparagraph 5.05.A.2.e:
 - e. providing work and assistance (including labor, equipment, and materials) to representatives of underground utility companies associated with relocating or looping underground service lines impacted by the Project.

ARTICLE 6 - BONDS AND INSURANCE

SC-6.02 Insurance—General Provisions

- SC-6.02 Add the following paragraph immediately after Paragraph 6.02.B:
 - Contractor may obtain worker's compensation insurance from an insurance company that has not been rated by A.M. Best, provided that such company (a) is domiciled in the state in which the project is located, (b) is certified or authorized as a worker's compensation insurance provider by the appropriate state agency, and (c) has been accepted to provide worker's compensation insurance for similar projects by the state within the last 12 months.
- SC-6.03 Contractor's Liability Insurance
 - SC 6.03 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 6.03.J:
 - K. The limits of liability for the insurance required by Paragraph 6.03 of the General Conditions shall provide coverage for not less than the following amounts or greater where required by Laws and Regulations:
 - 1. Workers' Compensation, and related coverages under Paragraphs 6.03.A.1 and A.2 of the General Conditions:

State: Statutory

Applicable Federal (e.g., USHL&H) Statutory

Employer's Liability \$1,000,000

2. Contractor's Commercial General Liability under Paragraphs 6.03.B and 6.03.C of the General Conditions:

General Aggregate \$ 2,000,000

| | Products - Completed Operations Each Occurrence | \$ 1,000,000 | |
|----|---|---|--|
| | | · - , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , | |
| | Annual Aggregate | \$ 2,000,000 | |
| | Personal and Advertising Injury Each Occurrence | \$ 1,000,000 | |
| | Annual Aggregate | \$ 2,000,000 | |
| | 55 6 | <u> </u> | |
| | Each Occurrence (Bodily Injury and Property Damage) | \$ 1,000,000 | |
| 3. | Automobile Liability under Paragraph Conditions: | h 6.03.D. of the General | |
| | Bodily Injury: | | |
| | Each person | \$ 2,000,000 | |
| | Each accident | \$ 2,000,000 | |
| | | | |
| | Property Damage: | | |
| | Each accident | \$ <u>2,000,000</u> | |
| | [or] | | |
| | Combined Single Limit of | \$ 2,000,000 | |
| 4. | Excess or Umbrella Liability: | | |
| | Per Occurrence | \$ 4,000,000 | |
| | General Aggregate | \$ 4,000,000 | |
| 5. | Contractor's Pollution Liability: | | |
| | Each Occurrence | \$ N/A | |
| | General Aggregate | \$ <u>N/A</u> | |
| | If box is checked, Contractor is no Contractor's Pollution Liability in Contract | - | |
| 6. | Additional Insureds: In addition to Own additional insureds the following: Bower and Sawyer, Jaques & Associates, and Ape | n Collins & Associates, Hazen | |
| 7. | Contractor's Professional Liability: | | |

Each Claim

\$ 1,000,000

Annual Aggregate

\$ 2,000,000

SC-6.05 Property Insurance

SC-6.05. Builders Risk Insurance is not required.

ARTICLE 7 - CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

SC-7.02 Labor; Working Hours

SC-7.02.B. Delete Paragraph 7.02.B in its entirety and insert the following:

B. Except in connection with the safety or protection of persons at the Work, or property at the Project Site or adjacent thereto, all Work at the Project Site shall be performed during regular working hours as defined in the Drawings, and the Contractor will not permit overtime work or the performance of work on Saturday, Sunday or any legal holiday observed by the Owner without the Owner's written consent given after prior written notice to the Engineer.

SC-7.02.C. Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 7.02.B:

C. All costs of inspection and testing performed during overtime work approved solely for the convenience of the Contractor shall be borne by the Contractor. The Owner shall have the authority to deduct the costs of the related inspection and testing from any partial payments otherwise due to the Contractor.

ARTICLE 8 - OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

SC-8.02 Coordination

SC-8.02 Delete Paragraph 8.02.A in its entirety and replace with the following:

- A. Owner intends to contract with others for the performance of other work at or adjacent to the Site.
 - 1. The Owner shall have authority and responsibility for coordination of the various contractors and work forces at the Site;
 - 2. The following specific matters are to be covered by such authority and responsibility: Staging Areas and Access through wastewater treatment plant facility.

ARTICLE 10 - ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

SC-10.03 Project Representative

SC-10.03 Add the following new paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 10.03.A:

- B. The Resident Project Representative (RPR) will be Engineer's representative at the Site, will act as directed by and under the supervision of Engineer, and will confer with Engineer regarding RPR's actions.
 - 1. General: RPR's dealings in matters pertaining to the Work in general shall be with Engineer and Contractor. RPR's dealings with

- Subcontractors shall only be through or with the full knowledge and approval of Contractor. RPR shall generally communicate with Owner only with the knowledge of and under the direction of Engineer.
- 2. Schedules: Review the progress schedule, schedule of Shop Drawing and Sample submittals, and Schedule of Values prepared by Contractor and consult with Engineer concerning acceptability.
- 3. Conferences and Meetings: Attend meetings with Contractor, such as preconstruction conferences, progress meetings, job conferences, and other Project-related meetings, and prepare and circulate copies of minutes thereof.

4. Liaison:

- a. Serve as Engineer's liaison with Contractor. Working principally through Contractor's authorized representative or designee, assist in providing information regarding the provisions and intent of the Contract Documents.
- b. Assist Engineer in serving as Owner's liaison with Contractor when Contractor's operations affect Owner's on-Site operations.
- Assist in obtaining from Owner additional details or information, when required for proper execution of the Work.
- 5. Interpretation of Contract Documents: Report to Engineer when clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents are needed and transmit to Contractor clarifications and interpretations as issued by Engineer.
- 6. Shop Drawings and Samples:
 - a. Record date of receipt of Samples and Contractor-approved Shop Drawings.
 - b. Receive Samples which are furnished at the Site by Contractor, and notify Engineer of availability of Samples for examination.
 - c. Advise Engineer and Contractor of the commencement of any portion of the Work requiring a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal for which RPR believes that the submittal has not been approved by Engineer.
- 7. Modifications: Consider and evaluate Contractor's suggestions for modifications in Drawings or Specifications and report such suggestions, together with RPR's recommendations, if any, to Engineer. Transmit to Contractor in writing decisions as issued by Engineer.
- 8. Review of Work and Rejection of Defective Work:
 - a. Conduct on-Site observations of Contractor's work in progress to assist Engineer in determining if the Work is in general proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents.
 - b. Report to Engineer whenever RPR believes that any part of Contractor's work in progress is defective, will not produce a completed Project that conforms generally to the Contract

Documents, or will imperil the integrity of the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated in the Contract Documents, or has been damaged, or does not meet the requirements of any inspection, test or approval required to be made; and advise Engineer of that part of work in progress that RPR believes should be corrected or rejected or should be uncovered for observation, or requires special testing, inspection or approval.

9. Inspections, Tests, and System Start-ups:

- a. Verify that tests, equipment, and systems start-ups and operating and maintenance training are conducted in the presence of appropriate Owner's personnel, and that Contractor maintains adequate records thereof.
- b. Observe, record, and report to Engineer appropriate details relative to the test procedures and systems start-ups.

10. Records:

- a. Prepare a daily report or keep a diary or log book, recording Contractor's hours on the Site, Subcontractors present at the Site, weather conditions, data relative to questions of Change Orders, Field Orders, Work Change Directives, or changed conditions, Site visitors, deliveries of equipment or materials, daily activities, decisions, observations in general, and specific observations in more detail as in the case of observing test procedures; and send copies to Engineer.
- b. Record names, addresses, fax numbers, e-mail addresses, web site locations, and telephone numbers of all Contractors, Subcontractors, and major Suppliers of materials and equipment.
- c. Maintain records for use in preparing Project documentation.

11. Reports:

- a. Furnish to Engineer periodic reports as required of progress of the Work and of Contractor's compliance with the Progress Schedule and schedule of Shop Drawing and Sample submittals.
- b. Draft and recommend to Engineer proposed Change Orders, Work Change Directives, and Field Orders. Obtain backup material from Contractor.
- c. Immediately notify Engineer of the occurrence of any Site accidents, emergencies, acts of God endangering the Work, force majeure or delay events, damage to property by fire or other causes, or the discovery of any Constituent of Concern or Hazardous Environmental Condition.
- 12. Payment Requests: Review applications for payment with Contractor for compliance with the established procedure for their submission and forward with recommendations to Engineer, noting particularly the relationship of the payment requested to the Schedule of Values,

Work completed, and materials and equipment delivered at the Site but not incorporated in the Work.

13. Certificates, Operation and Maintenance Manuals: During the course of the Work, verify that materials and equipment certificates, operation and maintenance manuals and other data required by the Contract Documents to be assembled and furnished by Contractor are applicable to the items actually installed and in accordance with the Contract Documents, and have these documents delivered to Engineer for review and forwarding to Owner prior to payment for that part of the Work.

14. Completion:

- a. Participate in Engineer's visits to the Site to determine Substantial Completion, assist in the determination of Substantial Completion and the preparation of a punch list of items to be completed or corrected.
- b. Participate in Engineer's final visit to the Site to determine completion of the Work, in the company of Owner and Contractor, and prepare a final punch list of items to be completed and deficiencies to be remedied.
- c. Observe whether all items on the final list have been completed or corrected and make recommendations to Engineer concerning acceptance and issuance of the notice of acceptability of the work.

C. The RPR shall not:

- 1. Authorize any deviation from the Contract Documents or substitution of materials or equipment (including "or-equal" items).
- 2. Exceed limitations of Engineer's authority as set forth in the Contract Documents.
- 3. Undertake any of the responsibilities of Contractor, Subcontractors, or Suppliers.
- 4. Advise on, issue directions relative to, or assume control over any aspect of the means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of Contractor's work.
- 5. Advise on, issue directions regarding, or assume control over security or safety practices, precautions, and programs in connection with the activities or operations of Owner or Contractor.
- 6. Participate in specialized field or laboratory tests or inspections conducted off-site by others except as specifically authorized by Engineer.
- 7. Accept Shop Drawing or Sample submittals from anyone other than Contractor.
- 8. Authorize Owner to occupy the Project in whole or in part.
- B. On this Project, by agreement with the Owner, Engineer will not furnish a Resident Project Representative to represent Engineer at the Site or assist

Engineer in observing the progress and quality of the Work. 13 - COST OF THE WORK; ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

ARTICLE 15 - PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR; SET-OFFS; COMPLETION; CORRECTION PERIOD

SC-15.01 Progress Payments:

- SC 15.01.D.1 Delete Paragraph 15.01.D.1 in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
 - 1. Thirty (30) days after presentation of the Application for Payment to Owner with Engineer's recommendation, the amount recommended will (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 14.02.E) become due, and when due will be paid by Owner to Contractor.

SC-15.03 Substantial Completion

SC 15.03.B Add the following new subparagraph to Paragraph 15.03.B:

1. If some or all of the Work has been determined not to be at a point of Substantial Completion and will require re-inspection or re-testing by Engineer, the cost of such re-inspection or re-testing, including the cost of time, travel and living expenses, shall be paid by Contractor to Owner. If Contractor does not pay, or the parties are unable to agree as to the amount owed, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.

ARTICLE 16 - SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

SC-16.04 Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate

SC-16.04.B In Paragraph B, delete the two "30 days" callouts and replace both with "45 days."

ARTICLE 17 - FINAL RESOLUTION OF DISPUTES

SC-17.02 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 17.01.

SC-17.02 Arbitration

- A. All matters subject to final resolution under this Article will be decided by arbitration in accordance with the rules of the American Arbitration Association Construction Arbitration Rules and the Utah Uniform Arbitration Act, subject to the conditions and limitations of this paragraph. This agreement to arbitrate and any other agreement or consent to arbitrate entered into will be specifically enforceable under the prevailing law of any court having jurisdiction.
- B. The demand for arbitration will be filed in writing with the other party to the Contract and with the selected arbitrator or arbitration provider, and a copy will be sent to Engineer for information. The demand for arbitration will be made within the specific time required in this Article, or if no specified time is applicable within a reasonable time after the matter in question has arisen, and in no event shall any such demand be made after the date when institution of legal or equitable proceedings based on such

matter in question would be barred by the applicable statute of limitations. The demand for arbitration should include specific reference to Paragraph SC-17.02.D below.

- C. No arbitration arising out of or relating to the Contract shall include by consolidation, joinder, or in any other manner any other individual or entity (including Engineer, and Engineer's consultants and the officers, directors, partners, agents, employees or consultants of any of them) who is not a party to this Contract unless:
 - 1. the inclusion of such other individual or entity is necessary if complete relief is to be afforded among those who are already parties to the arbitration; and
 - 2. such other individual or entity is substantially involved in a question of law or fact which is common to those who are already parties to the arbitration and which will arise in such proceedings.
- D. The award rendered by the arbitrator(s) shall be consistent with the agreement of the parties, in writing, and include a concise breakdown of the award, and a written explanation of the award specifically citing the Contract provisions deemed applicable and relied on in making the award.
- E. The award will be final. Judgment may be entered upon it in any court having jurisdiction thereof, and it will not be subject to modification or appeal, subject to provisions of the Laws and Regulations relating to vacating or modifying an arbitral award.
- F. The fees and expenses of the arbitrators and any arbitration service shall be shared equally by Owner and Contractor.

SC-17.03 Attorneys' Fees

SC-17.03 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 17.02.

SC-17.03 Attorneys' Fees: For any matter subject to final resolution under this Article, the prevailing party shall be entitled to an award of its attorneys' fees incurred in the final resolution proceedings, in an equitable amount to be determined in the discretion of the court, arbitrator, arbitration panel, or other arbiter of the matter subject to final resolution, taking into account the parties' initial demand or defense positions in comparison with the final result.

ARTICLE 18 - MISCELLANEOUS

SC-18.09 Right to Audit

SC-18.09 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 18.08.

SC-18.09 Right to Audit

A. If the Contractor submits a claim to the Owner for additional compensation, the Owner shall have the right, as a condition to considering the claim, and as a basis for evaluation of the claim, and until the claim has been settled, to audit the Contractor's books. This right shall include the right to examine books, records, documents, and other

evidence and accounting procedures and practices, sufficient to discover and verify all direct and indirect costs of whatever nature claimed to have been incurred or anticipated to be incurred and for which the claim has been submitted. The right to audit shall include the right to inspect the Contractor's plants, or such parts thereof, as may be or have been engaged in the performance of the Work. The Contractor further agrees that the right to audit encompasses all subcontracts and is binding upon subcontractors. The right to examine and inspect herein provided for shall be exercisable through such representatives as the Owner deems desirable during the Contractor's normal business hours at the office of the Contractor. The Contractor shall make available to the Owner for auditing, all relevant accounting records and documents, and other financial data, and upon request, shall submit true copies of requested records to the Owner.

SC-18.10 Subcontracting Limitation

SC-18.10 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 18.09.

SC-18.10 Subcontracting Limitation

A. In addition to the provisions of Article 7.06 of the General Conditions, the Contractor shall perform not less than 30 percent of the Work with its own forces (i.e., without subcontracting) without Owner's prior written approval. This requirement shall be understood to refer to installing, performing, and constructing Work, exclusive of the supply of materials and equipment for the Project.

END OF SECTION

DIVISION 01 GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 01 11 00 SUMMARY OF WORK

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

A. The Work to be performed under this Contract consists of furnishing all plant, tools, equipment, materials, supplies, and manufactured articles and furnishing all labor, transportation, and services, including fuel, power, water, and essential communications, and performing all Work, or other operations required for the fulfillment of the Contract in strict accordance with the Contract Documents. The Work shall be complete, and all Work, materials, and services not expressly indicated or called for in the Contract Documents, which may be necessary for the complete, safe and proper construction of the Work in good faith shall be provided by Contractor as though originally so indicated, at no increase in cost to Owner.

1.2 WORK COVERED BY CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

- A. The Work of this Contract consists of the rehabilitation of approximately 19,900 linear feet of 48-inch to 90-inch reinforced concrete pipe (RCP), the rehabilitation of 54 sewer manholes and 2 confluence structures, the installation of 2 polymer concrete manholes and approximately 100 linear feet of 48-inch to 60-inch FRMP pipe, sewer bypass pumping, and associated work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- B. The Work is located in West Jordan, UT as indicated on the Drawings.
- 1.3 CONTRACT METHOD
- A. The Work hereunder will be constructed under a single unit price contract.
- 1.4 STREAMLINED SPECIFICATIONS
- A. These specifications are written in streamlined or declarative style, often using incomplete sentences. This imperative language is directed to Contractor unless specifically noted otherwise.
- B. Omissions of such words and phrases as "Contractor shall," "in conformity therewith," "shall be," "as shown on the Drawings," "a," "an," "the," and "all" are intentional in streamlined sections.
 - 1. Omitted words shall be supplied by inference in the same manner as when a note appears on the Drawings.
 - 2. Omission of such words shall not relieve Contractor from providing the items and work described herein or indicated on the Drawings.
 - 3. Words "shall be" are included by inference where a colon (:) is used within sentences or phrases.

1.5 WORK BY OTHERS

- A. Owner reserves the right to perform or award other work concurrent with the Work included in this Contract
 - 1. Work may be conducted at or adjacent to the Site by other contractors during the performance of the Work under this Contract. Conduct operations so as to cause a minimum of interference with the Work of such other contractors and cooperate fully with such contractors to provide continued safe access to their respective portions of the Site, as required to perform Work under their respective contracts.

B. Interference With Work On Utilities:

- 1. Cooperate and coordinate fully with all utility forces of Owner or forces of other public or private agencies engaged in the relocation, altering, or otherwise rearranging of any facilities which interfere with the progress of the Work.
- 2. Schedule the Work to minimize interference with said relocation, altering, or other rearranging of facilities.

1.6 WORK SEQUENCE AND SCHEDULING CONSTRAINTS

- A. Schedule and perform the Work in such a manner as to result in the least possible disruption to the public's use of roadways, driveways, and utilities. Utilities shall include but not be limited to water, sewerage, drainage structures, ditches and canals, gas, electric, cable television, and telephone. Refer to Utility Adjustment and other plan and profile sheets for approximate location of utilities. However, there is no guarantee as to accuracy or completeness. Contractor shall incorporate as-built locations on the reproducible record plans, in red ink, showing proper location on each sheet where these utilities are located.
- B. During the period of construction, no interruption in the sewer flow can be accommodated. Schedule construction operations so that no interference with the operation of the system will occur during the project
- C. Access to the site is limited to the hours stated in the Drawings.

1.7 CONTRACTOR USE OF PROJECT SITE

A. Use of the Project Site shall be limited to construction operations, including on-Site storage of materials, on-Site fabrication facilities, and field offices.

1.8 OWNER USE OF THE PROJECT SITE

A. Owner may utilize all areas in and around their wastewater treatment plant facility. Cooperate and coordinate with Owner to facilitate Owner's operations and projects and to minimize interference with Contractor's operations at the same time. In any event, Owner shall be allowed safe access to the Project Site during the period of construction.

1.9 CONTRACTOR'S WORKING HOURS

A. Perform work within the regular working hours stated in the Drawings. If Contractor desires to work overtime or work on a Saturday, Sunday, or any legal holiday, obtain prior approval as stated in the Drawings.

1.10 STORAGE

A. Storage conditions shall be acceptable to Owner for all materials and equipment not incorporated into the Work but included in Applications for Payment. Such storage arrangements and conditions shall be presented in writing for Owner's review and approval and shall afford adequate and satisfactory security and protection. Off-site storage facilities shall be accessible to Engineer. The stored materials shall be insured for full value. Certificates of liability insurance coverage must be submitted to Engineer with the request for payment by Contractor. All arrangements and costs for storage facilities shall be paid by Contractor, unless specifically designated in the Contract Documents to be furnished by Owner.

1.11 NOTICES TO OWNERS OF ADJACENT PROPERTIES AND UTILITIES

- A. Notify Owners of adjacent property and utilities when prosecution of the Work may affect them.
- B. When it is necessary to temporarily deny access by owners or tenants to their property, or when any utility service connection must be interrupted, Give notices sufficiently in advance to enable the affected person(s) to provide for their needs. Notices shall conform to any applicable local ordinance and, whether delivered orally or in writing, shall include appropriate information concerning the interruption and instructions on how to limit any resulting inconvenience.
- C. Utilities and other concerned agencies shall be contacted at least seven days prior to cutting or closing streets or other traffic areas or excavating near underground utilities or pole lines.
- D. Review with the various utility companies the construction methods, safety procedures, and Work to be done in the vicinity of utilities. When temporary relocation of utilities is necessary, provide sufficient advance notice to the utility involved.

1.12 LINES AND GRADES

- A. Perform all Work to the lines, grades, and elevations shown on the Drawings.
- B. Basic horizontal and vertical control points will be established or designated as provided in General Conditions paragraphs. Use these points as datum for the Work. Perform any additional survey, layout, or measurement work needed for proper construction of the Work as a part of the Work at no additional cost to Owner.
- C. Employ experienced instrument personnel, competent assistants, and such instruments, tools, stakes, and other materials required to complete the survey, layout, and measurement work. In addition, furnish, without additional charge, competent personnel and such tools, stakes, and other materials as Engineer may require in establishing or designating control points or in checking survey, layout, and measurement of Work performed.
- D. Keep Engineer informed, a reasonable time in advance, of the times and places at which Work is to be done, so that horizontal and vertical control points may be established and any checking deemed necessary by Engineer may be done with minimum delay to the Project.

E. Remove and reconstruct Work, which is improperly located.

1.13 PROJECT MEETINGS

A. Preconstruction Conference

- 1. Prior to the commencement of Work at the Site, a preconstruction conference will be held at a mutually agreed time and place which shall be attended by Contractor's Project Manager, its Superintendent, its Safety Representative, and its Subcontractors as Contractor deems appropriate. Other attendees will be:
 - a. Engineer
 - b. Representatives of Owner
 - c. Governmental representatives as appropriate
 - d. Others as requested by Contractor, Owner, or Engineer
 - e. Engineer's Representative
- 2. Bring to the conference, any submittals so indicated in Section 01 33 20 Submittal Procedures.
- 3. The purpose of the conference is to designate responsible personnel, discuss contract requirements and establish a working relationship. Matters requiring coordination will be discussed and procedures for handling such matters established. The complete agenda will be furnished by Engineer prior to the meeting date. However, be prepared to discuss all of the items listed below.
 - a. Contractor's assignments for safety and first aid, including Designated Competent person(s) and Contractor's safety Representative.
 - b. Status of Contractor's insurance and bonds.
 - c. Contractor's tentative schedules.
 - d. Transmittal, review, and distribution of Contractor's submittals.
 - e. Processing applications for payment.
 - f. Maintaining record documents.
 - g. Critical Work sequencing.
 - h. Field decisions and Change Orders.
 - i. Use of project site, office and storage areas, security, housekeeping, and Owner's needs.
 - j. Major equipment deliveries and priorities.
 - k. Permits required for construction.
 - l. Utilities required for construction.
 - m. Contract Owner and channels of communication.
 - n. Coordination with others.
- 4. Engineer will preside at the preconstruction conference and will arrange for keeping and distributing the minutes to all persons in attendance.

B. Progress Meetings

- 1. Engineer will schedule and hold regular on-Site progress meetings at least weekly and at other times as deemed necessary by Engineer or as required by progress of the Work. Contractor, Engineer and all Subcontractors active on the Site must attend each meeting. Contractor may at its discretion request attendance by representatives of its Suppliers, manufacturers, and other Subcontractors.
- 2. Engineer will preside at the meetings and will arrange for keeping and distributing the minutes. The purpose of the meetings will be to review the progress of the Work, discuss safety, maintain coordination of efforts, discuss commercial issues, discuss

changes in scheduling, and resolve other problems, which may develop. During each meeting, all parties are required to present any issues, which may impact its Work, with a view toward resolving these issues expeditiously.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

END OF SECTION

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 01 14 33 RIGHTS-OF-WAY

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES
- A. This Section covers the designation and conditions related to Work area obtained by Owner.
- 1.2 RELATED SECTIONS
- A. Section 01 11 00 Summary of Work
- B. Section 31 10 00 Site Preparation
- 1.3 WORK AREA, EASEMENTS, AND RIGHTS-OF-WAY

A. Work Area:

1. Work Area Lands: Work areas are shown on the Drawings and are made up of a combination of lands Owner has obtained the right to use. All lands are within Park City or unincorporated Summit County. Strictly adhere to all requirements related to use of lands, site preparation, site restoration, and related conditions of these Contract Documents

B. Use of Work Area:

- 1. Refer to the General Conditions and Supplementary Conditions of the Contract, along with Section 01 11 00 Summary of Work, and Section 31 10 00 Site Preparation for specific limitations to the use of project lands and designated work areas. In addition to the referenced Sections, all other conditions of the Contract Documents shall apply. Use the work area only for activities directly related to the performance of the Work. All items moved, relocated, or otherwise disturbed within the work area shall be returned, repaired, reinstalled, or otherwise replaced to a condition equal to, or better than, its original condition, unless otherwise indicated. All Work associated with returning the site to its original condition shall be subject to the final approval of Engineer.
- 2. The provisions regarding the use of the work area shall be applicable to all types of temporary use permits, agreements, and other arrangements intended to provide temporary or permanent use of lands to construct, operate, and maintain the facilities included in the Work. These shall include easements, encroachment permits, license agreements, bilateral agreements, permissions to construct, rights-of-entry, and all other similar agreements.
- 3. Permission is granted to use specific work areas as specified. Minimize the use of the available work area as much as possible.
- C. Lands that have been or will be made available for use prior to the start of Work are identified in the Contract Drawings. These work areas are contained within existing easements and rights of way. Note that not all rights-of-way are available for Contractor's use and some will require coordinating with other contractors. Constraints within work areas shall be coordinated with Engineer prior to starting Work.

- D. Owner will make the easements and other lands available for the Work within a reasonable time period. For all or portions of the work area herein defined that have not been obtained by the time Owner issues written Notice to Proceed for the Work, indicate in initial and subsequent progress schedules, the date at which the unavailability of the subject lands will begin to add to cost and schedule to complete the Work. These dates must be supported by scheduling procedures in full conformance with the Construction Progress Schedule requirements of these Contract Documents, and shall be based on reasonable assumptions regarding performance of the Work. To the maximum extent possible, schedule Work around the subject lands to allow the maximum amount of time before the unavailability of the subject lands results in increased cost to Owner. No change in contract price or extension of contract times (schedule) will be allowed for access to lands obtained prior to, or on the same day as, Owner's written Notice to Proceed or prior to, or on the same day as, the dates established in progress schedules. Work on lands where access rights are acquired after the dates submitted, as described above, and as may be adjusted using subsequent progress schedules reflecting actual Work progress, will be subject to a contract change order in full conformance with the General Conditions of the Contract.
- E. Copies of all legal descriptions and exhibits for easements and related agreements will be made available by Engineer after written Notice to Proceed, or as they become available.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01 14 40 CONSTRUCTION AND SCHEDULE CONSTRAINTS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Schedule, sequence, and perform the Work in a manner, which minimizes disruption to the public and to the operation and maintenance of existing facilities.
- B. Allow for construction and schedule constraints in preparing the construction schedules required under Section 01 32 16 Construction Progress Schedule. The schedules shall include the activities necessary to satisfy all constraints included and referenced in the Contract Documents.

1.2 PERMITS

A. Abide by the conditions of all permits, easements, and private agreements made and obtain written acceptance of the constructed conditions from each issuer of the permit, easement, or private agreement prior to acceptance of Work by Owner, at no additional expense to Owner.

1.3 COORDINATION WITH OTHER CONSTRUCTION

- A. Be responsible for coordinating the Work depicted in the Contract Documents with Owner, Engineer, and all other contractors or suppliers working at, or near the Project Site in accordance with the General Conditions and Supplementary General Conditions.
- B. When two or more contracts are being executed at one time on the same, or adjacent land, and in such a manner that work on one contract may interfere with work on another, Owner will determine the sequence and order of the Work. When the territory of one contract is the necessary or convenient means of access for the execution of another contract, such privilege of access or any other reasonable privilege shall be shared unless granted specifically by Owner to one contractor. No such decision as to the method or time of conducting the Work or the use of territory shall be made the basis of any claim for delay or damage, except as provided for in the General Conditions and Supplementary General Conditions.

1.4 SCHEDULE CONSTRAINTS

- A. Be responsibility to coordinate and plan the construction activities to integrate each schedule constraint into performance of the overall Work.
- B. The listing of schedule constraints below does not mean that all constraints or special conditions have been identified. The list is not a substitute for the duty to coordinate and plan for completion, all Work by the Substantial/Contract Completion Dates specified in the Contract Documents.
- C. Special Listing: The following constraints affect the construction schedule.

- 1. Gardner Village: No work shall be performed within their property between Friday, October 1, 2021 and Friday, December 31, 2021.
- 2. Jordan Valley Water Conservancy District: Contractor shall coordinate access through their property. They have an asphalt restoration project scheduled through their property during Summer 2021.
- 3. See Section 00 53 13 Agreement, paragraph 4.04 for crop season impacts.
- D. Special Events and Holidays: Contractor is not allowed to perform work on holidays and special events below. All excavations must be backfilled and all roads, parking lots, sidewalks, and trails within the project limits must be open, especially roads for two-way traffic. All roadway, parking lot, sidewalk, and trail surfaces must be swept clean and drivable.
 - 1. Independence Day (Observed) Monday, July 5th, 2021.
 - 2. Pioneer Day (Observed) Friday, July 23rd, 2021.
 - 3. Labor Day Weekend Friday, September 3rd @ 3:00 P.M. to Tuesday, September 7th @ 7:00 A.M., 2021.
 - 4. Thanksgiving Day Weekend Wednesday, November 24th @ 3:00 P.M. to Monday, November 29th @ 7:00 A.M., 2021.
 - 5. Christmas Eve Day Friday, December 24th, 2021.
 - 6. New Years Eve Day Friday, December 31st, 2021.
 - 7. Memorial Day Weekend Friday, May 27th @ 3:00 P.M. to Tuesday, May 31st @ 7:00 A.M., 2022.
 - 8. Independence Day Monday, July 4th, 2022.
 - 9. Pioneer Day (Observed) Monday, July 25th, 2022.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01 20 00 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

1.1 DESCRIPTION

- A. This Section defines the manner in which the Lump Sum Prices, Unit Prices, and the Allowances listed in the Bid Schedule will be used to determine measurement and payment for all Work and describes the required procedures for monthly progress payments to the Contractor.
- B. Make selections below based on the type of construction schedule being used. The Bar Chart Schedule is defined in Section 01 32 20 and the CPM Schedule is defined in Section 01 32 21.
- C. Bid amounts will include all plant, equipment, tools materials, labor, service, and all other items required to complete the Work included in the Agreement unless specifically excluded by this section. Work required for which no separate Bid item is identified will be considered as a subsidiary obligation of the Contractor, and the cost therefore shall be included in the most applicable Bid item. Refer to Section 01 32 20 Bar Chart Schedule for resource loading and progress payments. Compensation for partial completion of the Work will be determined by use of the Construction Schedule. Bid amounts for each item will be the basis for development of budget values for activities included in the Construction Schedule and in the Schedule of Values. Adjustments to Allowance Bid Item amounts will be applied to the Contract Price when Work is completed, and actual Allowance item amounts are known.
- D. Payment for all items in the Bid Schedule will include full compensation for furnishing all tools, equipment, supplies, and manufactured articles, and for all labor, operations, and incidentals appurtenant to the items of Work being described, as necessary to complete the various items of the Work in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, including all appurtenances thereto, and including but not limited to all costs of permits and cost of compliance with the regulations of public agencies having jurisdiction, including Safety and Health Requirements of the Division of Industrial Safety and the Occupational Safety and Health Administration of the U.S. Department of Labor (OSHA).
- E. All costs shall be included in the prices named in the Bid Schedule for the various items of Work. Except as otherwise provided herein, no separate payment will be made for any item that is not specifically set forth in the Bid Schedule.
- F. When included, all estimated quantities stipulated in the Bid or other Contract Documents are approximate and are to be used only as a basis for estimating the probable cost of the Work and for the purpose of comparing the Bids submitted for the Work. The actual amounts of Work done and materials furnished under unit price items may differ from the estimated quantities. The basis of payment for work and materials will be the actual amount of work done and materials furnished. Contractor agrees that it will make no claim for damages, anticipated profits, or otherwise on account of any difference between the amounts of work actually performed and materials actually furnished and the estimated amounts thereof.
- G. The unit or lump sum item of work, which involves excavation or trenching shall include all costs for such work. No direct payment will be made for excavation or trenching. All excavation and trenching will be unclassified as to materials which may be encountered; in

addition, trenches will be unclassified as to depth. No additional payment will be made for rock or caliche excavation, nor for blasting which the Contractor determines is required for rock or caliche excavations.

- H. Monthly pay requests are due on the 30th of each month, and while pay requests will be accepted prior to this date, pay request processing will not begin until this date for purposes of meeting the Owner's pay request processing obligations. Failure to submit a pay request by this day may be cause for the rejection of the pay request. If rejected, Contractor may have to resubmit the pay request the next month. Should the submittal date fall on a holiday or weekend day during the month, then consider the next working day as the due date.
- I. Note that the information provided in this Section is intended for use as a general description of the breakdown of work to be included in the Bid Schedule. The following descriptions are NOT intended to represent a complete listing of all Work required by the Contract Documents. It is the Bidder's responsibility to make sure that costs for all Work required in the plans and specifications is accounted for in the appropriate Bid Items, whether or not specifically described in this Measurement and Payment section. The Owner is not responsible for Contractor's failure to properly coordinate with Subcontractors and Suppliers regarding the breakdown of Work in these Contract Documents.

1.2 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

- A. The actual Bid Items to be included in the Contract are to be enumerated here. Add and delete paragraphs for Allowance Bid Items, Lump Sum Bid Items, and Unit Price Bid Items in the paragraphs below in accordance with the Bid Schedule for the Project.
- B. Lump Sum Bid Items
 - A. All Work Required by the Contract Documents
 - a. Payment for Work under this Bid item will be based on the breakdown of costs for each scheduled activity in the Construction Schedule and the percentage of completion for each activity in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Enumerate Unit Price Bid items by adding paragraphs as needed below. If there are none, delete the paragraph.
- D. Unit Price Bid Items
 - A. All Work Required by the Contract Documents Unit Price Items
 - a. Measurement and calculation of quantities for payment to be as indicated in this section.
 - b. Unit prices or lump sum amounts to include full compensation for furnishing all labor, materials, products, tools, equipment, transportation, services, and incidentals; erection, application or installation of an item of the Work; overhead and profit, and doing all work shown on the Drawings, defined in the Specifications, and/or stipulated herein.

Payment covers the cost of incidental work, including but not limited to: Construction Quality Control program; Quality Assurance Testing, safety procedure plan; all equipment, labor, and materials required to safely complete the work per all local, state and federal requirements; maintaining construction schedule; submittals; permits and associated fees, bonds and others costs; traffic control; silt fencing; stabilized construction entrances; irrigation, surface water and drainage management; temporary access and deliveries to local businesses affected by work; coordination with property owners, businesses, contractors, and government agencies; protection and support of existing surface and subsurface features except as identified as bid items; providing assistance to other utility companies in locating and relocating service laterals and mains, as needed; protection, restoration and replacement of asphalt and/or gravel surfaces per the requirements of the property owner or municipal agency; restoration of existing manholes used to facilitate the work; restoration of work area to pre-construction conditions or better; seeding; wetland, upland and creek protection and restoration; replacement and restoration of existing utilities (mains and services) and other items damaged by the CONTRACTOR's operations; removal and replacement of landscape materials and irrigation systems equal to or better than existing if damaged by the CONTRACTOR's operations; removal and replacement of landscape materials and irrigation systems equal to or better than existing if damaged by the CONTRACTOR's operations; and all other necessary work, to install the Work complete in place.

E. Bid Schedule to be as follows:

c.

- 1. MOBILIZATION / DEMOBILIZATION (BID ITEM NO. A1)
 - A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, and labor necessary to mobilize and demobilize during the installation of the Cured-in-place and manhole liners.
 - B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid for based on lump sum.
 - C. Payment Covers: Payment shall not exceed five percent (5%) of the total base bid price. Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Mobilization
 - 2) Demobilization
 - 3) Videotaping site conditions pre- and post-construction in accordance with Section 01 71 30 Site Conditions Surveys of the Contract Documents
 - 4) Temporary facilities
 - 5) Obtaining bonds, insurance and permits per the Contract Documents
 - 6) Snow and ice removal

- 7) Coordination with SVWRF regarding project impact on the treatment facility
- 8) Providing lighting during evening work
- 9) Clean-up work
- 10) Complying with all SWPPP requirements
- 11) Resetting any disturbed property corners or street monuments
- 12) Administrative items
- 13) Potholing ahead of construction and restoration of all potholes per contract requirements.
- 14) Project signs
- 15) Surface grading and restoration of staging area(s) and ditches to preconstruction conditions.
- 16) Silt fencing in accordance with the Contract Documents
- 17) All other appurtenances and work required to mobilize and demobilize.
- 18) Coordination with the Owner's Public Relations firm
- 19) Obtaining and submitting property restoration release forms
- 20) All other appurtenances and work required to mobilize and to demobilize
- 2. MOBILIZATION/DEMOBILIZATION (NON-STYRENE EMITTING CIPP) (BID ITEM NO. B1)
 - A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, and labor necessary to mobilize and demobilize during the installation of the Non-styrene emitting Cured-in-place liner.
 - B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid for based on lump sum.
 - C. Authorization of Payment: Payment for Bid Item No. A1 will only be made if the non-styrene emitting CIPP lining option is authorized by the Owner. At which point, the Contractor will receive an additional 31 calendar days of contract time and additional lump sum payment for the use of the non-styrene emitting CIPP lining execution.
 - D. Payment Covers: Payment shall not exceed \$100,000. Payment shall be compensation for all delays, coordination, travel, canceled orders, reshelving fees, labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to all the items in Bid Item No.1.
- 3. SEWER BYPASS PUMPING (BID ITEM NO. A2)
 - A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, and labor necessary to maintain existing wastewater flows during the rehabilitation of the sewer segments and manholes identified in the Drawings. The Contractor shall prepare and submit a sewer bypass plan to Engineer for approval by SVWRF prior to beginning construction.

- B. Materials and Construction Requirements All work under this item shall conform to the Construction Plans.
- C. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid for based on lump sum. Progress payments shall be made equal to the percentage of completion of lining for the segments of sewer identified in the Drawings.
- D. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Preparation of an acceptable sewer bypass plan.
 - 2) Maintaining wastewater flows, including temporary routing or pumping of sewage at multiple locations as necessary to maintain uninterrupted sanitary sewer service during the construction of the sewer trunk line and connecting piping, removal or abandonment of the existing system.
 - 3) Furnish pumps, piping, sewer plugs, and hoses.
 - 4) Furnish gasoline/diesel fuel.
 - 5) Furnish ramps, bridges, jersey barriers, sign notifications, traffic lights, and/or reflective barricades as needed.
 - 6) Providing 24/7 personnel observing and maintaining any sewer bypass pumping system used during construction.
 - 7) Providing protection to bypass pumping lines used during construction including traffic maintenance, signs, and barriers
 - 8) Removal and disposal of the temporary service after completion of the
 - 9) All other appurtenances and work required to provide temporary sewer bypass service to the sewer segments and manholes being rehabilitated.

4. ADDITIONAL HYDRAULIC CLEANING (BID ITEM NO. A3)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, and labor necessary to perform additional hydraulic cleaning of the sanitary sewer.
- B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid for based on linear foot.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item. Payment will only be made if the light cleaning was insufficient as described in Section 33 01 30.51.

5. HEAVY CLEANING (BID ITEM NO. A4)

A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, and labor necessary to perform heavy cleaning of the sanitary sewer.

- B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid for based on hours needed to clean the pipe.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item. Payment will only be made if the light and additional cleaning was insufficient as described in Section 33 01 30.51 and shall be pre-approved by the Engineer.

6. PRE-LINER (BID ITEM NOS. A5, A6, AND A7)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, and labor necessary to install a pre-liner.
- B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid based on linear foot, regardless of depth.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item. Payment will only be made if a pre-liner for infiltration control is approved by the Engineer.

7. INTERNAL JOINT SEAL (BID ITEM NOS. A8, A9, AND A10)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, and labor necessary to install an internal joint seal.
- B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid based on each internal joint seal satisfactorily installed.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item. Payment will only be made if a joint seal for infiltration control is approved by the Engineer.

8. STYRENE EMITTING CURED-IN-PLACE LINING (BID ITEM NOS. A12, A13, AND A14)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, and labor necessary to furnish and install the CIPP lining of indicated length and diameter and the cost of incidental work.
- B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid based on linear foot, regardless of depth.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Pre- and post-CCTV
 - 2) Light sewer cleaning
 - 3) Blocking or plugging of incoming lines,
 - 4) Bypass Pumping

- 5) Traffic control
- 6) Coordination with the Owner's Public Relations firm
- 7) Install and curing the CIPP liner
- 8) End seals
- 9) Providing cured CIPP samples for testing
- 10) Coordination with SVWRF regarding project impact on the treatment facility
- 11) Restoring existing utilities impacted by sewer construction including, but not limited to: water lines, gas lines, irrigation pipe, storm drains, storm drain manholes and catch basins, power lines, secondary water lines, fiber optic lines, telephone lines, cable TV, etc.
- 12) Restoring surface improvements impacted by sewer construction including but not limited to: pavement, wetlands, uplands, concrete curb and gutter, sidewalks, landscaping, trees, fences, signs, etc.
- 13) All other appurtenances and work required to install the CIPP liners.
- D. Full Payment for CIPP lining is based on furnishing a liner with a 50-year service life with a factor of safety of 2.0 as calculated by the submitted calculations. When post-installation thickness measurements and/or physical property testing is performed, installed liners which both meet and exceed, and do not meet the calculated thicknesses or physical properties used in said calculations, acceptance and payment will be made in the following manner:
 - a. Full Payment: If the thickness, flexural modulus of elasticity, and flexural strength of installed liner are all equal to or greater than the assumed and calculated values, full payment will be made.

Example Scenario:

- Average Measured Flexural Strength = 120% of assumed value
- Average Measured Flexural Modulus = 120% of assumed value
- Average Measured Thickness = 100% of calculated thickness
- Full Payment would be made.
- b. Full Payment: If any of the thickness, flexural modulus of elasticity, or flexural strength of installed liner are less than the calculated values, but other measured parameters still provide a 50-year service life with a factor of safety of 2.0, full payment will be made.

- Average Measured Flexural Strength = 120% of assumed value
- Average Measured Flexural Modulus = 120% of assumed value
- Average Measured Thickness = 95% of calculated thickness
- Contractor resubmits P.E. stamped calculations showing that with the higher measured flexural modulus and strength, a 50-year service life with a factor of safety above 2.0 is still provided even with the lower measured thickness.
- Full Payment would be made.
- c. Rejected: If any point of the thickness is less than 87.5% of calculated values, or if the average thickness is less than 85% of the calculated values, or the average flexural strength or flexural modulus is less than 85% of the assumed values, or the revised calculated factor of

safety is less than 1.5, no payment will be made.

Example Scenario:

- Average Measured Flexural Strength = 120% of assumed value
- Average Measured Flexural Modulus = 84% of assumed value, or
- Thickness Measurement No. 3 out of 8 = 86% of calculated thickness,
- No Payment would be made.
- d. Reduced Payment: If any of the thickness, flexural modulus of elasticity, or flexural strength of installed liner are less than the assumed or calculated values but still above the minimum percentages listed above, and the installed liner still can provide a 50-year service life with a factor of safety above 1.5, reduced payment will be made as follows:
 - Factor of Safety = 1.9 1.99, Payment would be 90% of Full Payment
 - Factor of Safety = 1.8 1.89, Payment would be 80% of Full Payment
 - Factor of Safety = 1.7 1.79, Payment would be 70% of Full Payment
 - Factor of Safety = 1.6 1.69, Payment would be 60% of Full Payment
 - Factor of Safety = 1.5 1.59, Payment would be 50% of Full Payment
 - Factor of Safety < 1.5, No Payment would be made.
 - If Contractor does not wish to resubmit the P.E. stamped calculations of the factor of safety, Payment would be 50% of Full Payment.

- Average Measured Flexural Modulus = 105% of assumed value
- Average Measured Thickness = 90% of calculated thickness
- Contractor resubmits P.E. stamped calculations showing that with the higher measured flexural modulus and strength, a 50-year service life with a recalculated factor of safety of 1.86 is provided with the lower measured thickness.
- 80% of Full Payment would be made.
- 9. NON-STYRENE EMITTING CURED-IN-PLACE LINING (BID ITEM NOS. B2, B3, AND B4)
 - A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, and labor necessary to furnish and install the CIPP lining of indicated length and diameter and the cost of incidental work.
 - B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid based on linear foot, regardless of depth.
 - C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Pre- and post-CCTV
 - 2) Light sewer cleaning
 - 3) Blocking or plugging of incoming lines,
 - 4) Bypass Pumping

- 5) Traffic control
- 6) Coordination with the Owner's Public Relations firm
- 7) Install and curing the CIPP liner
- 8) End seals
- 9) Providing cured CIPP samples for testing
- 10) Coordination with SVWRF regarding project impact on the treatment facility
- 11) Restoring existing utilities impacted by sewer construction including, but not limited to: water lines, gas lines, irrigation pipe, storm drains, storm drain manholes and catch basins, power lines, secondary water lines, fiber optic lines, telephone lines, cable TV, etc.
- 12) Restoring surface improvements impacted by sewer construction including but not limited to: pavement, wetlands, uplands, concrete curb and gutter, sidewalks, landscaping, trees, fences, signs, etc.
- 13) All other appurtenances and work required to install the CIPP liners.
- D. Full Payment for CIPP lining is based on furnishing a liner with a 50-year service life with a factor of safety of 2.0 as calculated by the submitted calculations. When post-installation thickness measurements and/or physical property testing is performed, installed liners which both meet and exceed, and do not meet the calculated thicknesses or physical properties used in said calculations, acceptance and payment will be made in the following manner:
 - a. Full Payment: If the thickness, flexural modulus of elasticity, and flexural strength of installed liner are all equal to or greater than the assumed and calculated values, full payment will be made.

Example Scenario:

- Average Measured Flexural Strength = 120% of assumed value
- Average Measured Flexural Modulus = 120% of assumed value
- Average Measured Thickness = 100% of calculated thickness
- Full Payment would be made.
- b. Full Payment: If any of the thickness, flexural modulus of elasticity, or flexural strength of installed liner are less than the calculated values, but other measured parameters still provide a 50-year service life with a factor of safety of 2.0, full payment will be made.

- Average Measured Flexural Strength = 120% of assumed value
- Average Measured Flexural Modulus = 120% of assumed value
- Average Measured Thickness = 95% of calculated thickness
- Contractor resubmits P.E. stamped calculations showing that with the higher measured flexural modulus and strength, a 50-year service life with a factor of safety above 2.0 is still provided even with the lower measured thickness.
- Full Payment would be made.
- c. Rejected: If any point of the thickness is less than 87.5% of calculated values, or if the average thickness is less than 85% of the calculated values, or the average flexural strength or flexural modulus is less than 85% of the assumed values, or the revised calculated factor of

safety is less than 1.5, no payment will be made.

Example Scenario:

- Average Measured Flexural Strength = 120% of assumed value
- Average Measured Flexural Modulus = 84% of assumed value, or
- Thickness Measurement No. 3 out of 8 = 86% of calculated thickness,
- No Payment would be made.
- d. Reduced Payment: If any of the thickness, flexural modulus of elasticity, or flexural strength of installed liner are less than the assumed or calculated values but still above the minimum percentages listed above, and the installed liner still can provide a 50-year service life with a factor of safety above 1.5, reduced payment will be made as follows:
 - Factor of Safety = 1.9 1.99, Payment would be 90% of Full Payment
 - Factor of Safety = 1.8 1.89, Payment would be 80% of Full Payment
 - Factor of Safety = 1.7 1.79, Payment would be 70% of Full Payment
 - Factor of Safety = 1.6 1.69, Payment would be 60% of Full Payment
 - Factor of Safety = 1.5 1.59, Payment would be 50% of Full Payment
 - Factor of Safety < 1.5, No Payment would be made.
 - If Contractor does not wish to resubmit the P.E. stamped calculations of the factor of safety, Payment would be 50% of Full Payment.

- Average Measured Flexural Modulus = 105% of assumed value
- Average Measured Thickness = 90% of calculated thickness
- Contractor resubmits P.E. stamped calculations showing that with the higher measured flexural modulus and strength, a 50-year service life with a recalculated factor of safety of 1.86 is provided with the lower measured thickness.
- 80% of Full Payment would be made.
- D. Payment will only be made if these items are approved by the Engineer.
- 10. MANHOLE DISMANTLING/REPAIR FOR CIPP INSTALLATION (BID ITEM NO. A14)
 - A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, and labor necessary to dismantle and subsequently repair manholes in order to install the CIPP liner.
 - B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid based on each manhole satisfactorily dismantled and then repaired.
 - C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Excavation, removal of cone, chimney, and metal castings,
 - 2) Confined space entry.

- 3) Removal of pipe material such that CIPP lining can be completed,
- 4) Blocking or plugging of incoming lines,
- 5) Bypass Pumping
- 6) Traffic control
- 7) Reconstruction of the manhole cone, chimney, and metal castings,
- 8) Restoring existing utilities impacted by sewer construction including, but not limited to: water lines, gas lines, irrigation pipe, storm drains, storm drain manholes and catch basins, power lines, secondary water lines, fiber optic lines, telephone lines, cable TV, etc.
- 9) Restoring surface improvements impacted by sewer construction including but not limited to: pavement, wetlands, uplands, concrete curb and gutter, sidewalks, landscaping, trees, fences, signs, etc.
- 11. CLEANING, BLASTING, SURFACE PREPARATION, DEBRIS REMOVAL (BID ITEM NO. A15)
 - A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary for cleaning, blasting, surface preparation, and debris removal at the North and South Confluent Structures as it relates to thin concrete surface repair, moderate concrete repair and polymeric rehab as indicated on the Construction Plans.
 - B. Measurement and Basis for Payment: Measured and paid on a square foot basis regardless of depth. Measurement of the actual quantity of surface preparation area shall be made by Owner. Contractor may, at his/her expense, verify quantities.
 - C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item.
- 12. REMOVAL/DISPOSAL OF GRIT MATERIAL FROM CONFLUENCE STRUCTURES AND 90-INCH INFLUENT PIPE (BID ITEM NO. A16)
 - A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary for removal and disposal of grit material from the confluent structures and 90-inch influent pipe.
 - B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid on a cubic yard basis. Measurement of the actual quantity of removal and disposal of grit material shall be made by Owner. Contractor may, at his/her expense, verify quantities.
 - C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item.

- 13. THIN REPAIR (UP TO 1.5 INCHES IN DEPTH) AVG. 1-INCH DEPTH (BID ITEM NO. A17)
 - A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals relating to thin concrete surface repair (up to 1.5" in depth) to the interior of the North and South Confluent Structures as indicated on the Construction Plans.
 - B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid on a square foot basis. Measurement of the actual quantity of repair shall be made by Owner. Contractor may, at his/her expense, verify quantities.
 - C. Payment Covers: The unit price per square foot of thin concrete repair will be full compensation for providing all concrete surface repairs up to 1.5 inches thick as ordered and not specifically included under other items or contracts. This includes, but not limited to:
 - 1) Repairing surface spalls and delaminated areas by removing deteriorated concrete.
 - 2) Cleaning and preparing the substrate,
 - 3) Placing new repair mortar as specified.
- 14. MODERATE REPAIR (1.5 INCHES TO 3 INCHES IN DEPTH) AVG. 2.5 INCHES (BID ITEM NO. A18)
 - A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals relating to moderate concrete repair (1.5" to 3" in depth) to the interior of the North and South Confluent Structures as indicated on the Construction Plans.
 - B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid on a square foot basis. Measurement of the actual quantity of repair shall be made by Owner. Contractor may, at his/her expense, verify quantities.
 - C. Payment Covers: The unit price per square foot of moderate concrete repair will be full compensation for providing all concrete surface repairs 1.5 inches up to and including 3 inches thick as ordered and not specifically included under other items or contracts. This includes, but not limited to:
 - 1. Repairing surface spalls and delaminated areas by removing deteriorated concrete.
 - 2. Cleaning and preparing the substrate,
 - 3. Placing new repair mortar as specified.
- 15. ANTI-CORROSION REBAR COATING FOR EXPOSED REBAR (BID ITEM NO. A19)
 - A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary to furnish and install anti-corrosion rebar coating for

- exposed rebar on the interior of the North and South Confluent Structures based on surface preparation for moderate concrete repair.
- B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid based on linear foot. Measurement of the actual quantity of coating shall be made by Owner. Contractor may, at his/her expense, verify quantities.
- C. Payment Covers: The unit price per linear foot of anti-corrosion rebar coating will be full compensation for providing the cleaning and coating of existing rebar exposed following surface preparation work as ordered and not specifically included under other items or contracts.

16. LEAKING CRACK – WATERPROOF INJECTION GROUT (BID ITEM NO. A20)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary to furnish and install waterproof injection grout. Repair leaking cracks by cleaning and pressure-injecting waterproof injection grout into the prepared cracks, as specified for all existing, leaking cracks 1/2-inch wide and smaller. See Structural Repair Details sheet GS-01.
- B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid based on linear foot, regardless of depth. Measurement of the actual quantity of leaking cracks shall be made by Owner. Contractor may, at his/her expense, verify quantities.
- C. Payment Covers: The unit price per linear foot for leaking cracks will be full compensation for providing all leaking crack repairs as ordered and not specifically included under other items or contracts.

17. POLYMERIC REHAB (90-INCH INFLUENT PIPE) (BID ITEM NO. A21)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary to furnish and install the polymeric manhole rehabilitation liner as indicated at the locations shown on the Construction Plans.
- B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid on a square foot basis regardless of depth.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Permit Required Confined Space Entry,
 - 2) Traffic control,
 - 3) Surface preparation,
 - 4) Patching of holes or voids,
 - 5) Infiltration control (chemical grouting),
 - 6) Installation of the polymer concrete rehabilitation product,

- 7) Adhesion and spark testing and subsequent repairs,
- 8) Restoring surface improvements impacted by construction including but not limited to: wetlands, uplands, concrete curb and gutter, sidewalks, landscaping, trees, fences, signs, etc.
- 9) All other appurtenances and work required to rehabilitate the concrete surfaces.

18. POLYMERIC REHAB OF CONCRETE WALLS, BENCH, AND FLOW CHANNELS (BID ITEM NO. A22)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary to furnish and install the polymeric manhole rehabilitation liner as indicated at the locations shown on the Construction Plans.
- B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid on a square foot basis regardless of depth.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Permit Required Confined Space Entry,
 - 2) Traffic control,
 - 3) Surface preparation,
 - 4) Patching of holes or voids,
 - 5) Infiltration control (chemical grouting),
 - 6) Installation of the polymer concrete rehabilitation product,
 - 7) Adhesion and spark testing and subsequent repairs,
 - 8) Restoring surface improvements impacted by construction including but not limited to: wetlands, uplands, concrete curb and gutter, sidewalks, landscaping, trees, fences, signs, etc.
 - 9) All other appurtenances and work required to rehabilitate the concrete surfaces.

19. POLYMERIC REHAB OF OVERHEAD CONCRETE (BID ITEM NO. A23)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary to furnish and install the polymeric manhole rehabilitation liner as indicated at the locations shown on the Construction Plans.
- B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid on a square foot basis regardless of depth.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:

- 1) Permit Required Confined Space Entry,
- 2) Traffic control,
- 3) Surface preparation,
- 4) Patching of holes or voids,
- 5) Infiltration control (chemical grouting),
- 6) Installation of the polymer concrete rehabilitation product,
- 7) Adhesion and spark testing and subsequent repairs,
- 8) Restoring surface improvements impacted by construction including but not limited to: wetlands, uplands, concrete curb and gutter, sidewalks, landscaping, trees, fences, signs, etc.
- 9) All other appurtenances and work required to rehabilitate the concrete surfaces.

20. POLYMERIC REHAB (60-INCH SQUARE MANHOLES – TYPE A) (BID ITEM NO. A24)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary to furnish and install the polymeric manhole rehabilitation liner as indicated at the locations shown on the Construction Plans.
- B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid on a vertical foot basis regardless of depth.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Permit Required Confined Space Entry,
 - 2) Traffic control.
 - 3) Surface preparation,
 - 4) Patching of holes or voids,
 - 5) Infiltration control (chemical grouting),
 - 6) Installation of the polymer concrete rehabilitation product,
 - 7) Adhesion and spark testing and subsequent repairs,
 - 8) Restoring surface improvements impacted by construction including but not limited to: wetlands, uplands, concrete curb and gutter, sidewalks, landscaping, trees, fences, signs, etc.
 - 9) All other appurtenances and work required to rehabilitate the concrete surfaces.

21. POLYMERIC REHAB (60-INCH ROUND MANHOLES – TYPES B AND C) (BID ITEM NO. A25)

A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary to furnish and install the polymeric manhole rehabilitation liner as indicated at the locations shown on the Construction Plans.

- B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid on a vertical foot basis regardless of depth.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Permit Required Confined Space Entry,
 - 2) Traffic control.
 - 3) Surface preparation,
 - 4) Patching of holes or voids.
 - 5) Infiltration control (chemical grouting),
 - 6) Installation of the polymer concrete rehabilitation product,
 - 7) Adhesion and spark testing and subsequent repairs,
 - 8) Restoring surface improvements impacted by construction including but not limited to: wetlands, uplands, concrete curb and gutter, sidewalks, landscaping, trees, fences, signs, etc.
 - 9) All other appurtenances and work required to rehabilitate the concrete surfaces.

22. REMOVE AND REPLACE PIPE (BID ITEM NOS. A26 AND A27)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary to remove existing pipe and to furnish and install new pipe as indicated at the locations shown on the Construction Plans.
- B. Measurement: Measured and paid for based on the actual length of pipe installed. Measurement will be made along the centerline of the pipe, in place, prior to covering or backfilling.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Excavation
 - 2) Dewatering
 - 3) Disposal of native material not suitable for trench backfill
 - 4) Removal and disposal of existing pipe
 - 5) Furnish and install filter fabric
 - 6) Furnish, place, and compact imported pipe bedding and zone materials
 - 7) Furnish and install utility warning tape
 - 8) Furnish, install, test, and inspect new pipe and fittings
 - 9) Connection to confluence structure including collar and grout
 - 10) Furnish, place, and compact trench backfill (imported trench backfill)
 - 11) Sewer pipe repair or replacement if damaged by Contractor
 - Restore existing utilities impacted by sewer construction including, but not limited to water lines, gas lines, irrigation pipe, storm drains,

- French drains, storm drain manholes and catch basins, power lines, secondary water lines, fiber optic lines, telephone lines, cable TV, etc.
- 13) And all other appurtenances and work required to install new pipe.

23. POLYMER CONCRETE SEWER MANHOLE (BID ITEM NOS. A28 AND A29)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary to install new polymer concrete sewer manholes as indicated at the locations shown on the Construction Plans.
- B. Measurement: Measured and paid for based on the size and actual number of manholes installed.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Excavation
 - 2) Dewatering
 - 3) Removal and disposal of existing sewer manhole
 - 4) Disposal of native material not suitable for backfill
 - 5) Furnish and install polymer manhole base, extended slab, flow channels, boot connectors, pre-cast manhole sections, cast iron frame, cover, and concrete collars
 - 6) Internal piping, fittings, and pipe supports
 - 7) Connect exterior piping including couplings, etc.
 - 8) Furnish, place, and compact trench backfill (imported trench backfill)
 - 9) Furnish and install filter fabric
 - 10) Inspect and test manhole
 - 11) Restore existing utilities impacted by construction including, but not limited to: water lines, gas lines, irrigation pipe, storm drains, storm drain manholes and catch basins, power poles, power lines, secondary water lines, fiber optic lines, telephone lines, cable TV, etc.
 - 12) And all other appurtenances and work required to install new manhole.

24. JORDAN RIVER TRAIL RESTORATION (BID ITEM NO. A30)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary to restore the Jordan River Trail as indicated at the locations shown on the Construction Plans.
- B. Measurement: Measured and paid for based on lump sum.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Coordination with City

- 2) Asphalt cutting, removal, and disposal
- 3) Excavation
- 4) Furnish and install biobarrier as needed
- 5) Furnish and place vegetation killer
- 6) Furnish, place, grade, and compact imported road base and granular borrow materials
- 7) Furnish, place, grade, and compact asphalt
- 8) And all other appurtenances and work required to restore trail.

25. UNIMPROVED SURFACE RESTORATION (BID ITEM NO. A31)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary to restore unimproved surfaces as indicated at the locations shown on the Construction Plans.
- B. Measurement: Measured and paid for based on lump sum.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Coordinate with property owners.
 - 2) Strip, remove, stockpile, import and replace topsoil in accordance with specifications and details.
 - 3) Grade and restore ground surface to match original or better conditions.
 - 4) Restore unimproved surface areas, including but not limited to, Topsoil, seed, grass, bushes, trees, fences, sprinklers, landscape rocks, vegetation, culverts, etc. in accordance with specifications and details.
 - 5) Weed control, fertilizer, and other maintenance in accordance with specifications.
 - 6) Irrigate unimproved surface areas in accordance with specifications.
 - 7) All other appurtenances and work required to restore unimproved surfaces.

26. DIRT ROAD RESTORATION (BID ITEM NO. A32)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary to restore dirt roads as indicated at the locations shown on the Construction Plans.
- B. Measurement: Measured and paid for based on lump sum.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Coordinate with property owners.
 - 2) Prepare subbase in accordance with the Contract Documents

- 3) Furnish, place, and compact suitable material for dirt road as determined by the property owner.
- 4) All other appurtenances and work required to restore dirt road

27. GRAVEL ROAD RESTORATION (BID ITEM NO. A33)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary to restore gravel roads as indicated at the locations shown on the Construction Plans.
- B. Measurement: Measured and paid for based on lump sum.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Coordinate with property owners.
 - 2) Prepare subbase in accordance with the Contract Documents
 - 3) Furnish, place, and compact road base.
 - 4) Furnish and place gravel.
 - 5) All other appurtenances and work required to restore gravel road

28. ASPHALT RESTORATION

(BID ITEM NO. A34)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, labor, and incidentals necessary to restore asphalt roads as indicated at the locations shown on the Construction Plans.
- B. Measurement: Measured and paid for based on lump sum.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Coordination with property owner
 - 2) Saw-cutting
 - 3) Prepare subbase in accordance with the Contract Documents
 - 4) Furnish, place, compact, and test of aggregate base course (untreated road base) and asphalt
 - 5) Furnish and install tack coat in accordance with Contract Documents.
 - 6) Adjust all existing and new utility rims to match new asphalt elevation
 - 7) Replace paint striping matching or exceeding original conditions
 - 8) Replace survey monuments in accordance with County requirements
 - 9) All other appurtenances and work required to restore asphalt and road base.
- 29. LANDSCAPE RESTORATION (BID ITEM NO. A35)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, and labor necessary to restore existing landscape areas at the locations shown on the Construction Plans and the cost of incidental work.
- B. Measurement and Basis of Payment: Measured and paid for based on lump sum.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Coordination with property owners.
 - 2) Strip, remove, stockpile, and replace existing topsoil and other excavated materials with imported topsoil and backfill materials in accordance with the Contract Documents.
 - 3) Grade and restore ground surface to match original or better conditions.
 - 4) Restore landscaping areas, including but not limited to topsoil, grass, concrete curbing, gravel, trees, fences, sprinklers, landscape rocks, bark, vegetation, etc. in accordance with the Contract Documents.
 - 5) Weed control, fertilizer, and other maintenance in accordance with Contract Documents.
 - 6) Irrigate landscaping areas in accordance with the Contract Documents.
 - 7) All other appurtenances and work required to restore landscaping areas.

30. FIELD RESTORATION (BID ITEM NO. A36)

- A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, and labor necessary to restore existing field areas at the locations shown on the Construction Plans and the cost of incidental work.
- B. Measurement: Measured and paid for based on lump sum.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Coordination with property owners.
 - 2) Strip, remove, stockpile, and replace existing topsoil and other excavated materials.
 - 3) Grade and restore ground surface to match original or better conditions including fences, ditches, etc.
 - 4) All other appurtenances and work required to restore field areas.

31. TEMPORARY HAUL ROAD (BID ITEM NO. A38)

A. Description: This item includes all materials, equipment, and labor necessary

to install and remove temporary haul road(s) at the locations determined by the Contractor and the cost of incidental work.

- B. Measurement: Measured and paid for based on lump sum.
- C. Payment Covers: Payment shall be complete compensation for all labor, tools, materials, and equipment required to complete this item, including, but not limited to:
 - 1) Clear, grub, excavate, and dewater.
 - 2) Prepare subbase in accordance with the Contract Documents.
 - 3) Furnish and install geogrid and geotextile fabric as needed.
 - 4) Furnish, place and compact untreated road base and/or crushed rock as needed.
 - 5) Remove and dispose of temporary haul road(s) after project is complete.
 - 6) Restore surface impacted by the temporary haul road to original or better conditions, including vegetation, fencing, etc.
 - 7) All other appurtenances and work required to construct and remove temporary haul road(s).

1.3 GENERAL PROGRESS PAYMENT REQUIREMENTS

- A. A Payment for Work performed shall be in accordance with installed quantities as assessed in comparison to the Schedule of Values and the Construction Schedule. The Engineer will verify measurements and quantities. Each activity necessary to manage and complete the Work is identified on the Contract schedules. Each activity will be assigned its respective value, a portion of the Contract Price, as shown on the Schedule of Values (Roll-up), and detailed cost loaded activity schedule.
- B. Payment for all lump sum costs and services incurred on this Agreement shall be based on the earned value of Work accomplished during the reporting period. Earned value is determined by the completion percentage of each activity as determined by the Schedule of Values and the Construction Schedule applied to the total value of the activity. No construction activity shall be deemed 100 percent complete until the Contractor has completed the physical check out and inspection of the completed Work and has submitted the signed inspection form to the Engineer.
- C. Earned value is derived from the current status of the Contractor Construction Schedule as determined by the monthly schedule status submittals. Each schedule status submittal is reviewed and approved by the Engineer prior to the Contractor obtaining approval for the Summary of Earned Values or quantities installed and the Application for Payment.

1.4 APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT

A. Submit application for payment on the Owner's form and be certified by signature of an Authorized Officer of the Contractor.

B. The Application for Payment shall contain all necessary references and attachments that substantiate the invoice for progress payment (e.g., certified payrolls, labor reports, progress schedule data, and Summary of Earned Values). It shall substantiate the invoice for progress payment and shall be preceded or accompanied by the schedule and status data as a condition of payment, in accordance with the Construction Schedule and the Schedule of Values.

1.5 REVIEWS/APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT

A. Review meetings between the Contractor and the Engineer will be held weekly and within 7 Days prior to the payment application date designated by the Engineer. Three Days prior to the last review meeting of the month, submit an updated schedule and a signed application for payment showing a Summary of Earned Values for the reporting and payment period so that the Engineer can compare earned values to available status data. Make any adjustments to the Master Record Documents, updated schedule, and payment applications required by the Engineer. Upon completion of the adjustments, the Engineer will sign the payment request and forward it to the Owner. The Engineer will determine payment amounts if agreement with the Contractor is not reached.

1.6 PAYMENT FOR SUPPLIES AND MATERIALS

A. Payment based on the actual cost of supplies, materials and equipment on hand shall be made by the Owner with or without a paid invoice. "Actual cost" of materials shall be the invoice amount, whether paid or not, and shall not include any costs associated with installation, testing, etc. The Contractor shall be entitled to payment of the actual cost of supplies, materials, and equipment only if it (1) presents an invoice to the Owner with the application for payment and (2) states in the application for payment that the materials have been delivered and stored in the time and manner specified in the contract between the Contractor and his Supplier or Subcontractor. If Contractor fails to comply with those conditions, the Owner may withhold payment in accordance with the provisions. The Owner expressly reserves the right to withhold retention until Contractor presents to the Owner a paid invoice, or some other proof of payment satisfactory to the Owner, for the Owner's use in verifying the accuracy of the actual cost of the supplies, materials or equipment. If the amount paid does not match the actual cost, the Owner will adjust the amount of retention accordingly. Payment for supplies, materials or equipment on hand does not alter the responsibility of the Contractor for all supplies, materials, and equipment until Final Acceptance of the Work.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 01 25 10 PRODUCTS, MATERIALS, EQUIPMENT AND SUBSTITUTIONS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 DEFINITIONS

- A. The word "Products," as used herein, is defined to include purchased items for incorporation into the Work, regardless of whether specifically purchased for the Project or taken from stock of previously purchased products.
- B. The word "Materials," is defined as products which must be substantially cut, shaped, worked, mixed, finished, refined, or otherwise fabricated, processed, installed, or applied to form units of work.
- C. The word "Equipment" is defined as products with operational parts, regardless of whether motorized or manually operated, and particularly including products with service connections (wiring, piping, and other like items).
- D. Definitions in this Article are not intended to negate the meaning of other terms used in the Contract Documents, including "specialties," "systems," "structure," "finishes," "accessories," "furnishings," "special construction," and similar terms, which are self-explanatory and have recognized meanings in the construction industry.
- E. Neither "Products" nor "Materials" nor "Equipment" includes machinery and equipment used for preparation, fabrication, conveying and erection of the Work.

1.2 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Source Limitations: To the greatest extent possible for each unit of work, provide products, materials, and equipment of a singular generic kind from a single source.
- B. Compatibility of Options: Where more than one choice is available as options for selection of a product, material, or equipment, select an option, which is compatible with other products, materials, or equipment. Compatibility is a basic general requirement of product, material and equipment selections.

1.3 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING

A. Delivery and Acceptance

- 1. Deliver and store products, materials, and equipment in accordance with manufacturer's written recommendations and by methods and means which will prevent damage, deterioration, and loss including theft.
- 2. Manage delivery schedules to minimize long-term storage of products at Site and overcrowding of construction spaces. In particular, ensure coordination to minimize holding or storage times for flammable, hazardous, easily damaged, or sensitive materials to deterioration, theft, and other sources of loss.

B. Transportation and Handling

- 1. Transport products by methods to avoid damage. Deliver in undamaged condition in manufacturer's unopened containers and packaging.
- 2. Furnish equipment and personnel to handle products, materials, and equipment, including those provided by Owner, by methods to prevent soiling and damage.
- 3. Provide additional protection during handling to prevent marring and otherwise damaging products, packaging, and surrounding surfaces.

C. Storage and Protection

- 1. Products shall be stored in accordance with manufacturer's written instructions and with seals and labels intact and legible. Sensitive products shall be stored in weather-tight climate controlled enclosures and temperature and humidity ranges shall be maintained within tolerances required by manufacturer's recommendations.
- 2. For exterior storage of fabricated products, products shall be placed on sloped supports above ground. Products subject to deterioration shall be covered with impervious sheet covering and ventilation shall be provided to avoid condensation.
- 3. Loose granular materials shall be stored on solid flat surfaces in a well-drained area and shall be prevented from mixing with foreign matter.
- 4. Storage shall be arranged to provide access for inspection. Periodically inspect to assure products are undamaged and are maintained under required conditions.
- 5. Storage shall be arranged in a manner to provide access for maintenance of stored items and for inspection.

D. Maintenance of Storage

- 1. Periodically inspect stored products on a scheduled basis. Maintain a log of inspections and make the log available on request.
- 2. Comply with manufacturer's product storage requirements and recommendations.
- 3. Maintain manufacturer-required environmental conditions continually.
- 4. Ensure that surfaces of products exposed to the elements are not adversely affected and that weathering of finishes does not occur.
- 5. For mechanical and electrical equipment, provide a copy of the manufacturer's service instructions with each item and the exterior of the package shall contain notice that instructions are included.
- 6. Service products on a regularly scheduled basis. Maintain a log of services and submit as a record document prior to acceptance by Owner in accordance with the Contract Documents.

1.4 PROPOSED SUBSTITUTIONS AND "OR EQUAL" ITEMS

- A. Substitution and "or equal" determination shall be submitted and evaluated per the General Conditions included in the Contract Documents.
- B. When proposing a substitution, make written application to Engineer on the "Substitution Request Form."
- C. Unless otherwise provided by law or authorized in writing by Engineer, submit the "Substitution Request Form(s)" within the 35-day period after award of the Contract.

- D. Whenever products, materials, or equipment are indicated in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular supplier, the naming of the manufacturer is intended to establish the type, function, and quality required. The Contract Price is understood to be based upon furnishing the item specified.
- E. If a named item is not available or a particular supplier is no longer doing business, the following shall apply:
 - 1. In the event that a named supplier is no longer doing business under the name indicated, furnish the specified product from the legal successors to the named supplier.
 - 2. In the event that a named product is no longer available from the named supplier due to acquisition or sale of the given product line, but the product is available from another supplier, provide the named product. In such cases, submit a substitution request form and include certification from the supplier that the product being supplied is materially and functionally identical to the product named in the Contract Documents.
 - 3. In the event that the named product is no longer available from the named supplier or any other supplier, notify Owner in writing and Owner will direct Engineer to identify suitable substitute products. Provide one of the suitable substitute products.
- F. The procedure for review by the Engineer will include the following:
 - 1. Wherever a proposed substitution has not been submitted within said 35-day period, or wherever the submission of a proposed substitution material or equipment has been judged to be unacceptable by Engineer, provide the product, material, or equipment indicated in the Contract Documents.
 - 2. Certify that the proposed substitution will adequately perform the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design, and be similar and of equal substance to that indicated, and be suited to the same use as that indicated.
 - 3. Engineer will evaluate each proposed substitution within a reasonable period of time.
 - 4. As applicable, do not make shop drawing submittals for a substitution without Engineer's prior written acceptance of the "Substitution Request Form." Do not order, install, or utilize any substitution item prior to written acceptance of the "Substitution Request Form."
 - 5. Engineer will record the time required by Engineer in evaluating substitutions and in making changes by Contractor in the Contract Documents occasioned thereby.
- G. Application using the "Substitution Request Forms" shall contain the following statements and information, which shall be considered by Engineer in evaluating the proposed substitution:
 - 1. The evaluation and acceptance of the proposed substitution shall not prejudice the achievement of substantial completion on time.
 - 2. Whether or not acceptance of the substitution for use in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents to adapt the design to the proposed substitution.
 - 3. Whether or not incorporation or use of the substitution in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty.
 - 4. All variations of the proposed substitution from the items originally specified shall be identified.

- 5. Available maintenance, repair, and replacement service shall be indicated. The manufacturer shall have a local service agency (within 50 miles of the site) which maintains properly trained personnel and adequate spare parts and is able to respond and complete repairs within 24 hours.
- 6. Itemized estimate of all costs that will result directly or indirectly from acceptance of such substitution, including cost of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by the resulting change.
- H. Without any increase in cost to Owner, be responsible for, and pay all costs in connection with proposed substitutions and costs of inspections and testing of equipment or materials submitted for review prior to purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work, whether or not Engineer accepts the proposed product, equipment, or material. Reimburse Owner for the charges of Engineer and other authorized representatives for evaluating each proposed substitution.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

END OF SECTION



SUBSTITUTION REQUEST FORM

| T | o: | | | Pro | oject: | | | |
|--------------|--|----------------------|---|-----------|----------|----------------------|---------|---------------------------|
| | | | | Da | te: | | | |
| | | | _ | Ow | ner: | | | |
| Sı | pecified Item | 1: | | | | | | |
| | Section | Page | Paragraph | | | Γ | escript | tion |
| Th | ne undersigned | requests consider | ation of the following: | | | | | |
| Pı | roposed Sul | ostitution: | | | | | | |
| | | | ription, specifications, able portions of the da | | | | rmance | e and test data adequate |
| The | e undersigned s | tates that the follo | wing paragraphs, unle | ss mo | dified o | on attachments, a | re corr | ect: |
| 1. | The proposed substitution does not affect dimensions shown on Drawings and will not require a change in any of the Contract Documents. | | | | | | | |
| 2. | The undersigned will pay for changes to the design, including engineering design, detailing, and construction costs caused by the request substitution which is estimated to be <u>\$</u> . | | | | | | | |
| 3. | The proposed substitution will have no adverse effect on other contractors, the construction schedule (specifically the date of substantial completion), or specified warranty requirements. | | | | | | | |
| 4. | Maintenance and service parts will be locally available for the proposed substitution. | | | | | | | |
| 5. | The incorporation or use of the substitute in connection with the work is not subject to payment of any license fee or royalty. | | | | | | | |
| | e undersigned for | | the function, appearan | ce, an | d qualit | y of the proposed | d subst | itution are equivalent or |
| Su | bmitted by Cor | ntractor: | | Rev | iewed l | oy Engineer : | | |
| Fi | rm: | | | _ | Accep | ted as Submitted | | Accepted as Noted |
| Ву | 7: | | | | Not Ad | ccepted | | Received too Late |
| Signature: | | | By: | | | | | |
| Telephone: | | | Title: | | | | | |
| Attachments: | | | Date: | | | | | |
| Comments: | | | | Comments: | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |

SECTION 01 31 30 SAFETY

The Snyderville Basin Water Reclamation District (the "District") requires that all vendors and contractors (herein a "Contractor") providing services to the District acknowledge compliance with Utah Division of Occupational Safety and Health Rules and Regulations concerning all of the activities of the Contractor affecting the facilities of the District. All work performed under a purchase order or contract with the District or on District facilities of any kind, shall in every instance comply with the applicable rules, regulations, safety precautions, and standards for confined space entry as contained in US Department of Labor, OSHA Regulation 29 CFR Subpart AA, Confined Space in Construction, trench excavation and other special hazards encountered working in the District wastewater collection or treatment system facilities. The Contractor hereby represents and acknowledges that the Contractor has reviewed, understands and will comply with the Utah Occupational Safety and Health Act (Utah Code Ann. § 34A-6-101, et seq.), the Utah Labor Commission, Occupational Safety and Health Rules (Utah Administrative Rules R614-1 through R614-7), and all incorporated federal safety standards and State of Utah general safety orders (collectively "Safety Rules").

The Contractor further agrees to the following:

- 1. To provide to the District a Certificate of Liability Insurance with a company licensed by the State of Utah indicating current liability insurance for the activities of the vendor or contractor in an amount not less than \$1 million per occurrence and listing the District, Bowen, Collins & Associates, Applied Geotechnical Engineering Consultants, Inc. and their officers, agents, and employees are added as "additional insured".
- 2. To provide a certificate verifying that the contractor holds Worker's Compensation Insurance with an approved insurance company authorized to do business and regulated by the State of Utah.
- 3. That the contractor or vendor has read and understands all of the Utah Division of Occupational Safety and Health rules and regulations and all other safety rules applicable to the work undertaken by the vendor and will at all times comply with all safety regulations at the commencement of work and during all phases of the work performed on the District facilities by the vendor or contractor.
- 4. That the contactor acknowledges and agrees that all gravity sewer lines and manholes, flow meter manholes, and other similar structures and features on the District's wastewater collection system qualify as confined spaces according to US Department of Labor, OSHA Regulation 29 CFR 1926 Subpart AA, Confined Spaces in Construction. Vendor or contractor hereby affirms that they will comply with the requirements of this federal regulation.

Notwithstanding any provision in any other contract or agreement, if Contractor, or any subcontractors working under the supervision or direction of Contractor, fails to comply with Occupational Health or Safety Rules or Regulations or other applicable safety rules and material handling standards applicable to the project or the District facilities, the District may immediately terminate the purchase order or contract with the Contractor, without damage or recourse against the District, and may cancel the contract award, purchase order, or work authorization solely and exclusively in the discretion of the District.

The Contractor hereby waives and relinquishes any claims or causes of action against the District or

any District personnel based on the Contractor's breach of or failure to comply with the terms, conditions and representations set forth herein.

VENDOR OR CONTRACTOR

| Company Name: | | |
|--------------------|-------|--|
| By: (Signature) | | |
| Print Name: | | |
| Title: | | |
| Company Address: | | |
| | | |
| Date: | Time: | |

SECTION 01 32 16 CONSTRUCTION PROGRESS SCHEDULE

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 GENERAL
- A. Employ a bar chart schedule for the planning and scheduling of all Work required under the Contract Documents.
- B. In addition to the scheduling aspect, the same chart shall show an "S" curve for scheduled dollar expenditures versus time.
- C. In the process of preparing baseline schedule and monthly updates, consult with all key subcontractors and suppliers to assure concurrence with the feasibility and achievability of planned start dates, sequencing, durations, and completion dates.
- 1.2 RELATED SECTIONS
- A. Section 01 20 00 Measurement and Payment
- 1.3 QUALIFICATIONS
- A. Demonstrate competence through the submission of a fully compliant Construction Progress Schedule with the initial schedule submission. Upon failure to so demonstrate competence in scheduling, Engineer may direct Contractor to employ the services of a scheduler that can demonstrate competence. Comply with such directives.
- 1.4 SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES
- A. Submittal Requirements
 - 1. Submit Construction Progress Schedule on a standard drawing sheet, size 11 inches by 17 inches.
 - 2. The time scale (horizontal) shall be in weeks. The activities shall be listed on the left hand side (vertical).
 - 3. Break down activities into sufficient detail to show all work activities. The listing from top to bottom shall be in a logical manner of which the Work will be accomplished. Provide space between activities or within bars to allow for marking of actual progress.
 - 4. Provide a written narrative of the planning logic along with a description of Work and quantities included in each activity of the bar chart schedule.
 - 5. Duration: The duration indicated for each activity shall be in units of whole working days and shall represent the single best time considering the scope of the Work and resources planned for the activity, including time for holidays and inclement weather. The calendar for the network shall be in calendar days. Except for certain non-labor activities, such as curing concrete or delivering materials, activity durations shall not exceed 14 days, be less than one day, nor exceed \$50,000 in value unless otherwise accepted by Engineer.

B. Time of Submittals

- 1. Submit the bar chart schedule with "S" curves and narrative within fifteen (15) working days after Notice to Proceed for review by Engineer. The schedule submitted shall indicate a project completion date the same as the contract completion date.
- 2. Submit a copy of the schedule, clearly showing progress made and actual "S" curves, on a two or four week basis depending on the duration of the project and reporting time agreed to in the preconstruction meeting.

C. Acceptance

- 1. The bar chart schedule and "S" curves, when accepted by Engineer, constitute the Construction Progress Schedule unless a revised schedule is required due to one or more of the following:
 - a. Substantial changes in the Work scope.
 - b. A change in Contract time.
 - c. Delinquency by Contractor that requires a recovery schedule.
- 2. Owner's review and acceptance of the Construction Progress Schedule is for conformance to the requirements of the Contract Documents only. Review and acceptance by Owner of Contractor's Construction Progress Schedule does not relieve Contractor of any of its responsibility whatsoever for the accuracy or feasibility of the Construction Progress Schedule, or of Contractor's ability to meet interim milestone dates and the Contract completion date, nor does such review and acceptance expressly or impliedly warrant, acknowledge, or admit the reasonableness of the logic and durations of the Construction Progress Schedule.

1.5 SCHEDULE UPDATES

- A. The Construction Progress Schedule shall be updated to reflect the as-built conditions of the Work and to accurately forecast the status of incomplete activities. Provide progress reports at each weekly progress meeting, stating actual percent earned versus percent planned. Submit Construction Progress Schedule updates to Engineer with each payment request, including approved changes in the Work and accurately depicting the current status and sequence of all activities.
- B. Submit the updated Construction Progress Schedule in the form, sequence, and number of copies requested for the initial schedule.
- C. Engineer will review each submitted Construction Progress Schedule update and provide comments within seven days of the submittal. Revise and resubmit the schedule within five days of receipt of comments from Engineer. Engineer will review the re-submittal within five days and provide comments if the schedule update is still unacceptable. Revise and resubmit the schedule within five days of receipt of comments from Engineer.

1.6 PROGRESS MEETINGS AND LOOK-AHEAD SCHEDULES

A. For the weekly progress meetings, submit a look-ahead schedule. This schedule will cover four weeks: the immediate past week, the current week, and the forthcoming two weeks. List all activities from the accepted Construction Progress Schedule, which are complete, are scheduled for Work during the period, are currently planned to be worked, even if out of sequence, and Work which is unfinished but scheduled to be finished. Provide actual start

- and completion dates for the Work that has been completed the prior week. Forecast early start and early finish dates for the Work that is in process or upcoming.
- B. Identify each activity noted above by activity number corresponding to the accepted Construction Progress Schedule and detailed description of the activity.
- C. Deliver the look-ahead schedule to Engineer 24 hours prior to the weekly progress meeting in a format approved by Engineer.

1.7 CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE REVISIONS

- A. Engineer may direct and, if so directed, Contractor shall propose, revisions to the Construction Progress Schedule upon occurrence of any of the following instances:
 - 1. The actual physical progress of the Work falls more than five percent (5%) behind the accepted Construction Progress Schedule, as demonstrated by comparison to the accepted monthly Construction Progress Schedule updates or as determined by Engineer if a current accepted Construction Progress Schedule does not exist.
 - 2. Engineer considers milestone or completion dates to be in jeopardy because of "activities behind schedule". "Activities behind schedule" are all activities that have not or cannot be started or completed by the dates shown in the Construction Progress Schedule.
 - 3. A Change Order has been issued that changes, ads, or deletes scheduled activities, or affects the time for completion of scheduled activities.
- B. When instances requiring revision to the Construction Progress Schedule occur, submit the proposed revised Construction Progress Schedule within ten (10) working days after receiving direction from Engineer to provide such schedule. No additional payment will be made for preparation and submittal of proposed revised Construction Progress Schedules. However, if Engineer accepts the proposed revised Construction Progress Schedule, it shall replace and supersede all previous Construction Progress Schedules and substitute for the next monthly Construction Progress Schedule update that would otherwise be required.
- C. Revisions to the Construction Progress Schedule shall comply with all of the same requirements applicable to the original schedule.

1.8 SCHEDULE RECOVERY

A. If a revised Construction Progress Schedule accepted by Engineer requires additional manpower, equipment, hours of work or work shifts, or to accelerate procurement of materials or equipment, or any combination thereof, as schedule recovery measures to meet Contract milestones, implement such schedule recovery measures without additional charge to Owner.

1.9 EARLY COMPLETION SCHEDULES

- A. Early completion schedules are generally not acceptable to Owner but may be accepted as a convenience to Contractor and under the following conditions.
 - 1. Submit a specific written request outlining the specific reasons for using the early completion schedule.

- 2. Acknowledge and agree in writing that the proposed reduction in time represents Project time already paid for by Owner as part of the Bid Price, and available to both Contractor and Owner for the mitigation of impacts to the Project from any source. Contractor is not entitled to any increase in Contract price for failure to achieve the early completion and waives all claim to same.
- 3. Early completion schedules shall not be based upon or rely on expedited approvals by Owner or Engineer.
- 4. Early completion schedules must meet all other requirements of the Contract.
- B. Revise early completion schedules, which have activities behind schedule, when and as requested by Engineer.

1.10 BASIS OF SCHEDULE NARRATIVES

- A. Furnish a basis of schedule narrative to Engineer with each Application for Payment. If the Work falls behind schedule, submit additional narrative at such intervals as Engineer may request.
- B. In each narrative, include a summary of progress for the month, description of any current and anticipated delaying factors, a variance analysis for varying activities, impacts on the construction schedule, and proposed corrective actions. Any Work reported complete, but which is not readily apparent to Engineer, must be substantiated with satisfactory evidence.
- C. In each narrative, include a list of the activities completed during the preceding month and a list of the activities started during the month but not yet completed.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

SECTION 01 33 20 SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 SUMMARY
- A. "Submittals" may be shop drawings, schedules, surveys, reports, samples, plans, lists, drawings, documents, findings, programs, manuals, data, or any other item or information required by the Contract Documents to be submitted in accomplishing the Work.
- B. Wherever submittals are required hereunder, all such documents shall be furnished to Engineer.
- C. Be responsible for the accuracy, completeness, and coordination of all submittals. Do not delegate this responsibility in whole or in part to any subcontractor. Submittals may be prepared by the Contractor, subcontractor, or supplier, but the Contractor shall ascertain that each submittal meets the requirements of the Contract and the Project. Ensure that there is no conflict with other submittals and notify Engineer in each case where a submittal may affect the work of another contractor or Owner. Ensure coordination of submittals of related crafts and subcontractors.
- D. Failure to make timely submittals in accordance with the requirements of the Specifications constitutes grounds for Owner to withhold 20 percent of compensation for the equipment to which the submittal is related, or, in the case of information lists, record drawings, investigation findings, safety plans, quality plans, and similar items, Owner may withhold 20 percent of the value of the information in the submittal.
- 1.2 RELATED SECTIONS
- A. Section 01 11 00 Summary of Work
- B. Section 01 25 10 Products, Materials, Equipment and Substitutions
- C. Section 01 31 30 Safety
- D. Section 01 32 16 Construction Progress Schedule
- E. Section 01 45 00 Quality Control
- F. Section 01 71 30 Site Conditions Surveys
- G. Section 01 71 50 Protection and Restoration of Existing Facilities
- H. Section 01 77 00 Closeout Procedures
- I. Section 01 78 39 Project Record Documents

1.3 PRECONSTRUCTION CONFERENCE SUBMITTALS

- A. At the preconstruction conference referred to in Section 01 11 00 Summary of Work, submit the following items for review:
 - 1. A preliminary schedule of Shop Drawings, Samples, and proposed Substitute ("Or-Equal") submittals listed in the Bid.
 - 2. A list of all permits and licenses to be obtained, indicating the agency required to grant the permit, the expected date of submittal for the permit, and required date for receipt of the permit.
 - 3. A preliminary Construction Project Schedule in accordance with requirements of Section 01 32 16 Construction Progress Schedule.
 - 4. The names and qualifications of the Designated Safety Representative and Designated Competent Persons.

1.4 NEIGHBORHOOD CONSTRUCTION PLAN

- A. Provide for Engineer's review, a Neighborhood Construction Plan detailing the plan of operation for construction for the entire project (see Drawings). In preparing the plan, include, at minimum, the following:
 - 1. Pertinent elements of permits granted by governmental agencies.
 - 2. The planned work schedule, hours of operation, and plans for temporary and permanent pavement replacement.
 - 3. Material hauling routes for trench excavation material, pipe, backfill material, liner material and equipment, bypass pumping equipment, and road construction material such that materials are not stored in the street right-of-way. Also, construction routes that avoid school zones or other areas of safety consideration.
 - 4. Plans for detours, access to each occupied property during the period of construction, and emergency vehicle access.
 - 5. Plans for barricades and neighborhood signage during construction.
 - 6. Safety measures to be taken to protect persons and private property in the vicinity of construction, and including contingency or emergency plans for unplanned events such as excavation cave in or storm runoff.
 - 7. Identify neighborhood specific dust and noise control measures.
 - 8. Plans for public notices to adjacent property owners.
 - 9. Plans for maintaining access to private residences and businesses, including restoration procedures for temporary asphalt patching and the length of time restoration will be maintained.
- B. Make submittal upon receiving permits described above, and at least 14 days prior to work beginning in the Project segments.
- C. Engineer will use the Neighborhood Construction Plan to monitor the construction activities.

1.5 SITE CONDITIONS SURVEYS

A. Submit the site conditions survey data as required in Section 01 71 30 – Site Conditions Surveys.

1.6 PROGRESS REPORTS

- A. Furnish a progress report to Engineer with each Application for Payment. If the Work falls behind schedule, submit additional progress reports at such intervals as Engineer may request.
- B. Each progress report shall include sufficient narrative to describe any current and anticipated delaying factors, effect on the construction schedule, and proposed corrective actions. Any Work reported complete, but which is not readily apparent to Engineer, must be substantiated with satisfactory evidence.
- C. In each progress report, include a list of the activities completed with their actual start and completion dates, a list of the activities currently in progress, and the number of working days required to complete each.

1.7 SHOP DRAWINGS

- A. Wherever called for in the Contract Documents, or where required by Engineer, furnish to Engineer for review, one electronic or two hard copies of each Shop Drawing Submittal. The term "Shop Drawings" as used herein shall be understood to include detail design calculations, shop drawings, fabrication, and installation drawings, erection drawings, lists, graphs, catalog sheets, data sheets, and similar items. Whenever required to submit design calculations as part of a Submittal, such calculations shall bear the signature and seal of a professional engineer registered in the appropriate discipline in the state of Utah unless otherwise directed.
- B. Submit all Shop Drawings accompanied by the submittal transmittal form included at the end of this Section. Submittals not accompanied by this form, or where all applicable items on the form are not completed, will be returned for resubmittal. Electronic version of the form is available from Engineer.

C. Organization

- 1. A single shop drawing transmittal form shall be used for each technical specification section or item or class of material or equipment for which a submittal is required. A single submittal covering multiple sections will not be accepted, unless the primary specification references other sections for components. Example: If a pump section references other sections for the motor, protective coating, anchor bolts, local control panel, and variable frequency drive, a single Submittal would be accepted; a single Submittal covering vertical turbine pumps and horizontal split case pumps would not be acceptable.
- 2. On the transmittal form, index the components of the submittal and insert tabs in the Submittal to match the components. Relate the submittal components to specification paragraph and subparagraph, drawing number, detail number, schedule title, or room number or building name, as applicable.
- 3. Unless indicated otherwise, terminology and equipment names and numbers used in submittals shall match the Contract Documents.

D. Format

- 1. Minimum sheet size shall be 8.5 inches by 11 inches.
- 2. Maximum sheet size shall be 24 inches by 36 inches.
- 3. Number every page in a submittal in sequence.

- 4. Each copy of a printed submittal shall be collated and stapled or bound, as appropriate. Engineer will not collate copies.
- 5. Electronic copies of submittals shall be assembled into a single PDF file for each submittal.
- 6. Where product data from a manufacturer is submitted, clearly mark which model is proposed, with all pertinent data, capacities, dimensions, clearances, diagrams, controls, connections, anchorage, and supports. Sufficient level of detail shall be presented for assessment of compliance with the Contract Documents.
- 7. Each Submittal shall be assigned a unique number, including the Specification Section under which it is submitted. Submittals shall be numbered sequentially. The submittal numbers shall be clearly noted on the transmittal. Original submittals shall be assigned a numeric submittal number. Resubmittals shall bear an alpha-numeric system which consists of the number assigned to the original submittal for that item followed by a letter of the alphabet to represent that it is a subsequent Submittal of the original. For example, if Submittal 03200-25 requires a resubmittal, the first resubmittal will bear the designation "03200-25B" and so on.
- E. Disorganized submittals, which do not meet the requirements above will be returned without review.
- F. Except as may otherwise be indicated herein, Engineer will return each submittal, with its comments noted thereon, within 30 calendar days following their receipt by Engineer. For resubmittal of submittals, Engineer will be allowed the same review period as for the original submittal. It is considered reasonable that Contractor will make a complete and acceptable submittal to Engineer by the second submission of an item. Owner reserves the right to withhold monies due to the Contractor to cover additional costs of any review beyond the second submittal.
- G. If a copy of a submittal is returned to the Contractor marked "NO EXCEPTIONS TAKEN", formal revision and resubmission of said submittal will not be required.
- H. If a copy of a submittal is returned to the Contractor marked "MAKE CORRECTIONS NOTED", formal revision and resubmission of said submittal will not be required.
- I. If a copy of a submittal is returned marked "REVISE AND RESUBMIT", revise said submittal and resubmit the required number of copies. Resubmittal of portions of multi-page or multi-drawing submittals will not be allowed. For example, if a Shop Drawing Submittal that consists of ten drawings contains only one drawing that needs to be amended and resubmitted, the submittal as a whole is deemed as "REVISE AND RESUBMIT", and all ten drawings included in the submittal are required to be resubmitted.
- J. If a copy of a submittal is returned marked "REJECTED-RESUBMIT", revise said submittal and resubmit the required number of copies. Resubmittal of portions of multi-page or multi-drawing submittals will not be allowed. For example, if a shop drawing submittal that consists of ten drawings contains only one drawing that is rejected and needs to be resubmitted, the submittal as a whole is deemed as "REJECTED-RESUBMIT", and all ten drawings included in the submittal are required to be resubmitted.
- K. Any changes made on a resubmittal, other than those made or requested by Owner or Engineer, shall be identified and flagged on the resubmittal.

- L. Fabrication of an item shall commence only after Engineer has reviewed the pertinent submittals and Engineer has returned copies marked either "NO EXCEPTIONS TAKEN" or "MAKE CORRECTIONS NOTED". Corrections indicated on submittals shall be considered as changes necessary to meet the requirements of the Contract Documents and shall not be taken as the basis for changes to the Contract requirements.
- M. All shop drawing submittals shall be carefully reviewed by an authorized representative of Contractor prior to submission. Sign and date each submittal with a direct statement acknowledging that the equipment or material in the submittal meets all the requirements specified or shown in the Contract Documents without exception. No consideration for review of any submittals will be made for any items, which have not been so certified. All non-certified submittals will be returned without action taken, and any delays caused thereby shall be the total responsibility of Contractor. Submittals, which Contractor wishes to have reviewed that cannot bear this certification because they contain an exception or deviation to the Contract Documents shall be so noted on the transmittal form and shall be submitted in accordance with Section 01 25 10 Products, Materials, Equipment and Substitutions.
- N. Owner's and/or Engineer's review of shop drawing submittals does not relieve Contractor of the entire responsibility for the correctness of details and dimensions and for compliance with the Contract Documents. Assume all responsibility and risk for any misfits due to any errors in submittals. Be responsible for the dimensions and the design of adequate connections and details.
- O. No changes in the Contract times will be considered for schedule delays resulting from non-compliant submittals.
- P. Within 30 days of the Notice to Proceed, submit a complete list of anticipated submittals, which includes Specification and Drawing references. Update the list with "early start" submittal dates within 15 days of submittal of the Construction Progress Schedule. Submittal dates shall be updated whenever the schedule is updated. Any additional submittals identified after the initial submittal shall be included in the updates.
- Q. If an incomplete submittal is made, the submittal may be returned without review. A complete submittal shall contain sufficient data to demonstrate that the items contained therein comply with the Contract Documents, meet the minimum requirements for submittals as described in the Contract Documents, and include all corrections as required from previous submittals.

1.8 SCHEDULE

A. The Construction Progress Schedule and reports shall be prepared and submitted to Engineer in accordance with the Construction Progress Schedule requirements per Section 01 32 16 – Construction Progress Schedule.

1.9 SAMPLES

- A. Whenever in the Specifications samples are required, submit not less than 2 samples of each item or material to Engineer for acceptance at no additional cost to Owner.
- B. Samples, as required herein, shall be submitted for acceptance a minimum of 21 days prior to ordering such material for delivery to the jobsite, and shall be submitted in an orderly

- sequence so that dependent materials or equipment can be assembled and reviewed without causing delays in the Work.
- C. Individually and indelibly label and tag all samples, indicating thereon all specified physical characteristics and Manufacturer's name for identification. Upon receiving acceptance of Engineer, one set of the samples will be stamped, dated, and returned. Another set of samples will be retained by Engineer, and set of samples will remain at the Project site until completion of the Work.
- D. Unless indicated otherwise, all colors and textures of specified items presented in sample submittals shall be from the manufacturer's standard colors and standard materials, products, or equipment lines. If the samples represent non-standard colors, materials, products, or equipment lines and their selection will require an increase in Contract time or Price, clearly indicate same on the transmittal page of the submittal.

1.10 SURVEY DATA

A. Make available for examination throughout the construction period, all field books, notes, and other data developed while performing the surveys required by the Work and submit all such data to Engineer with documentation required for final acceptance of the Work.

1.11 UTILITY INVESTIGATION

A. Submit the findings of the utility investigation in accordance with Section 01 71 50 – Protection and Restoration of Existing Facilities.

1.12 QUALITY ASSURANCE/QUALITY CONTROL PLAN

A. Prepare and submit a Quality Assurance/Quality Control Plan for the Work contained in the Contract in accordance with Section 01 45 00 – Quality Control.

1.13 OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE MANUAL

- A. Submit technical operation and maintenance information for each item of mechanical, electrical and instrumentation equipment in an organized manner in the *Operations and Maintenance Manual*. It shall be written so that it can be used and understood by the Owner's operation and maintenance staff.
- B. The initial submittal of the *Operations and Maintenance Manual* shall be furnished to Engineer upon delivery of the respective equipment.
- C. The *Operations and Maintenance Manual* shall be subdivided first by specification section number; second, by equipment item; and last, by "Part." "Parts" shall conform to the following (as applicable):
 - 1. Part 1 Equipment Summary:
 - a. Summary: A summary table shall indicate the equipment name, equipment number, and process area in which the equipment is installed.
 - b. Form: The Contractor will supply an Equipment Summary Form for each item of mechanical, electrical and instrumentation equipment in the Work. Fill in the relevant information on the form and include it in Part 1.
 - 2. Part 2 Operational Procedures:

- a. Procedures: Manufacturer-recommended procedures on the following shall be included in Part 2:
 - 1) Installation
 - 2) Adjustment
 - 3) Startup
 - 4) Location of controls, special tools, equipment required, or related instrumentation needed for operation
 - 5) Operation procedures
 - 6) Load changes
 - 7) Calibration
 - 8) Shutdown
 - 9) Troubleshooting
 - 10) Disassembly
 - 11) Reassembly
 - 12) Realignment
 - 13) Testing to determine performance efficiency
 - 14) Tabulation of proper settings for all pressure relief valves, low and high-pressure switches, and other protection devices
 - 15) List of all electrical relay settings including alarm and contact settings
 - 16) Lubrication.
- 3. Part 3 Preventive Maintenance Procedures:
 - a. Procedures: Preventive maintenance procedures shall include all manufacturer-recommended procedures to be performed on a periodic basis, both by removing and replacing the equipment or component, and by leaving the equipment in place.
 - b. Schedules: Recommended frequency of preventive maintenance procedures shall be included. Lubrication schedules, including lubricant SAE grade, type, and temperature ranges, shall be covered.
- 4. Part 4 Parts List:
 - a. Parts List: A complete parts list shall be furnished, including a generic description and manufacturer's identification number for each part. Addresses and telephone numbers of the nearest supplier and parts warehouse shall be included.
 - b. Drawings: Cross-sectional or exploded view drawings shall accompany the parts list.
- 5. Part 5 Wiring Diagrams:
 - a. Diagrams: Part 5 shall include complete internal and connection wiring diagrams for electrical equipment items.
- 6. Part 6 Shop Drawings:
 - a. Drawings: This part shall include approved shop or fabrication drawings, complete with dimensions.
- 7. Part 7 Safety:
 - a. Procedures: This part describes the safety precautions to be taken when operating and maintaining the equipment or working near it.
- 8. Part 8 Documentation:
 - a. All equipment warranties, affidavits, and certifications required by the Technical Specifications shall be placed in this part.
- D. Furnish to Engineer 4 identical *Operations and Maintenance Manuals*. Each set shall consist of one or more volumes, each of which shall be bound in a standard size, 3-ring, loose-leaf,

- vinyl plastic hard cover binder suitable for bookshelf storage. Binder ring size shall not exceed 2.5 inches. Prepare a table of contents indicating all equipment in the manuals. Display the title of each volume on the cover and spine.
- E. *Operations and Maintenance Manuals* shall be submitted in final form not later than the 75 percent of construction completion date. All discrepancies found by Owner or Engineer in the *Operations and Maintenance Manual* shall be corrected within 30 days from the date of written notification.
- F. Incomplete or unacceptable *Operations and Maintenance Manuals* at the 75 percent construction completion point shall constitute sufficient justification to withhold the amount stipulated in paragraph " *Operations and Maintenance Manual* Submittals" of Section 01 77 00 Closeout Procedures, from any monies due.

1.14 SPARE PARTS LIST

A. Furnish to Engineer 5 identical sets of spare parts information for all mechanical, electrical, and instrumentation equipment. Include the current list price of each spare part. Limit the spare parts list to those spare parts which each manufacturer recommends be maintained by Owner in inventory at the plant site. Each manufacturer or supplier shall indicate the name, address, and telephone number of its nearest outlet of spare parts to facilitate Owner in ordering. Cross-reference all spare parts lists to the equipment numbers designated in the Contract Documents. Bind the spare parts lists in standard size, 3-ring, loose-leaf, vinyl plastic hard cover binders suitable for bookshelf storage. Binder ring size shall not exceed 2.5 inches.

1.15 RECORD DOCUMENTS

A. Prepare and maintain one set of record documents at the Project Site per the requirements of Section 01 78 39 – Project Record Documents.

1.16 SAFETY PROGRAM

- A. Prepare and submit safety plans, programs, and permits to Engineer in accordance with the provisions of Section 01 31 30 Safety.
- B. Engineer's receipt of any safety plans, programs or permits will not relieve Contractor in any way from the full and complete responsibility for safety.

1.17 REQUESTS FOR INFORMATION

A. In the event that Contractor, Subcontractor or supplier, at any tier, determines that some portion of the Drawings, Specifications, or other Contract Documents requires clarification or interpretation by Owner, submit a Request for Information in writing to Engineer. Requests for Information shall only be submitted on the Request for Information form provided by Engineer. Clearly and concisely set forth the issue for which clarification or interpretation is sought and why a response is needed from Owner. In the Request for Information, indicate the interpretation or understanding of the requirement along with reasons for such an understanding.

- B. Engineer will review all Requests for Information to determine whether they are Requests for Information within the meaning of this term. If Engineer determines that the document is not a Request for Information it will be returned, unreviewed as to content, for resubmittal on the proper form and in the proper manner.
- C. Responses from Engineer will not change any requirement of the Contract Documents unless so noted by Engineer in the response to the Request for Information. In the event that a response to a Request for Information is believed to cause a change to the requirements of the Contract Documents, immediately give written notice to Engineer stating why this is believed to be true. Failure to give such written notice immediately shall waive any right to seek additional time or compensation under the Contract.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK



REQUEST FOR INFORMATION

| | | RFI No: | | |
|-------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------|--|--|
| | | Date: | | |
| Project: | | Project No: | | |
| Owner: | | | | |
| Engineer: | | | | |
| Contractor: | | | | |
| Subject: | | | | |
| Dyazzina | Specification Section | Description | | |
| Drawing | | Description | | |
| Contractor's | Request for Information (RFI) | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| Contractor's Signature: | | | | |
| Engineer's Response | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| Engineer's Sig | nature: | | | |



CONTRACTOR SUBMITTAL

| Submittal Number | |
|--|--|
| Specification Section | |
| Area/Phase | |
| Requested Priority (1, 2, or 3) | |

| Owner: Construction Mgr: | | Project: Project Number: | | |
|---|---|--|-----------------------|--|
| Construction Mgr. | | Froject Number: | | |
| Contractor:Address: | CONTRACTOR | Engineer: Bowen, Collins and Associated Address: 154 East 14000 South Draper, Utah 84020 | | |
| Contact: Phone: | | Contact: Phone (801) 495-2224 | | |
| Date Submitted: No. of Copies Sub | mitted: | Date Returned: No. of Copies Returned: | | |
| Supplier: | | ☐ See Attached Sheet(s) for Revi | ew Comments | |
| Specification Paragraph | Description | Action Taken NAT No Action Taken – Reco | rd Submittal Only | |
| | | No Resubmittal Required NET No Exceptions Taken MCN Make Corrections Noted | I | |
| Contractor equipment | Copy Enclosed has verified that the materials or contained in this submittal meet all ats specified or shown (no exceptions. | Resubmittal Required RAR Revise and Resubmit RR Rejected - Resubmit | | |
| contained in specified or | has verified that the material or equipment in this submittal meets all the requirements shown, except for the following deviations ons below): | Corrections or comments made on submittals during review do not relieve the Contractor from compliance with Contract Drawings and Specifications. Review is for conformance to the design concept and general compliance with the Contract Documents only. The Contractor is responsible for confirming and correlating quantities and dimensions, fabrication processes and techniques, coordinating Work with the trades, and satisfactory and safe performance of the Work. | | |
| Contractor Authori | zed Representative Signature Date | Reviewing Engineer Signature | Date | |
| these goals): 1: Highest priority 2: Moderate prior | y Legend (Engineer will attempt to meet y as fast as possible. ity 10 day target | Construction Manager Signature | Date | |
| 3: Low priority – 3 | 30 day turnaround per contract | Owner Signature | Date | |

SECTION 01 35 53 SECURITY

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 SUMMARY
- A. Protect the active construction areas of the Work, including all material, equipment, field office trailers, and their contents from theft, vandalism, and unauthorized entry.
- B. Provide continuous security service 24 hours per day, seven days per week for these active construction areas.
- 1.2 DEFINITIONS
- A. For the purposes of this Section, an "active construction area" is any area where construction activities are occurring or construction activities could be considered a potential hazard to people.
- 1.3 RELATED SECTIONS
- A. Section 01 57 19 Temporary Environmental Controls
- 1.4 SUBMITTALS
- A. Prior to performance of any work at the Project Site, submit to Engineer for record only, two copies of the security plan commensurate with the needs of the Project, signed by officer of Contractor. Be solely responsible for adequacy of the security plan.
- B. Provide Engineer with drawing and data showing temporary fencing and gate locations, along with materials to be used.
- C. Provide Engineer with a list of 24-hour emergency phone numbers for Contractor personnel.
- D. Submit to Engineer an updated progressive inventory of materials and equipment received on-site.
- E. Submit log of workmen and visitors to Project Site.
- 1.5 SECURITY PROGRAM
- A. Protect Work and existing premises, including the field office trailers and their contents, from theft, vandalism, and unauthorized entry during working and non-working hours.
- B. Accept sole responsibility for Project Site security and protection of the Work.
- C. Initiate the security program at job mobilization and maintain the security program throughout construction period.

- D. Limit lighting to basic safety and security requirements, and shield when possible.
- E. Be responsible for the security of storage compound and lay down area, and for all plant material, equipment, and tools at all times.
- F. Prohibit firearms for the Project Site.
- G. Prohibit dogs from the Project Site, with the exception of those clearly used for security purposes within fenced areas.
- H. Erect and maintain temporary security fencing as required to protect the Work, the Project Site, and existing facilities on the Project Site. The location, height and material type of all temporary security fencing shall be approved in advance by Engineer.

1.6 ENTRY CONTROL

- A. Entry control shall not unreasonably limit the personnel of Owner, Engineer, and their operations and maintenance groups from performing assigned duties. Temporary access limitations will be identified to Engineer and the operations and maintenance groups at least 24 hours prior to such limitation.
- B. Restrict entry of unauthorized persons and vehicles into Project Site.
- C. Allow entry only to authorized persons with proper identification.
- D. When requested by Owner, implement a security badge system for the Project Site, approved by Owner.
- E. Maintain a log of workmen and visitors and make log available to Owner on request. This log shall be submitted to Engineer biweekly or as necessary.
- F. Require all visitors to sign the visitor log acknowledgment of the project rules included in this Section. A copy of the project rules shall be given to each visitor. Submit copies of these forms to Engineer biweekly.
- G. Contractor has the right to refuse access to the Project Site or require that a person or vehicle be removed from the Project Site if found violating any of the project rules.
- H. Give jobsite security orientation training to all affected employees, including subcontractor employees. Employee participation in the security orientation shall be acknowledged by their respective individual signatures affixed to an orientation roster.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

SECTION 01 41 26 PERMITS

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS
- A. Obtain permits required for the execution of Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. Provide copies of these permits to Owner.
- B. The intent of this Section is to furnish the known list of required permits for the Work under the Contract Documents. Owner does not guarantee that this list is complete. Be responsible for determining and verifying the extent of all permits required and for obtaining such permits.
- C. In the Bid Price, include costs for obtaining all necessary permits, including application fees and other costs, and the costs of complying with the conditions of all permits. Any fees listed in this section are estimates and are for information only. Verify and pay all actual fees.
- D. Within 30 Days of the Limited Notice to Proceed, submit a list of all permits and licenses to be obtained, indicating the agency required to grant the permit, the expected date of submittal for the permit, and required date for receipt of the permit.
- 1.2 SUMMARY OF PERMITS TO BE OBTAINED BY CONTRACTOR
- A. Obtain the following permits. Submit copies of these permits to Engineer and maintain copies on-site. Comply with all conditions of the permits.
 - 1. Salt Lake Valley Health Department Bureau of Air Pollution Control Dust Control:
 - a. Dust Permit: The dust permit application requires a description of proposed dust control measures. The permit will include a number of conditions, including agreement to suspend all or part of the permitted activities if satisfactory control of airborne particulates cannot be obtained, attendance at a dust control class, and possibly posting of a bond to assure performance of permit conditions. Under all circumstances, comply with all mitigation requirements for dust control indemnify Owner against any and all liability arising out of this responsibility and for any and all Salt Lake Valley Health Department Bureau of Air Pollution imposed fines which may be assessed to the Project for violating the Dust Control Permit.
 - 1) Agency: Bureau of Air Pollution Control, Salt Lake Valley Health Department
 - 2) Contact Person: Joshua Greer Environmental Health Specialist
 - 3) Telephone No.: (801) 313-6724
 - 4) Fax No.: (801) 313-6676
 - 2. Utah Occupational Safety and Health Administration:
 - a. Construction Permit: Covers worker safety and health for all project features.
 - 3. Utah Department of Environmental Quality, Division of Water Quality:
 - a. UPDES General Permit for Construction Dewatering/Hydrostatic Testing of Pipelines: Covers discharge waters associated with dewatering operations and hydrostatic testing of pipelines.

- 1) Agency: Utah Department of Environmental Quality, Division of Drinking Water
- 2) Contact Person: Harry Campbell
- 3) Telephone No.: (801) 538-6923
- 4) Email: hcampbell@utah.gov
- b. Notification of Chlorinated Water Discharge: This notification provides 30 days notice prior to disinfection of pipeline and discharge of pipeline and discharge of chlorinated water.
- 4. Utah Division of Environmental Protection, Bureau of Water Pollution Control
 - a. Temporary Groundwater Discharge Permit is necessary if groundwater is present.
- 5. Utah Division of Environmental Protection, General Storm Water Permit for Construction Activities:
 - a. As a condition of contract award, sign a certification of agreement to comply with the terms and conditions of the permit. Permit not required if area of disturbance is less than one acre.
 - b. Agency and Contact Person:
 - 1) Agency: Utah Department of Environmental Quality, Division of Drinking Water
 - 2) Contact Person: Tom Rushing
 - 3) Address: 288 North 1460 West (Cannon Building) 3rd Floor, PO Box 144870, Salt Lake City, Utah 84114-4870
 - 4) Telephone No.: (801) 538-6951
 - 5) Email: trushing@utah.gov
- 6. Utah Transit Authority (UTA)
 - a. Right-of-Way Entry Agreement and Access Permit: Agreement and permit is for construction in UTA's right-of-way. Agreement and permit will require Roadway Worker training with UTA right-of way and insurance meeting UTA's requirements.
 - 1) Agency: UTA
 - 2) Contact Person: Paula Maughan, Property Administration
 - 3) Address: 669 West 200 South, Salt Lake City, UT 84101
 - 4) Telephone No.: (801) 237-1990
 - 5) Website: http://www.rideuta.com/Doing-Business/Property-Management
 - 6) Email: PMaughan@rideuta.com
- 7. City of West Jordan
 - a. Land Disturbance and Encroachment Permits: These permits are for the construction or excavation of all projects within the public right-of-way in West Jordan, Utah. A Traffic Control Plan will be required with this permit.
 - 1) Agency: West Jordan City
 - 2) Contact Person: Cindy Nielson
 - 3) Address: 8000 South Redwood Road, West Jordan City, UT 84088
 - 4) Telephone No.: (801) 569-5133
 - 5) Email: cindy.nielson@westjordan.utah.gov

SECTION 01 42 13 ABBREVIATIONS OF INSTITUTIONS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 GENERAL

A. Wherever in the Contract Documents, references are made to the standards, specifications, or other published data of the various international, national, regional, or local organizations, such organizations may be referred to by their acronym or abbreviation only. As a guide to the reader, the following acronyms or abbreviations which may appear in the Contract Documents shall have the meanings indicated herein.

1.2 ABBREVIATIONS

AAMA Architectural Aluminum Manufacturer's Association

AAR Association of American Railroads

AASHTO American Association of State Highway and Transportation

Officials

ACI American Concrete Institute

AFBMA Anti-Friction Bearing Manufacturer's Association, Inc.

AGA American Gas Association

AGMA American Gear Manufacturers Association

AI The Asphalt Institute

AIA American Institute of Architects

AISC American Institute of Steel Construction

AISI American Iron and Steel Institute

AITC American Institute of Timber Construction

AMCA Air Moving and Conditioning Association

ANSI American National Standards Institute, Inc.

APA American Plywood Association

API American Petroleum Institute

APWA American Public Works Association

ASCE American Society of Civil Engineers

ASHRAE American Society of Heating, Refrigerating, and Air

Conditioning Engineers

ASLE American Society of Lubricating Engineers

ASME American Society of Mechanical Engineers

ASQC American Society for Quality Control

ASSE American Society of Sanitary Engineers

ASTM American Society for Testing and Materials

AWS American Welding Society

AWWA American Water Works Association

BHMA Builders Hardware Manufacturer's Association

CGA Compressed Gas Association

CLFMI Chain Link Fence Manufacturer's Institute

CLSI Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute

CRSI Concrete Reinforcing Steel Institute

EIA Electronic Industries Association

ETL Electrical Test Laboratories

EPA Environmental Protection Agency

FM Factory Mutual System

FPL Forest Products Laboratory

HI Hydronics Institute

IAPMO International Association of Plumbing and Mechanical

Officials

IBC International Building Code

ICC International Code Council

ICEA Insulated Power Cable Engineers Association

IEEE Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers

IES Illuminating Engineering Society

IP Institute of Petroleum (London)

IPC Institute of Printed Circuits

ISA Instrument Society of America

ISO International Organization for Standardization

ITE Institute of Traffic Engineers

MBMA Metal Building Manufacturer's Association

MPTA Mechanical Power Transmission Association

MSS Manufacturers Standardization Society

MTI Marine Testing Institute

NAAMM National Association of Architectural Metal Manufacturer's

NACE National Association of Corrosion Engineers

NBS National Bureau of Standards

NCMA National Concrete Masonry Association

NEC National Electrical Code

NEMA National Electrical Manufacturer's Association

NFPA National Fire Protection Association

NFPA National Forest Products Association

NLGI National Lubricating Grease Institute

NSF International

NWMA National Woodwork Manufacturers Association

OSHA Occupational Safety and Health Administration

PCA Portland Cement Association

PPI Plastics Pipe Institute

RWMA Resistance Welder Manufacturer's Association

SAE Society of Automotive Engineers

SAMA Scientific Apparatus Makers Association

SMACCNA Sheet Metal and Air Conditioning Contractors National

Association

SPI Society of the Plastics Industry, Inc.

SPR Simplified Practice Recommendation

SSPC Society for Protective Coatings

SSPWC Standard Specifications for Public Works Construction

TIA Telecommunications Industry Association

UL Underwriters Laboratories, Inc.

WEF Water Environment Federation

WRI Wire Reinforcement Institute, Inc.

WWPA Western Wood Products Association

WWPA Western Wood Products Association (WWPA)

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

SECTION 01 42 19 REFERENCE STANDARDS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Titles of Sections and Paragraphs: Captions accompanying Specification Sections and Paragraphs are for convenience of reference only, and do not form a part of the Specifications.
- B. Applicable Publications: Whenever in these Specifications, references are made to published specifications, codes, standards, or other requirements, it shall be understood that wherever no date is specified, only the latest specifications, standards, or requirements of the respective issuing agencies, which have been published as of the date that the Work is advertised for bids, shall apply; except to the extent that said standards or requirements may be in conflict with applicable laws, ordinances, or governing codes. No requirements set forth herein or shown on the Drawings shall be waived because of any provision of, or omission from, said standards or requirements.
- C. Specialists, Assignments: In certain instances, Specification text requires (or implies) that specific Work is to be assigned to specialists or expert entities, who must be engaged for the performance of that Work. Such assignments shall be recognized as special requirements with no choice or option. These requirements shall not be interpreted so as to conflict with the enforcement of building codes and similar regulations governing the Work; also they are not intended to interfere with local union jurisdiction settlements and similar conventions. Such assignments are intended to establish which party or entity involved in a specific unit of Work is recognized as "expert" for the indicated construction processes or operations. Nevertheless, accept the final responsibility for fulfillment of the entire set of contract requirements.

1.2 REFERENCE SPECIFICATIONS, CODES, AND STANDARDS

- A. Without limiting the generality of other requirements of the Specifications, all Work specified herein shall conform to or exceed the requirements of applicable codes and the applicable requirements of the following documents.
- B. References herein to "Building Code", "Plumbing Code", "Mechanical Code", "Fuel Gas Code", or "Fire Code" shall mean the latest adopted version of the International Building Code (IBC), the International Plumbing Code (IFC), the International Mechanical Code (IMC), the International Fuel Gas Code (IFGC), and the International Fire Code (IFC) as published by the International Code Council (ICC). Similarly, references to the "Uniform Mechanical Code" or the "Uniform Plumbing Code" shall mean the Uniform Mechanical Code or the Uniform Plumbing Code as published by the International Association of Plumbing and Mechanical Officials (IAPMO) References to the "Electric Code" or "National Electric Code (NEC)" shall mean the National Electric Code of the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA). The latest edition of any "building" code as approved by the Municipal Code and adopted by the authority having jurisdiction, shall apply to the Work herein, including all addenda, modifications, amendments, or other lawful changes thereto.

- C. In case of conflict between codes, reference standards, Drawings and the other Contract Documents, the most stringent requirements shall govern. Bring all conflicts to the attention of Engineer for clarification and directions prior to ordering or providing any materials or furnishing labor. Bid the most stringent requirements.
- D. Construct the Work indicated herein in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents and the referenced portions of those referenced codes, standards, and specifications listed herein.
- E. Applicable Standard Specifications: References in the Contract Documents to the "Standard Specifications" shall mean the *Manual of Standard Specifications* (APWA), latest version.
- F. References herein to "OSHA Regulations for Construction" shall mean *Title 29, Part 1926, Construction Safety and Health Regulations*, Code of Federal Regulations (OSHA), including all changes and amendments thereto.
- G. References herein to "OSHA Standards" shall mean *Title 29, Part 1910, Occupational Safety and Health Standards*, Code of Federal Regulations (OSHA), including all changes and amendments thereto.
- H. References herein to "UDOT Standards" shall mean *Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction*.
- I. References herein to "MSHA Standards" shall mean *Mine Safety and Health Administration Standards*, latest version.
- 1.3 REGULATIONS RELATED TO HAZARDOUS MATERIALS
- A. Be responsible that all Work included in the Contract Documents, regardless if shown or not, complies with all EPA, OSHA, RCRA, NFPA, and any other Federal, State, and Local Regulations governing the storage and conveyance of hazardous materials, including petroleum products.
- B. Where no specific regulations exist, all chemical, hazardous, and petroleum product piping and storage in underground locations must be installed with double containment piping and tanks, or in separate concrete trenches and vaults, or with an approved lining which cannot be penetrated by the chemicals, unless waived in writing by Owner.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

SECTION 01 45 00 QUALITY CONTROL

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 SUMMARY
- A. The requirements of this Section apply to, and are a component part of, each Section of the Specifications.
- 1.2 REFERENCES
- A. ASTM International (ASTM) standards, most recent editions:

| ASTM C1077 | Standard Practice for A | Agencies Testing | Concrete and Concrete |
|------------|-------------------------|------------------|-----------------------|
| | | | |

Aggregates for Use in Construction and Criteria for Testing

Agency Evaluation

ASTM D3740 Standard Practice for Minimum Requirements for Agencies

Engaged in Testing and/or Inspection of Soil and Rock as Used

in Engineering Design and Construction

ASTM D3666 Standard Specification for Minimum Requirements for

Agencies Testing and Inspecting Road and Paving Materials

- 1.3 SUBMITTALS
- A. Submit in accordance with Section 01 33 20 Submittal Procedures.
- B. Submit Quality Control Plan.
- C. Submit credentials for field Quality Control Representative showing experience acceptable to Engineer.
- D. Submit credentials for testing laboratory showing compliance with Specifications and acceptable to Engineer.
- E. Submit results of testing as specified below.
- 1.4 SITE INVESTIGATION AND CONTROL
- A. Check and verify all dimensions and conditions in the field continuously during construction. Be solely responsible for any inaccuracies built into the Work due to Contractor's (including Subcontractor's) failure to comply with this requirement.
- B. Inspect related and appurtenant Work and report in writing to Engineer, any conditions which will prevent proper completion of the Work. Failure to report any such conditions constitutes acceptance of all Site conditions. Required removal, repair, or replacement caused by unsuitable conditions shall be performed at no additional cost to Owner.

1.5 INSPECTION OF THE WORK

- A. Inspect all Work performed by the both Contractor and Subcontractors. Nonconforming Work and any safety hazards in the work area shall be noted and promptly corrected. Be responsible for the Work to be performed safely and in conformance with the Contract Documents.
- B. The Work shall be conducted under the general observation of Engineer and is subject to inspection by representatives of Owner acting on behalf of Owner to ensure strict compliance with the requirements of the Contract Documents. Such inspection may include mill, plant, shop, or field inspection, as required. Owner, Engineer, or any inspector(s) shall be permitted access to all parts of the Work, including plants where materials or equipment are manufactured or fabricated.
- C. The presence of Engineer, or any inspector(s), shall not relieve Contractor of responsibility for the proper execution of the Work in accordance with all requirements of the Contract Documents. Compliance is the responsibility of Contractor. No act or omission on the part of Engineer, or any inspector(s) shall be construed as relieving Contractor of this responsibility. Inspection of Work later determined to be nonconforming shall not be cause or excuse for acceptance of the nonconforming Work. Owner may accept nonconforming Work when adequate compensation is offered and it is in Owner's best interest as determined solely by Owner.
- D. All materials and articles furnished shall be subject to rigid documented inspection by qualified personnel. No materials or articles shall be used in the Work until they have been inspected and accepted by Contractor's Quality Control Representative and Engineer or other designated representative. No Work shall be backfilled, buried, cast in concrete, covered, or otherwise hidden until it has been inspected. Any Work covered in the absence of inspection shall be subject to uncovering. Where uninspected Work cannot be easily uncovered, such as in concrete cast over reinforcing steel, all such Work shall be subject to demolition, removal, and reconstruction under proper inspection.
- E. All Owner furnished materials and articles shall be subject to rigid inspection by Contractor's Quality Control Representative before being used or placed in the Work. Inform Engineer, in writing, of the results of said inspections within one working day after completion of inspection. In the event that any material or articles provided by Owner are considered to be of insufficient quality for use in the Work, immediately notify Engineer.

1.6 TIME OF INSPECTION AND TESTS

- A. Furnish and prepare samples and test specimens required under these Specifications and for testing in ample time for the completion of the necessary tests and analyses before said articles or materials are to be used. Furnish and prepare all required test specimens without additional expense to Owner. As provided in the Contract Documents, performance of certain tests will be by Owner, and all costs therefore will be borne by Owner, except that the costs of any test, which shows unsatisfactory results shall be back charged to Contractor.
- B. Notify Engineer at least three Work Days before being ready to backfill, bury, cast in concrete, hide, or otherwise cover any Work under this Contract and request inspection before

beginning any such Work of covering. Failure to notify Engineer at least three Work Days in advance of any such inspections shall be reasonable cause for Engineer to order a sufficient delay in scheduled operations to allow time for such inspection. Be responsible for costs of any remedial or corrective work required, and all costs of such delays, including its impact on other portions of the Work.

1.7 SAMPLING AND TESTING

- A. Unless otherwise specified, all sampling and testing shall be in accordance with the methods prescribed in the current standards of the ASTM, as applicable to the class and nature of the article or materials considered. However, Engineer reserves the right to use any generally-accepted system of inspection which, in the opinion of Engineer, will ensure Engineer that the quality of the workmanship is in full accord with the Contract Documents.
- B. Owner reserves the right to waive tests or quality control measures. However, waiver of any specific testing or other quality control measure, whether or not such waiver is accompanied by a guarantee of substantial performance as a relief from the specified testing or other quality control requirements as originally specified, and whether or not such guarantee is accompanied by a performance bond to assure execution of any necessary corrective or remedial work, shall not be construed as a waiver of any technical or qualitative requirements of the Contract Documents.
- C. Notwithstanding the existence of such waiver, Owner reserves the right to make independent investigations and tests as specified in the following paragraph and failure of any portion of the Work to meet qualitative requirements of the Contract Documents shall be reasonable cause for Owner to require the removal or correction and reconstruction of any such Work.
- D. In addition to any other inspection or quality control provisions that may be specified, Owner reserves the right to independently select, test, and analyze, at the expense of Owner, additional test specimens of any or all of the materials to be used. Results of such additional tests and analyses shall be considered along with the tests or analyses made by the Contractor to determine compliance with the applicable specifications for the materials so tested or analyzed provided that wherever any portion of the Work is discovered, as a result of such independent testing or investigation by Engineer, which fails to meet the requirements of the Contract Documents, all costs of such independent inspection and investigation and all costs of removal, correction, reconstruction, or repair of any such Work shall be borne by Contractor.

1.8 RIGHT OF REJECTION

A. Engineer or designated representative, acting for Owner, reserves the right at all times and places to reject any articles or materials furnished hereunder which, in any respect, fail to meet the requirements of the Contract Documents, regardless of whether the defects in such articles or materials are detected at the point of manufacture or after completion of the Work at the Site. If Engineer or designated representative, through an oversight or otherwise, has accepted materials or Work which are defective or in any way contrary to the Contract Documents, such materials, no matter in what stage or condition of manufacture, delivery, or erection, may be rejected.

- B. Promptly remove or replace rejected articles or materials from the Site of the Work after notification of rejection.
- C. Bear all costs of removal and replacement of rejected articles or materials.
- D. Failure to promptly remove and replace rejected Work shall be considered a breach of this Contract and Owner may, after 7 days' notice, terminate Contractor's right to proceed with the affected Work and remove and replace the Work and issue a backcharge to cover the cost of the Work.

1.9 OUALITY CONTROL REQUIREMENTS

- A. Establish and execute a Quality Control program for the services, which are being provided. The program shall provide adequate measures for verification and conformance to defined requirements of all personnel, including lower-tier subcontractors (including fabricators, suppliers, and sub-subcontractors). Prepare and submit a plan responsive to this Section for review by Engineer.
- B. Furnish Engineer with a project specific Quality Control Plan. The plan shall contain a comprehensive account of quality control procedures applicable to this Project. The detailed requirements for this Plan are delineated in the following paragraphs. No progress payments will be made until the Quality Control Plan is fully accepted by Engineer.
- C. Using the Quality Control Plan, describe and define the personnel requirements described herein. Provide personnel with assigned quality control functions reporting to a field Quality Control Representative. The field Quality Control Representative shall report to a senior manager of Contractor and shall not have supervisory or managerial responsibility over the work force. Persons performing quality control functions shall have sufficient qualifications, authority, and organizational freedom to identify quality problems and to initiate and recommend solutions. Contractor's Quality Control representative(s) shall be on-site as often as necessary (but not less than the daily hours specified in the Contract Documents) to remedy and demonstrate that Work is being performed properly and to make multiple observations of all Work in progress. The Quality Control Plan shall include a statement by the senior manager designating the Quality Control Representative and specifying authorities delegated to the Quality Control Representative to direct cessation or removal and replacement of defective Work.
- D. The Quality Control Plan shall ensure the achievement of adequate quality throughout all applicable areas of the contract. In the Quality Control Plan, describe the program and include procedures, work instructions and records. In addition, describe methods relating to areas that require special testing and procedures as noted in the Specifications.
- E. Identification and Control of Items and Materials: Describe procedures in the Quality Control Plan to ensure that items or materials that have been accepted at the site are properly used and installed. Provide procedures for proper identification and storage, and to prevent the use of incorrect or defective materials.
- F. Inspection and Tests: Provide written procedures defining a program for control of inspections performed. These procedures shall be described in the Quality Control Plan.

- 1. Inspections and tests shall be performed and documented by qualified individuals. At a minimum, "qualified" shall mean having performed similar quality control functions on similar type projects. Records of personnel experience, training and qualifications shall be maintained and made available for review by Engineer upon request.
- 2. Maintain and provide to Engineer, within two working days of completion of each inspection and test, adequate records of all such inspections and tests. Inspection and test results shall be documented and evaluated to ensure that requirements have been satisfied.
- 3. Procedures shall include:
 - a. Specific instructions defining procedures for observing all Work in process and comparing this Work with the Contract requirements (organized by specification section).
 - b. Maintaining and providing Daily Inspection Reports. Such reports shall, at a minimum, include the following:
 - 1) Item(s) inspected
 - 2) Quality characteristics in compliance
 - 3) Quality characteristics not in compliance
 - 4) Corrective/remedial actions taken
 - 5) Statement of certification
 - 6) QC Manager's signature
 - c. Specific instructions for recording all observations and requirements for demonstrating through the reports that the Work observed was in compliance or a deficiency was noted and action to be taken.
 - d. Procedures to preclude the covering of deficient or rejected Work.
 - e. Procedures for halting or rejecting Work.
 - f. Procedures for resolution of differences between the Quality Control Representative(s) and the production representative(s).
- 4. The Quality Control Plan shall identify all contractual hold/inspection points as well as any Contractor imposed hold/inspections points.
- 5. The Quality Control Plan shall include procedures to provide verification and control of all testing provided, including:
 - a. Maintaining and providing to Engineer Daily Testing Records. Such records shall, at a minimum, contain the following:
 - 1) Item(s) tested
 - 2) Quality characteristics in compliance
 - 3) Statement of correctness & certification
 - 4) Quality characteristics not in compliance
 - 5) Corrective/remedial actions taken
 - 6) QC Manager's signature
 - b. Individual test records will contain the following information:
 - 1) Item tested –item number and description
 - 2) Test results
 - 3) Test designation
 - 4) Test work sheet including location sample was obtained
 - 5) Acceptance or rejection
 - 6) Date sample was obtained
 - 7) Retest information, if applicable
 - 8) Control requirements
 - 9) Tester signature

- 10) Testing QC staff initials
- c. Providing for location maps for all tests performed or location of Work covered by the tests.
- d. Maintaining copies of all test results.
- e. Ensuring Engineer receives independent copy of all tests.
- f. Ensuring testing lab(s) are functioning independently and in accordance with the specifications.
- g. Ensuring re-tests are properly taken and documented.
- G. Control of Measuring and Test Equipment: Measuring and/or testing instruments shall be adequately maintained, calibrated, and adjusted to maintain accuracy within prescribed limits. Perform calibration at specified periods against valid standards traceable to nationally recognized standards and documented.
- H. Supplier Quality Assurance: The Quality Control Plan shall include procedures to ensure that procured products and services conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents. Requirements of these procedures shall be applied, as appropriate, to lower-tier suppliers and/or Subcontractors.
- I. Deficient and Nonconforming Work and Corrective Action: The Quality Control Plan shall include procedures for handling of deficiencies and non-conformances. Deficiencies and non-conformances are defined as documentation, drawings, material, equipment, and Work not conforming to the specified requirements or procedures. The procedure shall prevent non-conformances by identification, documentation, evaluation, separation, disposition and corrective action to prevent recurrence. Conditions having adverse effects on quality shall be promptly identified and reported to the senior level management. The cause of conditions adverse to quality shall be determined and documented and measures implemented to prevent recurrence. In addition, at a minimum, this procedure shall address:
 - 1. Personnel responsible for identifying deficient and non-complying items within the work.
 - 2. How and by whom deficient and non-compliant items are documented "in the field".
 - 3. The personnel and process utilized for logging deficient and non-compliant work at the end of each day onto a Deficiency Log.
 - 4. Tracking processes and tracking documentation for deficient and non-compliant items.
 - 5. Personnel responsible for achieving resolution of outstanding deficiencies.
 - 6. Once resolved, how are the resolutions documented and by whom.
- J. Special Processes and Personnel Qualifications
 - 1. The Quality Control Plan shall include detailed procedures for the performance and control of special process (e.g. welding, soldering, heat treating, cleaning, plating, nondestructive examination, etc.).
 - 2. Personnel performing special process tasks shall have the experience, training and certifications commensurate with the scope, complexity, or nature of the activity. They shall be approved by Engineer before the start of Work on the Project.
- K. Audits: The Quality Control Plan shall provide for documented audits to verify that quality control procedures are being fully implemented by Contractor as well as its subcontractors. Audit records shall be made available to Engineer upon request.

- L. Documented Control/Quality Records
 - 1. Establish methods for control of Contract Documents, which describe how Drawings and Specifications are received and distributed to assure the correct issue of the document being used. The methods shall also describe how as-built data are documented and furnished to Engineer.
 - 2. Maintain evidence of activities affecting quality, including operating logs, records of inspections and tests, audit reports, material analyses, personnel qualification and certification records, procedures, and document review records.
 - 3. Quality records shall be maintained in a manner that provides for timely retrieval, and traceability. Quality records shall be protected from deterioration, damage, and destruction.
 - 4. Provide a list with specific records as specified in the Contract Documents, which will be furnished to Engineer at the completion of activities.
- M. Acceptance of Quality Control Plan: Engineer's review and acceptance of the Quality Control Plan shall not relieve Contractor from any of its obligations for the performance of the Work. Contractor's quality control staffing is subject to Engineer's review and continued acceptance. Owner, at its sole option, without cause, may direct Contractor to remove and replace the Quality Control Representative. No Work covered by the Quality Control Plan shall start until Engineer's acceptance of the Quality Control Plan has been obtained.
- N. Engineer may perform independent quality assurance audits to verify that actions specified in the Quality Control Plan have been implemented. No Engineer audit finding or report shall in any way remove any requirements of this Contract.

1.10 TESTING SERVICES

- A. All tests which require the services of a laboratory to determine compliance with the Contract Documents shall be performed by an independent commercial testing firm acceptable to Engineer. The testing firm's laboratory shall be staffed with experienced technicians, properly equipped and fully qualified to perform the tests in accordance with the specified standards.
- B. Independent testing laboratory shall be accredited by the American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials (AASHTO) for the tests they will perform and as appropriate for the Work being performed. The laboratory shall also be accredited under ASTM C1077, ASTM D3740, and ASTM D3666.
- C. Engineer shall have the right to inspect work performed by the independent testing laboratory both at the project and at the laboratory. This shall include inspection of the independent testing laboratory's internal quality assurance records (quality assurance manual, equipment calibrations, proficiency sample performance, etc.).
- D. Obtain Engineer's acceptance of the testing firm before having services performed. Pay all costs for these testing services.
- E. Testing services provided by Owner, if any, are for the sole benefit of Owner. However, test results shall be available to Contractor. Testing necessary to satisfy Contractor's internal quality control procedures shall be the sole responsibility of Contractor.

- F. Testing Services furnished by Contractor: Unless otherwise specified, and in addition to all other specified testing requirements, provide all testing services in connection with the following materials as required for Engineer's review:
 - 1. Concrete materials and mix designs.
 - 2. Concrete strength tests.
 - 3. Quality control testing of all precast concrete.
 - 4. All other tests and engineering data required for Engineer's review of materials and equipment proposed to be used in the Work.
 - 5. In addition, the following quality control tests shall be performed by Contractor:
 - a. Holiday testing of pipeline coatings.
 - b. Air testing of field-welded joints for steel pipe or pipe cylinders and fabricated specials.
 - c. All testing and inspection of welding work including, but not limited to, welding procedure qualifications, welder operator qualifications, all work performed by the certified welding inspector, all appropriate nondestructive testing of welds and all repair and retest of weld defects.
- G. Testing Services furnished by Owner: Unless otherwise specified, Owner will provide quality control testing services in connection with the following materials and equipment incorporated in the Work;
 - 1. Embankment, fill, and backfill materials.
 - 2. Moisture-density and relative density tests on embankment, fill, and backfill materials.
 - 3. In-place field density test on embankments, fills, and backfill.
 - 4. Other materials and equipment as specified herein.
 - 5. Testing, including sampling, shall be performed by Engineer or testing firm's laboratory personnel, in general manner and frequency indicated in the Specifications.
 - 6. Furnish all sample materials and cooperate in the testing activities, including sampling. Interrupt the Work when necessary to allow testing, including sampling to be performed. There shall be no claim for an increase in Contract Price or Contract Times due to such interruption. When testing activities, including sampling, are performed in the field by the testing firm's laboratory personnel, furnish personnel and facilities to assist in the activities.
 - 7. The testing firm's laboratory shall perform all laboratory tests within a reasonable time consistent with the specified standards and will furnish a written report of each test. Distribution of the reports shall be as directed by Engineer.
- H. Transmittal of Test Reports: Written reports of tests and engineering data furnished for Engineer's review of materials and equipment proposed to be used in the Work shall be submitted per Section 01 33 20 Submittal Procedures.
- I. The testing firm retained for material field testing shall furnish a minimum of five copies of written report of each test. Three copies of each test report will be transmitted to Engineer within three Work Days after each test is completed. Consecutively number each report for each type of test.

J. Testing firm shall furnish one copy of each field and laboratory quality control test to Contractor.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 01 50 10 SITE ACCESS AND STORAGE

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 REFERENCES
- A. U.S. Dept. of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) standards.

MUTCD

Manual of Uniform Traffic Control Devices

- B. U.S. Dept. of Labor, Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) standards.
 - Subpart G, Part 1926

Safety and Health Standards for Construction

- 1.2 SUBMITTALS
- A. Provide design and engineering calculations for custom temporary bridges or steel plates to be employed.
- B. Submit hazardous materials storage plan.
- C. Submit the EPA issued number for wastes generated at the site.
- 1.3 ROADWAY AND TRAFFIC LIMITATIONS
- A. Investigate the condition of available public and private roads and of clearances, restrictions, bridge load limits, and other limitations affecting transportation and ingress and egress to the site of the Work. Comply with the provisions specified in the Traffic Management Plan. Accept responsibility to construct and maintain any haul roads required for construction operations.
- B. Maintain a maximum speed limit of 25 mph while on the Project Site.
- C. Confine all vehicles to the designated construction area. Cross-country travel is prohibited.
- 1.4 TEMPORARY CROSSINGS
- A. General: Provide continuous, unobstructed, safe, and adequate pedestrian and vehicular access to fire hydrants, commercial and industrial establishments, churches, schools, parking lots, service stations, motels, fire and police stations, and hospitals. Provide safe and adequate public transportation stops and pedestrian crossings at intervals not exceeding 300 fee. Cooperate with parties involved in the delivery of mail and removal of trash and garbage to maintain existing schedules for such services. Maintain vehicular access to residential driveways to the property line except when necessary construction precludes such access for reasonable periods of time.
- B. Temporary Bridges: Wherever necessary, provide suitable temporary bridges or steel plates over unfilled excavations, except where written consent of the individuals or authorities

concerned to omit such temporary bridges or steel plates has been secured. Any such obtained written consent shall be delivered to Engineer prior to excavation. Maintain all such bridges or steel plates in service until access is provided across the backfilled excavation. Temporary bridges or steel plates for street and highway crossing shall conform to the requirements of the authority having jurisdiction in each case. Adopt designs furnished by said authority for such bridges or steel plates, or submit designs to said authority for approval, as may be required. New designs shall be stamped and signed by a professional engineer, licensed to practice in Utah.

- C. Street Use: Nothing herein shall be construed to entitle Contractor to the exclusive use of any public street, alleyway, or parking area during the performance of the Work hereunder. Conduct operations so as not to interfere unnecessarily with the authorized work of utility companies or other agencies in such streets, alleyways, or parking areas. No street shall be closed to the public without first obtaining permission of Engineer and proper governmental authority. Where excavation is being performed in primary streets or highways, maintain one lane in each direction open to traffic at all times unless otherwise indicated. Provide toe boards to retain excavated material if required by Engineer or the agency having jurisdiction over the street or highway. Fire hydrants on or adjacent to the Work shall be kept accessible to fire-fighting equipment at all times. Temporary provisions shall be made to assure the use of sidewalks and the proper functioning of all gutters, storm drain inlets, and other drainage facilities.
- D. Traffic Control: For the protection of traffic in public or private streets and ways, provide, place, and maintain all necessary barricades, traffic cones, warning signs, lights, and other safety devices in accordance with the requirements of the MUTCD, Part VI Traffic Controls for Street and Highway Construction and Maintenance Operations."
- E. Take all necessary precautions for the protection of the Work and the safety of the public. All barricades and obstructions shall be illuminated at night, and all lights shall be kept burning from sunset until sunrise. Station such guards or flaggers and conform to such special safety regulations relating to traffic control as may be required by the public authorities within their respective jurisdictions. All signs, signals, and barricades shall conform to OSHA Safety and Health Standards for Construction.
- F. Temporary Street Closure: If closure of any street is required during construction, apply in writing to the authority having jurisdiction at least 30 days in advance of the required closure for signage and detour requirements.
- G. Temporary Driveway Closure: Notify property owner or occupant (if not owner-occupied) of the closure of the driveways to be closed more than one eight-hour work day at least three working days prior to the closure. Minimize the inconvenience and minimize the time period that the driveways will be closed. Fully explain to the owner/occupant how long the work will take and when closure is to start.

1.5 WORK AND STORAGE AREA

A. Make independent arrangements for any necessary off-site storage or shop areas necessary for the proper execution of the Work.

- B. Lands to be furnished by Owner for construction operation and other purposes are indicated. Should it be necessary to use any additional land for staging or for other purposes during the construction of the Work, independently arrange for the use of such lands and pay any required rental or use fees. Unless otherwise shown, specified, or agreed, all sites shall be returned to their original condition or better upon completion of the Work.
- C. Nothing herein shall imply granting an exclusive use of roadways or public and/or private land employed to perform the Work.
- D. Temporary Storage Buildings and Enclosures
 - 1. Provide environmental control systems that meet recommendations of manufacturers of equipment and materials to be stored therein.
 - 2. Arrange and partition to provide security of contents and ready access for inspection and inventory.
- E. Construct and use a separate storage area with adequate spill containment for hazardous materials used in constructing the Work.
 - 1. For the purpose of this paragraph, hazardous materials to be stored in the separate area are all products labeled with any of the following terms: Warning, Caution, Poisonous, Toxic, flammable, Corrosive, Reactive, or Explosive. In addition, whether or not so labeled, the following materials shall be stored in the separate area: diesel fuel, gasoline, new and used motor oil, hydraulic fluid, cement, paints and paint thinners, two-part epoxy coatings, sealants, asphaltic products, glues, solvents, wood preservatives, sand blast materials, and spill absorbent.
 - 2. Hazardous materials shall be stored in groupings according to the Material Safety Data Sheets.
 - 3. Develop and submit to Engineer a plan for storing and disposing of the materials above.
 - 4. The separate storage area shall meet the requirements of authorities having jurisdiction over the storage of hazardous materials.
 - 5. Hazardous materials which are delivered in containers, shall be stored in the original containers until use. Hazardous materials which are delivered in bulk, shall be stored in containers which meet the requirements of authorities having jurisdiction.
 - 6. Obtain and submit to Engineer a single EPA number for wastes generated at the site.
 - 7. The separate storage area shall be inspected by the proper authorities prior to construction of the area, upon completion of construction of the area, and upon cleanup and removal of the area.
- F. In the event machinery and equipment need servicing on site, be responsible to clean environmentally hazardous materials from the site immediately.

1.6 PARKING

A. Traffic and parking areas shall be maintained in a sound condition, free of excavated material, construction equipment, mud, and construction materials. Repair breaks, potholes, low areas, which collect standing water, and other deficiencies.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

SECTION 01 55 26 TRAFFIC CONTROL

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES
- A. Traffic Control Plan requirements and materials and labor necessary for implementation.
- B. Traffic Control Maintainer and Flagging.
- C. Work zone traffic control devices, arrow boards, and pilot cars.
- 1.2 RELATED SECTIONS
- A. Section 01 11 00 Summary of Work
- 1.3 REFERENCES
- A. American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials (AASHTO) standards, latest edition:

Roadside Design Guide

B. American Traffic Safety Services Association (ATSSA) standards, latest edition:

Quality Guidelines for Temporary Traffic Control Devices &

Features

C. National Cooperative Highway Research Program (NCHRP) standards, latest edition:

Report 350 Recommended Procedures for the Safety Performance

Evaluation of Highway Features

D. U.S. Dept. of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) standards:

MUTCD Manual of Uniform Traffic Control Devices

Standard Highway Signs

E. Utah Department of Transportation (UDOT) standards and specifications, latest edition:

Flagger Training Handbook

Guidelines for Crash Cushions and Barrier End Treatments

Standard Section 2891 Traffic Signs

Operations Policy 06C-23 Use of Variable Message Signs (VMS)

1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Administrative Submittals: Copies of permits, licenses, and approvals for construction as required by Laws and Regulations and governing agencies.
- B. Shop Drawings:
 - 1. Approved Traffic Control and Routing Plans: As specified herein.
 - 2. Message Boards: Proposed locations for placement at each detour or road closure.
- C. Traffic Control Supervisor(s) qualifications: Qualifications of proposed traffic control supervisor(s) and traffic control plan signatory.

1.5 TRAFFIC CONTROL SUPERVISOR

- A. The traffic control supervisor shall be responsible for initiating, installing, and maintaining all traffic control devices as shown on the Traffic Control and Routing Plans, and as specified in the MUTCD, the Utah MUTCD and these specifications, or as directed. The traffic control supervisor shall be an employee of the Contractor and shall be assigned full time to the Project while work is underway on public roadways. The traffic control supervisor shall work exclusively with traffic control services. The designated traffic control supervisor shall also be available to be contact by the Engineer 24 hours a day for the life of this contract. The persons so designated shall have at least one year of experience directly related to work site traffic control in a supervisory capacity and shall be certified as a work sit traffic control supervisor by ATSSA. Submit the name and qualifications of this person for review 7 days in advance of the date set for the preconstruction conference.
- B. The traffic control supervisor shall be capable of being onsite within 45 minutes of notification. The traffic control supervisor shall make at least four inspections of all traffic controls devices each day as follows:
 - 1. Before beginning work.
 - 2. At mid-shift.
 - 3. Half an hour after the end of the shift.
 - 4. Once during the period of nonworking hours.
- C. The traffic control supervisor shall make a daily record of traffic control activities using a form provided to and approved by the Engineer. Submit completed forms within 24 hours.
- D. The traffic control supervisor shall oversee the security of the message boards to be implemented by the Contractor's field staff. Security measures shall be implemented daily and shall include locking the tires to the message boards, chaining the message boards to a fixed item, and other measures to prevent theft.
- E. Each day the traffic control supervisor shall develop the messages for the message boards, determine the locations of the message boards, coordinate with field labor to locate the message boards, and program the message boards.
- F. The traffic control supervisor shall oversee the flagging operations. For road closures, the traffic control supervisor shall prepare information handouts showing schedules and maps of the crew locations. The traffic control supervisor shall keep the handouts updated and furnish copies of the flaggers for distribution to drivers approaching closure barricades and

- drivers waiting to drive through single-lane zones. The traffic control supervisor shall manage the distribution of radios to flaggers, and oversee the proper functioning of radios.
- G. Each evening and morning, signs shall be covered and uncovered as needed to inform the public of roadway closures, detours, work zones, and other traffic information. Each evening just before crews leave, all signs not required shall be covered and all signs required shall be uncovered. Each morning before start of construction, all signs not required shall be covered and all signs required shall be uncovered. The traffic control supervisor shall oversee the covering and uncovering of signs each evening and morning.
- H. Traffic control supervisor shall oversee storage of materials and construction equipment along right-of-way, as needed to ensure compliance with the Contract Documents.
- I. Traffic control supervisor shall be responsible for verifying that property owner notifications are made in accordance with Contract requirements.

1.6 FLAGGER

- A. Flaggers must have a current Utah flagging certificate and must present proof of certification upon request by the Engineer.
 - 1. Acceptable Certifications
 - a. Refer to http://www.udot.utah.gov/main/f?p=100:pg:0:::1:T,V:1385 for a list of certified instructors.

1.7 TRAFFIC CONTROL AND ROUTING PLANS

- A. The Traffic Control and Routing Plans shall be prepared and/or certified as to conformance with these Specifications by a Professional Traffic Operation Engineer (PTOE) or an ATSSA certified Work Site Traffic Control Supervisor and shall include the PTOE registration number or ATSSA certification number of the certifying person.
- B. Submit the initial phase Traffic Control and Routing Plans at the preconstruction conference. Submit plans for future phases of construction a minimum of 28 days before start of that construction phase to allow review and resubmittal, if necessary, and public notification. Meet with the Engineer and affected agency having jurisdiction to review each of the Traffic Control and Routing Plans for each phase of construction. Do not begin construction on any given phase before receiving written acceptance by [South Jordan City, Riverton City, and/or Herriman City] Traffic Division of the Traffic Control and Routing Plans for that phase.
- C. Failure to submit the Traffic Control and Routing Plans within the specified time frames will not be justification for additional working days. Failure to adequately address comments in any required resubmittal also will not justify additional working days.
- D. Changes to this plan shall be made only by written approval of Engineer. Secure approvals for necessary changes so as not to delay progress of the Work.
- E. If multiple road closures are desired simultaneously, detours must be coordinated and approved in advance by the Engineer and the agency or agencies having jurisdiction. Allow a minimum of 14 working days for the Engineer and the agency or agencies having jurisdiction review followed by 14 working days of prior notification of residents. Multiple simultaneous

- road closures will require additional message boards (at each end of the closure) which shall be provided by Contractor at no additional cost for the duration of simultaneous closures.
- F. Traffic Routing Plan: Show sequences of construction affecting the use of roadways, time required for each phase of the Work, provisions for decking over excavations and phasing of operations to provide necessary access, and plans for signing, barricading, and striping to provide passages for pedestrians, bicycles, and vehicles. Include schedule for covering traffic control signs (including detour signs) when not in use and uncovering just prior to use.
- G. The Traffic Control Plans in the Contract Documents are guidelines only, and shall not be used in lieu of detailed Contractor-prepared plans. Detailed Traffic Control Plans shall show the location of traffic cones, barrier rail, construction zones, flaggers, stored pipe and materials, construction truck access, barricades, detours, signs, message boards, and other traffic control facilities.
- H. On a time and day agreed upon between the Contractor and Engineer to describe the following week's construction operations and the traffic control provisions. At each meeting, submit a detailed update of traffic control provisions and construction crew locations. This shall be submitted in hardcopy and electronic form using a Word file. The update shall contain a list of signs and the time and location for covering and uncovering signs. The update shall include the location and wording of message control boards.
- I. Any days lost due to improper traffic control will be charged against the allowable working days.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS

2.1 PERFORMANCE CRITERIA

- A. Use devices and systems, which meet NCHRP-350 Report crash test requirements as defined in the four categories by the Federal Highway Administration. Some exceptions will be acceptable as stated below.
 - 1. Category 1: Cones, tubular marker, delineators, and drums without lights must be certified by the manufacturer as meeting NCHRP-350 Report requirements.
 - 2. Category 2: Portable sign stands with signs, Type I, II and II barricades, vertical panels, Category 1 devices with light attachments and devices not expected to cause signification vehicle velocity change. These devices and systems must be certified by FHWA as meeting NCHRP-350. Report test requirements.
 - 3. Category 3: Portable/Temporary pre-cast concrete barrier manufactured after October 1, 2002 must be certified as meeting NCHRP-350 Report test requirements.
 - a. Manufactured date to be stamped into top of each barrier section using a numeric format (ex: 10/2006) with 2 inch x 2 inch numerals, ¼ inch deep. See Standard Drawing BA 1A and BA 2.
 - b. Portable/Temporary pre-cast concrete barrier manufactured prior to October 1, 2002 and meeting NCHRP 230 may be used until they are no longer serviceable.
 - 4. Category 3: Crash cushions and truck mounted attenuators must be certified by FHWA as meeting NCHRP-350 test requirements.

5. Category 4: Advanced warning arrow boards and portable variable message signs do not have to meet NCHRP-350 test requirements.

2.2 PILOT CAR

- A. Equip with a reflectorized sign:
 - 1. Comply with UDOT Standard Specifications, Section 02891 Traffic Signs.
 - 2. MUTCD Sign G20-4.

2.3 FLAGGER EQUIPMENT AND CLOTHING

- A. Comply with UDOT's "Flagger Training Handbook."
- B. Comply with Contract Drawings traffic control sheets.

C. Paddle:

- 1. Use a combination "STOP" and "SLOW" sign paddle. The paddles shall be a minimum of 18 inches wide with 6-inch series "C" letters and have a rigid fixed handle approximately 5 feet in length, from the bottom of the paddle to ground level.
- 2. Fabricate the combination sign paddle from sheet metal or other light semi-rigid material.
- 3. The background of the "STOP" face shall be red with white letters and border. The background of the "SLOW" shall be orange with black letters and border.
- 4. Use Type II reflective sheeting for the background, letters, and border on the faces of the STOP/SLOW paddles.

D. Clothing:

- 1. Flagger vest and hard hat:
 - a. Color: Orange, red-orange, or fluorescent version of these colors.
 - b. Safety vest with a minimum of 775 inches of background material. Night work requires a minimum of 20 inches of reflective material (100 inches on the front and 100 inches on the back). Reflective material will be white and/or strong vellow-green.
 - c. Hard hat with 10 inches of white or strong yellow-green reflective tape places around the base of the hard hat and visible to traffic from all directions.

2.4 TRAFFIC CONTROL SIGNING AND DEVICES

A. Signs:

- 1. Comply with this section, Article 2.1.
- 2. Comply with UDOT Standard Specifications, Section 02891 Traffic Signs.
- 3. Comply with Contract Drawings traffic control sheets.

B. Channelizing Devices:

- 1. Comply with Article 2.1.
- 2. Comply with Contract Drawings traffic control sheets.
- 3. Comply with UDOT Standard Specifications, Section 02891 Traffic Signs, for reflective sheeting.
- 4. Use construction orange tubular markers and cones during daylight hours only.

C. Barricades:

- 1. Comply with Article 2.1.
- 2. Comply with Contract Drawings traffic control and routing sheets.
- 3. Do not use rocks, asphalt, or concrete pieces, construction materials, and other debris as weighting devices for barricades. Sand bags will be permitted as long as a low center of gravity is maintained as approved.

D. Precast Concrete Barrier:

- 1. Comply with Article 2.1.
- 2. Comply with Contract Drawings traffic control and routing sheets.
- 3. Use an approved construction zone attenuator or permanent style end sections, as listed in UDOT Guidelines for Crash Cushions and Barrier End Treatments.
 - a. Use a construction zone attenuator when approach ends of temporary precast barrier are within AASHTO clear zone.
 - 1) Use AASHTO Roadside Design Guide to determine proper clear zone distance requirements.
 - 2) Install crash cushions as per contract traffic control sheets and manufacturer's recommendations.
- 4. Do not use a truck mounted attenuator (TMA) to protect temporary precast barrier end for more than 24 hours. Use properly rated TMA as directed in this Section, Article 2.4, Paragraph E.
- E. Impact Attenuator: Use properly rated truck mounted attenuator for the posted speed limit prior to construction.
 - 1. NCHRP-350 Test Level 2 for speeds 45 mph or less.
 - 2. NCHRP-350 Test Level 3 for speeds greater than 45 mph.

2.5 ADVANCE WARNING ARROW BOARD

- A. Meet all standards as specified in the MUTCD, Section 6F.61 Arrow Boards.
- B. Perform all functions as specified in Contract Drawings traffic control sheets and the MUTCD.
- 2.6 VARIABLE MESSAGE SIGNS (VMS)
- A. Design, placement, operation, maintenance, and message content of portable variable message signs will conform to the current edition of the MUTCD and UDOT Operations Policy 06C-23 were applicable.
- B. Portable variable message boards shall be a transportable truck or trailer mounted programmable message sign. The message sign board shall be capable of displaying three lines of message text with characters of twelve-inch minimum height formed by a bulb type, LCD, LED or electromagnetic disk matrix, and shall have a display area of 96-inches x 48-inches. At nighttime the sign display shall be self-illuminated.
- C. Portable variable message boards shall be placed at least <u>14 calendar days</u> before construction begins on the affected roadways and maintained by the Contractor at locations designated and provided by the Owner.

D. Provide at least two portable variable message boards throughout construction at each location impacting City streets. Additional signs may be required by Cities based upon review of Contractor's Traffic Control Plans.

PART 3 - EXECUTION

3.1 LIMITATIONS OF OPERATIONS

- A. See Section 01 11 00 Summary of Work for Contract information to coordinate construction and traffic control involving signalized intersections. Give maintaining agency a minimum of 72-hours' notice for the adjustment of signal phasing to accommodate the approved Traffic Control Plan.
- B. During nonworking hours, Saturdays, Sundays, and holidays, the full width of the traveled way in both directions shall be open for use by the public.
- C. Allow emergency vehicles immediate passage.
- D. When construction operations are not actively in progress, one through lane of traffic in each direction shall be open to public traffic. A maximum of 15 percent vertical profile grade shall be constructed and maintained at all times in order to accommodate public traffic.
- E. Minimum lane width shall be 10 feet, unless noted otherwise. Where cones are used to separate traffic lane from construction zone, do not use traffic lane for accessing construction zone, and do not store materials or equipment on or near shoulder of traffic lane side of roadway.
- F. Whenever it is necessary to cross, close, or obstruct driveways and walks, whether public or private, provide and maintain suitable and safe bridges, detours, or other temporary expedients for accommodation of public and private travel.
- G. Driveway and Private Road Closures: Maintain satisfactory means of exit for persons residing or having occasion to transact business along the route of the Work. When access to private driveways must be temporarily denied due to construction operations, notify the property owner or responsible part of such closure not less than 24 hours in advance of closure. Give notification in writing and include the estimated duration of the closure.
- H. In making street crossings, do not block more than one-half the street at a time. Maintain one lane of traffic at all times. Ensure access for traffic both directions.
- I. Notify the fire department, police/sheriff department, highway patrol, ambulance service, local school district, and transit 14 days before closing roadway or portion thereof. Notify said departments or agencies when streets are again passable for vehicles. Conduct operations with the least interference to fire equipment access, and at no time prevent such access. Furnish Contractor's night emergency telephone numbers to the police or sheriff's department.
- J. If Work will interfere with mail delivery, move mailboxes to temporary locations accessible to postal service, and on completion of Work in each area, replace them in their original

location and in a condition equal to or better than original. When access to private driveways must be temporarily denied due to construction operations, notify the property owner or responsible part of such closure not less than 24 hours in advance of closure. Give notification in writing and include the estimated duration of the closure.

- K. If Work will interfere with garbage pickup, move property owner's (resident's) garbage cans to areas accessible for garbage pickup. Garbage cans shall be returned to owner's driveway after pickup.
- L. Pedestrian and cycle access along sidewalks and streets will be kept open and safe from construction activities.
- M. Coordinate traffic routing with that of others working in the same or adjacent areas. Coordinate access for garbage pickup, mail delivery, and school buses.
- N. Each evening prior to crew departure, sweep all Work areas to ensure all construction debris (including, but not limited to, AC waste, gravel, and dirt) has been removed from the surface of the road. Dispose of debris offsite and do not sweep into ditches or otherwise outside of Work area.
- O. Barricades and Lights:
 - 1. Provide as shown on the Traffic Control Details and in sufficient quantity to safeguard public and Work.
 - 2. Provide as necessary to prevent unauthorized entry to construction areas and affected roads, streets, and alleyways, inside and outside of fenced area, and as required to ensure public safety and the safety of Contractor's employees, other employer's employees, and others who may be affected by the Work.
 - 3. Provide to protect existing facilities and adjacent properties from potential damage.
 - 4. Locate to enable access by facility operators and property owners.
 - 5. Protect streets, roads, highways, and other public thoroughfares that are closed to traffic by effective barricades with acceptable warning signs.
 - 6. Locate barricades at the nearest intersecting public thoroughfare on each side of the blocked section.

P. Signs and Equipment:

- 1. Traffic control signs and equipment shall be as described herein, the MUTCD, and the Standard Highway Signs, shown on Traffic Control Details, and as directed by Engineer.
- 2. Maintain existing traffic control signs during construction.
- 3. Variable Message Signs: Provide two variable message signs conforming to the provisions of Section 2.6 of these Specifications for use as directed by Engineer. Be responsible for moving and programming message boards as required throughout the Project.
- 4. Portable TOW-AWAY-NO STOPPING Signs; Place where approved by police department of the agency having jurisdiction and Owner.
- 5. Business Access Signs: Place at accesses to businesses in the vicinity of construction activities.

- 6. Traffic Cones: Provide to delineate traffic lanes to guide and separate traffic movements. Provide at obstructions such as material piles and equipment, as directed by Engineer.
- 7. Illuminate barricades and obstructions with warning lights from sunset to sunrise, or as directed by Engineer.
- 8. Use to alert general public of construction hazards, which would include surface irregularities, unramped walkways, grade changes, and trenches or excavations in roadways and in other public access areas.
- 9. Post-mount informational signs both sides of detour a minimum of 14 days before detouring any traffic as to the date, time, and duration of the detour. Sign shall be stenciled with 6-inch black letters on an orange background. Signs shall meet these specifications.
- 10. Place solar powered barricade-type lights on Road Work Ahead signs and construction speed limit signs.
- 11. All portable and night use signs shall use high intensity reflective sheeting.
- 12. Cover Detour signs when not in use and uncover just prior to use. Detour signs shall be covered with wood or metal. The use of easily displaced material such as plastic bags, burlap sacks, duct tape, etc. is not acceptable.
- 13. Each sign or piece of equipment shall be certified by the manufacturer to meet the requirements of these Specifications. Any sign or equipment, which is damaged, or appears to be in poor condition, must be recertified by the manufacturer. Engineer shall be the sole judge as to whether used signs or equipment supplied under this contract need recertification.

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

SECTION 01 57 19 TEMPORARY ENVIRONMENTAL CONTROLS

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 DUST ABATEMENT

- A. Furnish all labor, equipment, and methods required to prevent, control, and mitigate fugitive dust from the construction activities. In complying with this requirement, conform to all local requirements in all circumstances. Be responsible for damage resulting from dust generated by its activities. Dust abatement measures shall be continued until Engineer directs otherwise
 - 1. Unpaved Roads: Apply liquid dust palliative as appropriate for traffic areas as approved by Engineer.
 - 2. All other Non-Paved Work Areas: Apply a liquid dust palliative (soil stabilizer type) derived from natural organic plant sources and containing no growth or germination inhibiting materials as approved by Engineer. Application shall be effective for dust suppression according to applicable County Health District Air Pollution Control Division dust regulations. Do not allow movement of vehicles or storage of materials on treated areas.

1.2 RUBBISH CONTROL

- A. Prepare a trash abatement program and submit to Engineer for review. The program shall include placing all litter, trash, garbage, construction debris, and refuse in scavenger-proof, resealable containers. Trash includes, but is not limited to, cigarettes, cigars, gum wrappers, tissue, cans, paper, and bags. During the progress of the Work, keep the Project Site and other areas used by it in a neat and clean condition, and free from any accumulation of rubbish. Dispose of all rubbish and waste materials of any nature occurring at the Project Site, establish regular intervals of collection and disposal of such materials and waste. Keep haul roads free from dirt, rubbish, and unnecessary obstructions resulting from construction operations. Disposal of all rubbish and surplus materials shall be off the Site in accordance with local codes and ordinances governing locations and methods of disposal, and in conformance with all applicable safety laws, and to the particular requirements of Part 1926 of the OSHA Safety and Health Standards for Construction.
- B. Clean up and properly dispose of any oil, fuel, and other equipment leaks at the time of occurrence. Service and maintenance vehicles shall carry a bucket and pads to absorb leaks and spills. Notify Engineer of any spills or leaks at the time of occurrence.

1.3 SANITATION

- A. Toilet Facilities: Provide fixed or portable chemical toilets wherever needed for the use of employees. Toilets at construction job sites shall conform to the requirements of Part 1926 of the OSHA Standards for Construction.
- B. Sanitary and Other Organic Wastes: Establish a regular collection of all sanitary and organic wastes. All wastes and refuse from sanitary facilities or organic material wastes from any other source related to the construction operations shall be disposed of away from the Site in

a manner satisfactory to Engineer and in accordance with all laws and regulations pertaining thereto.

1.4 CHEMICALS

A. All chemicals used during project construction or furnished for project operation, whether soil sterilant, pesticide, disinfectant, polymer, reactant or of other classification, shall show approval of either the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency or the U.S. Department of Agriculture. Use of all such chemicals and disposal of residues shall be in strict accordance with the printed instructions of the manufacturer.

1.5 CULTURAL RESOURCES

- A. Direct attention to the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966 (16 U.S.C. 470) and 36 CFR 800 and NRS 383.121 which provide for the preservation of potential historical architectural, archaeological, or cultural resources (hereinafter called "cultural resources").
- B. Conform to the applicable requirements of the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966 and NRS 383.121 as they relate to the preservation of cultural resources.
- C. In the event potential cultural resources are discovered during subsurface excavations at the Site of construction, institute the following procedures:
 - 1. Engineer will issue a Field Order directing the cessation all construction operations at the location of such potential cultural resources find. Mark the area in an appropriate manner to ensure that all construction equipment, activities, and personnel remain clear of the area until further notice.
 - 2. Field Order shall be effective until such time as a qualified archaeologist can be called to assess the value of these potential cultural resources and make recommendations to the State Historic Preservation Office.
- D. If the archaeologist determines that the potential find is a bona fide cultural resource, at the direction of the State Historic Preservation Office, suspend work at the location of the find under the provisions for changes contained in Articles 10, 11, and 12 of the General Conditions.

1.6 AIR QUALITY

- A. Maintain all vehicles and equipment in proper tune.
- B. Use Best Available Control Technology on construction equipment, including a timing retardation.
- C. Use natural-gas powered construction equipment where possible.
- D. Encourage employee car-pooling.
- 1.7 NOISE
- A. Comply with the hours of work as allowed by the local jurisdiction or land management agency.

- B. Noise limits on construction equipment will comply with the noise limits of the local jurisdiction or land management agency. All construction equipment shall be equipped with manufacturer's standard noise control devices (i.e., mufflers, acoustical lagging, and/or engineer enclosures). Take special care not to throttle the engine excessively and keep engine speed as low as possible. Do not leave the equipment running or idling needlessly, especially when near noise-sensitive land uses. Noise-sensitive land uses include, but are not limited to, residences, schools, hospitals, libraries, retirement and elderly care centers, religious and worship facilities, courts of law, certain noise-sensitive professional offices, and quiet recreational areas such as campgrounds and hiking trails.
- C. Use newer equipment whenever possible. Inspect all construction equipment at periodic intervals to ensure proper maintenance and the presence of noise control devices (i.e., mufflers and shrouding, etc.)
- D. Keep heavy, noisier equipment a minimum of 100 feet away from the property line of any noise-sensitive land use for any length of time. Avoid coming closer than 200 feet if multiple pieces of equipment are operating simultaneously. If such cases are unavoidable, avoid throttling the engine excessively or leaving the equipment running needlessly. Heavy equipment shall be operated in a manner to comply with the jurisdiction's noise ordinance and vibration performance standard. In order to comply with these requirements, it may be necessary to operate heavy equipment only 30 minutes out of each one-hour period at distances closer than 200 feet from an occupied property. During the remaining 30 minutes, the equipment should move further away or be shut down, but may resume 30 minutes later.
- E. Locate stationary noisy equipment away from construction boundaries that are near noise-sensitive uses.
- F. Concrete trucks shall perform initial mixing and other activities that require high revving of the truck engine a minimum of 600 feet from noise-sensitive land uses. Keep engine revolutions per minute as low as possible at closer distances.
- G. Whenever possible, use electric hand tools rather than gas-powered tools.
- H. If operation of dewatering pumps and generators is required between the hours of 6 p.m. and 7 a.m. and within 600 feet of a noise-sensitive land use, they shall be treated with acoustical noise control measures (e.g., mufflers, shrouding, and/or enclosures) so as not to exceed 56 dba at 50 feet or other appropriate requirements of the local jurisdiction.
- I. If requested by the Engineer, install temporary noise barriers for construction activities, including staging areas that occur closer than 100 feet from noise-sensitive land uses. Noise barriers can be made of plywood, heavy vinyl curtain material, natural or temporary earth berms, or stockpiles of construction material.
- 1.8 CONTROL OF SURFACE WATER
- A. Be advised that portions of the Work site are subject to flooding from surface waters. Many portions of the site are located directly in washes or drainage ways. Other portions of the Work are located outside major drainage ways, but are still subject to minor channelized flows and overland sheet flow during some rainfall events.

B. Be responsible for protecting the Work and temporary facilities from damage due to flooding, runoff, surface water flows, and related subsurface flows until final Project closeout. Provide protection for all aspects of the Work whether temporary or permanent. Provide all materials and equipment required to protect the Work. No additional payment will be made by Owner for providing protective measures or for any damage resulting from said flows. All damage from said flows shall be completely replaced in accordance with the Contract Documents at no additional cost to Owner.

SECTION 01 71 00 MOBILIZATION

PART 1 - GENERAL

- 1.1 SECTION INCLUDES
- A. Organization and mobilization of the forces.
- B. Transporting construction plant and equipment to the jobsite and setting up of same.
- C. Transporting various tools, materials, and equipment to the jobsite.
- D. Erection of temporary buildings and facilities as required for field offices, staging, storage, and construction operations.
- 1.2 RELATED SECTIONS
- A. Section 01 20 00 Measurement and Payment
- B. Section 01 31 30 Safety
- 1.3 PAYMENT FOR MOBILIZATION
- A. Payment for mobilization shall be as described in Section 01 20 00 Measurement and Payment.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION

- 3.1 GENERAL
- A. Mobilization shall include the following principal items:
 - 1. Provide all required insurance certificates and bonds.
 - 2. Move onto the site, or portion of site as available, of all plant and equipment required for first month's operations including office and storage trailers.
 - 3. Install temporary construction power, wiring, and lighting facilities.
 - 4. Develop construction water supply.
 - 5. Provide all on-site communication facilities, including telephones, cordless phone antenna, and radio pagers.
 - 6. Provide on-site sanitary facilities and potable water facilities.
 - 7. Arrange for and erection of work and storage yard.
 - 8. Construct and implement security features and requirements complying with Section 01 31 30 Safety.
 - 9. Obtain all required permits.
 - 10. Post all OSHA required notices and establish safety programs.

11. Provide Superintendent at the job site full time.

3.2 SUBMITTAL REQUIREMENTS

A. The following submittals are due by the day indicated and must be approved by Owner as a condition precedent to completion of mobilization.

| No. | Submittal | Specification Section |
|-----|---|--|
| 1. | Quality Assurance / Control Plan | 01 45 00 |
| 2. | Mobilization Plan | 01 71 00 |
| 3. | Safety Program | 01 31 30 |
| 4. | List of Permits and Licenses | 01 41 26 |
| 5. | Schedule of Submittals | 01 33 20 |
| 6. | Construction Progress Schedule (Bar Chart) | 01 32 16 |
| 7. | Security Plan | 01 35 53 |
| 8. | Odor Control Plan | 33 01 30.72 |
| 9. | CIPP Work Plan | 33 01 30.72 |
| 10. | Manhole, Confluence Structure, and 90" Pipe Rehabilitation Work Plan | 33 01 30.82 |
| 11. | Sewer Bypass Plan | Project Note 16 on Drawing No. G-04 |
| 12. | Neighborhood Construction Plan | 01 33 20 |

3.3 MOBILIZATION PLAN

- A. Within 15 Days after receipt of the Notice to Proceed, submit a mobilization plan to Engineer for approval, which shall include a breakdown showing the estimated value of each component of mobilization as described in paragraphs 3.1 and 3.2 herein.
- B. Include a bar chart schedule showing each item of mobilization listed in paragraphs 3.1 and 3.2 herein and include scheduled start date, finish dates, and total duration. The plan shall also list each activity to be initiated in the first 90 Days following Notice to Proceed, complete, with scheduled start date, finish date, and total duration.